# CONTRACT AND SPECIFICATION DOCUMENTS

#### LAKE OUACHITA WATER SUPPLY PROJECT

#### **CONTRACT A**

FINISHED WATER TRANSMISSION PIPELINE PROJECT
NEW WATER TREATMENT PLANT TO HWY. 7



#### CITY OF HOT SPRINGS UTILITIES DEPARTMENT

**HOT SPRINGS, ARKANSAS** 



August 2020

Job 1926





CRIST ENGINEERS, INC.

www.cristengineers.com

205 Executive Court Little Rock, Arkansas 72205 Telephone: 501.664.1552

Fax: 501.664.8579

#### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

# FINISHED WATER TRANSMISSION PIPELINE CONTRACT A: NEW WATER TREATMENT PLANT TO HWY. 7 HOT SPRINGS, ARKANSAS

_;	Section	Title No. of Pa	ges					
	DIVISION 00 – PROCUREMENT AND CONTRACTING REQUIREMENTS							
		Invitation to Bid	4					
		Statement of Compliance	1					
		Statement of Insurance Requirements	1					
(	001113	Advertisement for Bids (C-111)	2					
(	002113	Instructions to Bidders (C-200)	11					
		Bidder's Checklist	1					
(	004100	Bid Form (C-410)	5					
(	004313	Bid Security Form (C-430)	3					
(	005100	Notice of Award (C-510)	1					
(	005213	Agreement Between Owner-Contractor (C-520)	7					
(	005500	Notice to Proceed (C-550)	1					
(	006113	Performance Bond Form (C-610)	3					
(	006114	Payment Bond Form (C-615)	4					
(	007200	Standard General Conditions of the Construction Contract (C-700)	64					
(	007300	Supplementary General Conditions (C-800)	6					
İ	DIVISION	01 – GENERAL REQUIREMENTS						
(	010000	General Requirements	4					
(	012900	Measurement and Payments	5					
(	013000	Administrative Requirements	3					
(	013200	Construction Progress Documentation	4					
(	013300	Submittal Procedures	4					
(	014000	Quality Requirements	3					
(	015000	Temporary Facilities and Controls	3					
(	015713	Temporary Erosion Prevention and Sediment Control	10					

Section	Title No. of Pag	ges
016000	Material and Equipment	4
017000	Maintenance of Traffic	3
018000	Water for Dust Control	1
DIVISION	31 – EARTHWORK	
311100	Site Clearing and Grubbing	4
311300	Tree Protection and Trimming	3
312300	Trench Excavation, Backfill, and Compacting	8
312303	Excavating, Backfilling, and Compacting for Pavement	4
312319	Excavation Dewatering	2
312333	Trench and Excavation Safety System	2
DIVISION	32 - EXTERIOR IMPROVEMENTS	
320117	Asphalt Pavement Repair	3
320129	Concrete Pavement Repair	4
321540	Gravel Surfacing	2
329219	Seeding	4
329400	Miscellaneous Work and Cleanup	2
DIVISION	33 – UTILITIES	
330523	Bored Steel Encasement	3
330526	Utility Markers	2
331113	Water Line Pipe and Fittings	7
331216	Water Valves and Appurtenances	4

### INVITATION TO BID (ITB) TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF BIDDING

Bidders are responsible for reading and complying with the following Terms and Conditions of Bidding and preparing bid responses accordingly.

**1.0 DEFINITIONS:** The following words, terms and phrases, when used in this document, shall have the following meaning.

*Bidder* means the individual, firm, partnership or corporation offering a bid in response to this invitation to bid. The terms vendor and seller are synonymous with vendor or seller.

City means the City of Hot Springs, Arkansas, a municipal corporation and its authorized agents. The terms owner or buyer are synonymous with City.

Contractor means the individual, firm, partnership or corporation to whom a contract or purchase order is awarded as a result of this invitation to bid.

ITB means invitation to bid and includes the entire bid packet issued by the City for this procurement.

**2.0 BID SUBMISSION REQUIREMENTS:** All bids must be received in the City Purchasing Office on or before the bid opening date and time, regardless of delivery method. Please advise us immediately if you wish to submit a quotation but are unable to meet this requirement. Requests for extensions to the closing date, although not encouraged, will be considered with the proper justification and, if requested, in writing at least one week prior to the established closing date. A NON-RESPONSE BY THE CITY OF HOT SPRINGS TO A REQUESTED BID EXTENSION WILL INDICATE THAT THE REQUEST HAS BEEN DENIED. In this regard, the City reserves the right to postpone bid opening for cause or convenience.

Bids shall be valid for a period of ninety (90) days after the bid opening date of this ITB.

In order to be considered responsive the Bidder must submit a base bid signed by an authorized official of the Bidder and consisting of the following properly executed forms:

- Bid Form
- Statement of Compliance
- Statement of Insurance Requirement Compliance
- **3.0 SEALED BID INSTRUCTIONS:** Bids must be sealed in a bid container (envelope). It is mandatory that bidders identify the envelope containing the bid as such and show bid number and bid item. THIS APPLIES TO EXPRESS DELIVERY TYPE ENVELOPES, AS WELL. When Bidder's proposal consists of more than one envelope or box, Bidders must mark on the mailing label how many envelopes or boxes are contained in their bids. For example, box 1 of 6. Bidders shall also identify the other boxes by the number of boxes and the City's ITB number as found on the Invitation to Bid Cover Sheet. For example, box 2 of 6 for ITB XXXXXX.

Sealed bids will be accepted until the stated time (Central Time) on the bid opening date. Late bids will not be considered. Facsimile, electronic, telegraphic or telephone bids are not acceptable.

**4.0 STATEMENT OF COMPLIANCE:** Bidder shall review all attachments and instructions with care. Failure to make complete review of all attachments and notes will not be deemed just cause for claims or errors.

Any EXCEPTIONS to specifications, individual data sheets, drawings, terms and conditions or any other documents forming part of this ITB must be clearly defined and set forth in Bidder's response. To be considered for an award, the Bidder must certify to either A or B below. Include one of the following certifications in the quotation (form provided):

- A. Our bid is in exact accordance with the specifications, drawings, terms and conditions and other requirements of this ITB with NO EXCEPTIONS.

  \*\*\*OR\*\*\*
- B. Our bid is in exact accordance with the specifications, drawings, terms and conditions and other requirements of this ITB with the EXCEPTIONS listed below.
- **5.0 GOVERNING TERMS AND CONDITIONS:** Bidder's quotation shall be submitted subject to the City's Terms and Conditions of Purchase (Contract Provisions). Bidder's terms and conditions of sale will not be considered. Bidder shall be deemed to have accepted the City's Terms and Conditions of Purchase unless Bidder has noted specific exceptions thereto in Bidder's proposal. Any exceptions not acceptable to the City shall be cause for rejection of the Bidder's proposal.

or

**6.0 COMMUNICATIONS:** Please direct your bid and all communications to:

Mary Burks, Purchasing Office City of Hot Springs 324 Malvern Ave. Hot Springs, AR 71901 Phone: (501) 321-6830 Fax: (501) 321-6833

- **7.0 PRICING:** Prices must be submitted on a firm, fixed price basis. (Contracts for certain goods and services that may contain an escalation clause are noted on the Statement of Insurance Requirements.) Unit prices are to be extended and a total price shown on all bids. If unit prices and extensions thereof do not coincide, the City will assume the price most favorable to the City to be the correct price. Bids not prepared properly may not be considered for evaluation. If Bidder wishes to quote lower unit prices for the award of groups of items, Bidder may do so as an alternate to Bidder's base bid. If applicable, Bidder is to include impact to pricing for quantity additions and/or deletions.
- **8.0 TAX INFORMATION:** Vendors in the State of Arkansas but outside Garland County must show the sales tax rate in the jurisdiction of their location. Vendors outside the State of Arkansas must show, if they have one, their Arkansas sales tax permit number. Vendors outside Arkansas without an Arkansas sales tax permit must so indicate.
- **9.0 DELIVERY CHARGES:** Delivery to be FOB Hot Springs Freight Prepaid (unless indicated differently). Vendor to show freight charges (if not included in price) on bid form as part of bid. Freight cannot be added after the bid is opened. Earliest delivery time that can be accomplished should be shown as delivery time may be a factor in awarding bid.
- **10.0 PRODUCTS** All products offered, unless otherwise specified, must be new and of the latest design and production. It must be complete, ready to use or operate with all the normal and usual features and capabilities.

If an equal is acceptable relative to a named brand and model, Bidders proposing an equal must provide documentation of support that their product is equal. Equality must be in design, size, appearance, capability, performance, endurance and lifetime.

The City shall consider the vendor to have not completed his obligations until all literature (operators manual, instructions, service manuals, parts manuals, owner manual) that is normally provided with the product or has been asked for in the ITB has been received.

- **11.0 BID SPECIFICATIONS:** The specifications included hereinafter are to be interpreted as meaning the minimum acceptable by the City. The use of a manufacturer's or vendor's name, trade name, brand name, catalog number or other identifying reference or description is for the purpose of describing and establishing general quality levels only unless otherwise noted in the specifications. Such references are not intended to be restrictive. Bids will be considered for any product which meets or exceeds the quality described by the specifications.
- **12.0 INSURANCE:** Insurance requirements of Bidders, if any, will be shown on the Statement of Insurance Requirements and Compliance. Certificates for those coverages checked must be provided with bid response.
- **13.0 ALTERNATE BIDS:** The Bidder's base bid shall conform in all respects to applicable specifications, drawings, terms and conditions or any other documents forming part of this ITB and shall include all costs to Bidder for supply of material and/or equipment as specified.

The Bidder's base bid must be in accordance with all notes, terms and conditions and attachments to this ITB. At Bidder's option, the Bidder may supplement the basic quotation with an alternative quotation providing the following conditions are met:

- significant process, price or delivery advantage is indicated, or
- a superior product is offered at a justifiably higher price, or a product of equal quality at a lower price.

Alternative bids must state all deviations from the specifications. Alternative bids may or may not be considered by the City.

- **14.0 INSPECTION & TESTING:** The City reserves the right to test or inspect proposed bid items in order to determine the lowest responsive bidder.
- **15.0 WARRANTIES:** Guarantees and warranties (if any) should be attached as a part of the bid as they may be a consideration in determining the lowest responsible bidder and in awarding a bid or contract.
- **16.0 QUESTIONS AND CLARIFICATIONS:** Any questions or requests for clarification concerning the bid or bid specifications may be made in person, by phone, by electronic mail, or in writing to the City of Hot Springs, Purchasing Department, P. O. Box 6300, 324 Malvern Avenue, Hot Springs, AR 71901, (501) 321-6830. Any such questions or requests must be submitted not less than 5 working days prior to the bid opening date. Should the question(s) pose substantial issues, the City may ask that they be submitted in writing. Any such inquiry that results in a change in the bid or the specifications, such change will be put in writing, time permitting, and provided to all those who have received the bid request. This procedure shall be followed in order to ensure competitive fairness by providing all prospective bidders with

the same information. Bidders should rely on written information (as opposed to verbal information) in preparing bids.

- **17.0 IDENTICAL BIDS:** In the event of two or more identical low bids, the contract may be awarded arbitrarily or for any reason to any of such bidders or split in any proportion between the Bidders at the discretion of the City.
- **18.0 AMBIGUITY IN BID:** Any ambiguity in any bid as the result of omission, error, lack of clarity or noncompliance by the Bidder with specifications, instructions and all conditions of bidding shall be construed in the light most favorable to the City. An error in the extension of unit prices (unit price times quantity) may be corrected by the City utilizing a Aunit prices govern@ standard.
- **19.0 ADDITIONAL INFORMATION:** All Bidders must be prepared to, at the request of the City, furnish, within ten working days of the request, additional information as may be sought so that the City can determine responsiveness.
- **20.0 TERMS OF PAYMENT:** Bidder shall clearly state the proposed terms of payment, if different from the City's preference. The City's preferred term of payment is Net 30 days. Discount terms will be accepted. Progress payments will be considered if tied to specific milestones.
- **21.0 BID HANDLING PROCEDURE:** Bids will be opened and the dollar amount read at the stated time. Bidders are welcome to attend the bid opening but such attendance is not required. All bid openings are open to the public. Bid tabulations and bid documents are available for public viewing and inspection once the City has prepared such tabulations. A bid award decision will not be made at the bid opening. The City staff will take the bids under consideration and evaluation and prepare a recommendation for presentation to the Board of Directors, if required. In this regard, bid awards exceeding \$60,000 must be approved by the Board. Bids under \$60,000 may be awarded by the Purchasing Office. Once a bid award is approved, the City will issue a purchase order. The City may not formally notify unsuccessful bidders.
- **22.0 BID AWARD AND PURCHASE ORDER:** The City will award a bid based on the lowest responsive, responsible bid considering any other pertinent factors such as freight, delivery, transportation, etc., that might affect overall City cost. Upon award of a bid, the City will issue its purchase order to the successful bidder. This ITB and the ATerms and Conditions of Purchase@ contained in this ITB (if included) will be considered a part of the purchase order. The purchase order shall be a binding agreement of supplier and buyer upon supplier signing and returning an acceptance copy of the purchase order without exception, or commencing performance of this purchase order, whichever occurs first.
- **23.0 BIDDER INDEBTEDNESS:** Acceptance by the successful Bidder of an award from this bid request indicates that the successful Bidder is in no way currently indebted to the City, Garland County or State of Arkansas and is in compliance with any and all applicable laws and ordinances thereof. Indebtedness to any of the above may be basis for no award and/or cancellation of any award. The successful Bidder will be required to obtain a City of Hot Springs business license.
- **24.0 PUBLIC INFORMATION:** All bids, documents, correspondence and material submitted to the City is considered public information and, as such, is subject to viewing and copying by the general public pursuant to the State of Arkansas Freedom of Information Act.
- **25.0 PROTEST PROCEDURE:** Protest of bidding procedures, specifications or bid/contract awards shall be made in accordance with the following procedures. Such protests may only be initiated by an authorized representative of a person, firm or corporation who has a direct economic interest in the particular procurement in question.
  - 1. **Protest Filing.** Any protest must be filed with the purchasing agent at the address specified in the bid specifications or quotation request for the receipt of bids or quotes. The protest must be in writing and describe in full detail the basis for the protest and the particular bid or quote in controversy. In order to meet the time frames enumerated hereinafter, a protest may be received in person, by U.S. mail, facsimile or electronic means; provided, however, that facsimile or electronic filing shall be followed with documents bearing original signatures as soon as practical thereafter.
  - 2. **Bid Specifications (Pre-Award).** Protest of bid specifications or bidding procedures must be received by the purchasing office no later than five (5) business days prior to the scheduled bid opening or quotation closure period. Protests received the day of bid opening or quotation closure will not be considered.
  - 3. **Award.** Protests of procurement decisions shall be filed by the protestant within five (5) business days of the award decision. Upon a determination of vendor selection from the bid process, a "Notice of Intent to Award" will be posted on the City's bid website. The purchasing agent, in consultation with the City Attorney and City Manager, shall have authority to settle and resolve the protest. If the protest is not resolved by mutual agreement, the City Manager or his designee shall issue a decision in writing to the protestant within ten (10) business days after receipt of the protest stating the reasons for the action taken.

- 4. **Post award protests and protest timelines.** All post award protests shall be referred to the City Manager for action. Furthermore, the City Manager, at his/her discretion, may extend the protest timelines.
- 5. **Stay of procurement award.** In the event of a timely protest pursuant to this section, the city shall not proceed with the solicitation or procurement until the protest is resolved by mutual agreement, the City Manager or his designee issues a final decision, the board of directors approves the procurement in controversy or a court decision is rendered if the controversy is filed in court. Provided, however, that the city may proceed with a procurement in controversy if a written determination is made by the purchasing agent, in consultation with the city attorney, that the items to be purchased are urgently required, the delivery or performance will be unduly delayed by failure to make the award promptly, or failure to make award will otherwise cause undue harm to the city.
- 6. **Award notification.** Notification of procurement decisions shall be available as soon as such decisions are final. Bid or contract award recommendations to be considered by the board of directors shall, whenever possible, also be available in the office of the city clerk seven (7) calendar days prior to the board of directors meeting at which the bid or contract award is scheduled for consideration. It is the responsibility of all bidders to make inquiry of the purchasing office regarding procurement decisions for the purpose of rendering protests.
- 7. **Federal grants.** Protest of any procurement funded in whole or in part with federal grant funds may also be filed subsequently with the funding agency. The Department with primary oversight responsible for a particular federal grant shall ensure that federal agency bid protest procedures, if any, are made available and shall provide assistance in the administration of such agency protest procedures.
- **26.0 BIDDER TERMS:** Other terms or conditions prepared by Bidder may or may not be considered by the City in awarding the bid. The City reserves the right to accept or reject any Bidder=s proposed terms and conditions or any part thereof.
- **27.0 DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISES:** The City of Hot Springs encourages the participation of Disadvantaged Business Enterprises, Minority Owned Business Enterprises, and Women Owned Business Enterprises (DBE/MBE/WBE) in its procurement process and seeks bids from such entities. Certification is necessary to be formally recognized as a DBE/MBE/WBE.
- **28.0 COLLUSION:** Submission of a signed bid shall constitute certification by the Bidder that their bid is being submitted without collusion or agreement with any competitor.
- **29.0 FEDERALLY REQUIRED CLAUSES AND CERTIFICATIONS:** Bids for goods and services to be purchased with federal funding may require the submission of additional federally required clauses and certifications. If required, such certifications will be included in the bid forms sections of this ITB and so noted on the Statement of Compliance.
- **30.0 THE CITY'S RIGHTS:** The City reserves the right to reject any or all bids, to waive minor irregularities and/or formalities as determined by the City, to award the bid by item or groups of items or in total, and/or to award the bid in the manner most advantageous to the City. The City reserves the right to, at its discretion, purchase additional units, within a reasonable time, at the bid unit price, upon concurrence of the bidder.
- **31.0 ANTI-DISCRIMINATION:** The contracting party shall not discriminate on the basis of race, sex, color, national origin, gender, sexual orientation, gender identity, or disability.

#### STATEMENT OF COMPLIANCE

Bidder shall read all attachments and instructions carefully. Failure to completely become familiar with all attachments and notes will not be deemed just cause for claims or errors.

Any EXCEPTIONS to specifications, individual data sheets, drawings, terms and conditions or any other documents forming part of this Invitation to Bid must be clearly defined and set forth in Bidder's response on this form. To be considered for an award, the Bidder must certify to either A or B below and explain exceptions, if any, on this form (and attachments, if needed).

	This bid is in exact accordance with the specifications, drawings, terms and conditions er requirements of this Invitation to Bid with NO EXCEPTIONS."  *** OR ***
and othe number	This bid is in exact accordance with the specifications, drawings terms and conditions er requirements of this Invitation to Bid with the EXCEPTIONS listed below:" (List the of or restate the specification excepted and in detail explain the exception. Add all pages if necessary.)
Specification Number	DESCRIPTION  (MARK EITHER "A" OR "B" ABOVE. IF "B" SHOW HERE AND/OR ATTACH A SHEET DETAILING EXCEPTIONS)
Bidder's Signat	ture
Bidder's Trade	Name (Company, Individual, etc.)
Date Signed	

#### STATEMENT OF INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS

Certificates for those coverages *checked below* must be submitted by the bidder with the bid forms. (If there are no checks in the left column, no insurance requirements apply.) \_X\_\_\_ General Liability (Minimum Amt. \$2,000,000) X Product Liability (Minimum Amt. <u>\$ Contract Amount</u>) X Vehicle Liability (Minimum Amt. per law) X Workers Compensation X Builders Risk (Minimum Amt. <u>\$ Contract Amount</u>) \_\_\_\_X\_\_\_\_ Personal Injury (Minimum Amt. \$1,000,000) In addition to the above certification, bidders are hereby notified that the following additional items apply to this procurement as noted. \_\_\_\_\_ This procurement is subject to an escalation clause. \_\_\_\_X\_\_\_ This procurement is **not** subject to an escalation clause. This procurement is subject to federally required certifications/contract clauses. \_\_\_\_X\_\_\_ This procurement is **not** subject to federally required certifications/contract clauses. X Arkansas Business License: City No. Bidder's Signature Bidder's Trade Name (Company, Individual, etc.) Date Signed

#### ADVERTISEMENT FOR BIDS

# CITY OF HOT SPRINGS UTILITIES DEPARTMENT FINISHED WATER TRANSMISSION PIPELINE CONTRACT A: NEW WATER TREATMENT PLANT TO HWY. 7 HOT SPRINGS, ARKANSAS

Sealed Bids for Finished Water Transmission Pipeline Contract A: New Water Treatment Plant to Hwy. 7 will be received by the City of Hot Springs at the Hot Springs City Hall, 133 Convention Boulevard, Hot Springs, Arkansas 71901 until 2:00 PM CT, September 15<sup>th</sup>, 2020, at which time the Bids received will be publicly opened and read. Bids will be received prior to 1:00 PM, CT on September 15, 2020 at 324 Malvern Avenue, Hot Springs, Arkansas 71901. After 1:00 PM CT, September 15, 2020 they are to be hand delivered to Mary Burks at 133 Convention Blvd, Hot Springs, AR. The Project generally consists of constructing approximately 12,500 LF of 36-inch, 4,100 LF of 24-inch, and 850 LF of 12-inch water pipeline and appurtenances.

Bids may be delivered by any means available except electronically (fax or email). Fax/email bids will not be considered. It is the bidder's responsibility to see that their bid is in the City Purchasing Office by the time stated above. Those not received by that time will not be considered. A performance and payment bond written by a responsible surety company authorized to do business in Arkansas, in the amount of the contract, will be required on all contracts in excess of \$20,000. Bid security in the form of a cashier's **check only** (relative to other types of checks), drawn on a bank or trust company doing business in Arkansas, or a corporate bid bond in favor of the City of Hot Springs and in the amount of five percent (5%) of the bid amount is required on bids exceeding **\$20,000** and must be submitted with the bid. For bids over \$20,000, the contractor must be properly licensed for this activity prior to submitting a bid and provide proof thereof (show State contractor's license no.) with bid. Arkansas prevailing Wage Laws will apply as appropriate. Bids may not be withdrawn within 60 days of opening. Bidders must provide with their bid a certificate regarding Equal Employment Opportunity, as applicable. The City encourages the participation of disadvantaged, minority and woman owned business enterprises in the procurement of goods, services, and construction, either as contractor or subcontractor. The City reserves the right to reject any or all bids, to waive any formalities and to, in the opinion of the City, accept the bid that is in the City's best interest.

A pre-bid conference will not be held.

Bids will be received for a single prime Contract. Bids shall be on a lump sum basis. The Issuing Office for the Bidding Documents is:

Crist Engineers, Inc. 205 Executive Court Little Rock, AR 72205 501-664-1552 Up through September 4<sup>th</sup>, 2020, prospective Bidders may examine the Bidding Documents at <u>517 Airport Road</u>, <u>Suite C</u>, <u>Hot Springs</u>, <u>Arkansas 71913</u>, on Mondays through Fridays between the hours of 8:00 a.m. and 4:30 p.m.; and the Issuing Office on Mondays through Fridays between the hours of 8:00 a.m. and 5:00 p.m.

Printed copies of the Bidding Documents may be obtained from the Issuing Office, during the hours indicated above, upon payment of \$200.00 for each set. The date that the Bidding Documents are transmitted by the Issuing Office will be considered the Bidder's date of receipt of the Bidding Documents. Partial sets of Bidding Documents will not be available from the Issuing Office. Neither Owner nor Engineer will be responsible for full or partial sets of Bidding Documents, including Addenda if any, obtained from sources other than the Issuing Office. Bid security shall be furnished in accordance with the Instructions to Bidders.

Owner: City of Hot Springs, Arkansas

#### **DOCUMENT 002113**

#### **INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS**

#### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

	Page
ARTICLE 1 – Defined Terms	1
ARTICLE 2 – Copies of Bidding Documents	1
ARTICLE 3 – Qualifications of Bidders	2
ARTICLE 4 – Site and Other Areas; Existing Site Conditions; Examination of Site; Owner's Safety Program; Other Work at the Site	
ARTICLE 5 – Bidder's Representations	4
ARTICLE 6 – Pre-Bid Conference	6
ARTICLE 7 – Interpretations and Addenda	6
ARTICLE 8 – Bid Security	6
ARTICLE 9 – Contract Times	6
ARTICLE 10 – Liquidated Damages	7
ARTICLE 11 – Substitute and "Or-Equal" Items	7
ARTICLE 12 – Subcontractors, Suppliers, and Others	7
ARTICLE 13 – Preparation of Bid	8
ARTICLE 14 – Basis of Bid	9
ARTICLE 15 – Submittal of Bid	9
ARTICLE 16 – Modification and Withdrawal of Bid	10
ARTICLE 17 – Opening of Bids	10
ARTICLE 18 – Bids to Remain Subject to Acceptance	10
ARTICLE 19 – Evaluation of Bids and Award of Contract	10
ARTICLE 20 – Bonds and Insurance	11
ARTICLE 21 – Signing of Agreement	11

#### **ARTICLE 1 – DEFINED TERMS**

- 1.01 Terms used in these Instructions to Bidders have the meanings indicated in the General Conditions and Supplementary Conditions. Additional terms used in these Instructions to Bidders have the meanings indicated below:
  - A. *Issuing Office* The office from which the Bidding Documents are to be issued.

#### ARTICLE 2 – COPIES OF BIDDING DOCUMENTS

- 2.01 Complete sets of the Bidding Documents may be obtained from the Issuing Office in the number and format stated in the advertisement or invitation to bid.
- 2.02 Complete sets of Bidding Documents shall be used in preparing Bids; neither Owner nor Engineer assumes any responsibility for errors or misinterpretations resulting from the use of incomplete sets of Bidding Documents.
- 2.03 Owner and Engineer, in making copies of Bidding Documents available on the above terms, do so only for the purpose of obtaining Bids for the Work and do not authorize or confer a license for any other use.

#### 2.04 ELECTRONIC MEDIA OF PLANS AND SPECIFICATIONS

Engineer will provide a digital version (PDF) of the bidding documents for your convenience and use in the preparation of the Bid.

Engineer makes no representation as to the compatibility of these files with your hardware or your software.

Data contained on these electronic files is part of Engineer's instruments of service and shall not be used by the Bidder or anyone receiving this data through or from the Bidder for any purpose other than as a convenience in the preparation of the Bid. Any other use or reuse by the Bidder or others, will be at the Bidder's sole risk and without liability or legal exposure to Engineer. The Bidder agrees upon execution and submission of the Bid Form to make no claim and hereby waive, to the fullest extent permitted by law, any claim or cause of action of any nature against Crist Engineers, Inc. (CEI), its officers, directors, employees, agents or subconsultants which may arise out of or in connection with your use of the electronic files.

Furthermore, you shall, to the fullest extent permitted by law, indemnify and hold harmless CEI from all claims, damages, losses and expenses, including attorney's fees arising out of or resulting from your use of these electronic files.

These electronic files will not be considered as contract documents. Hard copies distributed to the prospective bidder govern. Significant differences may exist between these electronic files and corresponding hard copy contract documents. Engineer makes no representation regarding the accuracy or completeness of the electronic files you receive. In the event that a conflict arises between the signed contract documents prepared by

Engineers and electronic files, the signed hard copy contract documents shall govern. You are responsible for determining if any conflict exists. By the Bidder's use of these electronic files, the Bidder is not relieved of the duty to fully comply with the contract documents.

Because of the potential that the information presented on the electronic files can be modified, unintentionally or otherwise, Engineer reserves the right to remove all indicia of its ownership and/or involvement from each electronic display.

Under no circumstances shall delivery of the digital electronic files for use by the Bidder be deemed a sale by CEI and CEI makes no warranties, either express or implied, of merchantability and fitness for any particular purpose. In no event shall CEI be liable for any loss of profit or any consequential damages.

#### ARTICLE 3 – QUALIFICATIONS OF BIDDERS

- 3.01 To demonstrate Bidder's qualifications to perform the Work, after submitting its Bid and within **five (5)** days of Owner's request, Bidder shall submit (a) written evidence establishing its qualifications such as financial data, previous experience, and present commitments, and (b) the following additional information:
  - A. Evidence of Bidder's authority to do business in the state where the Project is located.
  - B. Bidder's state or other contractor license number, if applicable.
  - C. Subcontractor and Supplier qualification information; coordinate with provisions of Article 12 of these Instructions, "Subcontractors, Suppliers, and Others."
- 3.02 A Bidder's failure to submit required qualification information within the times indicated may disqualify Bidder from receiving an award of the Contract.
- 3.03 No requirement in this Article 3 to submit information will prejudice the right of Owner to seek additional pertinent information regarding Bidder's qualifications.
- 3.04 Bidder is advised to carefully review those portions of the Bid Form requiring Bidder's representations and certifications.

# ARTICLE 4 – SITE AND OTHER AREAS; EXISTING SITE CONDITIONS; EXAMINATION OF SITE; OWNER'S SAFETY PROGRAM; OTHER WORK AT THE SITE

#### 4.01 Site and Other Areas

A. The Site is identified in the Bidding Documents. By definition, the Site includes rights-of-way, easements, and other lands furnished by Owner for the use of the Contractor. Any additional lands required for temporary construction facilities, construction equipment, or storage of materials and

equipment, and any access needed for such additional lands, are to be obtained and paid for by Contractor.

#### 4.02 Existing Site Conditions

- A. Subsurface and Physical Conditions; Hazardous Environmental Conditions
  - 1. The Supplementary Conditions identify:
    - a. those reports known to Owner of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or adjacent to the Site.
    - b. those drawings known to Owner of physical conditions relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site (except Underground Facilities).
    - c. reports and drawings known to Owner relating to Hazardous Environmental Conditions that have been identified at or adjacent to the Site.
    - d. Technical Data contained in such reports and drawings.
  - 2. Owner will make copies of reports and drawings referenced above available to any Bidder on request. These reports and drawings are not part of the Contract Documents, but the Technical Data contained therein upon whose accuracy Bidder is entitled to rely, as provided in the General Conditions, has been identified and established in the Supplementary Conditions. Bidder is responsible for any interpretation or conclusion Bidder draws from any Technical Data or any other data, interpretations, opinions, or information contained in such reports or shown or indicated in such drawings.
  - 3. If the Supplementary Conditions do not identify Technical Data, the default definition of Technical Data set forth in Article 1 of the General Conditions will apply.
- B. Underground Facilities: Information and data shown or indicated in the Bidding Documents with respect to existing Underground Facilities at or contiguous to the Site are set forth in the Contract Documents and are based upon information and data furnished to Owner and Engineer by owners of such Underground Facilities, including Owner, or others.
- C. Adequacy of Data: Provisions concerning responsibilities for the adequacy of data furnished to prospective Bidders with respect to subsurface conditions, other physical conditions, and Underground Facilities, and possible changes in the Bidding Documents due to differing or unanticipated subsurface or physical conditions appear in Paragraphs 5.03, 5.04, and 5.05 of the General Conditions. Provisions concerning responsibilities for the adequacy of data furnished to prospective Bidders with respect to a Hazardous Environmental Condition at the Site, if any, and possible changes in the Contract Documents due to any Hazardous Environmental Condition uncovered or revealed at the Site which was not shown or indicated in the Drawings or

Specifications or identified in the Contract Documents to be within the scope of the Work, appear in Paragraph 5.06 of the General Conditions.

#### 4.03 Site Visit and Testing by Bidders

- A. Bidder shall conduct the required Site visit during normal working hours and shall not disturb any ongoing operations at the Site.
- B. Bidder is not required to conduct any subsurface testing, or exhaustive investigations of Site conditions. Bidder is not to disturb any of the surface in the project limits.
- C. On request, and to the extent Owner has control over the Site, and schedule permitting, the Owner will provide Bidder access to the Site to conduct such additional examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, and studies as Bidder deems necessary for preparing and submitting a successful Bid. Owner will not have any obligation to grant such access if doing so is not practical because of existing operations, security or safety concerns, or restraints on Owner's authority regarding the Site.
- D. Bidder shall comply with all applicable Laws and Regulations regarding excavation and location of utilities, obtain all permits, and comply with all terms and conditions established by Owner or by property owners or other entities controlling the Site with respect to schedule, access, existing operations, security, liability insurance, and applicable safety programs.
- E. Bidder shall fill all holes and clean up and restore the Site to its former condition upon completion of such explorations, investigations, tests, and studies.

#### 4.04 Owner's Safety Program

A. Site visits and work at the Site may be governed by an Owner safety program. As the General Conditions indicate, if an Owner safety program exists, it will be noted in the Supplementary Conditions.

#### 4.05 Other Work at the Site

A. Reference is made to Article 8 of the Supplementary Conditions for the identification of the general nature of other work of which Owner is aware (if any) that is to be performed at the Site by Owner or others (such as utilities and other prime contractors) and relates to the Work contemplated by these Bidding Documents. If Owner is party to a written contract for such other work, then on request, Owner will provide to each Bidder access to examine such contracts (other than portions thereof related to price and other confidential matters), if any.

#### ARTICLE 5 – BIDDER'S REPRESENTATIONS

- 5.01 It is the responsibility of each Bidder before submitting a Bid to:
  - A. examine and carefully study the Bidding Documents, and any data and reference items identified in the Bidding Documents;

- B. visit the Site, conduct a thorough, alert visual examination of the Site and adjacent areas, and become familiar with and satisfy itself as to the general, local, and Site conditions that may affect cost, progress, and performance of the Work;
- C. become familiar with and satisfy itself as to all Laws and Regulations that may affect cost, progress, and performance of the Work;
- D. carefully study all: (1) reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or adjacent to the Site and all drawings of physical conditions relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site that have been identified in the Supplementary Conditions, especially with respect to Technical Data in such reports and drawings, and (2) reports and drawings relating to Hazardous Environmental Conditions, if any, at or adjacent to the Site that have been identified in the Supplementary Conditions, especially with respect to Technical Data in such reports and drawings;
- E. consider the information known to Bidder itself; information commonly known to contractors doing business in the locality of the Site; information and observations obtained from visits to the Site; the Bidding Documents; and the Site-related reports and drawings identified in the Bidding Documents, with respect to the effect of such information, observations, and documents on (1) the cost, progress, and performance of the Work; (2) the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction to be employed by Bidder; and (3) Bidder's safety precautions and programs;
- F. agree, based on the information and observations referred to in the preceding paragraph, that at the time of submitting its Bid no further examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies, or data are necessary for the determination of its Bid for performance of the Work at the price bid and within the times required, and in accordance with the other terms and conditions of the Bidding Documents;
- G. become aware of the general nature of the work to be performed by Owner and others at the Site that relates to the Work as indicated in the Bidding Documents;
- H. promptly give Engineer written notice of all conflicts, errors, ambiguities, or discrepancies that Bidder discovers in the Bidding Documents and confirm that the written resolution thereof by Engineer is acceptable to Bidder;
- determine that the Bidding Documents are generally sufficient to indicate and convey understanding of all terms and conditions for the performance and furnishing of the Work; and
- J. agree that the submission of a Bid will constitute an incontrovertible representation by Bidder that Bidder has complied with every requirement of this Article, that without exception the Bid and all prices in the Bid are premised upon performing and furnishing the Work required by the Bidding Documents.

#### ARTICLE 6 - PRE-BID CONFERENCE

6.01 A Pre-Bid Conference will not be held for this project.

#### ARTICLE 7 – INTERPRETATIONS AND ADDENDA

- 7.01 All questions about the meaning or intent of the Bidding Documents are to be submitted to Engineer in writing. Interpretations or clarifications considered necessary by Engineer in response to such questions will be issued by Addenda delivered to all parties recorded as having received the Bidding Documents. Questions received less than seven days prior to the date for opening of Bids may not be answered. Only questions answered by Addenda will be binding. Oral and other interpretations or clarifications will be without legal effect.
- 7.02 Addenda may be issued to clarify, correct, supplement, or change the Bidding Documents.

#### **ARTICLE 8 – BID SECURITY**

- 8.01 A Bid must be accompanied by Bid security made payable to Owner in an amount of **five percent (5%)** percent of Bidder's maximum Bid price (determined by adding the base bid and all alternates) and in the form of a certified check, bank money order, or a Bid bond (on the form included in the Bidding Documents) issued by a surety meeting the requirements of Paragraphs 6.01 and 6.02 of the General Conditions.
- 8.02 The Bid security of the apparent Successful Bidder will be retained until Owner awards the contract to such Bidder, and such Bidder has executed the Contract Documents, furnished the required contract security, and met the other conditions of the Notice of Award, whereupon the Bid security will be released. If the Successful Bidder fails to execute and deliver the Contract Documents and furnish the required contract security within 15 days after the Notice of Award, Owner may consider Bidder to be in default, annul the Notice of Award, and the Bid security of that Bidder will be forfeited. Such forfeiture shall be Owner's exclusive remedy if Bidder defaults.
- 8.03 The Bid security of other Bidders that Owner believes to have a reasonable chance of receiving the award may be retained by Owner until the earlier of seven days after the Effective Date of the Contract or 61 days after the Bid opening, whereupon Bid security furnished by such Bidders will be released.
- 8.04 Bid security of other Bidders that Owner believes do not have a reasonable chance of receiving the award will be released within seven days after the Bid opening.

#### **ARTICLE 9 – CONTRACT TIMES**

9.01 The number of days within which, or the dates by which, the Work is to be substantially completed and ready for final payment are set forth in the Agreement.

#### **ARTICLE 10 – LIQUIDATED DAMAGES**

10.01 Provisions for liquidated damages, if any, for failure to timely attain a Milestone, Substantial Completion, or completion of the Work in readiness for final payment, are set forth in the Agreement.

#### ARTICLE 11 - SUBSTITUTE AND "OR-EQUAL" ITEMS

- 11.01 The Contract for the Work, as awarded, will be on the basis of materials and equipment specified or described in the Bidding Documents, and those "or-equal" or substitute or materials and equipment subsequently approved by Engineer prior to the submittal of Bids and identified by Addendum. No item of material or equipment will be considered by Engineer as an "or-equal" or substitute unless written request for approval has been submitted by Bidder and has been received by Engineer at least 15 days prior to the date for receipt of Bids. Each such request shall comply with the requirements of Paragraphs 7.04 and 7.05 of the General Conditions. The burden of proof of the merit of the proposed item is upon Bidder. Engineer's decision of approval or disapproval of a proposed item will be final. If Engineer approves any such proposed item, such approval will be set forth in an Addendum issued to all prospective Bidders. Bidders shall not rely upon approvals made in any other manner.
- 11.02 All prices that Bidder sets forth in its Bid shall be based on the presumption that the Contractor will furnish the materials and equipment specified or described in the Bidding Documents, as supplemented by Addenda. Any assumptions regarding the possibility of post-Bid approvals of "or-equal" or substitution requests are made at Bidder's sole risk.

#### ARTICLE 12 – SUBCONTRACTORS, SUPPLIERS, AND OTHERS

- 12.01 A Bidder shall be prepared to retain specific Subcontractors, Suppliers, or other individuals or entities for the performance of the Work if required by the Bidding Documents (most commonly in the Specifications) to do so. If a prospective Bidder objects to retaining any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity, and the concern is not relieved by an Addendum, then the prospective Bidder should refrain from submitting a Bid.
- 12.02 Subsequent to the submittal of the Bid, Owner may not require the Successful Bidder or Contractor to retain any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity against which Contractor has reasonable objection.
- 12.03 The apparent Successful Bidder, and any other Bidder so requested, shall within five days after Bid opening, submit to Owner a list of the Subcontractors or Suppliers proposed for the following portions of the Work: Finished Water Transmission Pipeline Contract A: New Water Treatment Plant to Arkansas Hwy. 7.

If requested by Owner, such list shall be accompanied by an experience statement with pertinent information regarding similar projects and other

- evidence of qualification for each such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity. If Owner or Engineer, after due investigation, has reasonable objection to any proposed Subcontractor, Supplier, individual, or entity, Owner may, before the Notice of Award is given, request apparent Successful Bidder to submit an acceptable substitute, in which case apparent Successful Bidder shall submit a substitute, Bidder's Bid price will be increased (or decreased) by the difference in cost occasioned by such substitution, and Owner may consider such price adjustment in evaluating Bids and making the Contract award.
- 12.04 If apparent Successful Bidder declines to make any such substitution, Owner may award the Contract to the next lowest Bidder that proposes to use acceptable Subcontractors, Suppliers, or other individuals or entities. Declining to make requested substitutions will constitute grounds for forfeiture of the Bid security of any Bidder. Any Subcontractor, Supplier, individual, or entity so listed and against which Owner or Engineer makes no written objection prior to the giving of the Notice of Award will be deemed acceptable to Owner and Engineer subject to subsequent revocation of such acceptance as provided in Paragraph 7.06 of the General Conditions.

#### **ARTICLE 13 – PREPARATION OF BID**

- 13.01 The Bid Form is included with the Bidding Documents.
  - A. All blanks on the Bid Form shall be completed in ink and the Bid Form signed in ink. Erasures or alterations shall be initialed in ink by the person signing the Bid Form. A Bid price shall be indicated for each section, Bid item, alternate, adjustment unit price item, and unit price item listed therein.
  - B. If the Bid Form expressly indicates that submitting pricing on a specific alternate item is optional, and Bidder elects to not furnish pricing for such optional alternate item, then Bidder may enter the words "No Bid" or "Not Applicable."
- 13.02 A Bid by a corporation shall be executed in the corporate name by a corporate officer (whose title must appear under the signature), accompanied by evidence of authority to sign. The corporate address and state of incorporation shall be shown.
- 13.03 A Bid by a limited liability company shall be executed in the name of the firm by a member or other authorized person and accompanied by evidence of authority to sign. The state of formation of the firm and the official address of the firm shall be shown.
- 13.04 A Bid by an individual shall show the Bidder's name and official address.
- 13.05 A Bid by a joint venture shall be executed by an authorized representative of each joint venturer in the manner indicated on the Bid Form. The official address of the joint venture shall be shown.
- 13.06 All names shall be printed in ink below the signatures.

- 13.07 The Bid shall contain an acknowledgment of receipt of all Addenda, the numbers of which shall be filled in on the Bid Form.
- 13.08 Postal and e-mail addresses and telephone number for communications regarding the Bid shall be shown.
- 13.09 The Bid shall contain evidence of Bidder's authority and qualification to do business in the state where the Project is located, or Bidder shall covenant in writing to obtain such authority and qualification prior to award of the Contract and attach such covenant to the Bid. Bidder's state contractor license number, if any, shall also be shown on the Bid Form.

#### ARTICLE 14 - BASIS OF BID

#### 14.01 Unit Price

- A. Bidders shall submit a Bid on a unit price basis for each item of Work listed in the unit price section of the Bid Form.
- B. The "Bid Price" (sometimes referred to as the extended price) for each unit price Bid item will be the product of the "Estimated Quantity" (which Owner or its representative has set forth in the Bid Form) for the item and the corresponding "Bid Unit Price" offered by the Bidder. The total of all unit price Bid items will be the sum of these "Bid Prices"; such total will be used by Owner for Bid comparison purposes. The final quantities and Contract Price will be determined in accordance with Paragraph 13.03 of the General Conditions.
- C. Discrepancies between the multiplication of units of Work and unit prices will be resolved in favor of the unit prices. Discrepancies between the indicated sum of any column of figures and the correct sum thereof will be resolved in favor of the correct sum.

#### 14.02 Lump Sum

A. Bidders shall submit a Bid on a lump sum basis **for the lump sum items** as set forth in the Bid Form.

#### **ARTICLE 15 – SUBMITTAL OF BID**

- 15.01 With each copy of the Bidding Documents, a Bidder is furnished one separate unbound copy of the Bid Form, and, if required, the Bid Bond Form. The unbound copy of the Bid Form is to be completed and submitted with the Bid security and the other documents required to be submitted under the terms of Article 7 of the Bid Form.
- 15.02 A Bid shall be received no later than the date and time prescribed and at the place indicated in the advertisement or invitation to bid and shall be enclosed in a plainly marked package with the Project title (and, if applicable, the designated portion of the Project for which the Bid is submitted), the name and address of Bidder, and shall be accompanied by the Bid security and other required documents.

- 15.03 If a Bid is sent by mail or other delivery system, the sealed envelope containing the Bid shall be enclosed in a separate package plainly marked on the outside with the notation "BID ENCLOSED" or as noted in article 13. A mailed Bid shall be addressed to the City of Hot Springs Purchasing Office, 324 Malvern Avenue, Hot Springs, Arkansas 71901.
- 15.04 Bids received after the date and time prescribed for the opening of bids, or not submitted at the correct location or in the designated manner, will not be accepted and will be returned to the Bidder unopened.

#### ARTICLE 16 - MODIFICATION AND WITHDRAWAL OF BID

- 16.01 A Bid may be withdrawn by an appropriate document duly executed in the same manner that a Bid must be executed and delivered to the place where Bids are to be submitted prior to the date and time for the opening of Bids. Upon receipt of such notice, the unopened Bid will be returned to the Bidder.
- 16.02 If a Bidder wishes to modify its Bid prior to Bid opening, Bidder must withdraw its initial Bid in the manner specified in Paragraph 16.01 and submit a new Bid prior to the date and time for the opening of Bids.
- 16.03 If within 24 hours after Bids are opened any Bidder files a duly signed written notice with Owner and promptly thereafter demonstrates to the reasonable satisfaction of Owner that there was a material and substantial mistake in the preparation of its Bid, that Bidder may withdraw its Bid, and the Bid security will be returned. Thereafter, if the Work is rebid, that Bidder will be disqualified from further bidding on the Work.

#### **ARTICLE 17 – OPENING OF BIDS**

17.01 Bids will be opened at the time and place indicated in the advertisement or invitation to bid and, unless obviously non-responsive, read aloud publicly. An abstract of the amounts of the base Bids and major alternates, if any, will be made available to Bidders after the opening of Bids.

#### ARTICLE 18 – BIDS TO REMAIN SUBJECT TO ACCEPTANCE

18.01 All Bids will remain subject to acceptance for the period of time stated in the Bid Form, but Owner may, in its sole discretion, release any Bid and return the Bid security prior to the end of this period.

#### ARTICLE 19 – EVALUATION OF BIDS AND AWARD OF CONTRACT

19.01 Owner reserves the right to reject any or all Bids, including without limitation, nonconforming, nonresponsive, unbalanced, or conditional Bids. Owner will reject the Bid of any Bidder that Owner finds, after reasonable inquiry and evaluation, to not be responsible. If Bidder purports to add terms or conditions to its Bid, takes exception to any provision of the Bidding Documents, or attempts to alter the contents of the Contract Documents for purposes of the Bid, then the

Owner will reject the Bid as nonresponsive; provided that Owner also reserves the right to waive all minor informalities not involving price, time, or changes in the Work.

19.02 If Owner awards the contract for the Work, such award shall be to the responsible qualified Bidder submitting the lowest responsive Bid.

#### 19.03 Evaluation of Bids

- A. In evaluating Bids, Owner will consider whether or not the Bids comply with the prescribed requirements, and such alternates, unit prices, and other data, as may be requested in the Bid Form or prior to the Notice of Award.
- B. For the determination of the apparent low Bidder when unit price bids are submitted, Bids will be compared on the basis of the total of the products of the estimated quantity of each item and unit price Bid for that item, together with any lump sum items.
- 19.04 In evaluating whether a Bidder is qualified and responsible, Owner will consider the qualifications of the Bidder and may consider the qualifications and experience of Subcontractors and Suppliers proposed for those portions of the Work for which the identity of Subcontractors and Suppliers must be submitted as provided in the Bidding Documents.
- 19.05 Owner may conduct such investigations as Owner deems necessary to establish the responsibility, qualifications, and financial ability of Bidders and any proposed Subcontractors or Suppliers.

#### **ARTICLE 20 – BONDS AND INSURANCE**

20.01 Article 6 of the General Conditions, as may be modified by the Supplementary Conditions, sets forth Owner's requirements as to performance and payment bonds and insurance. When the Successful Bidder delivers the Agreement (executed by Successful Bidder) to Owner, it shall be accompanied by required bonds and insurance documentation.

#### ARTICLE 21 - SIGNING OF AGREEMENT

21.01 When Owner issues a Notice of Award to the Successful Bidder, it shall be accompanied by the unexecuted counterparts of the Agreement along with the other Contract Documents as identified in the Agreement. Within 15 days thereafter, Successful Bidder shall execute and deliver the required number of counterparts of the Agreement (and any bonds and insurance documentation required to be delivered by the Contract Documents) to Owner. Within ten days thereafter, Owner shall deliver one fully executed counterpart of the Agreement to Successful Bidder, together with printed and electronic copies of the Contract Documents as stated in Paragraph 2.02 of the General Conditions.

#### **Bidder's Checklist of Required Items**

#### CITY OF HOT SPRINGS UTILITIES DEPARTMENT HOT SPRINGS, ARKANSAS

### Finished Water Transmission Pipeline Contract A: New Water Treatment Plant to Hwy. 7

This Bidder's Checklist is provided to ensure all required forms are completed, signed and returned as a part of the bid submission. All forms must be included as indicated for a bid to be considered a complete and responsive bid. Appropriate signatures and date are required on each document. If an item is missing, the bid may be declared unresponsive and therefore rejected.

#### This sheet will serve as the cover sheet for the bid submission.

	Required	Submitted
Acknowledgement of All Addenda	Х	
Bid Form <b>SIGNED</b> (with Unit Price Schedule)	Х	
List of Proposed Subcontractors	Х	
Bid Bond	Х	
Copy of current Contractors License	Х	
Statement of Compliance	Х	
Statement of Insurance Requirements Compliance	Х	

#### **BID FORM**

#### CITY OF HOT SPRINGS UTILITIES DEPARTMENT HOT SPRINGS, ARKANSAS

## Finished Water Transmission Pipeline Contract A: NEW WATER TREATMENT PLANT TO HWY. 7

#### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

	Page
Article 1 – Bid Recipient	1
Article 2 – Bidder's Acknowledgements	1
Article 3 – Bidder's Representations	1
Article 4 – Bidder's Certification	2
Article 5 – Basis of Bid	4
Article 6 – Time of Completion	4
Article 7 – Attachments to this Bid	5
Article 8 – Defined Terms	5
Article 9 – Bid Submittal	5

#### ARTICLE 1 - BID RECIPIENT

1.01 This Bid is submitted to:

City of Hot Springs Purchasing Department 324 Malvern Avenue Hot Springs, Arkansas 71901

1.02 The undersigned Bidder proposes and agrees, if this Bid is accepted, to enter into an Agreement with Owner in the form included in the Bidding Documents to perform all Work as specified or indicated in the Bidding Documents for the prices and within the times indicated in this Bid and in accordance with the other terms and conditions of the Bidding Documents.

#### ARTICLE 2 – BIDDER'S ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

2.01 Bidder accepts all the terms and conditions of the Instructions to Bidders, including without limitation those dealing with the disposition of Bid security. This Bid will remain subject to acceptance for 90 days after the Bid opening, or for such longer period of time that Bidder may agree to in writing upon request of Owner.

#### ARTICLE 3 – BIDDER'S REPRESENTATIONS

- 3.01 In submitting this Bid, Bidder represents that:
  - A. Bidder has examined and carefully studied the Bidding Documents, and any data and reference items identified in the Bidding Documents, and hereby acknowledges receipt of the following Addenda:

Addendum No.	<u>Addendum, Date</u>

- B. Bidder has visited the Site, conducted a thorough, alert visual examination of the Site and adjacent areas, and become familiar with and satisfied itself as to the general, local, and Site conditions that may affect cost, progress, and performance of the Work.
- C. Bidder is familiar with and has satisfied itself as to all Laws and Regulations that may affect cost, progress, and performance of the Work.
- D. Bidder has carefully studied all: (1) reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or adjacent to the Site and all drawings of physical conditions relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site that have been identified in the Supplementary Conditions, especially with respect to Technical Data in such reports and drawings, and (2) reports and drawings relating to Hazardous Environmental Conditions, if any, at or

- adjacent to the Site that have been identified in the Supplementary Conditions, especially with respect to Technical Data in such reports and drawings.
- E. Bidder has considered the information known to Bidder itself; information commonly known to contractors doing business in the locality of the Site; information and observations obtained from visits to the Site; the Bidding Documents; and any Site-related reports and drawings identified in the Bidding Documents, with respect to the effect of such information, observations, and documents on (1) the cost, progress, and performance of the Work; (2) the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction to be employed by Bidder; and (3) Bidder's safety precautions and programs.
- F. Bidder agrees, based on the information and observations referred to in the preceding paragraph, that no further examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies, or data are necessary for the determination of this Bid for performance of the Work at the price bid and within the times required, and in accordance with the other terms and conditions of the Bidding Documents.
- G. Bidder is aware of the general nature of work to be performed by Owner and others at the Site that relates to the Work as indicated in the Bidding Documents.
- H. Bidder has given Engineer written notice of all conflicts, errors, ambiguities, or discrepancies that Bidder has discovered in the Bidding Documents, and confirms that the written resolution thereof by Engineer is acceptable to Bidder.
- The Bidding Documents are generally sufficient to indicate and convey understanding of all terms and conditions for the performance and furnishing of the Work.
- J. The submission of this Bid constitutes an incontrovertible representation by Bidder that Bidder has complied with every requirement of this Article, and that without exception the Bid and all prices in the Bid are premised upon performing and furnishing the Work required by the Bidding Documents.

#### ARTICLE 4 - BIDDER'S CERTIFICATION

#### 4.01 Bidder certifies that:

- A. This Bid is genuine and not made in the interest of or on behalf of any undisclosed individual or entity and is not submitted in conformity with any collusive agreement or rules of any group, association, organization, or corporation;
- B. Bidder has not directly or indirectly induced or solicited any other Bidder to submit a false or sham Bid;
- C. Bidder has not solicited or induced any individual or entity to refrain from bidding; and

- D. Bidder has not engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, or coercive practices in competing for the Contract. For the purposes of this Paragraph 4.01.D:
  - "corrupt practice" means the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting of anything of value likely to influence the action of a public official in the bidding process;
  - 2. "fraudulent practice" means an intentional misrepresentation of facts made (a) to influence the bidding process to the detriment of Owner, (b) to establish bid prices at artificial non-competitive levels, or (c) to deprive Owner of the benefits of free and open competition;
  - 3. "collusive practice" means a scheme or arrangement between two or more Bidders, with or without the knowledge of Owner, a purpose of which is to establish bid prices at artificial, non-competitive levels; and
    - "coercive practice" means harming or threatening to harm, directly or indirectly, persons or their property to influence their participation in the bidding process or affect the execution of the Contract.

#### ARTICLE 5 - BASIS OF BID

- 5.01 Bidder will refer to Section 010250 Measurement and Payments prior to preparing the bid schedule.
- 5.02 Bidder will complete the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents for the following price(s):

#### **BID SCHEDULE**

### Finished Water Transmission Pipeline Contract A: NEW WATER TREATMENT PLANT TO HWY. 7

#### City of Hot Springs, Arkansas

Item No.	Description	Units	QTY	Unit Price	Item Total
1	36-inch Ductile Iron Ripe, 200 Class, Unrestrained Joint, Finished Water Transmission Line	LF	8,020	\$	\$
2	36-inch Ductile Iron Pipe, 250 Class, Unrestrained Joint, Finished Water Transmission Line	LF	1,822	\$	\$
3	36-inch Ductile Iron Pipe, 200 Class, Restrained Joint, Finished Water Transmission Line	LF	1,660	\$	\$
4	36-inch Ductile Iron Pipe, 250 Class, Restrained Joint, Finished Water Transmission Line	LF	1,039	\$	\$

Item No.	Description	Units	QTY	Unit Price	Item Total
5	24-inch Ductile Iron Pipe, 200 Class, Unrestrained Joint, Finished Water Transmission Line	LF	2,745	\$	\$
6	24-inch Ductile Iron Pipe, 250 Class, Unrestrained Joint, Finished Water Transmission Line	LF	99	\$	\$
7	24-inch Ductile Iron Pipe, 200 Class, Restrained Joint, Finished Water Transmission Line	LF	895	\$	\$
8	24-inch Ductile Iron Pipe, 250 Class, Restrained Joint, Finished Water Transmission Line	LF	380	9/10/	\$
9	12-inch Ductile Iron Pipe, Restrained Joint, Finished Water Transmission Line	Į.	369	S	\$
10	12-inch Ductile Iron Pipe, Unrestrained Joint, Finished Water Transmission Line	ÇQX	440	SEE	\$
11	8-inch Ductile Iron Pipe, Restrained Joint, Finished Water Transmission Line	S	60	\$	\$
12	6-inch PVC Water Pipe for Connection to Existing Main	OF	40	\$	\$
13	36-inch MJ Gate Valve	Each	4	\$	\$
14	24-inch MJ Gate Valve	Each	4	\$	\$
15	12-inch MJ Gate Valve	Each	3	\$	\$
16	Fire Hydrant Assemblies	Each	7	\$	\$
17	Post Hydrant Assemblies	Each	4	\$	\$
18	Air Release Valve	Each	3	\$	\$
19	12-inch Tapping Sleeve and Valve	Each	1	\$	\$
20	8-inch Tapping Sleeve and Valve	Each	2	\$	\$

Item No.	Description	Units	QTY	Unit Price	Item Total
21	6-inch Tapping Sleeve and Valve	Each	1	\$	\$
22	Rock Excavation (As Directed)	CY	1,500	\$	\$
23	Road Asphalt Pavement (2")	SY	700	\$	\$
24	Jack and Bore	LUMP	SUM	\$	\$
25	Highway Open Cut and Repair	LUMP	SUM	\$	\$
26	Bonds and Insurance	LUMP	SUM	\$/. ()	\$
27	Mobilization & Demobilization	LUMP SUM		9 (0)	\$
28	Clearing & Grubbing	LUMP	SUM	57	\$
29	Seeding, Mulching, Final Cleanup	LUMP	SUM	55	\$
30	Storm Water Permit & S.W.P.P.P.	LUMP	SUM	\$ \	\$
31	Maintenance of Traffic	LUMP	SUM	\$	\$
32	Excavation and Trench Safety System	LUMP	SUM	5	\$
33	Miscellaneous & Incidental Work	LUMP	SUM	\$	\$
	\$				

5.03 The pipe supplier for Ductile Iron pipe that was used as the basis for this bid is

#### **ARTICLE 6 – TIME OF COMPLETION**

- 6.01 Bidder agrees that the Work will be substantially complete within <a href="180 calendar days">180 calendar days</a> after the date when the Contract Times commence to run as provided in Paragraph 4.01 of the General Conditions and-will be completed and ready for final payment in accordance with Paragraph 15.06 of the General Conditions within <a href="210 calendar days">210 calendar days</a> after the date when the Contract Times commence to run.
- 6.02 Bidder accepts the provisions of the Agreement as to liquidated damages.

#### ARTICLE 7 - ATTACHMENTS TO THIS BID

- 7.01 The following documents are submitted with and made a condition of this Bid:
  - A. List of Proposed Subcontractors.
  - B. Bid Bond.
  - C. Copy of current Contractors License.
  - D. Statement of Compliance.
  - E. Statement of Insurance Requirements Compliance.

#### **ARTICLE 8 – DEFINED TERMS**

8.01 The terms used in this Bid with initial capital letters have the meanings stated in the Instructions to Bidders, the General Conditions, and the Supplementary Conditions.

#### **ARTICLE 9 – BID SUBMITTAL**

BIDDER: [Indicate correct name of bidding entity]

By:  Signature
Printed name] (If Bidder is a corporation, a limited liability company, a partnership, or a joint venture, attach evidence of authority to sign.)
Attest: [Signature]
Printed name]
Fitle:
Submittal Date:
Address for giving notices:
Гelephone Number:
Contact Name and e-mail address:
Bidder's License No.:



#### **DOCUMENT 004313**

#### **BID BOND**

Any singular reference to Bidder, Surety, Owner or other party shall be considered plural where applicable.

wnere applicabl	e.		
BIDDER (Nam	e and Address):		
SURETY (Nan	ne, and Address of Principal Place of Business):		
OWNER: City of Hot Sp 133 Convention Hot Springs, A	on Blvd.		
BID: Bid Due Date: Description:	Finished Water Transmission Pipeline Contract New Water Treatment Plant to Hwy. 7 Hot Springs, Arkansas	ot A:	
BOND: Bond Number: Date: Penal Sum:		\$	
	(Words)		(Figures)
_			

Surety and Bidder, intending to be legally bound hereby, subject to the terms set forth below, do each cause this Bid Bond to be duly executed by an authorized officer, agent, or representative.



(Seal)	(Seal)		
Bidder's Name and Corporate Seal	Surety's Name and Corporate Seal		
By Signature:	Signature (Attach Power of Attorney)		
Print Name	Print Name		
Title:	_ Title:		
Attest: Signature:	Attest: Signature:		
Title:	Title:		

- 1. Bidder and Surety, jointly and severally, bind themselves, their heirs, executors, administrators, successors, and assigns to pay to Owner upon default of Bidder the penal sum set forth on the face of this Bond. Payment of the penal sum is the extent of Bidder's and Surety's liability. Recovery of such penal sum under the terms of this Bond shall be Owner's sole and exclusive remedy upon default of Bidder.
- 2. Default of Bidder shall occur upon the failure of Bidder to deliver within the time required by the Bidding Documents (or any extension thereof agreed to in writing by Owner) the executed Agreement required by the Bidding Documents and any performance and payment bonds required by the Bidding Documents.
- 3. This obligation shall be null and void if:
  - 3.1 Owner accepts Bidder's Bid and Bidder delivers within the time required by the Bidding Documents (or any extension thereof agreed to in writing by Owner) the executed Agreement required by the Bidding Documents and any performance and payment bonds required by the Bidding Documents, or
  - 3.2 All Bids are rejected by Owner, or
  - 3.3 Owner fails to issue a Notice of Award to Bidder within the time specified in the Bidding Documents (or any extension thereof agreed to in writing by Bidder and, if applicable, consented to by Surety when required by Paragraph 5 hereof).



- 4. Payment under this Bond will be due and payable upon default of Bidder and within 30 calendar days after receipt by Bidder and Surety of written notice of default from Owner, which notice will be given with reasonable promptness, identifying this Bond and the Project and including a statement of the amount due.
- 5. Surety waives notice of any and all defenses based on or arising out of any time extension to issue Notice of Award agreed to in writing by Owner and Bidder, provided that the total time for issuing Notice of Award including extensions shall not in the aggregate exceed 120 days from the Bid due date without Surety's written consent.
- 6. No suit or action shall be commenced under this Bond prior to 30 calendar days after the notice of default required in Paragraph 4 above is received by Bidder and Surety and in no case later than one year after the Bid due date.
- 7. Any suit or action under this Bond shall be commenced only in a court of competent jurisdiction located in the state in which the Project is located.
- 8. Notices required hereunder shall be in writing and sent to Bidder and Surety at their respective addresses shown on the face of this Bond. Such notices may be sent by personal delivery, commercial courier, or by United States Registered or Certified Mail, return receipt requested, postage pre-paid, and shall be deemed to be effective upon receipt by the party concerned.
- 9. Surety shall cause to be attached to this Bond a current and effective Power of Attorney evidencing the authority of the officer, agent, or representative who executed this Bond on behalf of Surety to execute, seal, and deliver such Bond and bind the Surety thereby.
- 10. This Bond is intended to conform to all applicable statutory requirements. Any applicable requirement of any applicable statute that has been omitted from this Bond shall be deemed to be included herein as if set forth at length. If any provision of this Bond conflicts with any applicable statute, then the provision of said statute shall govern and the remainder of this Bond that is not in conflict therewith shall continue in full force and effect.
- 11. The term "Bid" as used herein includes a Bid, offer, or proposal as applicable.



#### DOCUMENT 005100 NOTICE OF AWARD

Date of Issuance:			Owner's Contract No.:		
Owner:		City of Hot Springs			
Engineer:		Crist Engineers, Inc.	Engineer's Project No.: 1926		
Project:		Finished Water Transmission Pipeline	Contract Name:	Contract A: New Water Treatment Plant to Hwy. 7	
Bidder					
Bidder's Add	dress				
TO BIDDER	<b>:</b>				
		I that Owner has accepted you d that you are the Successful B	_	<u>-</u>	
	C	ontract A – New Water Treatn	nent Plant to Hwy	7.7	
The Contract Price of the awarded Contract is: \$					
Three (3) unexecuted counterparts of the Agreement accompany this Notice of Award, and one copy of the Contract Documents accompanies this Notice of Award.					
a set of the Drawings will be delivered separately from other Contract Documents.					
You must comply with the following conditions precedent within 15 days of the date of receipt of this Notice of Award:					
<ol> <li>Deliver to Owner four (4) counterparts of the Agreement, fully executed by Bidder.</li> <li>Deliver with the executed Agreement(s) the Contract security [e.g., performance and payment bonds] and insurance documentation as specified in the Instructions to Bidders and General Conditions, Articles 2 and 6.</li> <li>Other conditions precedent (if any): None</li> </ol>					
		mply with these conditions with default, annul this Notice of	•		
one fully exe	ecuted (	after you comply with the above counterpart of the Agreement, t nents as indicated in Paragraph	ogether with any a	additional copies of	
Owner C	ity of H	ot Springs, Arkansas			
By:			Authorized Sig	nature	
Title:					
Copy: Crist	Engine	eers, Inc.			

#### **DOCUMENT 005213**

# AGREEMENT BETWEEN OWNER AND CONTRACTOR FOR CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT

THIS AGREEMENT is by and between the City of Hot Springs, Arkansas ("Owner") and

("Contractor").

Owner and Contractor hereby agree as follows:

#### ARTICLE 1 – WORK

1.01 Contractor shall complete all Work as specified or indicated in the Contract Documents. The Work is generally described as follows:

Contract A: NEW WATER TREATMENT PLANT TO HWY. 7

#### **ARTICLE 2 – THE PROJECT**

2.01 The Project, of which the Work under the Contract Documents is a part, is generally described as follows: Constructing approximately 12,500 LF of 36-inch, 4,100 LF of 24-inch, and 850 LF of 12-inch water pipeline and appurtenances.

#### **ARTICLE 3 – ENGINEER**

- 3.01 The Project has been designed by **Crist Engineers**, **Inc**.
- 3.02 The Owner has retained **Crist Engineers, Inc**. ("Engineer") to act as Owner's representative, assume all duties and responsibilities, and have the rights and authority assigned to Engineer in the Contract Documents in connection with the completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

#### **ARTICLE 4 – CONTRACT TIMES**

- 4.01 Time of the Essence
- A. All time limits for Milestones, if any, Substantial Completion, and completion and readiness for final payment as stated in the Contract Documents are of the essence of the Contract.
- 4.02 Contract Times: Days
- A. The Work will be substantially completed within <u>180 calendar days</u> after the date when the Contract Times commence to run as provided in Paragraph 4.01 of the General Conditions, and completed and ready for final payment in accordance with Paragraph 15.06 of the General Conditions within <u>210</u> calendar days after the date when the Contract Times commence to run.

#### 4.03 Liquidated Damages

- A. Contractor and Owner recognize that time is of the essence as stated in Paragraph 4.01 above and that Owner will suffer financial and other losses if the Work is not completed and Milestones not achieved within the times specified in Paragraph 4.02 above, plus any extensions thereof allowed in accordance with the Contract. The parties also recognize the delays, expense, and difficulties involved in proving in a legal or arbitration proceeding the actual loss suffered by Owner if the Work is not completed on time. Accordingly, instead of requiring any such proof, Owner and Contractor agree that as liquidated damages for delay (but not as a penalty):
  - Substantial Completion: Contractor shall pay Owner \$1,000 for each day that expires after the time (as duly adjusted pursuant to the Contract) specified in Paragraph 4.02.A above for Substantial Completion until the Work is substantially complete.
  - 2. Completion of Remaining Work: After Substantial Completion, if Contractor shall neglect, refuse, or fail to complete the remaining Work within the Contract Time (as duly adjusted pursuant to the Contract) for completion and readiness for final payment, Contractor shall pay Owner \$1,000 for each day that expires after such time until the Work is completed and ready for final payment.
  - Liquidated damages for failing to timely attain Substantial Completion and final completion are not additive and will not be imposed concurrently.

#### **ARTICLE 5 – CONTRACT PRICE**

- 5.01 Owner shall pay Contractor for completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents the amounts that follow, subject to adjustment under the Contract:
- A. For all Work <u>other than</u> Unit Price Work, at the prices stated in the Contractor's Bid, attached hereto as an exhibit.
- B. For all <u>Unit Price</u> Work, an amount equal to the sum of the extended prices (established for each separately identified item of Unit Price Work by multiplying the unit price times the actual quantity of that item, at the prices stated in the Contractor's Bid). The extended prices for Unit Price Work set forth as of the Effective Date of the Contract are based on estimated quantities. As provided in Paragraph 13.03 of the General Conditions, estimated quantities are not guaranteed, and determinations of actual quantities and classifications are to be made by Engineer.
- C. Total of Lump Sum Amounts and Unit Price Work (subject to final Unit Price adjustment) \$\_\_\_\_\_\_.

#### **ARTICLE 6 – PAYMENT PROCEDURES**

- 6.01 Submittal and Processing of Payments
- A. Contractor shall submit Applications for Payment in accordance with Article 15 of the General Conditions. Applications for Payment will be processed by Engineer as provided in the General Conditions.
- 6.02 Progress Payments; Retainage
- A. Owner shall make progress payments on account of the Contract Price on the basis of Contractor's Applications for Payment on or about the <a href="25th">25th</a> day of each month during performance of the Work as provided in Paragraph 6.02.A.1 below, provided that such Applications for Payment have been submitted in a timely manner and otherwise meet the requirements of the Contract. All such payments will be measured by the Schedule of Values established as provided in the General Conditions (and in the case of Unit Price Work based on the number of units completed) or, in the event there is no Schedule of Values, as provided elsewhere in the Contract.
  - Prior to Substantial Completion, progress payments will be made in an amount equal to the percentage indicated below but, in each case, less the aggregate of payments previously made and less such amounts as Owner may withhold, including but not limited to liquidated damages, in accordance with the Contract
    - a. <u>95</u> percent of Work completed (with the balance being retainage). If the Work has been 50 percent completed as determined by Engineer, and if the character and progress of the Work have been satisfactory to Owner and Engineer, then as long as the character and progress of the Work remain satisfactory to Owner and Engineer, there will be no additional retainage; and
    - b. **95** percent of cost of materials and equipment not incorporated in the Work (with the balance being retainage).
- B. Upon Substantial Completion, Owner shall pay an amount sufficient to increase total payments to Contractor to <u>100</u> percent of the Work completed, less such amounts set off by Owner pursuant to Paragraph 15.01.E of the General Conditions, and less <u>200</u> percent of Engineer's estimate of the value of Work to be completed or corrected as shown on the punch list of items to be completed or corrected prior to final payment.

#### 6.03 Final Payment

A. Upon final completion and acceptance of the Work in accordance with Paragraph 15.06 of the General Conditions, Owner shall pay the remainder of the Contract Price as recommended by Engineer as provided in said Paragraph 15.06.

#### **ARTICLE 7 – INTEREST**

7.01 All amounts not paid when due shall bear interest at the rate of <u>10</u> percent per annum.

#### **ARTICLE 8 – CONTRACTOR'S REPRESENTATIONS**

- 8.01 In order to induce Owner to enter into this Contract, Contractor makes the following representations:
- A. Contractor has examined and carefully studied the Contract Documents, and any data and reference items identified in the Contract Documents.
- B. Contractor has visited the Site, conducted a thorough, alert visual examination of the Site and adjacent areas, and become familiar with and is satisfied as to the general, local, and Site conditions that may affect cost, progress, and performance of the Work.
- C. Contractor is familiar with and is satisfied as to all Laws and Regulations that may affect cost, progress, and performance of the Work.
- D. Contractor has carefully studied all: (1) reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or adjacent to the Site and all drawings of physical conditions relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site that have been identified in the Supplementary Conditions, especially with respect to Technical Data in such reports and drawings, and (2) reports and drawings relating to Hazardous Environmental Conditions, if any, at or adjacent to the Site that have been identified in the Supplementary Conditions, especially with respect to Technical Data in such reports and drawings.
- E. Contractor has considered the information known to Contractor itself; information commonly known to contractors doing business in the locality of the Site; information and observations obtained from visits to the Site; the Contract Documents; and the Site-related reports and drawings identified in the Contract Documents, with respect to the effect of such information, observations, and documents on (1) the cost, progress, and performance of the Work; (2) the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction to be employed by Contractor; and (3) Contractor's safety precautions and programs.
- F. Based on the information and observations referred to in the preceding paragraph, Contractor agrees that no further examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies, or data are necessary for the performance of the Work at the Contract Price, within the Contract Times, and in accordance with the other terms and conditions of the Contract.
- G. Contractor is aware of the general nature of work to be performed by Owner and others at the Site that relates to the Work as indicated in the Contract Documents.
- H. Contractor has given Engineer written notice of all conflicts, errors, ambiguities, or discrepancies that Contractor has discovered in the Contract Documents, and the written resolution thereof by Engineer is acceptable to Contractor.
- I. The Contract Documents are generally sufficient to indicate and convey understanding of all terms and conditions for performance and furnishing of the Work.

J. Contractor's entry into this Contract constitutes an incontrovertible representation by Contractor that without exception all prices in the Agreement are premised upon performing and furnishing the Work required by the Contract Documents.

#### **ARTICLE 9 – CONTRACT DOCUMENTS**

#### 9.01 Contents

- A. The Contract Documents consist of the following:
  - 1. This Agreement (pages 1 to 7, inclusive).
  - 2. Performance bond (pages 1 to 3, inclusive).
  - 3. Payment bond (pages 1 to 4, inclusive).
  - 4. General Conditions (pages 1 to 64, inclusive).
  - 5. Supplementary Conditions (pages 1 to 6, inclusive).
  - 6. Specifications as listed in the table of contents of the Project Manual.
  - 7. Drawings.
  - 8. Addenda (numbers \_\_\_\_\_ to \_\_\_\_, inclusive).
  - 9. Exhibits to this Agreement (enumerated as follows):
    - a. Contractor's Bid (pages 1 to 5, inclusive).
  - 10. The following which may be delivered or issued on or after the Effective Date of the Contract and are not attached hereto:
    - Notice to Proceed.
    - b. Change Orders.
- B. The documents listed in Paragraph 9.01.A are attached to this Agreement (except as expressly noted otherwise above).
- C. There are no Contract Documents other than those listed above in this Article 9.
- D. The Contract Documents may only be amended, modified, or supplemented as provided in the General Conditions.

#### **ARTICLE 10 – MISCELLANEOUS**

#### 10.01 Terms

A. Terms used in this Agreement will have the meanings stated in the General Conditions and the Supplementary Conditions.

#### 10.02 Assignment of Contract

A. Unless expressly agreed to elsewhere in the Contract, no assignment by a party hereto of any rights under or interests in the Contract will be binding on another party hereto without the written consent of the party sought to be bound; and, specifically but without limitation, money that may become due

and money that is due may not be assigned without such consent (except to the extent that the effect of this restriction may be limited by law), and unless specifically stated to the contrary in any written consent to an assignment, no assignment will release or discharge the assignor from any duty or responsibility under the Contract Documents.

#### 10.03 Successors and Assigns

A. Owner and Contractor each binds itself, its successors, assigns, and legal representatives to the other party hereto, its successors, assigns, and legal representatives in respect to all covenants, agreements, and obligations contained in the Contract Documents.

#### 10.04 Severability

A. Any provision or part of the Contract Documents held to be void or unenforceable under any Law or Regulation shall be deemed stricken, and all remaining provisions shall continue to be valid and binding upon Owner and Contractor, who agree that the Contract Documents shall be reformed to replace such stricken provision or part thereof with a valid and enforceable provision that comes as close as possible to expressing the intention of the stricken provision.

#### 10.05 Contractor's Certifications

- A. Contractor certifies that it has not engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, or coercive practices in competing for or in executing the Contract. For the purposes of this Paragraph 10.05:
  - 1. "corrupt practice" means the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting of any thing of value likely to influence the action of a public official in the bidding process or in the Contract execution;
  - "fraudulent practice" means an intentional misrepresentation of facts made (a) to influence the bidding process or the execution of the Contract to the detriment of Owner, (b) to establish Bid or Contract prices at artificial non-competitive levels, or (c) to deprive Owner of the benefits of free and open competition;
  - "collusive practice" means a scheme or arrangement between two or more Bidders, with or without the knowledge of Owner, a purpose of which is to establish Bid prices at artificial, non-competitive levels; and
  - 4. "coercive practice" means harming or threatening to harm, directly or indirectly, persons or their property to influence their participation in the bidding process or affect the execution of the Contract.

#### 10.06 Other Provisions

A. Owner stipulates that if the General Conditions that are made a part of this Contract are based on EJCDC® C-700, Standard General Conditions for the Construction Contract, published by the Engineers Joint Contract Documents Committee®, and if Owner is the party that has furnished said General Conditions, then Owner has plainly shown all modifications to the standard wording of such published document to the Contractor, through a process

such as highlighting or "track changes" (redline/strikeout), or in the Supplementary Conditions.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Owner and Contra	ctor have signed this Agreement.
This Agreement will be effective on  Effective Date of the Contract).	(which is the
OWNER:	CONTRACTOR:
City of Hot Springs, Arkansas	
Ву:	Ву:
Title:	Title:
Attest:	Attest:
Title:	Title:
Address for giving notices:  City of Hot Springs	Address for giving notices:
133 Convention Boulevard	
Hot Springs, AR 71901	License No.:  (where applicable)
(If Owner is a corporation, attach evidence of authority to sign. If Owner is a public body, attach evidence of authority to sign and resolution or other documents authorizing execution of this Agreement.)	NOTE TO USER: Use in those states or other jurisdictions where applicable or required.



# **DOCUMENT 005500**

# **NOTICE TO PROCEED**

Owner:		of Hot Springs, nsas	Owner's Contract	
Contractor:		11303	Contractor's Project No.:	
Engineer:	Crist	Engineers, Inc.	Engineer's Projec	t 1926
Project:	_	shed Water smission Pipeline	Contract Name:	Contract A – New Water Treatment Plant to Hwy. 7
			Effective Date of Contract:	
TO CONTR	RACTO	OR:		
	to ru	n on [		s under the above Contract will . [see Paragraph 4.01 of the
Documents the Agreem	s. No nent, th ays, a	Work shall be done and the number of days to and the number of days	nt the Site prior to achieve Substantia	bligations under the Contract such date. In accordance with al Completion is 21 consecutive diness for final payment is 28
	•	any Work at the Site, ss <i>limitations, securit</i> y		omply with the following: her restrictions]
Owner:		City of Hot Springs,	Arkansas	
		Authorized Signature		
Ву:				
Title:				
Date Issu	ıed:			
Copy:	Crist	Engineers, Inc.		



# **DOCUMENT 006113**

# **PERFORMANCE BOND**

CONTRACTOR (name and address):	SURETY (name and address of principal place of business):		
OWNER (name and address): City of Hot Springs, Arkansas 133 Convention Boulevard Hot Springs, AR 71901			
New W	ed Water Transmission Pipeline Contract A: later Treatment Plant to Hwy. 7 prings, Arkansas		
BOND Bond Number: Date (not earlier than the Effective Date Contract): Amount: Modifications to this Bond Form:	of the Agreement of the Construction  None See Paragraph 16		
Surety and Contractor, intending to be legal below, do each cause this Performance Bor officer, agent, or representative.	lly bound hereby, subject to the terms set forth nd to be duly executed by an authorized		
CONTRACTOR AS PRINCIPAL	SURETY		
Contractor's Name and Corporate Seal  By:	Surety's Name and Corporate Seal		
Signature	Signature (attach power of attorney)		

Print Name	Print Name	
Title	Title	
Attest:Signature	Attest: Signature	
Title	 Title	

Notes: (1) Provide supplemental execution by any additional parties, such as joint venturers. (2) Any singular reference to Contractor, Surety, Owner, or other party shall be considered plural where applicable.

1. The Contractor and Surety, jointly and severally, bind themselves, their heirs, executors, administrators, successors, and assigns to the Owner for the performance of the Construction Contract, which is incorporated herein by reference.

Duint Ninns

- 2. If the Contractor performs the Construction Contract, the Surety and the Contractor shall have no obligation under this Bond, except when applicable to participate in a conference as provided in Paragraph 3.
- 3. If there is no Owner Default under the Construction Contract, the Surety's obligation under this Bond shall arise after:
  - The Owner first provides notice to the Contractor and the Surety that the Owner is considering declaring a Contractor Default. Such notice shall indicate whether the Owner is requesting a conference among the Owner, Contractor, and Surety to discuss the Contractor's performance. If the Owner does not request a conference, the Surety may, within five (5) business days after receipt of the Owner's notice, request such a conference. If the Surety timely requests a conference, the Owner shall attend. Unless the Owner agrees otherwise, any conference requested under this Paragraph 3.1 shall be held within ten (10) business days of the Surety's receipt of the Owner's notice. If the Owner, the Contractor, and the Surety agree, the Contractor shall be allowed a reasonable time to perform the Construction Contract, but such an agreement shall not waive the Owner's right, if any, subsequently to declare a Contractor Default:
  - 3.2 The Owner declares a Contractor Default, terminates the Construction Contract and notifies the Surety; and
  - 3.3 The Owner has agreed to pay the Balance of the Contract Price in accordance with the terms of the Construction Contract to the Surety or to a contractor selected to perform the Construction Contract.
- 4. Failure on the part of the Owner to comply with the notice requirement in Paragraph 3.1 shall not constitute a failure to

comply with a condition precedent to the Surety's obligations, or release the Surety from its obligations, except to the extent the Surety demonstrates actual prejudice.

Daint Name

- 5. When the Owner has satisfied the conditions of Paragraph 3, the Surety shall promptly and at the Surety's expense take one of the following actions:
  - 5.1 Arrange for the Contractor, with the consent of the Owner, to perform and complete the Construction Contract;
  - 5.2 Undertake to perform and complete the Construction Contract itself, through its agents or independent contractors;
  - 5.3 Obtain bids or negotiated proposals from qualified contractors acceptable to the Owner for a contract for performance and completion of the Construction Contract, arrange for a contract to be prepared for execution by the Owner and a contractor selected with the Owners concurrence, to be secured with performance and payment bonds executed by a qualified surety equivalent to the bonds issued on the Construction Contract, and pay to the Owner the amount of damages as described in Paragraph 7 in excess of the Balance of the Contract Price incurred by the Owner as a result of the Contractor Default; or
  - 5.4 Waive its right to perform and complete, arrange for completion, or obtain a new contractor, and with reasonable promptness under the circumstances:
    - 5.4.1 After investigation, determine the amount for which it may be liable to the Owner and, as soon as practicable after the amount is determined, make payment to the Owner; or
    - 5.4.2 Deny liability in whole or in part and notify the Owner, citing the reasons for denial.
- 6. If the Surety does not proceed as provided in Paragraph 5 with reasonable promptness, the Surety shall be deemed to be in default on this Bond seven days after receipt of an additional

written notice from the Owner to the Surety demanding that the Surety perform its obligations under this Bond, and the Owner shall be entitled to enforce any remedy available to the Owner. If the Surety proceeds as provided in Paragraph 5.4, and the Owner refuses the payment or the Surety has denied liability, in whole or in part, without further notice the Owner shall be entitled to enforce any remedy available to the Owner.

- 7. If the Surety elects to act under Paragraph 5.1, 5.2, or 5.3, then the responsibilities of the Surety to the Owner shall not be greater than those of the Contractor under the Construction Contract, and the responsibilities of the Owner to the Surety shall not be greater than those of the Owner under the Construction Contract. Subject to the commitment by the Owner to pay the Balance of the Contract Price, the Surety is obligated, without duplication for:
  - 7.1 the responsibilities of the Contractor for correction of defective work and completion of the Construction Contract:
  - 7.2 additional legal, design professional, and delay costs resulting from the Contractor's Default, and resulting from the actions or failure to act of the Surety under Paragraph 5; and
  - 7.3 liquidated damages, or if no liquidated damages are specified in the Construction Contract, actual damages caused by delayed performance or non-performance of the Contractor.
- 8. If the Surety elects to act under Paragraph 5.1, 5.3, or 5.4, the Surety's liability is limited to the amount of this Bond.
- 9. The Surety shall not be liable to the Owner or others for obligations of the Contractor that are unrelated to the Construction Contract, and the Balance of the Contract Price shall not be reduced or set off on account of any such unrelated obligations. No right of action shall accrue on this Bond to any person or entity other than the Owner or its heirs, executors, administrators, successors, and assigns.
- 10. The Surety hereby waives notice of any change, including changes of time, to the Construction Contract or to related subcontracts, purchase orders, and other obligations.
- 11. Any proceeding, legal or equitable, under this Bond may be instituted in any court of competent jurisdiction in the location in which the work or part of the work is located and shall be instituted within two years after a declaration of Contractor Default or within two years after the Contractor ceased working or within two years after the Surety refuses or fails to perform its obligations under this Bond, whichever occurs first. If the provisions of this paragraph are void or prohibited by law, the minimum periods of limitations available to sureties as a defense in the jurisdiction of the suit shall be applicable.

- 12. Notice to the Surety, the Owner, or the Contractor shall be mailed or delivered to the address shown on the page on which their signature appears.
- 13. When this Bond has been furnished to comply with a statutory or other legal requirement in the location where the construction was to be performed, any provision in this Bond conflicting with said statutory or legal requirement shall be deemed deleted herefrom and provisions conforming to such statutory or other legal requirement shall be deemed incorporated herein. When so furnished, the intent is that this Bond shall be construed as a statutory bond and not as a common law bond.

#### 14. Definitions

- 14.1 Balance of the Contract Price: The total amount payable by the Owner to the Contractor under the Construction Contract after all proper adjustments have been made including allowance for the Contractor for any amounts received or to be received by the Owner in settlement of insurance or other claims for damages to which the Contractor is entitled, reduced by all valid and proper payments made to or on behalf of the Contractor under the Construction Contract.
- 14.2 Construction Contract: The agreement between the Owner and Contractor identified on the cover page, including all Contract Documents and changes made to the agreement and the Contract Documents.
- 14.3 Contractor Default: Failure of the Contractor, which has not been remedied or waived, to perform or otherwise to comply with a material term of the Construction Contract.
- 14.4 Owner Default: Failure of the Owner, which has not been remedied or waived, to pay the Contractor as required under the Construction Contract or to perform and complete or comply with the other material terms of the Construction Contract.
- 14.5 Contract Documents: All the documents that comprise the agreement between the Owner and Contractor.
- 15. If this Bond is issued for an agreement between a contractor and subcontractor, the term Contractor in this Bond shall be deemed to be Subcontractor and the term Owner shall be deemed to be Contractor.
- 16. Modifications to this Bond are as follows:



# **DOCUMENT 006114**

# **PAYMENT BOND**

CONTRACTOR (name and address,	): SURETY (name and address of principal place of business):					
OWNER <i>(name and address)</i> :  City of Hot Springs, Arkansas 133 Convention Boulevard Hot Springs, AR 71901						
CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT Effective Date of the Agreement: Amount: Description (name and location):	Finished Water Transmission Pipeline Contract A: New Water Treatment Plant to Hwy. 7					
BOND	Hot Springs, Arkansas					
Bond Number: Date (not earlier than the Effective Date of the Agreement of the Construction Contract): Amount: Modifications to this Bond Form: None See Paragraph 18						
	nee legally bound hereby, subject to the terms set ment Bond to be duly executed by an authorized					
CONTRACTOR AS PRINCIPAL	SURETY					
	(seal) (seal)					
Contractor's Name and Corporate So	eal Surety's Name and Corporate Seal					
Ву:	By:					
Signature	Signature (attach power of attorney)					
Print Name	Print Name					

Title	Title		
Attest:	Attest:		
Signature	Signature		
 Title	 		

Notes: (1) Provide supplemental execution by any additional parties, such as joint venturers. (2) Any singular reference to Contractor, Surety, Owner, or other party shall be considered plural where applicable.

- The Contractor and Surety, jointly and severally, bind themselves, their heirs, executors, administrators, successors, and assigns to the Owner to pay for labor, materials, and equipment furnished for use in the performance of the Construction Contract, which is incorporated herein by reference, subject to the following terms.
- 2. If the Contractor promptly makes payment of all sums due to Claimants, and defends, indemnifies, and holds harmless the Owner from claims, demands, liens, or suits by any person or entity seeking payment for labor, materials, or equipment furnished for use in the performance of the Construction Contract, then the Surety and the Contractor shall have no obligation under this Bond.
- 3. If there is no Owner Default under the Construction Contract, the Surety's obligation to the Owner under this Bond shall arise after the Owner has promptly notified the Contractor and the Surety (at the address described in Paragraph 13) of claims, demands, liens, or suits against the Owner or the Owner's property by any person or entity seeking payment for labor, materials, or equipment furnished for use in the performance of the Construction Contract, and tendered defense of such claims, demands, liens, or suits to the Contractor and the Surety.
- 4. When the Owner has satisfied the conditions in Paragraph 3, the Surety shall promptly and at the Surety's expense defend, indemnify, and hold harmless the Owner against a duly tendered claim, demand, lien, or suit.
- The Surety's obligations to a Claimant under this Bond shall arise after the following:
  - 5.1 Claimants who do not have a direct contract with the Contractor.
    - 5.1.1 have furnished a written notice of nonpayment to the Contractor, stating with

- substantial accuracy the amount claimed and the name of the party to whom the materials were, or equipment was, furnished or supplied or for whom the labor was done or performed, within ninety (90) days after having last performed labor or last furnished materials or equipment included in the Claim; and
- 5.1.2 have sent a Claim to the Surety (at the address described in Paragraph 13).
- 5.2 Claimants who are employed by or have a direct contract with the Contractor have sent a Claim to the Surety (at the address described in Paragraph 13).
- 6. If a notice of non-payment required by Paragraph 5.1.1 is given by the Owner to the Contractor, that is sufficient to satisfy a Claimant's obligation to furnish a written notice of non-payment under Paragraph 5.1.1.
- 7. When a Claimant has satisfied the conditions of Paragraph 5.1 or 5.2, whichever is applicable, the Surety shall promptly and at the Surety's expense take the following actions:
  - 7.1 Send an answer to the Claimant, with a copy to the Owner, within sixty (60) days after receipt of the Claim, stating the amounts that are undisputed and the basis for challenging any amounts that are disputed; and
  - 7.2 Pay or arrange for payment of any undisputed amounts.

- 7.3 The Surety's failure to discharge its obligations under Paragraph 7.1 or 7.2 shall not be deemed to constitute a waiver of defenses the Surety or Contractor may have or acquire as to a Claim, except as to undisputed amounts for which the Surety and Claimant have reached agreement. If, however, the Surety fails to discharge its obligations under Paragraph 7.1 or 7.2, the Surety shall indemnify the Claimant for the reasonable attorney's fees the Claimant incurs thereafter to recover any sums found to be due and owing to the Claimant.
- 8. The Surety's total obligation shall not exceed the amount of this Bond, plus the amount of reasonable attorney's fees provided under Paragraph 7.3, and the amount of this Bond shall be credited for any payments made in good faith by the Surety.
- 9. Amounts owed by the Owner to the Contractor under the Construction Contract shall be used for the performance of the Construction Contract and to satisfy claims, if any, under any construction performance bond. By the Contractor furnishing and the Owner accepting this Bond, they agree that all funds earned by the Contractor in the performance of the Construction Contract are dedicated to satisfy obligations of the Contractor and Surety under this Bond, subject to the Owner's priority to use the funds for the completion of the work.
- 10. The Surety shall not be liable to the Owner, Claimants, or others for obligations of the Contractor that are unrelated to the Construction Contract. The Owner shall not be liable for the payment of any costs or expenses of any Claimant under this Bond, and shall have under this Bond no obligation to make payments to or give notice on behalf of Claimants, or otherwise have any obligations to Claimants under this Bond.
- The Surety hereby waives notice of any change, including changes of time, to the Construction Contract or to related subcontracts, purchase orders, and other obligations.
- 12. No suit or action shall be commenced by a Claimant under this Bond other than in a court of competent jurisdiction in the state in which the project that is the subject of the Construction Contract is located or after the expiration of one year from the date (1) on which the Claimant sent a Claim to the Surety pursuant to Paragraph 5.1.2 or 5.2, or (2) on which the last labor or service was performed by anyone or the last materials or equipment were furnished by anyone under the Construction Contract, whichever of (1) or (2) first occurs. If the provisions of this paragraph are void or prohibited by law, the minimum period of limitation available to sureties as a defense in the jurisdiction of the suit shall be applicable.
- 13. Notice and Claims to the Surety, the Owner, or the Contractor shall be mailed or delivered to the address shown on the page on which their signature appears.

- Actual receipt of notice or Claims, however accomplished, shall be sufficient compliance as of the date received.
- 14. When this Bond has been furnished to comply with a statutory or other legal requirement in the location where the construction was to be performed, any provision in this Bond conflicting with said statutory or legal requirement shall be deemed deleted herefrom and provisions conforming to such statutory or other legal requirement shall be deemed incorporated herein. When so furnished, the intent is that this Bond shall be construed as a statutory bond and not as a common law bond.
- 15. Upon requests by any person or entity appearing to be a potential beneficiary of this Bond, the Contractor and Owner shall promptly furnish a copy of this Bond or shall permit a copy to be made.

#### 16. **Definitions**

- 16.1 **Claim:** A written statement by the Claimant including at a minimum:
  - 1. The name of the Claimant;
  - The name of the person for whom the labor was done, or materials or equipment furnished;
  - A copy of the agreement or purchase order pursuant to which labor, materials, or equipment was furnished for use in the performance of the Construction Contract;
  - A brief description of the labor, materials, or equipment furnished;
  - The date on which the Claimant last performed labor or last furnished materials or equipment for use in the performance of the Construction Contract;
  - 6. The total amount earned by the Claimant for labor, materials, or equipment furnished as of the date of the Claim:
  - 7. The total amount of previous payments received by the Claimant; and
  - The total amount due and unpaid to the Claimant for labor, materials, or equipment furnished as of the date of the Claim.
- 16.2 Claimant: An individual or entity having a direct contract with the Contractor or with a subcontractor of the Contractor to furnish labor, materials, or equipment for use in the performance of the Construction Contract. The term Claimant also includes any individual or entity that has rightfully asserted a claim under an applicable mechanic's lien or similar statute against the real property upon which the Project is located. The intent of this Bond shall be to include without limitation in the terms of "labor, materials, or equipment" that part of the water, gas, power, light, heat, oil, gasoline, telephone service, or rental equipment used in the Construction Contract. architectural

engineering services required for performance of the work of the Contractor and the Contractor's subcontractors, and all other items for which a mechanic's lien may be asserted in the jurisdiction where the labor, materials, or equipment were furnished.

- 16.3 **Construction Contract:** The agreement between the Owner and Contractor identified on the cover page, including all Contract Documents and all changes made to the agreement and the Contract Documents.
- 16.4 Owner Default: Failure of the Owner, which has not been remedied or waived, to pay the Contractor as required under the Construction Contract or to perform and complete or comply with the other material terms of the Construction Contract.
- 16.5 **Contract Documents:** All the documents that comprise the agreement between the Owner and Contractor.
- 17. If this Bond is issued for an agreement between a contractor and subcontractor, the term Contractor in this Bond shall be deemed to be Subcontractor and the term Owner shall be deemed to be Contractor.
- 18. Modifications to this Bond are as follows:

# STANDARD GENERAL CONDITIONS OF THE CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT

#### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

Article 1 1	Definitions and Terminalanu	Page
	Definitions and Terminology	
1.01	Defined Terms	
1.02	Terminology	
Article 2 – I	Preliminary Matters	
2.01	Delivery of Bonds and Evidence of Insurance	6
2.02	Copies of Documents	
2.03	Before Starting Construction	6
2.04	Preconstruction Conference; Designation of Authorized Representatives	7
2.05	Initial Acceptance of Schedules	7
2.06	Electronic Transmittals	7
Article 3 – I	Documents: Intent, Requirements, Reuse	8
3.01	Intent	8
3.02	Reference Standards	8
3.03	Reporting and Resolving Discrepancies	8
3.04	Requirements of the Contract Documents	9
3.05	Reuse of Documents	10
Article 4 – 0	Commencement and Progress of the Work	10
4.01	Commencement of Contract Times; Notice to Proceed	10
4.02	Starting the Work	10
4.03	Reference Points	10
4.04	Progress Schedule	10
4.05	Delays in Contractor's Progress	11
	Availability of Lands; Subsurface and Physical Conditions; Hazardous Environmental	
5.01	Availability of Lands	12
5.02	Use of Site and Other Areas	12
5.03	Subsurface and Physical Conditions	13
5.04	Differing Subsurface or Physical Conditions	13
5.05	Underground Facilities	15

5	5.06	Hazardous Environmental Conditions at Site	16
Article	6 – Bor	nds and Insurance	18
$\epsilon$	5.01	Performance, Payment, and Other Bonds	18
$\epsilon$	5.02	Insurance—General Provisions	19
$\epsilon$	5.03	Contractor's Insurance	20
$\epsilon$	5.04	Owner's Liability Insurance	22
$\epsilon$	5.05	Property Insurance	22
$\epsilon$	5.06	Waiver of Rights	24
6	5.07	Receipt and Application of Property Insurance Proceeds	25
Article	7 – Cor	ntractor's Responsibilities	25
7	7.01	Supervision and Superintendence	25
7	7.02	Labor; Working Hours	26
7	7.03	Services, Materials, and Equipment	26
7	7.04	"Or Equals"	26
7	7.05	Substitutes	27
7	7.06	Concerning Subcontractors, Suppliers, and Others	29
7	7.07	Patent Fees and Royalties	30
7	7.08	Permits	31
7	7.09	Taxes	31
7	7.10	Laws and Regulations	31
7	7.11	Record Documents	32
7	7.12	Safety and Protection	32
7	7.13	Safety Representative	33
7	7.14	Hazard Communication Programs	33
7	7.15	Emergencies	33
7	7.16	Shop Drawings, Samples, and Other Submittals	33
7	7.17	Contractor's General Warranty and Guarantee	35
7	7.18	Indemnification	36
7	7.19	Delegation of Professional Design Services	37
Article	8 – Oth	ner Work at the Site	37
8	3.01	Other Work	37
8	3.02	Coordination	38
8	3.03	Legal Relationships	38

Articl	e 9 – Ov	vner's Responsibilities	39
	9.01	Communications to Contractor	39
	9.02	Replacement of Engineer	39
	9.03	Furnish Data	39
	9.04	Pay When Due	39
	9.05	Lands and Easements; Reports, Tests, and Drawings	39
	9.06	Insurance	40
	9.07	Change Orders	40
	9.08	Inspections, Tests, and Approvals	40
	9.09	Limitations on Owner's Responsibilities	40
	9.10	Undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition	40
	9.11	Evidence of Financial Arrangements	40
	9.12	Safety Programs	40
Articl	e 10 – E	ngineer's Status During Construction	40
	10.01	Owner's Representative	40
	10.02	Visits to Site	40
	10.03	Project Representative	41
	10.04	Rejecting Defective Work	41
	10.05	Shop Drawings, Change Orders and Payments	41
	10.06	Determinations for Unit Price Work	41
	10.07	Decisions on Requirements of Contract Documents and Acceptability of Work	41
	10.08	Limitations on Engineer's Authority and Responsibilities	41
	10.09	Compliance with Safety Program	42
Articl	e 11 – A	mending the Contract Documents; Changes in the Work	42
	11.01	Amending and Supplementing Contract Documents	42
	11.02	Owner-Authorized Changes in the Work	43
	11.03	Unauthorized Changes in the Work	43
	11.04	Change of Contract Price	43
	11.05	Change of Contract Times	44
	11.06	Change Proposals	44
	11.07	Execution of Change Orders	45
	11.08	Notification to Surety	46
Articl	e 12 – C	laims	46

12	2.01	Claims	. 46
Article 1	13 – Co	ost of the Work; Allowances; Unit Price Work	. 47
13	3.01	Cost of the Work	. 47
13	3.02	Allowances	. 49
13	3.03	Unit Price Work	. 50
Article 1	14 – Te	ests and Inspections; Correction, Removal or Acceptance of Defective Work	.51
14	4.01	Access to Work	.51
14	4.02	Tests, Inspections, and Approvals	. 51
14	4.03	Defective Work	. 52
14	4.04	Acceptance of Defective Work	. 52
14	4.05	Uncovering Work	. 52
14	4.06	Owner May Stop the Work	. 53
14	4.07	Owner May Correct Defective Work	. 53
Article 1	15 – Pa	ayments to Contractor; Set-Offs; Completion; Correction Period	.54
1!	5.01	Progress Payments	. 54
1!	5.02	Contractor's Warranty of Title	. 57
1!	5.03	Substantial Completion	. 57
1!	5.04	Partial Use or Occupancy	. 58
1!	5.05	Final Inspection	. 58
1!	5.06	Final Payment	. 58
1!	5.07	Waiver of Claims	. 50
1!	5.08	Correction Period	. 60
Article 1	16 – Sı	uspension of Work and Termination	. 61
10	6.01	Owner May Suspend Work	.61
10	6.02	Owner May Terminate for Cause	. 61
10	6.03	Owner May Terminate For Convenience	. 62
10	6.04	Contractor May Stop Work or Terminate	. 62
Article 1	17 – Fi	nal Resolution of Disputes	. 63
1	7.01	Methods and Procedures	. 63
Article 1	18 – M	1iscellaneous	. 63
18	8.01	Giving Notice	. 63
18	8.02	Computation of Times	. 63
18	8.03	Cumulative Remedies	. 63

18.04	Limitation of Damages	. 64
18.05	No Waiver	. 64
18.06	Survival of Obligations	. 64
18.07	Controlling Law	. 64
18.08	Headings	. 64

#### **ARTICLE 1 – DEFINITIONS AND TERMINOLOGY**

#### 1.01 Defined Terms

- A. Wherever used in the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents, a term printed with initial capital letters, including the term's singular and plural forms, will have the meaning indicated in the definitions below. In addition to terms specifically defined, terms with initial capital letters in the Contract Documents include references to identified articles and paragraphs, and the titles of other documents or forms.
  - Addenda—Written or graphic instruments issued prior to the opening of Bids which clarify, correct, or change the Bidding Requirements or the proposed Contract Documents.
  - Agreement—The written instrument, executed by Owner and Contractor, that sets forth
    the Contract Price and Contract Times, identifies the parties and the Engineer, and
    designates the specific items that are Contract Documents.
  - 3. Application for Payment—The form acceptable to Engineer which is to be used by Contractor during the course of the Work in requesting progress or final payments and which is to be accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents.
  - 4. *Bid*—The offer of a Bidder submitted on the prescribed form setting forth the prices for the Work to be performed.
  - 5. Bidder—An individual or entity that submits a Bid to Owner.
  - 6. Bidding Documents—The Bidding Requirements, the proposed Contract Documents, and all Addenda.
  - 7. Bidding Requirements—The advertisement or invitation to bid, Instructions to Bidders, Bid Bond or other Bid security, if any, the Bid Form, and the Bid with any attachments.
  - 8. Change Order—A document which is signed by Contractor and Owner and authorizes an addition, deletion, or revision in the Work or an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times, or other revision to the Contract, issued on or after the Effective Date of the Contract.
  - 9. Change Proposal—A written request by Contractor, duly submitted in compliance with the procedural requirements set forth herein, seeking an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times, or both; contesting an initial decision by Engineer concerning the requirements of the Contract Documents or the acceptability of Work under the Contract Documents; challenging a set-off against payments due; or seeking other relief with respect to the terms of the Contract.
  - 10. Claim—(a) A demand or assertion by Owner directly to Contractor, duly submitted in compliance with the procedural requirements set forth herein: seeking an adjustment of Contract Price or Contract Times, or both; contesting an initial decision by Engineer concerning the requirements of the Contract Documents or the acceptability of Work under the Contract Documents; contesting Engineer's decision regarding a Change Proposal; seeking resolution of a contractual issue that Engineer has declined to address; or seeking other relief with respect to the terms of the Contract; or (b) a demand or assertion by Contractor directly to Owner, duly submitted in compliance with the procedural requirements set forth herein, contesting Engineer's decision

- regarding a Change Proposal; or seeking resolution of a contractual issue that Engineer has declined to address. A demand for money or services by a third party is not a Claim.
- 11. Constituent of Concern—Asbestos, petroleum, radioactive materials, polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs), hazardous waste, and any substance, product, waste, or other material of any nature whatsoever that is or becomes listed, regulated, or addressed pursuant to (a) the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act, 42 U.S.C. §§9601 et seq. ("CERCLA"); (b) the Hazardous Materials Transportation Act, 49 U.S.C. §§5501 et seq.; (c) the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act, 42 U.S.C. §§6901 et seq. ("RCRA"); (d) the Toxic Substances Control Act, 15 U.S.C. §§2601 et seq.; (e) the Clean Water Act, 33 U.S.C. §§1251 et seq.; (f) the Clean Air Act, 42 U.S.C. §§7401 et seq.; or (g) any other federal, state, or local statute, law, rule, regulation, ordinance, resolution, code, order, or decree regulating, relating to, or imposing liability or standards of conduct concerning, any hazardous, toxic, or dangerous waste, substance, or material.
- 12. *Contract*—The entire and integrated written contract between the Owner and Contractor concerning the Work.
- 13. *Contract Documents*—Those items so designated in the Agreement, and which together comprise the Contract.
- 14. *Contract Price*—The money that Owner has agreed to pay Contractor for completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents. .
- 15. *Contract Times*—The number of days or the dates by which Contractor shall: (a) achieve Milestones, if any; (b) achieve Substantial Completion; and (c) complete the Work.
- 16. *Contractor*—The individual or entity with which Owner has contracted for performance of the Work.
- 17. Cost of the Work—See Paragraph 13.01 for definition.
- 18. *Drawings*—The part of the Contract that graphically shows the scope, extent, and character of the Work to be performed by Contractor.
- 19. *Effective Date of the Contract*—The date, indicated in the Agreement, on which the Contract becomes effective.
- 20. Engineer—The individual or entity named as such in the Agreement.
- 21. Field Order—A written order issued by Engineer which requires minor changes in the Work but does not change the Contract Price or the Contract Times.
- 22. Hazardous Environmental Condition—The presence at the Site of Constituents of Concern in such quantities or circumstances that may present a danger to persons or property exposed thereto. The presence at the Site of materials that are necessary for the execution of the Work, or that are to be incorporated in the Work, and that are controlled and contained pursuant to industry practices, Laws and Regulations, and the requirements of the Contract, does not establish a Hazardous Environmental Condition.
- 23. Laws and Regulations; Laws or Regulations—Any and all applicable laws, statutes, rules, regulations, ordinances, codes, and orders of any and all governmental bodies, agencies, authorities, and courts having jurisdiction.
- 24. *Liens*—Charges, security interests, or encumbrances upon Contract-related funds, real property, or personal property.

- 25. *Milestone*—A principal event in the performance of the Work that the Contract requires Contractor to achieve by an intermediate completion date or by a time prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work.
- 26. *Notice of Award*—The written notice by Owner to a Bidder of Owner's acceptance of the Bid.
- 27. *Notice to Proceed*—A written notice by Owner to Contractor fixing the date on which the Contract Times will commence to run and on which Contractor shall start to perform the Work.
- 28. *Owner*—The individual or entity with which Contractor has contracted regarding the Work, and which has agreed to pay Contractor for the performance of the Work, pursuant to the terms of the Contract.
- 29. *Progress Schedule*—A schedule, prepared and maintained by Contractor, describing the sequence and duration of the activities comprising the Contractor's plan to accomplish the Work within the Contract Times.
- 30. Project—The total undertaking to be accomplished for Owner by engineers, contractors, and others, including planning, study, design, construction, testing, commissioning, and start-up, and of which the Work to be performed under the Contract Documents is a part.
- 31. Project Manual—The written documents prepared for, or made available for, procuring and constructing the Work, including but not limited to the Bidding Documents or other construction procurement documents, geotechnical and existing conditions information, the Agreement, bond forms, General Conditions, Supplementary Conditions, and Specifications. The contents of the Project Manual may be bound in one or more volumes.
- 32. Resident Project Representative—The authorized representative of Engineer assigned to assist Engineer at the Site. As used herein, the term Resident Project Representative or "RPR" includes any assistants or field staff of Resident Project Representative.
- 33. Samples—Physical examples of materials, equipment, or workmanship that are representative of some portion of the Work and that establish the standards by which such portion of the Work will be judged.
- 34. *Schedule of Submittals*—A schedule, prepared and maintained by Contractor, of required submittals and the time requirements for Engineer's review of the submittals and the performance of related construction activities.
- 35. Schedule of Values—A schedule, prepared and maintained by Contractor, allocating portions of the Contract Price to various portions of the Work and used as the basis for reviewing Contractor's Applications for Payment.
- 36. Shop Drawings—All drawings, diagrams, illustrations, schedules, and other data or information that are specifically prepared or assembled by or for Contractor and submitted by Contractor to illustrate some portion of the Work. Shop Drawings, whether approved or not, are not Drawings and are not Contract Documents.
- 37. Site—Lands or areas indicated in the Contract Documents as being furnished by Owner upon which the Work is to be performed, including rights-of-way and easements, and such other lands furnished by Owner which are designated for the use of Contractor.

- 38. Specifications—The part of the Contract that consists of written requirements for materials, equipment, systems, standards, and workmanship as applied to the Work, and certain administrative requirements and procedural matters applicable to the Work.
- 39. *Subcontractor*—An individual or entity having a direct contract with Contractor or with any other Subcontractor for the performance of a part of the Work.
- 40. Substantial Completion—The time at which the Work (or a specified part thereof) has progressed to the point where, in the opinion of Engineer, the Work (or a specified part thereof) is sufficiently complete, in accordance with the Contract Documents, so that the Work (or a specified part thereof) can be utilized for the purposes for which it is intended. The terms "substantially complete" and "substantially completed" as applied to all or part of the Work refer to Substantial Completion thereof.
- 41. *Successful Bidder*—The Bidder whose Bid the Owner accepts, and to which the Owner makes an award of contract, subject to stated conditions.
- 42. *Supplementary Conditions*—The part of the Contract that amends or supplements these General Conditions.
- 43. Supplier—A manufacturer, fabricator, supplier, distributor, materialman, or vendor having a direct contract with Contractor or with any Subcontractor to furnish materials or equipment to be incorporated in the Work by Contractor or a Subcontractor.
- 44. Technical Data—Those items expressly identified as Technical Data in the Supplementary Conditions, with respect to either (a) subsurface conditions at the Site, or physical conditions relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site (except Underground Facilities) or (b) Hazardous Environmental Conditions at the Site. If no such express identifications of Technical Data have been made with respect to conditions at the Site, then the data contained in boring logs, recorded measurements of subsurface water levels, laboratory test results, and other factual, objective information regarding conditions at the Site that are set forth in any geotechnical or environmental report prepared for the Project and made available to Contractor are hereby defined as Technical Data with respect to conditions at the Site under Paragraphs 5.03, 5.04, and 5.06.
- 45. Underground Facilities—All underground pipelines, conduits, ducts, cables, wires, manholes, vaults, tanks, tunnels, or other such facilities or attachments, and any encasements containing such facilities, including but not limited to those that convey electricity, gases, steam, liquid petroleum products, telephone or other communications, fiber optic transmissions, cable television, water, wastewater, storm water, other liquids or chemicals, or traffic or other control systems.
- 46. *Unit Price Work*—Work to be paid for on the basis of unit prices.
- 47. Work—The entire construction or the various separately identifiable parts thereof required to be provided under the Contract Documents. Work includes and is the result of performing or providing all labor, services, and documentation necessary to produce such construction; furnishing, installing, and incorporating all materials and equipment into such construction; and may include related services such as testing, start-up, and commissioning, all as required by the Contract Documents.
- 48. Work Change Directive—A written directive to Contractor issued on or after the Effective Date of the Contract, signed by Owner and recommended by Engineer, ordering an addition, deletion, or revision in the Work.

#### 1.02 Terminology

A. The words and terms discussed in the following paragraphs are not defined but, when used in the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents, have the indicated meaning.

#### B. Intent of Certain Terms or Adjectives:

1. The Contract Documents include the terms "as allowed," "as approved," "as ordered," "as directed" or terms of like effect or import to authorize an exercise of professional judgment by Engineer. In addition, the adjectives "reasonable," "suitable," "acceptable," "proper," "satisfactory," or adjectives of like effect or import are used to describe an action or determination of Engineer as to the Work. It is intended that such exercise of professional judgment, action, or determination will be solely to evaluate, in general, the Work for compliance with the information in the Contract Documents and with the design concept of the Project as a functioning whole as shown or indicated in the Contract Documents (unless there is a specific statement indicating otherwise). The use of any such term or adjective is not intended to and shall not be effective to assign to Engineer any duty or authority to supervise or direct the performance of the Work, or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility contrary to the provisions of Article 10 or any other provision of the Contract Documents.

#### C. Day:

1. The word "day" means a calendar day of 24 hours measured from midnight to the next midnight.

#### D. Defective:

- 1. The word "defective," when modifying the word "Work," refers to Work that is unsatisfactory, faulty, or deficient in that it:
  - a. does not conform to the Contract Documents; or
  - b. does not meet the requirements of any applicable inspection, reference standard, test, or approval referred to in the Contract Documents; or
  - has been damaged prior to Engineer's recommendation of final payment (unless responsibility for the protection thereof has been assumed by Owner at Substantial Completion in accordance with Paragraph 15.03 or 15.04).

#### E. Furnish, Install, Perform, Provide:

- The word "furnish," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, shall mean to supply and deliver said services, materials, or equipment to the Site (or some other specified location) ready for use or installation and in usable or operable condition.
- 2. The word "install," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, shall mean to put into use or place in final position said services, materials, or equipment complete and ready for intended use.
- The words "perform" or "provide," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, shall mean to furnish and install said services, materials, or equipment complete and ready for intended use.
- 4. If the Contract Documents establish an obligation of Contractor with respect to specific services, materials, or equipment, but do not expressly use any of the four words

- "furnish," "install," "perform," or "provide," then Contractor shall furnish and install said services, materials, or equipment complete and ready for intended use.
- F. Unless stated otherwise in the Contract Documents, words or phrases that have a well-known technical or construction industry or trade meaning are used in the Contract Documents in accordance with such recognized meaning.

#### **ARTICLE 2 – PRELIMINARY MATTERS**

#### 2.01 Delivery of Bonds and Evidence of Insurance

- A. *Bonds*: When Contractor delivers the executed counterparts of the Agreement to Owner, Contractor shall also deliver to Owner such bonds as Contractor may be required to furnish.
- B. Evidence of Contractor's Insurance: When Contractor delivers the executed counterparts of the Agreement to Owner, Contractor shall also deliver to Owner, with copies to each named insured and additional insured (as identified in the Supplementary Conditions or elsewhere in the Contract), the certificates and other evidence of insurance required to be provided by Contractor in accordance with Article 6.
- C. Evidence of Owner's Insurance: After receipt of the executed counterparts of the Agreement and all required bonds and insurance documentation, Owner shall promptly deliver to Contractor, with copies to each named insured and additional insured (as identified in the Supplementary Conditions or otherwise), the certificates and other evidence of insurance required to be provided by Owner under Article 6.

#### 2.02 Copies of Documents

- A. Owner shall furnish to Contractor four printed copies of the Contract (including one fully executed counterpart of the Agreement), and one copy in electronic portable document format (PDF). Additional printed copies will be furnished upon request at the cost of reproduction.
- B. Owner shall maintain and safeguard at least one original printed record version of the Contract, including Drawings and Specifications signed and sealed by Engineer and other design professionals. Owner shall make such original printed record version of the Contract available to Contractor for review. Owner may delegate the responsibilities under this provision to Engineer.

#### 2.03 Before Starting Construction

- A. *Preliminary Schedules*: Within 10 days after the Effective Date of the Contract (or as otherwise specifically required by the Contract Documents), Contractor shall submit to Engineer for timely review:
  - a preliminary Progress Schedule indicating the times (numbers of days or dates) for starting and completing the various stages of the Work, including any Milestones specified in the Contract;
  - 2. a preliminary Schedule of Submittals; and
  - 3. a preliminary Schedule of Values for all of the Work which includes quantities and prices of items which when added together equal the Contract Price and subdivides the Work into component parts in sufficient detail to serve as the basis for progress payments during performance of the Work. Such prices will include an appropriate amount of overhead and profit applicable to each item of Work.

#### 2.04 Preconstruction Conference; Designation of Authorized Representatives

- A. Before any Work at the Site is started, a conference attended by Owner, Contractor, Engineer, and others as appropriate will be held to establish a working understanding among the parties as to the Work and to discuss the schedules referred to in Paragraph 2.03.A, procedures for handling Shop Drawings, Samples, and other submittals, processing Applications for Payment, electronic or digital transmittals, and maintaining required records.
- B. At this conference Owner and Contractor each shall designate, in writing, a specific individual to act as its authorized representative with respect to the services and responsibilities under the Contract. Such individuals shall have the authority to transmit and receive information, render decisions relative to the Contract, and otherwise act on behalf of each respective party.

#### 2.05 Initial Acceptance of Schedules

- A. At least 10 days before submission of the first Application for Payment, a conference, attended by Contractor, Engineer, and others as appropriate, will be held to review for acceptability to Engineer as provided below the schedules submitted in accordance with Paragraph 2.03.A. Contractor shall have an additional 10 days to make corrections and adjustments and to complete and resubmit the schedules. No progress payment shall be made to Contractor until acceptable schedules are submitted to Engineer.
  - The Progress Schedule will be acceptable to Engineer if it provides an orderly progression of the Work to completion within the Contract Times. Such acceptance will not impose on Engineer responsibility for the Progress Schedule, for sequencing, scheduling, or progress of the Work, nor interfere with or relieve Contractor from Contractor's full responsibility therefor.
  - 2. Contractor's Schedule of Submittals will be acceptable to Engineer if it provides a workable arrangement for reviewing and processing the required submittals.
  - Contractor's Schedule of Values will be acceptable to Engineer as to form and substance if it provides a reasonable allocation of the Contract Price to the component parts of the Work.

#### 2.06 Electronic Transmittals

- A. Except as otherwise stated elsewhere in the Contract, the Owner, Engineer, and Contractor may transmit, and shall accept, Project-related correspondence, text, data, documents, drawings, information, and graphics, including but not limited to Shop Drawings and other submittals, in electronic media or digital format, either directly, or through access to a secure Project website.
- B. If the Contract does not establish protocols for electronic or digital transmittals, then Owner, Engineer, and Contractor shall jointly develop such protocols.
- C. When transmitting items in electronic media or digital format, the transmitting party makes no representations as to long term compatibility, usability, or readability of the items resulting from the recipient's use of software application packages, operating systems, or computer hardware differing from those used in the drafting or transmittal of the items, or from those established in applicable transmittal protocols.

#### ARTICLE 3 - DOCUMENTS: INTENT, REQUIREMENTS, REUSE

#### 3.01 Intent

- A. The Contract Documents are complementary; what is required by one is as binding as if required by all.
- B. It is the intent of the Contract Documents to describe a functionally complete project (or part thereof) to be constructed in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- C. Unless otherwise stated in the Contract Documents, if there is a discrepancy between the electronic or digital versions of the Contract Documents (including any printed copies derived from such electronic or digital versions) and the printed record version, the printed record version shall govern.
- D. The Contract supersedes prior negotiations, representations, and agreements, whether written or oral.
- E. Engineer will issue clarifications and interpretations of the Contract Documents as provided herein.

#### 3.02 Reference Standards

- A. Standards Specifications, Codes, Laws and Regulations
  - Reference in the Contract Documents to standard specifications, manuals, reference standards, or codes of any technical society, organization, or association, or to Laws or Regulations, whether such reference be specific or by implication, shall mean the standard specification, manual, reference standard, code, or Laws or Regulations in effect at the time of opening of Bids (or on the Effective Date of the Contract if there were no Bids), except as may be otherwise specifically stated in the Contract Documents.
  - 2. No provision of any such standard specification, manual, reference standard, or code, or any instruction of a Supplier, shall be effective to change the duties or responsibilities of Owner, Contractor, or Engineer, or any of their subcontractors, consultants, agents, or employees, from those set forth in the part of the Contract Documents prepared by or for Engineer. No such provision or instruction shall be effective to assign to Owner, Engineer, or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors, any duty or authority to supervise or direct the performance of the Work or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility inconsistent with the provisions of the part of the Contract Documents prepared by or for Engineer.

#### 3.03 Reporting and Resolving Discrepancies

#### A. Reporting Discrepancies:

1. Contractor's Verification of Figures and Field Measurements: Before undertaking each part of the Work, Contractor shall carefully study the Contract Documents, and check and verify pertinent figures and dimensions therein, particularly with respect to applicable field measurements. Contractor shall promptly report in writing to Engineer any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy that Contractor discovers, or has actual knowledge of, and shall not proceed with any Work affected thereby until the conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy is resolved, by a clarification or interpretation by Engineer, or by an amendment or supplement to the Contract Documents issued pursuant to Paragraph 11.01.

- 2. Contractor's Review of Contract Documents: If, before or during the performance of the Work, Contractor discovers any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy within the Contract Documents, or between the Contract Documents and (a) any applicable Law or Regulation, (b) actual field conditions, (c) any standard specification, manual, reference standard, or code, or (d) any instruction of any Supplier, then Contractor shall promptly report it to Engineer in writing. Contractor shall not proceed with the Work affected thereby (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 7.15) until the conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy is resolved, by a clarification or interpretation by Engineer, or by an amendment or supplement to the Contract Documents issued pursuant to Paragraph 11.01.
- 3. Contractor shall not be liable to Owner or Engineer for failure to report any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy in the Contract Documents unless Contractor had actual knowledge thereof.

#### B. Resolving Discrepancies:

- Except as may be otherwise specifically stated in the Contract Documents, the
  provisions of the part of the Contract Documents prepared by or for Engineer shall take
  precedence in resolving any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy between such
  provisions of the Contract Documents and:
  - a. the provisions of any standard specification, manual, reference standard, or code, or the instruction of any Supplier (whether or not specifically incorporated by reference as a Contract Document); or
  - b. the provisions of any Laws or Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work (unless such an interpretation of the provisions of the Contract Documents would result in violation of such Law or Regulation).

#### 3.04 Requirements of the Contract Documents

- A. During the performance of the Work and until final payment, Contractor and Owner shall submit to the Engineer all matters in question concerning the requirements of the Contract Documents (sometimes referred to as requests for information or interpretation—RFIs), or relating to the acceptability of the Work under the Contract Documents, as soon as possible after such matters arise. Engineer will be the initial interpreter of the requirements of the Contract Documents, and judge of the acceptability of the Work thereunder.
- B. Engineer will, with reasonable promptness, render a written clarification, interpretation, or decision on the issue submitted, or initiate an amendment or supplement to the Contract Documents. Engineer's written clarification, interpretation, or decision will be final and binding on Contractor, unless it appeals by submitting a Change Proposal, and on Owner, unless it appeals by filing a Claim.
- C. If a submitted matter in question concerns terms and conditions of the Contract Documents that do not involve (1) the performance or acceptability of the Work under the Contract Documents, (2) the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), or (3) other engineering or technical matters, then Engineer will promptly give written notice to Owner and Contractor that Engineer is unable to provide a decision or interpretation. If Owner and Contractor are unable to agree on resolution of such a matter in question, either party may pursue resolution as provided in Article 12.

#### 3.05 Reuse of Documents

- A. Contractor and its Subcontractors and Suppliers shall not:
  - have or acquire any title to or ownership rights in any of the Drawings, Specifications, or other documents (or copies of any thereof) prepared by or bearing the seal of Engineer or its consultants, including electronic media editions, or reuse any such Drawings, Specifications, other documents, or copies thereof on extensions of the Project or any other project without written consent of Owner and Engineer and specific written verification or adaptation by Engineer; or
  - 2. have or acquire any title or ownership rights in any other Contract Documents, reuse any such Contract Documents for any purpose without Owner's express written consent, or violate any copyrights pertaining to such Contract Documents.
- B. The prohibitions of this Paragraph 3.05 will survive final payment, or termination of the Contract. Nothing herein shall preclude Contractor from retaining copies of the Contract Documents for record purposes.

#### ARTICLE 4 – COMMENCEMENT AND PROGRESS OF THE WORK

- 4.01 Commencement of Contract Times; Notice to Proceed
  - A. The Contract Times will commence to run on the thirtieth day after the Effective Date of the Contract or, if a Notice to Proceed is given, on the day indicated in the Notice to Proceed. A Notice to Proceed may be given at any time within 30 days after the Effective Date of the Contract. In no event will the Contract Times commence to run later than the sixtieth day after the day of Bid opening or the thirtieth day after the Effective Date of the Contract, whichever date is earlier.

#### 4.02 *Starting the Work*

A. Contractor shall start to perform the Work on the date when the Contract Times commence to run. No Work shall be done at the Site prior to such date.

#### 4.03 Reference Points

A. Owner shall provide engineering surveys to establish reference points for construction which in Engineer's judgment are necessary to enable Contractor to proceed with the Work. Contractor shall be responsible for laying out the Work, shall protect and preserve the established reference points and property monuments, and shall make no changes or relocations without the prior written approval of Owner. Contractor shall report to Engineer whenever any reference point or property monument is lost or destroyed or requires relocation because of necessary changes in grades or locations, and shall be responsible for the accurate replacement or relocation of such reference points or property monuments by professionally qualified personnel.

#### 4.04 Progress Schedule

- A. Contractor shall adhere to the Progress Schedule established in accordance with Paragraph 2.05 as it may be adjusted from time to time as provided below.
  - Contractor shall submit to Engineer for acceptance (to the extent indicated in Paragraph 2.05) proposed adjustments in the Progress Schedule that will not result in changing the Contract Times.

- 2. Proposed adjustments in the Progress Schedule that will change the Contract Times shall be submitted in accordance with the requirements of Article 11.
- B. Contractor shall carry on the Work and adhere to the Progress Schedule during all disputes or disagreements with Owner. No Work shall be delayed or postponed pending resolution of any disputes or disagreements, or during any appeal process, except as permitted by Paragraph 16.04, or as Owner and Contractor may otherwise agree in writing.

#### 4.05 Delays in Contractor's Progress

- A. If Owner, Engineer, or anyone for whom Owner is responsible, delays, disrupts, or interferes with the performance or progress of the Work, then Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in the Contract Times and Contract Price. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times is conditioned on such adjustment being essential to Contractor's ability to complete the Work within the Contract Times.
- B. Contractor shall not be entitled to an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times for delay, disruption, or interference caused by or within the control of Contractor. Delay, disruption, and interference attributable to and within the control of a Subcontractor or Supplier shall be deemed to be within the control of Contractor.
- C. If Contractor's performance or progress is delayed, disrupted, or interfered with by unanticipated causes not the fault of and beyond the control of Owner, Contractor, and those for which they are responsible, then Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in Contract Times. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times is conditioned on such adjustment being essential to Contractor's ability to complete the Work within the Contract Times. Such an adjustment shall be Contractor's sole and exclusive remedy for the delays, disruption, and interference described in this paragraph. Causes of delay, disruption, or interference that may give rise to an adjustment in Contract Times under this paragraph include but are not limited to the following:
  - 1. severe and unavoidable natural catastrophes such as fires, floods, epidemics, and earthquakes;
  - 2. abnormal weather conditions;
  - 3. acts or failures to act of utility owners (other than those performing other work at or adjacent to the Site by arrangement with the Owner, as contemplated in Article 8); and
  - 4. acts of war or terrorism.
- D. Delays, disruption, and interference to the performance or progress of the Work resulting from the existence of a differing subsurface or physical condition, an Underground Facility that was not shown or indicated by the Contract Documents, or not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy, and those resulting from Hazardous Environmental Conditions, are governed by Article 5.
- E. Paragraph 8.03 governs delays, disruption, and interference to the performance or progress of the Work resulting from the performance of certain other work at or adjacent to the Site.
- F. Contractor shall not be entitled to an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times for any delay, disruption, or interference if such delay is concurrent with a delay, disruption, or interference caused by or within the control of Contractor.
- G. Contractor must submit any Change Proposal seeking an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times under this paragraph within 30 days of the commencement of the delaying, disrupting, or interfering event.

# ARTICLE 5 – AVAILABILITY OF LANDS; SUBSURFACE AND PHYSICAL CONDITIONS; HAZARDOUS ENVIRONMENTAL CONDITIONS

#### 5.01 Availability of Lands

- A. Owner shall furnish the Site. Owner shall notify Contractor of any encumbrances or restrictions not of general application but specifically related to use of the Site with which Contractor must comply in performing the Work.
- B. Upon reasonable written request, Owner shall furnish Contractor with a current statement of record legal title and legal description of the lands upon which permanent improvements are to be made and Owner's interest therein as necessary for giving notice of or filing a mechanic's or construction lien against such lands in accordance with applicable Laws and Regulations.
- C. Contractor shall provide for all additional lands and access thereto that may be required for temporary construction facilities or storage of materials and equipment.

#### 5.02 Use of Site and Other Areas

- A. Limitation on Use of Site and Other Areas:
  - 1. Contractor shall confine construction equipment, temporary construction facilities, the storage of materials and equipment, and the operations of workers to the Site, adjacent areas that Contractor has arranged to use through construction easements or otherwise, and other adjacent areas permitted by Laws and Regulations, and shall not unreasonably encumber the Site and such other adjacent areas with construction equipment or other materials or equipment. Contractor shall assume full responsibility for (a) damage to the Site; (b) damage to any such other adjacent areas used for Contractor's operations; (c) damage to any other adjacent land or areas; and (d) for injuries and losses sustained by the owners or occupants of any such land or areas; provided that such damage or injuries result from the performance of the Work or from other actions or conduct of the Contractor or those for which Contractor is responsible.
  - If a damage or injury claim is made by the owner or occupant of any such land or area because of the performance of the Work, or because of other actions or conduct of the Contractor or those for which Contractor is responsible, Contractor shall (a) take immediate corrective or remedial action as required by Paragraph 7.12, or otherwise; (b) promptly attempt to settle the claim as to all parties through negotiations with such owner or occupant, or otherwise resolve the claim by arbitration or other dispute resolution proceeding, or at law; and (c) to the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against any such claim, and against all costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to any claim or action, legal or equitable, brought by any such owner or occupant against Owner, Engineer, or any other party indemnified hereunder to the extent caused directly or indirectly, in whole or in part by, or based upon, Contractor's performance of the Work, or because of other actions or conduct of the Contractor or those for which Contractor is responsible.
- B. Removal of Debris During Performance of the Work: During the progress of the Work the Contractor shall keep the Site and other adjacent areas free from accumulations of waste

- materials, rubbish, and other debris. Removal and disposal of such waste materials, rubbish, and other debris shall conform to applicable Laws and Regulations.
- C. Cleaning: Prior to Substantial Completion of the Work Contractor shall clean the Site and the Work and make it ready for utilization by Owner. At the completion of the Work Contractor shall remove from the Site and adjacent areas all tools, appliances, construction equipment and machinery, and surplus materials and shall restore to original condition all property not designated for alteration by the Contract Documents.
- D. Loading of Structures: Contractor shall not load nor permit any part of any structure to be loaded in any manner that will endanger the structure, nor shall Contractor subject any part of the Work or adjacent structures or land to stresses or pressures that will endanger them.

#### 5.03 Subsurface and Physical Conditions

- A. Reports and Drawings: The Supplementary Conditions identify:
  - 1. those reports known to Owner of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or adjacent to the Site;
  - 2. those drawings known to Owner of physical conditions relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site (except Underground Facilities); and
  - 3. Technical Data contained in such reports and drawings.
- B. Reliance by Contractor on Technical Data Authorized: Contractor may rely upon the accuracy of the Technical Data expressly identified in the Supplementary Conditions with respect to such reports and drawings, but such reports and drawings are not Contract Documents. If no such express identification has been made, then Contractor may rely upon the accuracy of the Technical Data (as defined in Article 1) contained in any geotechnical or environmental report prepared for the Project and made available to Contractor. Except for such reliance on Technical Data, Contractor may not rely upon or make any claim against Owner or Engineer, or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors, with respect to:
  - the completeness of such reports and drawings for Contractor's purposes, including, but not limited to, any aspects of the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction to be employed by Contractor, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto; or
  - 2. other data, interpretations, opinions, and information contained in such reports or shown or indicated in such drawings; or
  - 3. any Contractor interpretation of or conclusion drawn from any Technical Data or any such other data, interpretations, opinions, or information.

#### 5.04 Differing Subsurface or Physical Conditions

- A. *Notice by Contractor*: If Contractor believes that any subsurface or physical condition that is uncovered or revealed at the Site either:
  - 1. is of such a nature as to establish that any Technical Data on which Contractor is entitled to rely as provided in Paragraph 5.03 is materially inaccurate; or
  - 2. is of such a nature as to require a change in the Drawings or Specifications; or
  - 3. differs materially from that shown or indicated in the Contract Documents; or

4. is of an unusual nature, and differs materially from conditions ordinarily encountered and generally recognized as inherent in work of the character provided for in the Contract Documents;

then Contractor shall, promptly after becoming aware thereof and before further disturbing the subsurface or physical conditions or performing any Work in connection therewith (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 7.15), notify Owner and Engineer in writing about such condition. Contractor shall not further disturb such condition or perform any Work in connection therewith (except with respect to an emergency) until receipt of a written statement permitting Contractor to do so.

- B. Engineer's Review: After receipt of written notice as required by the preceding paragraph, Engineer will promptly review the subsurface or physical condition in question; determine the necessity of Owner's obtaining additional exploration or tests with respect to the condition; conclude whether the condition falls within any one or more of the differing site condition categories in Paragraph 5.04.A above; obtain any pertinent cost or schedule information from Contractor; prepare recommendations to Owner regarding the Contractor's resumption of Work in connection with the subsurface or physical condition in question and the need for any change in the Drawings or Specifications; and advise Owner in writing of Engineer's findings, conclusions, and recommendations.
- C. Owner's Statement to Contractor Regarding Site Condition: After receipt of Engineer's written findings, conclusions, and recommendations, Owner shall issue a written statement to Contractor (with a copy to Engineer) regarding the subsurface or physical condition in question, addressing the resumption of Work in connection with such condition, indicating whether any change in the Drawings or Specifications will be made, and adopting or rejecting Engineer's written findings, conclusions, and recommendations, in whole or in part.
- D. Possible Price and Times Adjustments:
  - Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, to the extent that the existence of a differing subsurface or physical condition, or any related delay, disruption, or interference, causes an increase or decrease in Contractor's cost of, or time required for, performance of the Work; subject, however, to the following:
    - a. such condition must fall within any one or more of the categories described in Paragraph 5.04.A;
    - b. with respect to Work that is paid for on a unit price basis, any adjustment in Contract Price will be subject to the provisions of Paragraph 13.03; and,
    - c. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times is conditioned on such adjustment being essential to Contractor's ability to complete the Work within the Contract Times.
  - 2. Contractor shall not be entitled to any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times with respect to a subsurface or physical condition if:
    - a. Contractor knew of the existence of such condition at the time Contractor made a commitment to Owner with respect to Contract Price and Contract Times by the submission of a Bid or becoming bound under a negotiated contract, or otherwise; or
    - b. the existence of such condition reasonably could have been discovered or revealed as a result of any examination, investigation, exploration, test, or study of the Site

and contiguous areas expressly required by the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents to be conducted by or for Contractor prior to Contractor's making such commitment; or

- c. Contractor failed to give the written notice as required by Paragraph 5.04.A.
- 3. If Owner and Contractor agree regarding Contractor's entitlement to and the amount or extent of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, then any such adjustment shall be set forth in a Change Order.
- 4. Contractor may submit a Change Proposal regarding its entitlement to or the amount or extent of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, no later than 30 days after Owner's issuance of the Owner's written statement to Contractor regarding the subsurface or physical condition in question.

#### 5.05 Underground Facilities

- A. Contractor's Responsibilities: The information and data shown or indicated in the Contract Documents with respect to existing Underground Facilities at or adjacent to the Site is based on information and data furnished to Owner or Engineer by the owners of such Underground Facilities, including Owner, or by others. Unless it is otherwise expressly provided in the Supplementary Conditions:
  - 1. Owner and Engineer do not warrant or guarantee the accuracy or completeness of any such information or data provided by others; and
  - 2. the cost of all of the following will be included in the Contract Price, and Contractor shall have full responsibility for:
    - a. reviewing and checking all information and data regarding existing Underground Facilities at the Site;
    - b. locating all Underground Facilities shown or indicated in the Contract Documents as being at the Site;
    - coordination of the Work with the owners (including Owner) of such Underground Facilities, during construction; and
    - d. the safety and protection of all existing Underground Facilities at the Site, and repairing any damage thereto resulting from the Work.
- B. Notice by Contractor: If Contractor believes that an Underground Facility that is uncovered or revealed at the Site was not shown or indicated in the Contract Documents, or was not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy, then Contractor shall, promptly after becoming aware thereof and before further disturbing conditions affected thereby or performing any Work in connection therewith (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 7.15), identify the owner of such Underground Facility and give written notice to that owner and to Owner and Engineer.
- C. Engineer's Review: Engineer will promptly review the Underground Facility and conclude whether such Underground Facility was not shown or indicated in the Contract Documents, or was not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy; obtain any pertinent cost or schedule information from Contractor; prepare recommendations to Owner regarding the Contractor's resumption of Work in connection with the Underground Facility in question; determine the extent, if any, to which a change is required in the Drawings or Specifications to reflect and document the consequences of the existence or location of the Underground Facility; and advise Owner in writing of Engineer's findings, conclusions, and

- recommendations. During such time, Contractor shall be responsible for the safety and protection of such Underground Facility.
- D. Owner's Statement to Contractor Regarding Underground Facility: After receipt of Engineer's written findings, conclusions, and recommendations, Owner shall issue a written statement to Contractor (with a copy to Engineer) regarding the Underground Facility in question, addressing the resumption of Work in connection with such Underground Facility, indicating whether any change in the Drawings or Specifications will be made, and adopting or rejecting Engineer's written findings, conclusions, and recommendations in whole or in part.
- E. Possible Price and Times Adjustments:
  - 1. Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, to the extent that any existing Underground Facility at the Site that was not shown or indicated in the Contract Documents, or was not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy, or any related delay, disruption, or interference, causes an increase or decrease in Contractor's cost of, or time required for, performance of the Work; subject, however, to the following:
    - Contractor did not know of and could not reasonably have been expected to be aware of or to have anticipated the existence or actual location of the Underground Facility in question;
    - b. With respect to Work that is paid for on a unit price basis, any adjustment in Contract Price will be subject to the provisions of Paragraph 13.03;
    - Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times is conditioned on such adjustment being essential to Contractor's ability to complete the Work within the Contract Times; and
    - d. Contractor gave the notice required in Paragraph 5.05.B.
  - If Owner and Contractor agree regarding Contractor's entitlement to and the amount or extent of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, then any such adjustment shall be set forth in a Change Order.
  - Contractor may submit a Change Proposal regarding its entitlement to or the amount or extent of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, no later than 30 days after Owner's issuance of the Owner's written statement to Contractor regarding the Underground Facility in question.
- 5.06 Hazardous Environmental Conditions at Site
  - A. *Reports and Drawings*: The Supplementary Conditions identify:
    - 1. those reports and drawings known to Owner relating to Hazardous Environmental Conditions that have been identified at or adjacent to the Site; and
    - 2. Technical Data contained in such reports and drawings.
  - B. Reliance by Contractor on Technical Data Authorized: Contractor may rely upon the accuracy of the Technical Data expressly identified in the Supplementary Conditions with respect to such reports and drawings, but such reports and drawings are not Contract Documents. If no such express identification has been made, then Contractor may rely on the accuracy of the Technical Data (as defined in Article 1) contained in any geotechnical or environmental report prepared for the Project and made available to Contractor. Except for such reliance on Technical Data, Contractor may not rely upon or make any claim against Owner or Engineer,

or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors with respect to:

- the completeness of such reports and drawings for Contractor's purposes, including, but not limited to, any aspects of the means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures of construction to be employed by Contractor and safety precautions and programs incident thereto; or
- 2. other data, interpretations, opinions and information contained in such reports or shown or indicated in such drawings; or
- 3. any Contractor interpretation of or conclusion drawn from any Technical Data or any such other data, interpretations, opinions or information.
- C. Contractor shall not be responsible for removing or remediating any Hazardous Environmental Condition encountered, uncovered, or revealed at the Site unless such removal or remediation is expressly identified in the Contract Documents to be within the scope of the Work.
- D. Contractor shall be responsible for controlling, containing, and duly removing all Constituents of Concern brought to the Site by Contractor, Subcontractors, Suppliers, or anyone else for whom Contractor is responsible, and for any associated costs; and for the costs of removing and remediating any Hazardous Environmental Condition created by the presence of any such Constituents of Concern.
- E. If Contractor encounters, uncovers, or reveals a Hazardous Environmental Condition whose removal or remediation is not expressly identified in the Contract Documents as being within the scope of the Work, or if Contractor or anyone for whom Contractor is responsible creates a Hazardous Environmental Condition, then Contractor shall immediately: (1) secure or otherwise isolate such condition; (2) stop all Work in connection with such condition and in any area affected thereby (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 7.15); and (3) notify Owner and Engineer (and promptly thereafter confirm such notice in writing). Owner shall promptly consult with Engineer concerning the necessity for Owner to retain a qualified expert to evaluate such condition or take corrective action, if any. Promptly after consulting with Engineer, Owner shall take such actions as are necessary to permit Owner to timely obtain required permits and provide Contractor the written notice required by Paragraph 5.06.F. If Contractor or anyone for whom Contractor is responsible created the Hazardous Environmental Condition in question, then Owner may remove and remediate the Hazardous Environmental Condition, and impose a set-off against payments to account for the associated costs.
- F. Contractor shall not resume Work in connection with such Hazardous Environmental Condition or in any affected area until after Owner has obtained any required permits related thereto, and delivered written notice to Contractor either (1) specifying that such condition and any affected area is or has been rendered safe for the resumption of Work, or (2) specifying any special conditions under which such Work may be resumed safely.
- G. If Owner and Contractor cannot agree as to entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, as a result of such Work stoppage or such special conditions under which Work is agreed to be resumed by Contractor, then within 30 days of Owner's written notice regarding the resumption of Work, Contractor may submit a Change Proposal, or Owner may impose a set-off.
- H. If after receipt of such written notice Contractor does not agree to resume such Work based on a reasonable belief it is unsafe, or does not agree to resume such Work under such special

- conditions, then Owner may order the portion of the Work that is in the area affected by such condition to be deleted from the Work, following the contractual change procedures in Article 11. Owner may have such deleted portion of the Work performed by Owner's own forces or others in accordance with Article 8.
- I. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Owner shall indemnify and hold harmless Contractor, Subcontractors, and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to a Hazardous Environmental Condition, provided that such Hazardous Environmental Condition (1) was not shown or indicated in the Drawings, Specifications, or other Contract Documents, identified as Technical Data entitled to limited reliance pursuant to Paragraph 5.06.B, or identified in the Contract Documents to be included within the scope of the Work, and (2) was not created by Contractor or by anyone for whom Contractor is responsible. Nothing in this Paragraph 5.06.H shall obligate Owner to indemnify any individual or entity from and against the consequences of that individual's or entity's own negligence.
- J. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to the failure to control, contain, or remove a Constituent of Concern brought to the Site by Contractor or by anyone for whom Contractor is responsible, or to a Hazardous Environmental Condition created by Contractor or by anyone for whom Contractor is responsible. Nothing in this Paragraph 5.06.J shall obligate Contractor to indemnify any individual or entity from and against the consequences of that individual's or entity's own negligence.
- K. The provisions of Paragraphs 5.03, 5.04, and 5.05 do not apply to the presence of Constituents of Concern or to a Hazardous Environmental Condition uncovered or revealed at the Site.

## **ARTICLE 6 – BONDS AND INSURANCE**

- 6.01 Performance, Payment, and Other Bonds
  - A. Contractor shall furnish a performance bond and a payment bond, each in an amount at least equal to the Contract Price, as security for the faithful performance and payment of all of Contractor's obligations under the Contract. These bonds shall remain in effect until one year after the date when final payment becomes due or until completion of the correction period specified in Paragraph 15.08, whichever is later, except as provided otherwise by Laws or Regulations, the Supplementary Conditions, or other specific provisions of the Contract. Contractor shall also furnish such other bonds as are required by the Supplementary Conditions or other specific provisions of the Contract.
  - B. All bonds shall be in the form prescribed by the Contract except as provided otherwise by Laws or Regulations, and shall be executed by such sureties as are named in "Companies Holding Certificates of Authority as Acceptable Sureties on Federal Bonds and as Acceptable Reinsuring Companies" as published in Circular 570 (as amended and supplemented) by the Financial Management Service, Surety Bond Branch, U.S. Department of the Treasury. A bond

- signed by an agent or attorney-in-fact must be accompanied by a certified copy of that individual's authority to bind the surety. The evidence of authority shall show that it is effective on the date the agent or attorney-in-fact signed the accompanying bond.
- C. Contractor shall obtain the required bonds from surety companies that are duly licensed or authorized in the jurisdiction in which the Project is located to issue bonds in the required amounts.
- D. If the surety on a bond furnished by Contractor is declared bankrupt or becomes insolvent, or its right to do business is terminated in any state or jurisdiction where any part of the Project is located, or the surety ceases to meet the requirements above, then Contractor shall promptly notify Owner and Engineer and shall, within 20 days after the event giving rise to such notification, provide another bond and surety, both of which shall comply with the bond and surety requirements above.
- E. If Contractor has failed to obtain a required bond, Owner may exclude the Contractor from the Site and exercise Owner's termination rights under Article 16.
- F. Upon request, Owner shall provide a copy of the payment bond to any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other person or entity claiming to have furnished labor or materials used in the performance of the Work.

#### 6.02 Insurance—General Provisions

- A. Owner and Contractor shall obtain and maintain insurance as required in this Article and in the Supplementary Conditions.
- B. All insurance required by the Contract to be purchased and maintained by Owner or Contractor shall be obtained from insurance companies that are duly licensed or authorized, in the state or jurisdiction in which the Project is located, to issue insurance policies for the required limits and coverages. Unless a different standard is indicated in the Supplementary Conditions, all companies that provide insurance policies required under this Contract shall have an A.M. Best rating of A-VII or better.
- C. Contractor shall deliver to Owner, with copies to each named insured and additional insured (as identified in this Article, in the Supplementary Conditions, or elsewhere in the Contract), certificates of insurance establishing that Contractor has obtained and is maintaining the policies, coverages, and endorsements required by the Contract. Upon request by Owner or any other insured, Contractor shall also furnish other evidence of such required insurance, including but not limited to copies of policies and endorsements, and documentation of applicable self-insured retentions and deductibles. Contractor may block out (redact) any confidential premium or pricing information contained in any policy or endorsement furnished under this provision.
- D. Owner shall deliver to Contractor, with copies to each named insured and additional insured (as identified in this Article, the Supplementary Conditions, or elsewhere in the Contract), certificates of insurance establishing that Owner has obtained and is maintaining the policies, coverages, and endorsements required of Owner by the Contract (if any). Upon request by Contractor or any other insured, Owner shall also provide other evidence of such required insurance (if any), including but not limited to copies of policies and endorsements, and documentation of applicable self-insured retentions and deductibles. Owner may block out (redact) any confidential premium or pricing information contained in any policy or endorsement furnished under this provision.
- E. Failure of Owner or Contractor to demand such certificates or other evidence of the other party's full compliance with these insurance requirements, or failure of Owner or Contractor

- to identify a deficiency in compliance from the evidence provided, shall not be construed as a waiver of the other party's obligation to obtain and maintain such insurance.
- F. If either party does not purchase or maintain all of the insurance required of such party by the Contract, such party shall notify the other party in writing of such failure to purchase prior to the start of the Work, or of such failure to maintain prior to any change in the required coverage.
- G. If Contractor has failed to obtain and maintain required insurance, Owner may exclude the Contractor from the Site, impose an appropriate set-off against payment, and exercise Owner's termination rights under Article 16.
- H. Without prejudice to any other right or remedy, if a party has failed to obtain required insurance, the other party may elect to obtain equivalent insurance to protect such other party's interests at the expense of the party who was required to provide such coverage, and the Contract Price shall be adjusted accordingly.
- I. Owner does not represent that insurance coverage and limits established in this Contract necessarily will be adequate to protect Contractor or Contractor's interests.
- J. The insurance and insurance limits required herein shall not be deemed as a limitation on Contractor's liability under the indemnities granted to Owner and other individuals and entities in the Contract.

#### 6.03 Contractor's Insurance

- A. *Workers' Compensation*: Contractor shall purchase and maintain workers' compensation and employer's liability insurance for:
  - claims under workers' compensation, disability benefits, and other similar employee benefit acts.
  - 2. United States Longshoreman and Harbor Workers' Compensation Act and Jones Act coverage (if applicable).
  - claims for damages because of bodily injury, occupational sickness or disease, or death
    of Contractor's employees (by stop-gap endorsement in monopolist worker's
    compensation states).
  - 4. Foreign voluntary worker compensation (if applicable).
- B. Commercial General Liability—Claims Covered: Contractor shall purchase and maintain commercial general liability insurance, covering all operations by or on behalf of Contractor, on an occurrence basis, against:
  - 1. claims for damages because of bodily injury, sickness or disease, or death of any person other than Contractor's employees.
  - 2. claims for damages insured by reasonably available personal injury liability coverage.
  - 3. claims for damages, other than to the Work itself, because of injury to or destruction of tangible property wherever located, including loss of use resulting therefrom.
- C. Commercial General Liability—Form and Content: Contractor's commercial liability policy shall be written on a 1996 (or later) ISO commercial general liability form (occurrence form) and include the following coverages and endorsements:
  - 1. Products and completed operations coverage:
    - a. Such insurance shall be maintained for three years after final payment.

- b. Contractor shall furnish Owner and each other additional insured (as identified in the Supplementary Conditions or elsewhere in the Contract) evidence of continuation of such insurance at final payment and three years thereafter.
- 2. Blanket contractual liability coverage, to the extent permitted by law, including but not limited to coverage of Contractor's contractual indemnity obligations in Paragraph 7.18.
- 3. Broad form property damage coverage.
- 4. Severability of interest.
- 5. Underground, explosion, and collapse coverage.
- 6. Personal injury coverage.
- 7. Additional insured endorsements that include both ongoing operations and products and completed operations coverage through ISO Endorsements CG 20 10 10 01 and CG 20 37 10 01 (together); or CG 20 10 07 04 and CG 20 37 07 04 (together); or their equivalent.
- 8. For design professional additional insureds, ISO Endorsement CG 20 32 07 04, "Additional Insured—Engineers, Architects or Surveyors Not Engaged by the Named Insured" or its equivalent.
- D. Automobile liability: Contractor shall purchase and maintain automobile liability insurance against claims for damages because of bodily injury or death of any person or property damage arising out of the ownership, maintenance, or use of any motor vehicle. The automobile liability policy shall be written on an occurrence basis.
- E. Umbrella or excess liability: Contractor shall purchase and maintain umbrella or excess liability insurance written over the underlying employer's liability, commercial general liability, and automobile liability insurance described in the paragraphs above. Subject to industry-standard exclusions, the coverage afforded shall follow form as to each and every one of the underlying policies.
- F. Contractor's pollution liability insurance: Contractor shall purchase and maintain a policy covering third-party injury and property damage claims, including clean-up costs, as a result of pollution conditions arising from Contractor's operations and completed operations. This insurance shall be maintained for no less than three years after final completion.
- G. Additional insureds: The Contractor's commercial general liability, automobile liability, umbrella or excess, and pollution liability policies shall include and list as additional insureds Owner and Engineer, and any individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions; include coverage for the respective officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of all such additional insureds; and the insurance afforded to these additional insureds shall provide primary coverage for all claims covered thereby (including as applicable those arising from both ongoing and completed operations) on a non-contributory basis. Contractor shall obtain all necessary endorsements to support these requirements.
- H. Contractor's professional liability insurance: If Contractor will provide or furnish professional services under this Contract, through a delegation of professional design services or otherwise, then Contractor shall be responsible for purchasing and maintaining applicable professional liability insurance. This insurance shall provide protection against claims arising out of performance of professional design or related services, and caused by a negligent error, omission, or act for which the insured party is legally liable. It shall be maintained throughout the duration of the Contract and for a minimum of two years after Substantial

Completion. If such professional design services are performed by a Subcontractor, and not by Contractor itself, then the requirements of this paragraph may be satisfied through the purchasing and maintenance of such insurance by such Subcontractor.

- I. General provisions: The policies of insurance required by this Paragraph 6.03 shall:
  - 1. include at least the specific coverages provided in this Article.
  - 2. be written for not less than the limits of liability provided in this Article and in the Supplementary Conditions, or required by Laws or Regulations, whichever is greater.
  - contain a provision or endorsement that the coverage afforded will not be canceled, materially changed, or renewal refused until at least 10 days prior written notice has been given to Contractor. Within three days of receipt of any such written notice, Contractor shall provide a copy of the notice to Owner, Engineer, and each other insured under the policy.
  - 4. remain in effect at least until final payment (and longer if expressly required in this Article) and at all times thereafter when Contractor may be correcting, removing, or replacing defective Work as a warranty or correction obligation, or otherwise, or returning to the Site to conduct other tasks arising from the Contract Documents.
  - be appropriate for the Work being performed and provide protection from claims that may arise out of or result from Contractor's performance of the Work and Contractor's other obligations under the Contract Documents, whether it is to be performed by Contractor, any Subcontractor or Supplier, or by anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or by anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable.
- J. The coverage requirements for specific policies of insurance must be met by such policies, and not by reference to excess or umbrella insurance provided in other policies.

## 6.04 Owner's Liability Insurance

- A. In addition to the insurance required to be provided by Contractor under Paragraph 6.03, Owner, at Owner's option, may purchase and maintain at Owner's expense Owner's own liability insurance as will protect Owner against claims which may arise from operations under the Contract Documents.
- B. Owner's liability policies, if any, operate separately and independently from policies required to be provided by Contractor, and Contractor cannot rely upon Owner's liability policies for any of Contractor's obligations to the Owner, Engineer, or third parties.

## 6.05 Property Insurance

- A. Builder's Risk: Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, Contractor shall purchase and maintain builder's risk insurance upon the Work on a completed value basis, in the amount of the full insurable replacement cost thereof (subject to such deductible amounts as may be provided in the Supplementary Conditions or required by Laws and Regulations). This insurance shall:
  - include the Owner and Contractor as named insureds, and all Subcontractors, and any individuals or entities required by the Supplementary Conditions to be insured under such builder's risk policy, as insureds or named insureds. For purposes of the remainder of this Paragraph 6.05, Paragraphs 6.06 and 6.07, and any corresponding Supplementary Conditions, the parties required to be insured shall collectively be referred to as "insureds."

- 2. be written on a builder's risk "all risk" policy form that shall at least include insurance for physical loss or damage to the Work, temporary buildings, falsework, and materials and equipment in transit, and shall insure against at least the following perils or causes of loss: fire; lightning; windstorm; riot; civil commotion; terrorism; vehicle impact; aircraft; smoke; theft; vandalism and malicious mischief; mechanical breakdown, boiler explosion, and artificially generated electric current; earthquake; volcanic activity, and other earth movement; flood; collapse; explosion; debris removal; demolition occasioned by enforcement of Laws and Regulations; water damage (other than that caused by flood); and such other perils or causes of loss as may be specifically required by the Supplementary Conditions. If insurance against mechanical breakdown, boiler explosion, and artificially generated electric current; earthquake; volcanic activity, and other earth movement; or flood, are not commercially available under builder's risk policies, by endorsement or otherwise, such insurance may be provided through other insurance policies acceptable to Owner and Contractor.
- 3. cover, as insured property, at least the following: (a) the Work and all materials, supplies, machinery, apparatus, equipment, fixtures, and other property of a similar nature that are to be incorporated into or used in the preparation, fabrication, construction, erection, or completion of the Work, including Owner-furnished or assigned property; (b) spare parts inventory required within the scope of the Contract; and (c) temporary works which are not intended to form part of the permanent constructed Work but which are intended to provide working access to the Site, or to the Work under construction, or which are intended to provide temporary support for the Work under construction, including scaffolding, form work, fences, shoring, falsework, and temporary structures.
- 4. cover expenses incurred in the repair or replacement of any insured property (including but not limited to fees and charges of engineers and architects).
- 5. extend to cover damage or loss to insured property while in temporary storage at the Site or in a storage location outside the Site (but not including property stored at the premises of a manufacturer or Supplier).
- 6. extend to cover damage or loss to insured property while in transit.
- allow for partial occupation or use of the Work by Owner, such that those portions of the Work that are not yet occupied or used by Owner shall remain covered by the builder's risk insurance.
- 8. allow for the waiver of the insurer's subrogation rights, as set forth below.
- provide primary coverage for all losses and damages caused by the perils or causes of loss covered.
- 10. not include a co-insurance clause.
- 11. include an exception for ensuing losses from physical damage or loss with respect to any defective workmanship, design, or materials exclusions.
- 12. include performance/hot testing and start-up.
- 13. be maintained in effect, subject to the provisions herein regarding Substantial Completion and partial occupancy or use of the Work by Owner, until the Work is complete.
- B. Notice of Cancellation or Change: All the policies of insurance (and the certificates or other evidence thereof) required to be purchased and maintained in accordance with this

Paragraph 6.05 will contain a provision or endorsement that the coverage afforded will not be canceled or materially changed or renewal refused until at least 10 days prior written notice has been given to the purchasing policyholder. Within three days of receipt of any such written notice, the purchasing policyholder shall provide a copy of the notice to each other insured.

- C. *Deductibles*: The purchaser of any required builder's risk or property insurance shall pay for costs not covered because of the application of a policy deductible.
- D. Partial Occupancy or Use by Owner: If Owner will occupy or use a portion or portions of the Work prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work as provided in Paragraph 15.04, then Owner (directly, if it is the purchaser of the builder's risk policy, or through Contractor) will provide notice of such occupancy or use to the builder's risk insurer. The builder's risk insurance shall not be canceled or permitted to lapse on account of any such partial use or occupancy; rather, those portions of the Work that are occupied or used by Owner may come off the builder's risk policy, while those portions of the Work not yet occupied or used by Owner shall remain covered by the builder's risk insurance.
- E. Additional Insurance: If Contractor elects to obtain other special insurance to be included in or supplement the builder's risk or property insurance policies provided under this Paragraph 6.05, it may do so at Contractor's expense.
- F. Insurance of Other Property: If the express insurance provisions of the Contract do not require or address the insurance of a property item or interest, such as tools, construction equipment, or other personal property owned by Contractor, a Subcontractor, or an employee of Contractor or a Subcontractor, then the entity or individual owning such property item will be responsible for deciding whether to insure it, and if so in what amount.

### 6.06 Waiver of Rights

- All policies purchased in accordance with Paragraph 6.05, expressly including the builder's risk policy, shall contain provisions to the effect that in the event of payment of any loss or damage the insurers will have no rights of recovery against any insureds thereunder, or against Engineer or its consultants, or their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors. Owner and Contractor waive all rights against each other and the respective officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them, for all losses and damages caused by, arising out of, or resulting from any of the perils or causes of loss covered by such policies and any other property insurance applicable to the Work; and, in addition, waive all such rights against Engineer, its consultants, all Subcontractors, all individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions as insureds, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them, under such policies for losses and damages so caused. None of the above waivers shall extend to the rights that any party making such waiver may have to the proceeds of insurance held by Owner or Contractor as trustee or fiduciary, or otherwise payable under any policy so issued.
- B. Owner waives all rights against Contractor, Subcontractors, and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them, for:
  - 1. loss due to business interruption, loss of use, or other consequential loss extending beyond direct physical loss or damage to Owner's property or the Work caused by,

- arising out of, or resulting from fire or other perils whether or not insured by Owner; and
- loss or damage to the completed Project or part thereof caused by, arising out of, or resulting from fire or other insured peril or cause of loss covered by any property insurance maintained on the completed Project or part thereof by Owner during partial occupancy or use pursuant to Paragraph 15.04, after Substantial Completion pursuant to Paragraph 15.03, or after final payment pursuant to Paragraph 15.06.
- C. Any insurance policy maintained by Owner covering any loss, damage or consequential loss referred to in Paragraph 6.06.B shall contain provisions to the effect that in the event of payment of any such loss, damage, or consequential loss, the insurers will have no rights of recovery against Contractor, Subcontractors, or Engineer, or the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors of each and any of them.
- D. Contractor shall be responsible for assuring that the agreement under which a Subcontractor performs a portion of the Work contains provisions whereby the Subcontractor waives all rights against Owner, Contractor, all individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions as insureds, the Engineer and its consultants, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them, for all losses and damages caused by, arising out of, relating to, or resulting from any of the perils or causes of loss covered by builder's risk insurance and any other property insurance applicable to the Work.

## 6.07 Receipt and Application of Property Insurance Proceeds

- A. Any insured loss under the builder's risk and other policies of insurance required by Paragraph 6.05 will be adjusted and settled with the named insured that purchased the policy. Such named insured shall act as fiduciary for the other insureds, and give notice to such other insureds that adjustment and settlement of a claim is in progress. Any other insured may state its position regarding a claim for insured loss in writing within 15 days after notice of such claim.
- B. Proceeds for such insured losses may be made payable by the insurer either jointly to multiple insureds, or to the named insured that purchased the policy in its own right and as fiduciary for other insureds, subject to the requirements of any applicable mortgage clause. A named insured receiving insurance proceeds under the builder's risk and other policies of insurance required by Paragraph 6.05 shall distribute such proceeds in accordance with such agreement as the parties in interest may reach, or as otherwise required under the dispute resolution provisions of this Contract or applicable Laws and Regulations.
- C. If no other special agreement is reached, the damaged Work shall be repaired or replaced, the money so received applied on account thereof, and the Work and the cost thereof covered by Change Order, if needed.

#### **ARTICLE 7 – CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES**

## 7.01 Supervision and Superintendence

A. Contractor shall supervise, inspect, and direct the Work competently and efficiently, devoting such attention thereto and applying such skills and expertise as may be necessary to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents. Contractor shall be solely responsible for the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction.

B. At all times during the progress of the Work, Contractor shall assign a competent resident superintendent who shall not be replaced without written notice to Owner and Engineer except under extraordinary circumstances.

# 7.02 Labor; Working Hours

- A. Contractor shall provide competent, suitably qualified personnel to survey and lay out the Work and perform construction as required by the Contract Documents. Contractor shall at all times maintain good discipline and order at the Site.
- B. Except as otherwise required for the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the Site or adjacent thereto, and except as otherwise stated in the Contract Documents, all Work at the Site shall be performed during regular working hours, Monday through Friday. Contractor will not perform Work on a Saturday, Sunday, or any legal holiday. Contractor may perform Work outside regular working hours or on Saturdays, Sundays, or legal holidays only with Owner's written consent, which will not be unreasonably withheld.

# 7.03 Services, Materials, and Equipment

- A. Unless otherwise specified in the Contract Documents, Contractor shall provide and assume full responsibility for all services, materials, equipment, labor, transportation, construction equipment and machinery, tools, appliances, fuel, power, light, heat, telephone, water, sanitary facilities, temporary facilities, and all other facilities and incidentals necessary for the performance, testing, start up, and completion of the Work, whether or not such items are specifically called for in the Contract Documents.
- B. All materials and equipment incorporated into the Work shall be of good quality and new, except as otherwise provided in the Contract Documents. All special warranties and guarantees required by the Specifications shall expressly run to the benefit of Owner. If required by Engineer, Contractor shall furnish satisfactory evidence (including reports of required tests) as to the source, kind, and quality of materials and equipment.
- C. All materials and equipment shall be stored, applied, installed, connected, erected, protected, used, cleaned, and conditioned in accordance with instructions of the applicable Supplier, except as otherwise may be provided in the Contract Documents.

## 7.04 "Or Equals"

- A. Whenever an item of material or equipment is specified or described in the Contract Documents by using the name of a proprietary item or the name of a particular Supplier, the Contract Price has been based upon Contractor furnishing such item as specified. The specification or description of such an item is intended to establish the type, function, appearance, and quality required. Unless the specification or description contains or is followed by words reading that no like, equivalent, or "or equal" item is permitted, Contractor may request that Engineer authorize the use of other items of material or equipment, or items from other proposed suppliers under the circumstances described below.
  - If Engineer in its sole discretion determines that an item of material or equipment proposed by Contractor is functionally equal to that named and sufficiently similar so that no change in related Work will be required, Engineer shall deem it an "or equal" item. For the purposes of this paragraph, a proposed item of material or equipment will be considered functionally equal to an item so named if:

- a. in the exercise of reasonable judgment Engineer determines that:
  - 1) it is at least equal in materials of construction, quality, durability, appearance, strength, and design characteristics;
  - it will reliably perform at least equally well the function and achieve the results imposed by the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole;
  - 3) it has a proven record of performance and availability of responsive service; and
  - 4) it is not objectionable to Owner.
- b. Contractor certifies that, if approved and incorporated into the Work:
  - 1) there will be no increase in cost to the Owner or increase in Contract Times; and
  - it will conform substantially to the detailed requirements of the item named in the Contract Documents.
- B. *Contractor's Expense*: Contractor shall provide all data in support of any proposed "or equal" item at Contractor's expense.
- C. Engineer's Evaluation and Determination: Engineer will be allowed a reasonable time to evaluate each "or-equal" request. Engineer may require Contractor to furnish additional data about the proposed "or-equal" item. Engineer will be the sole judge of acceptability. No "or-equal" item will be ordered, furnished, installed, or utilized until Engineer's review is complete and Engineer determines that the proposed item is an "or-equal", which will be evidenced by an approved Shop Drawing or other written communication. Engineer will advise Contractor in writing of any negative determination.
- D. Effect of Engineer's Determination: Neither approval nor denial of an "or-equal" request shall result in any change in Contract Price. The Engineer's denial of an "or-equal" request shall be final and binding, and may not be reversed through an appeal under any provision of the Contract Documents.
- E. Treatment as a Substitution Request: If Engineer determines that an item of material or equipment proposed by Contractor does not qualify as an "or-equal" item, Contractor may request that Engineer considered the proposed item as a substitute pursuant to Paragraph 7.05.

### 7.05 Substitutes

- A. Unless the specification or description of an item of material or equipment required to be furnished under the Contract Documents contains or is followed by words reading that no substitution is permitted, Contractor may request that Engineer authorize the use of other items of material or equipment under the circumstances described below. To the extent possible such requests shall be made before commencement of related construction at the Site.
  - Contractor shall submit sufficient information as provided below to allow Engineer to determine if the item of material or equipment proposed is functionally equivalent to that named and an acceptable substitute therefor. Engineer will not accept requests for review of proposed substitute items of material or equipment from anyone other than Contractor.

- 2. The requirements for review by Engineer will be as set forth in Paragraph 7.05.B, as supplemented by the Specifications, and as Engineer may decide is appropriate under the circumstances.
- 3. Contractor shall make written application to Engineer for review of a proposed substitute item of material or equipment that Contractor seeks to furnish or use. The application:
  - a. shall certify that the proposed substitute item will:
    - 1) perform adequately the functions and achieve the results called for by the general design,
    - 2) be similar in substance to that specified, and
    - 3) be suited to the same use as that specified.

#### b. will state:

- 1) the extent, if any, to which the use of the proposed substitute item will necessitate a change in Contract Times,
- 2) whether use of the proposed substitute item in the Work will require a change in any of the Contract Documents (or in the provisions of any other direct contract with Owner for other work on the Project) to adapt the design to the proposed substitute item, and
- 3) whether incorporation or use of the proposed substitute item in connection with the Work is subject to payment of any license fee or royalty.

## c. will identify:

- 1) all variations of the proposed substitute item from that specified, and
- 2) available engineering, sales, maintenance, repair, and replacement services.
- d. shall contain an itemized estimate of all costs or credits that will result directly or indirectly from use of such substitute item, including but not limited to changes in Contract Price, shared savings, costs of redesign, and claims of other contractors affected by any resulting change.
- B. Engineer's Evaluation and Determination: Engineer will be allowed a reasonable time to evaluate each substitute request, and to obtain comments and direction from Owner. Engineer may require Contractor to furnish additional data about the proposed substitute item. Engineer will be the sole judge of acceptability. No substitute will be ordered, furnished, installed, or utilized until Engineer's review is complete and Engineer determines that the proposed item is an acceptable substitute. Engineer's determination will be evidenced by a Field Order or a proposed Change Order accounting for the substitution itself and all related impacts, including changes in Contract Price or Contract Times. Engineer will advise Contractor in writing of any negative determination.
- C. *Special Guarantee*: Owner may require Contractor to furnish at Contractor's expense a special performance guarantee or other surety with respect to any substitute.
- D. Reimbursement of Engineer's Cost: Engineer will record Engineer's costs in evaluating a substitute proposed or submitted by Contractor. Whether or not Engineer approves a substitute so proposed or submitted by Contractor, Contractor shall reimburse Owner for the reasonable charges of Engineer for evaluating each such proposed substitute. Contractor shall also reimburse Owner for the reasonable charges of Engineer for making changes in the

- Contract Documents (or in the provisions of any other direct contract with Owner) resulting from the acceptance of each proposed substitute.
- E. *Contractor's Expense*: Contractor shall provide all data in support of any proposed substitute at Contractor's expense.
- F. Effect of Engineer's Determination: If Engineer approves the substitution request, Contractor shall execute the proposed Change Order and proceed with the substitution. The Engineer's denial of a substitution request shall be final and binding, and may not be reversed through an appeal under any provision of the Contract Documents. Contractor may challenge the scope of reimbursement costs imposed under Paragraph 7.05.D, by timely submittal of a Change Proposal.

## 7.06 Concerning Subcontractors, Suppliers, and Others

- A. Contractor may retain Subcontractors and Suppliers for the performance of parts of the Work. Such Subcontractors and Suppliers must be acceptable to Owner.
- B. Contractor shall retain specific Subcontractors, Suppliers, or other individuals or entities for the performance of designated parts of the Work if required by the Contract to do so.
- C. Subsequent to the submittal of Contractor's Bid or final negotiation of the terms of the Contract, Owner may not require Contractor to retain any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity to furnish or perform any of the Work against which Contractor has reasonable objection.
- D. Prior to entry into any binding subcontract or purchase order, Contractor shall submit to Owner the identity of the proposed Subcontractor or Supplier (unless Owner has already deemed such proposed Subcontractor or Supplier acceptable, during the bidding process or otherwise). Such proposed Subcontractor or Supplier shall be deemed acceptable to Owner unless Owner raises a substantive, reasonable objection within five days.
- E. Owner may require the replacement of any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity retained by Contractor to perform any part of the Work. Owner also may require Contractor to retain specific replacements; provided, however, that Owner may not require a replacement to which Contractor has a reasonable objection. If Contractor has submitted the identity of certain Subcontractors, Suppliers, or other individuals or entities for acceptance by Owner, and Owner has accepted it (either in writing or by failing to make written objection thereto), then Owner may subsequently revoke the acceptance of any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity so identified solely on the basis of substantive, reasonable objection after due investigation. Contractor shall submit an acceptable replacement for the rejected Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity.
- F. If Owner requires the replacement of any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity retained by Contractor to perform any part of the Work, then Contractor shall be entitled to an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, with respect to the replacement; and Contractor shall initiate a Change Proposal for such adjustment within 30 days of Owner's requirement of replacement.
- G. No acceptance by Owner of any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity, whether initially or as a replacement, shall constitute a waiver of the right of Owner to the completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

- H. On a monthly basis Contractor shall submit to Engineer a complete list of all Subcontractors and Suppliers having a direct contract with Contractor, and of all other Subcontractors and Suppliers known to Contractor at the time of submittal.
- I. Contractor shall be fully responsible to Owner and Engineer for all acts and omissions of the Subcontractors, Suppliers, and other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work just as Contractor is responsible for Contractor's own acts and omissions.
- J. Contractor shall be solely responsible for scheduling and coordinating the work of Subcontractors, Suppliers, and all other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work.
- K. Contractor shall restrict all Subcontractors, Suppliers, and such other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work from communicating with Engineer or Owner, except through Contractor or in case of an emergency, or as otherwise expressly allowed herein.
- L. The divisions and sections of the Specifications and the identifications of any Drawings shall not control Contractor in dividing the Work among Subcontractors or Suppliers or delineating the Work to be performed by any specific trade.
- M. All Work performed for Contractor by a Subcontractor or Supplier shall be pursuant to an appropriate contractual agreement that specifically binds the Subcontractor or Supplier to the applicable terms and conditions of the Contract Documents for the benefit of Owner and Engineer.
- N. Owner may furnish to any Subcontractor or Supplier, to the extent practicable, information about amounts paid to Contractor on account of Work performed for Contractor by the particular Subcontractor or Supplier.
- O. Nothing in the Contract Documents:
  - shall create for the benefit of any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity any contractual relationship between Owner or Engineer and any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity; nor
  - shall create any obligation on the part of Owner or Engineer to pay or to see to the
    payment of any money due any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or
    entity except as may otherwise be required by Laws and Regulations.

### 7.07 Patent Fees and Royalties

- A. Contractor shall pay all license fees and royalties and assume all costs incident to the use in the performance of the Work or the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device which is the subject of patent rights or copyrights held by others. If a particular invention, design, process, product, or device is specified in the Contract Documents for use in the performance of the Work and if, to the actual knowledge of Owner or Engineer, its use is subject to patent rights or copyrights calling for the payment of any license fee or royalty to others, the existence of such rights shall be disclosed by Owner in the Contract Documents.
- B. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Owner shall indemnify and hold harmless Contractor, and its officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals, and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to any infringement of patent rights or copyrights incident to the use in the

- performance of the Work or resulting from the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device specified in the Contract Documents, but not identified as being subject to payment of any license fee or royalty to others required by patent rights or copyrights.
- C. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to any infringement of patent rights or copyrights incident to the use in the performance of the Work or resulting from the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device not specified in the Contract Documents.

### 7.08 Permits

A. Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, Contractor shall obtain and pay for all construction permits and licenses. Owner shall assist Contractor, when necessary, in obtaining such permits and licenses. Contractor shall pay all governmental charges and inspection fees necessary for the prosecution of the Work which are applicable at the time of the submission of Contractor's Bid (or when Contractor became bound under a negotiated contract). Owner shall pay all charges of utility owners for connections for providing permanent service to the Work

#### 7.09 *Taxes*

A. Contractor shall pay all sales, consumer, use, and other similar taxes required to be paid by Contractor in accordance with the Laws and Regulations of the place of the Project which are applicable during the performance of the Work.

## 7.10 Laws and Regulations

- A. Contractor shall give all notices required by and shall comply with all Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Except where otherwise expressly required by applicable Laws and Regulations, neither Owner nor Engineer shall be responsible for monitoring Contractor's compliance with any Laws or Regulations.
- B. If Contractor performs any Work or takes any other action knowing or having reason to know that it is contrary to Laws or Regulations, Contractor shall bear all resulting costs and losses, and shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such Work or other action. It shall not be Contractor's responsibility to make certain that the Work described in the Contract Documents is in accordance with Laws and Regulations, but this shall not relieve Contractor of Contractor's obligations under Paragraph 3.03.
- C. Owner or Contractor may give notice to the other party of any changes after the submission of Contractor's Bid (or after the date when Contractor became bound under a negotiated contract) in Laws or Regulations having an effect on the cost or time of performance of the Work, including but not limited to changes in Laws or Regulations having an effect on procuring permits and on sales, use, value-added, consumption, and other similar taxes. If Owner and Contractor are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if

any, of any adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times resulting from such changes, then within 30 days of such notice Contractor may submit a Change Proposal, or Owner may initiate a Claim.

#### 7.11 Record Documents

A. Contractor shall maintain in a safe place at the Site one printed record copy of all Drawings, Specifications, Addenda, Change Orders, Work Change Directives, Field Orders, written interpretations and clarifications, and approved Shop Drawings. Contractor shall keep such record documents in good order and annotate them to show changes made during construction. These record documents, together with all approved Samples, will be available to Engineer for reference. Upon completion of the Work, Contractor shall deliver these record documents to Engineer.

# 7.12 Safety and Protection

- A. Contractor shall be solely responsible for initiating, maintaining, and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work. Such responsibility does not relieve Subcontractors of their responsibility for the safety of persons or property in the performance of their work, nor for compliance with applicable safety Laws and Regulations. Contractor shall take all necessary precautions for the safety of, and shall provide the necessary protection to prevent damage, injury, or loss to:
  - 1. all persons on the Site or who may be affected by the Work;
  - 2. all the Work and materials and equipment to be incorporated therein, whether in storage on or off the Site; and
  - other property at the Site or adjacent thereto, including trees, shrubs, lawns, walks, pavements, roadways, structures, other work in progress, utilities, and Underground Facilities not designated for removal, relocation, or replacement in the course of construction.
- B. Contractor shall comply with all applicable Laws and Regulations relating to the safety of persons or property, or to the protection of persons or property from damage, injury, or loss; and shall erect and maintain all necessary safeguards for such safety and protection. Contractor shall notify Owner; the owners of adjacent property, Underground Facilities, and other utilities; and other contractors and utility owners performing work at or adjacent to the Site, when prosecution of the Work may affect them, and shall cooperate with them in the protection, removal, relocation, and replacement of their property or work in progress.
- C. Contractor shall comply with the applicable requirements of Owner's safety programs, if any. The Supplementary Conditions identify any Owner's safety programs that are applicable to the Work.
- D. Contractor shall inform Owner and Engineer of the specific requirements of Contractor's safety program with which Owner's and Engineer's employees and representatives must comply while at the Site.
- E. All damage, injury, or loss to any property referred to in Paragraph 7.12.A.2 or 7.12.A.3 caused, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, by Contractor, any Subcontractor, Supplier, or any other individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, shall be remedied by Contractor at its expense (except damage or loss attributable to the fault of Drawings or Specifications or to the acts or omissions of Owner or Engineer or anyone employed by any of them, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, and not attributable, directly

- or indirectly, in whole or in part, to the fault or negligence of Contractor or any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them).
- F. Contractor's duties and responsibilities for safety and protection shall continue until such time as all the Work is completed and Engineer has issued a notice to Owner and Contractor in accordance with Paragraph 15.06.B that the Work is acceptable (except as otherwise expressly provided in connection with Substantial Completion).
- G. Contractor's duties and responsibilities for safety and protection shall resume whenever Contractor or any Subcontractor or Supplier returns to the Site to fulfill warranty or correction obligations, or to conduct other tasks arising from the Contract Documents.

## 7.13 Safety Representative

A. Contractor shall designate a qualified and experienced safety representative at the Site whose duties and responsibilities shall be the prevention of accidents and the maintaining and supervising of safety precautions and programs.

## 7.14 Hazard Communication Programs

A. Contractor shall be responsible for coordinating any exchange of material safety data sheets or other hazard communication information required to be made available to or exchanged between or among employers at the Site in accordance with Laws or Regulations.

## 7.15 *Emergencies*

A. In emergencies affecting the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the Site or adjacent thereto, Contractor is obligated to act to prevent threatened damage, injury, or loss. Contractor shall give Engineer prompt written notice if Contractor believes that any significant changes in the Work or variations from the Contract Documents have been caused thereby or are required as a result thereof. If Engineer determines that a change in the Contract Documents is required because of the action taken by Contractor in response to such an emergency, a Work Change Directive or Change Order will be issued.

### 7.16 Shop Drawings, Samples, and Other Submittals

- A. Shop Drawing and Sample Submittal Requirements:
  - 1. Before submitting a Shop Drawing or Sample, Contractor shall have:
    - a. reviewed and coordinated the Shop Drawing or Sample with other Shop Drawings and Samples and with the requirements of the Work and the Contract Documents;
    - determined and verified all field measurements, quantities, dimensions, specified
      performance and design criteria, installation requirements, materials, catalog
      numbers, and similar information with respect thereto;
    - determined and verified the suitability of all materials and equipment offered with respect to the indicated application, fabrication, shipping, handling, storage, assembly, and installation pertaining to the performance of the Work; and
    - d. determined and verified all information relative to Contractor's responsibilities for means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto.
  - Each submittal shall bear a stamp or specific written certification that Contractor has satisfied Contractor's obligations under the Contract Documents with respect to Contractor's review of that submittal, and that Contractor approves the submittal.

- 3. With each submittal, Contractor shall give Engineer specific written notice of any variations that the Shop Drawing or Sample may have from the requirements of the Contract Documents. This notice shall be set forth in a written communication separate from the Shop Drawings or Sample submittal; and, in addition, in the case of Shop Drawings by a specific notation made on each Shop Drawing submitted to Engineer for review and approval of each such variation.
- B. Submittal Procedures for Shop Drawings and Samples: Contractor shall submit Shop Drawings and Samples to Engineer for review and approval in accordance with the accepted Schedule of Submittals. Each submittal will be identified as Engineer may require.

## 1. Shop Drawings:

- a. Contractor shall submit the number of copies required in the Specifications.
- b. Data shown on the Shop Drawings will be complete with respect to quantities, dimensions, specified performance and design criteria, materials, and similar data to show Engineer the services, materials, and equipment Contractor proposes to provide and to enable Engineer to review the information for the limited purposes required by Paragraph 7.16.D.

### 2. Samples:

- a. Contractor shall submit the number of Samples required in the Specifications.
- b. Contractor shall clearly identify each Sample as to material, Supplier, pertinent data such as catalog numbers, the use for which intended and other data as Engineer may require to enable Engineer to review the submittal for the limited purposes required by Paragraph 7.16.D.
- 3. Where a Shop Drawing or Sample is required by the Contract Documents or the Schedule of Submittals, any related Work performed prior to Engineer's review and approval of the pertinent submittal will be at the sole expense and responsibility of Contractor.
- C. Other Submittals: Contractor shall submit other submittals to Engineer in accordance with the accepted Schedule of Submittals, and pursuant to the applicable terms of the Specifications.

## D. Engineer's Review:

- 1. Engineer will provide timely review of Shop Drawings and Samples in accordance with the Schedule of Submittals acceptable to Engineer. Engineer's review and approval will be only to determine if the items covered by the submittals will, after installation or incorporation in the Work, conform to the information given in the Contract Documents and be compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents.
- 2. Engineer's review and approval will not extend to means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction or to safety precautions or programs incident thereto.
- 3. Engineer's review and approval of a separate item as such will not indicate approval of the assembly in which the item functions.
- 4. Engineer's review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample shall not relieve Contractor from responsibility for any variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents unless Contractor has complied with the requirements of Paragraph 7.16.A.3 and

Engineer has given written approval of each such variation by specific written notation thereof incorporated in or accompanying the Shop Drawing or Sample. Engineer will document any such approved variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents in a Field Order.

- 5. Engineer's review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample shall not relieve Contractor from responsibility for complying with the requirements of Paragraph 7.16.A and B.
- 6. Engineer's review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample, or of a variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents, shall not, under any circumstances, change the Contract Times or Contract Price, unless such changes are included in a Change Order.
- 7. Neither Engineer's receipt, review, acceptance or approval of a Shop Drawing, Sample, or other submittal shall result in such item becoming a Contract Document.
- 8. Contractor shall perform the Work in compliance with the requirements and commitments set forth in approved Shop Drawings and Samples, subject to the provisions of Paragraph 7.16.D.4.

### E. Resubmittal Procedures:

- Contractor shall make corrections required by Engineer and shall return the required number of corrected copies of Shop Drawings and submit, as required, new Samples for review and approval. Contractor shall direct specific attention in writing to revisions other than the corrections called for by Engineer on previous submittals.
- 2. Contractor shall furnish required submittals with sufficient information and accuracy to obtain required approval of an item with no more than three submittals. Engineer will record Engineer's time for reviewing a fourth or subsequent submittal of a Shop Drawings, sample, or other item requiring approval, and Contractor shall be responsible for Engineer's charges to Owner for such time. Owner may impose a set-off against payments due to Contractor to secure reimbursement for such charges.
- 3. If Contractor requests a change of a previously approved submittal item, Contractor shall be responsible for Engineer's charges to Owner for its review time, and Owner may impose a set-off against payments due to Contractor to secure reimbursement for such charges, unless the need for such change is beyond the control of Contractor.

### 7.17 Contractor's General Warranty and Guarantee

- A. Contractor warrants and guarantees to Owner that all Work will be in accordance with the Contract Documents and will not be defective. Engineer and its officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors shall be entitled to rely on Contractor's warranty and guarantee.
- B. Contractor's warranty and guarantee hereunder excludes defects or damage caused by:
  - abuse, modification, or improper maintenance or operation by persons other than Contractor, Subcontractors, Suppliers, or any other individual or entity for whom Contractor is responsible; or
  - 2. normal wear and tear under normal usage.
- C. Contractor's obligation to perform and complete the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents shall be absolute. None of the following will constitute an acceptance of Work that is not in accordance with the Contract Documents or a release of Contractor's obligation to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents:

- 1. observations by Engineer;
- 2. recommendation by Engineer or payment by Owner of any progress or final payment;
- 3. the issuance of a certificate of Substantial Completion by Engineer or any payment related thereto by Owner;
- 4. use or occupancy of the Work or any part thereof by Owner;
- 5. any review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample submittal;
- 6. the issuance of a notice of acceptability by Engineer;
- 7. any inspection, test, or approval by others; or
- 8. any correction of defective Work by Owner.
- D. If the Contract requires the Contractor to accept the assignment of a contract entered into by Owner, then the specific warranties, guarantees, and correction obligations contained in the assigned contract shall govern with respect to Contractor's performance obligations to Owner for the Work described in the assigned contract.

### 7.18 *Indemnification*

- A. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, and in addition to any other obligations of Contractor under the Contract or otherwise, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to the performance of the Work, provided that any such claim, cost, loss, or damage is attributable to bodily injury, sickness, disease, or death, or to injury to or destruction of tangible property (other than the Work itself), including the loss of use resulting therefrom but only to the extent caused by any negligent act or omission of Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or any individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable.
- B. In any and all claims against Owner or Engineer or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors by any employee (or the survivor or personal representative of such employee) of Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or any individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, the indemnification obligation under Paragraph 7.18.A shall not be limited in any way by any limitation on the amount or type of damages, compensation, or benefits payable by or for Contractor or any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity under workers' compensation acts, disability benefit acts, or other employee benefit acts.
- C. The indemnification obligations of Contractor under Paragraph 7.18.A shall not extend to the liability of Engineer and Engineer's officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors arising out of:
  - 1. the preparation or approval of, or the failure to prepare or approve maps, Drawings, opinions, reports, surveys, Change Orders, designs, or Specifications; or
  - 2. giving directions or instructions, or failing to give them, if that is the primary cause of the injury or damage.

## 7.19 Delegation of Professional Design Services

- A. Contractor will not be required to provide professional design services unless such services are specifically required by the Contract Documents for a portion of the Work or unless such services are required to carry out Contractor's responsibilities for construction means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures. Contractor shall not be required to provide professional services in violation of applicable Laws and Regulations.
- 3. If professional design services or certifications by a design professional related to systems, materials, or equipment are specifically required of Contractor by the Contract Documents, Owner and Engineer will specify all performance and design criteria that such services must satisfy. Contractor shall cause such services or certifications to be provided by a properly licensed professional, whose signature and seal shall appear on all drawings, calculations, specifications, certifications, and other submittals prepared by such professional. Shop Drawings and other submittals related to the Work designed or certified by such professional, if prepared by others, shall bear such professional's written approval when submitted to Engineer.
- C. Owner and Engineer shall be entitled to rely upon the adequacy, accuracy, and completeness of the services, certifications, or approvals performed by such design professionals, provided Owner and Engineer have specified to Contractor all performance and design criteria that such services must satisfy.
- D. Pursuant to this paragraph, Engineer's review and approval of design calculations and design drawings will be only for the limited purpose of checking for conformance with performance and design criteria given and the design concept expressed in the Contract Documents. Engineer's review and approval of Shop Drawings and other submittals (except design calculations and design drawings) will be only for the purpose stated in Paragraph 7.16.D.1.
- E. Contractor shall not be responsible for the adequacy of the performance or design criteria specified by Owner or Engineer.

### **ARTICLE 8 – OTHER WORK AT THE SITE**

#### 8.01 Other Work

- A. In addition to and apart from the Work under the Contract Documents, the Owner may perform other work at or adjacent to the Site. Such other work may be performed by Owner's employees, or through contracts between the Owner and third parties. Owner may also arrange to have third-party utility owners perform work on their utilities and facilities at or adjacent to the Site.
- B. If Owner performs other work at or adjacent to the Site with Owner's employees, or through contracts for such other work, then Owner shall give Contractor written notice thereof prior to starting any such other work. If Owner has advance information regarding the start of any utility work at or adjacent to the Site, Owner shall provide such information to Contractor.
- C. Contractor shall afford each other contractor that performs such other work, each utility owner performing other work, and Owner, if Owner is performing other work with Owner's employees, proper and safe access to the Site, and provide a reasonable opportunity for the introduction and storage of materials and equipment and the execution of such other work. Contractor shall do all cutting, fitting, and patching of the Work that may be required to properly connect or otherwise make its several parts come together and properly integrate with such other work. Contractor shall not endanger any work of others by cutting, excavating, or otherwise altering such work; provided, however, that Contractor may cut or

- alter others' work with the written consent of Engineer and the others whose work will be affected.
- D. If the proper execution or results of any part of Contractor's Work depends upon work performed by others under this Article 8, Contractor shall inspect such other work and promptly report to Engineer in writing any delays, defects, or deficiencies in such other work that render it unavailable or unsuitable for the proper execution and results of Contractor's Work. Contractor's failure to so report will constitute an acceptance of such other work as fit and proper for integration with Contractor's Work except for latent defects and deficiencies in such other work.

### 8.02 Coordination

- A. If Owner intends to contract with others for the performance of other work at or adjacent to the Site, to perform other work at or adjacent to the Site with Owner's employees, or to arrange to have utility owners perform work at or adjacent to the Site, the following will be set forth in the Supplementary Conditions or provided to Contractor prior to the start of any such other work:
  - 1. the identity of the individual or entity that will have authority and responsibility for coordination of the activities among the various contractors;
  - an itemization of the specific matters to be covered by such authority and responsibility;
  - 3. the extent of such authority and responsibilities.
- B. Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, Owner shall have sole authority and responsibility for such coordination.

## 8.03 Legal Relationships

- If, in the course of performing other work at or adjacent to the Site for Owner, the Owner's employees, any other contractor working for Owner, or any utility owner causes damage to the Work or to the property of Contractor or its Subcontractors, or delays, disrupts, interferes with, or increases the scope or cost of the performance of the Work, through actions or inaction, then Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times, or both. Contractor must submit any Change Proposal seeking an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times under this paragraph within 30 days of the damaging, delaying, disrupting, or interfering event. The entitlement to, and extent of, any such equitable adjustment shall take into account information (if any) regarding such other work that was provided to Contractor in the Contract Documents prior to the submittal of the Bid or the final negotiation of the terms of the Contract. When applicable, any such equitable adjustment in Contract Price shall be conditioned on Contractor assigning to Owner all Contractor's rights against such other contractor or utility owner with respect to the damage, delay, disruption, or interference that is the subject of the adjustment. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times is conditioned on such adjustment being essential to Contractor's ability to complete the Work within the Contract Times.
- B. Contractor shall take reasonable and customary measures to avoid damaging, delaying, disrupting, or interfering with the work of Owner, any other contractor, or any utility owner performing other work at or adjacent to the Site. If Contractor fails to take such measures and as a result damages, delays, disrupts, or interferes with the work of any such other contractor or utility owner, then Owner may impose a set-off against payments due to Contractor, and assign to such other contractor or utility owner the Owner's contractual

- rights against Contractor with respect to the breach of the obligations set forth in this paragraph.
- C. When Owner is performing other work at or adjacent to the Site with Owner's employees, Contractor shall be liable to Owner for damage to such other work, and for the reasonable direct delay, disruption, and interference costs incurred by Owner as a result of Contractor's failure to take reasonable and customary measures with respect to Owner's other work. In response to such damage, delay, disruption, or interference, Owner may impose a set-off against payments due to Contractor.
- D. If Contractor damages, delays, disrupts, or interferes with the work of any other contractor, or any utility owner performing other work at or adjacent to the Site, through Contractor's failure to take reasonable and customary measures to avoid such impacts, or if any claim arising out of Contractor's actions, inactions, or negligence in performance of the Work at or adjacent to the Site is made by any such other contractor or utility owner against Contractor, Owner, or Engineer, then Contractor shall (1) promptly attempt to settle the claim as to all parties through negotiations with such other contractor or utility owner, or otherwise resolve the claim by arbitration or other dispute resolution proceeding or at law, and (2) indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against any such claims, and against all costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such damage, delay, disruption, or interference.

#### **ARTICLE 9 – OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES**

- 9.01 *Communications to Contractor* 
  - A. Except as otherwise provided in these General Conditions, Owner shall issue all communications to Contractor through Engineer.
- 9.02 Replacement of Engineer
  - A. Owner may at its discretion appoint an engineer to replace Engineer, provided Contractor makes no reasonable objection to the replacement engineer. The replacement engineer's status under the Contract Documents shall be that of the former Engineer.
- 9.03 Furnish Data
  - A. Owner shall promptly furnish the data required of Owner under the Contract Documents.
- 9.04 Pay When Due
  - A. Owner shall make payments to Contractor when they are due as provided in the Agreement.
- 9.05 Lands and Easements; Reports, Tests, and Drawings
  - A. Owner's duties with respect to providing lands and easements are set forth in Paragraph 5.01.
  - B. Owner's duties with respect to providing engineering surveys to establish reference points are set forth in Paragraph 4.03.
  - C. Article 5 refers to Owner's identifying and making available to Contractor copies of reports of explorations and tests of conditions at the Site, and drawings of physical conditions relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site.

#### 9.06 *Insurance*

A. Owner's responsibilities, if any, with respect to purchasing and maintaining liability and property insurance are set forth in Article 6.

## 9.07 Change Orders

A. Owner's responsibilities with respect to Change Orders are set forth in Article 11.

## 9.08 Inspections, Tests, and Approvals

A. Owner's responsibility with respect to certain inspections, tests, and approvals is set forth in Paragraph 14.02.B.

## 9.09 Limitations on Owner's Responsibilities

A. The Owner shall not supervise, direct, or have control or authority over, nor be responsible for, Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Contractor to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Owner will not be responsible for Contractor's failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

#### 9.10 Undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition

A. Owner's responsibility in respect to an undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition is set forth in Paragraph 5.06.

## 9.11 Evidence of Financial Arrangements

A. Upon request of Contractor, Owner shall furnish Contractor reasonable evidence that financial arrangements have been made to satisfy Owner's obligations under the Contract Documents (including obligations under proposed changes in the Work).

# 9.12 Safety Programs

- A. While at the Site, Owner's employees and representatives shall comply with the specific applicable requirements of Contractor's safety programs of which Owner has been informed.
- B. Owner shall furnish copies of any applicable Owner safety programs to Contractor.

# **ARTICLE 10 – ENGINEER'S STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION**

## 10.01 Owner's Representative

A. Engineer will be Owner's representative during the construction period. The duties and responsibilities and the limitations of authority of Engineer as Owner's representative during construction are set forth in the Contract.

### 10.02 Visits to Site

A. Engineer will make visits to the Site at intervals appropriate to the various stages of construction as Engineer deems necessary in order to observe as an experienced and qualified design professional the progress that has been made and the quality of the various aspects of Contractor's executed Work. Based on information obtained during such visits and observations, Engineer, for the benefit of Owner, will determine, in general, if the Work is proceeding in accordance with the Contract Documents. Engineer will not be required to make exhaustive or continuous inspections on the Site to check the quality or quantity of the Work. Engineer's efforts will be directed toward providing for Owner a greater degree of confidence that the completed Work will conform generally to the Contract Documents. On

- the basis of such visits and observations, Engineer will keep Owner informed of the progress of the Work and will endeavor to guard Owner against defective Work.
- B. Engineer's visits and observations are subject to all the limitations on Engineer's authority and responsibility set forth in Paragraph 10.08. Particularly, but without limitation, during or as a result of Engineer's visits or observations of Contractor's Work, Engineer will not supervise, direct, control, or have authority over or be responsible for Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Contractor to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work.

## 10.03 Project Representative

A. If Owner and Engineer have agreed that Engineer will furnish a Resident Project Representative to represent Engineer at the Site and assist Engineer in observing the progress and quality of the Work, then the authority and responsibilities of any such Resident Project Representative will be as provided in the Supplementary Conditions, and limitations on the responsibilities thereof will be as provided in Paragraph 10.08. If Owner designates another representative or agent to represent Owner at the Site who is not Engineer's consultant, agent, or employee, the responsibilities and authority and limitations thereon of such other individual or entity will be as provided in the Supplementary Conditions.

## 10.04 Rejecting Defective Work

A. Engineer has the authority to reject Work in accordance with Article 14.

## 10.05 Shop Drawings, Change Orders and Payments

- A. Engineer's authority, and limitations thereof, as to Shop Drawings and Samples, are set forth in Paragraph 7.16.
- B. Engineer's authority, and limitations thereof, as to design calculations and design drawings submitted in response to a delegation of professional design services, if any, are set forth in Paragraph 7.19.
- C. Engineer's authority as to Change Orders is set forth in Article 11.
- D. Engineer's authority as to Applications for Payment is set forth in Article 15.

# 10.06 Determinations for Unit Price Work

A. Engineer will determine the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor as set forth in Paragraph 13.03.

## 10.07 Decisions on Requirements of Contract Documents and Acceptability of Work

A. Engineer will render decisions regarding the requirements of the Contract Documents, and judge the acceptability of the Work, pursuant to the specific procedures set forth herein for initial interpretations, Change Proposals, and acceptance of the Work. In rendering such decisions and judgments, Engineer will not show partiality to Owner or Contractor, and will not be liable to Owner, Contractor, or others in connection with any proceedings, interpretations, decisions, or judgments conducted or rendered in good faith.

## 10.08 Limitations on Engineer's Authority and Responsibilities

A. Neither Engineer's authority or responsibility under this Article 10 or under any other provision of the Contract, nor any decision made by Engineer in good faith either to exercise or not exercise such authority or responsibility or the undertaking, exercise, or performance of any authority or responsibility by Engineer, shall create, impose, or give rise to any duty in

- contract, tort, or otherwise owed by Engineer to Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any other individual or entity, or to any surety for or employee or agent of any of them.
- B. Engineer will not supervise, direct, control, or have authority over or be responsible for Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Contractor to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Engineer will not be responsible for Contractor's failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- C. Engineer will not be responsible for the acts or omissions of Contractor or of any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or of any other individual or entity performing any of the Work.
- D. Engineer's review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation and all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, bonds, certificates of inspection, tests and approvals, and other documentation required to be delivered by Paragraph 15.06.A will only be to determine generally that their content complies with the requirements of, and in the case of certificates of inspections, tests, and approvals, that the results certified indicate compliance with the Contract Documents.
- E. The limitations upon authority and responsibility set forth in this Paragraph 10.08 shall also apply to the Resident Project Representative, if any.

### 10.09 Compliance with Safety Program

A. While at the Site, Engineer's employees and representatives will comply with the specific applicable requirements of Owner's and Contractor's safety programs (if any) of which Engineer has been informed.

## ARTICLE 11 – AMENDING THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS; CHANGES IN THE WORK

## 11.01 Amending and Supplementing Contract Documents

A. The Contract Documents may be amended or supplemented by a Change Order, a Work Change Directive, or a Field Order.

## 1. Change Orders:

- a. If an amendment or supplement to the Contract Documents includes a change in the Contract Price or the Contract Times, such amendment or supplement must be set forth in a Change Order. A Change Order also may be used to establish amendments and supplements of the Contract Documents that do not affect the Contract Price or Contract Times.
- b. Owner and Contractor may amend those terms and conditions of the Contract Documents that do not involve (1) the performance or acceptability of the Work, (2) the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), or (3) other engineering or technical matters, without the recommendation of the Engineer. Such an amendment shall be set forth in a Change Order.
- 2. Work Change Directives: A Work Change Directive will not change the Contract Price or the Contract Times but is evidence that the parties expect that the modification ordered or documented by a Work Change Directive will be incorporated in a subsequently issued Change Order, following negotiations by the parties as to the Work Change Directive's effect, if any, on the Contract Price and Contract Times; or, if negotiations are unsuccessful, by a determination under the terms of the Contract Documents

governing adjustments, expressly including Paragraph 11.04 regarding change of Contract Price. Contractor must submit any Change Proposal seeking an adjustment of the Contract Price or the Contract Times, or both, no later than 30 days after the completion of the Work set out in the Work Change Directive. Owner must submit any Claim seeking an adjustment of the Contract Price or the Contract Times, or both, no later than 60 days after issuance of the Work Change Directive.

3. Field Orders: Engineer may authorize minor changes in the Work if the changes do not involve an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times and are compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents. Such changes will be accomplished by a Field Order and will be binding on Owner and also on Contractor, which shall perform the Work involved promptly. If Contractor believes that a Field Order justifies an adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, then before proceeding with the Work at issue, Contractor shall submit a Change Proposal as provided herein.

## 11.02 Owner-Authorized Changes in the Work

A. Without invalidating the Contract and without notice to any surety, Owner may, at any time or from time to time, order additions, deletions, or revisions in the Work. Such changes shall be supported by Engineer's recommendation, to the extent the change involves the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), or other engineering or technical matters. Such changes may be accomplished by a Change Order, if Owner and Contractor have agreed as to the effect, if any, of the changes on Contract Times or Contract Price; or by a Work Change Directive. Upon receipt of any such document, Contractor shall promptly proceed with the Work involved; or, in the case of a deletion in the Work, promptly cease construction activities with respect to such deleted Work. Added or revised Work shall be performed under the applicable conditions of the Contract Documents. Nothing in this paragraph shall obligate Contractor to undertake work that Contractor reasonably concludes cannot be performed in a manner consistent with Contractor's safety obligations under the Contract Documents or Laws and Regulations.

### 11.03 Unauthorized Changes in the Work

A. Contractor shall not be entitled to an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times with respect to any work performed that is not required by the Contract Documents, as amended, modified, or supplemented, except in the case of an emergency as provided in Paragraph 7.15 or in the case of uncovering Work as provided in Paragraph 14.05.

## 11.04 Change of Contract Price

- A. The Contract Price may only be changed by a Change Order. Any Change Proposal for an adjustment in the Contract Price shall comply with the provisions of Paragraph 11.06. Any Claim for an adjustment of Contract Price shall comply with the provisions of Article 12.
- B. An adjustment in the Contract Price will be determined as follows:
  - where the Work involved is covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, then by application of such unit prices to the quantities of the items involved (subject to the provisions of Paragraph 13.03); or
  - 2. where the Work involved is not covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, then by a mutually agreed lump sum (which may include an allowance for overhead and profit not necessarily in accordance with Paragraph 11.04.C.2); or

- 3. where the Work involved is not covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents and the parties do not reach mutual agreement to a lump sum, then on the basis of the Cost of the Work (determined as provided in Paragraph 13.01) plus a Contractor's fee for overhead and profit (determined as provided in Paragraph 11.04.C).
- C. *Contractor's Fee*: When applicable, the Contractor's fee for overhead and profit shall be determined as follows:
  - 1. a mutually acceptable fixed fee; or
  - 2. if a fixed fee is not agreed upon, then a fee based on the following percentages of the various portions of the Cost of the Work:
    - a. for costs incurred under Paragraphs 13.01.B.1 and 13.01.B.2, the Contractor's fee shall be 15 percent;
    - b. for costs incurred under Paragraph 13.01.B.3, the Contractor's fee shall be five percent;
    - c. where one or more tiers of subcontracts are on the basis of Cost of the Work plus a fee and no fixed fee is agreed upon, the intent of Paragraphs 11.01.C.2.a and 11.01.C.2.b is that the Contractor's fee shall be based on: (1) a fee of 15 percent of the costs incurred under Paragraphs 13.01.A.1 and 13.01.A.2 by the Subcontractor that actually performs the Work, at whatever tier, and (2) with respect to Contractor itself and to any Subcontractors of a tier higher than that of the Subcontractor that actually performs the Work, a fee of five percent of the amount (fee plus underlying costs incurred) attributable to the next lower tier Subcontractor; provided, however, that for any such subcontracted work the maximum total fee to be paid by Owner shall be no greater than 27 percent of the costs incurred by the Subcontractor that actually performs the work;
    - d. no fee shall be payable on the basis of costs itemized under Paragraphs 13.01.B.4, 13.01.B.5, and 13.01.C;
    - e. the amount of credit to be allowed by Contractor to Owner for any change which results in a net decrease in cost will be the amount of the actual net decrease in cost plus a deduction in Contractor's fee by an amount equal to five percent of such net decrease; and
    - f. when both additions and credits are involved in any one change, the adjustment in Contractor's fee shall be computed on the basis of the net change in accordance with Paragraphs 11.04.C.2.a through 11.04.C.2.e, inclusive.

### 11.05 Change of Contract Times

- A. The Contract Times may only be changed by a Change Order. Any Change Proposal for an adjustment in the Contract Times shall comply with the provisions of Paragraph 11.06. Any Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Times shall comply with the provisions of Article 12.
- B. An adjustment of the Contract Times shall be subject to the limitations set forth in Paragraph 4.05, concerning delays in Contractor's progress.

### 11.06 Change Proposals

A. Contractor shall submit a Change Proposal to Engineer to request an adjustment in the Contract Times or Contract Price; appeal an initial decision by Engineer concerning the requirements of the Contract Documents or relating to the acceptability of the Work under the Contract Documents; contest a set-off against payment due; or seek other relief under

the Contract. The Change Proposal shall specify any proposed change in Contract Times or Contract Price, or both, or other proposed relief, and explain the reason for the proposed change, with citations to any governing or applicable provisions of the Contract Documents.

- 1. Procedures: Contractor shall submit each Change Proposal to Engineer promptly (but in no event later than 30 days) after the start of the event giving rise thereto, or after such initial decision. The Contractor shall submit supporting data, including the proposed change in Contract Price or Contract Time (if any), to the Engineer and Owner within 15 days after the submittal of the Change Proposal. The supporting data shall be accompanied by a written statement that the supporting data are accurate and complete, and that any requested time or price adjustment is the entire adjustment to which Contractor believes it is entitled as a result of said event. Engineer will advise Owner regarding the Change Proposal, and consider any comments or response from Owner regarding the Change Proposal.
- 2. Engineer's Action: Engineer will review each Change Proposal and, within 30 days after receipt of the Contractor's supporting data, either deny the Change Proposal in whole, approve it in whole, or deny it in part and approve it in part. Such actions shall be in writing, with a copy provided to Owner and Contractor. If Engineer does not take action on the Change Proposal within 30 days, then either Owner or Contractor may at any time thereafter submit a letter to the other party indicating that as a result of Engineer's inaction the Change Proposal is deemed denied, thereby commencing the time for appeal of the denial under Article 12.
- 3. *Binding Decision*: Engineer's decision will be final and binding upon Owner and Contractor, unless Owner or Contractor appeals the decision by filing a Claim under Article 12.
- B. Resolution of Certain Change Proposals: If the Change Proposal does not involve the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), the acceptability of the Work, or other engineering or technical matters, then Engineer will notify the parties that the Engineer is unable to resolve the Change Proposal. For purposes of further resolution of such a Change Proposal, such notice shall be deemed a denial, and Contractor may choose to seek resolution under the terms of Article 12.

# 11.07 Execution of Change Orders

- A. Owner and Contractor shall execute appropriate Change Orders covering:
  - changes in the Contract Price or Contract Times which are agreed to by the parties, including any undisputed sum or amount of time for Work actually performed in accordance with a Work Change Directive;
  - changes in Contract Price resulting from an Owner set-off, unless Contractor has duly contested such set-off;
  - 3. changes in the Work which are: (a) ordered by Owner pursuant to Paragraph 11.02, (b) required because of Owner's acceptance of defective Work under Paragraph 14.04 or Owner's correction of defective Work under Paragraph 14.07, or (c) agreed to by the parties, subject to the need for Engineer's recommendation if the change in the Work involves the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), or other engineering or technical matters; and
  - 4. changes in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or other changes, which embody the substance of any final and binding results under Paragraph 11.06, or Article 12.

B. If Owner or Contractor refuses to execute a Change Order that is required to be executed under the terms of this Paragraph 11.07, it shall be deemed to be of full force and effect, as if fully executed.

## 11.08 Notification to Surety

A. If the provisions of any bond require notice to be given to a surety of any change affecting the general scope of the Work or the provisions of the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, Contract Price or Contract Times), the giving of any such notice will be Contractor's responsibility. The amount of each applicable bond will be adjusted to reflect the effect of any such change.

#### **ARTICLE 12 – CLAIMS**

### 12.01 Claims

- A. *Claims Process*: The following disputes between Owner and Contractor shall be submitted to the Claims process set forth in this Article:
  - Appeals by Owner or Contractor of Engineer's decisions regarding Change Proposals;
  - Owner demands for adjustments in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or other relief under the Contract Documents; and
  - Disputes that Engineer has been unable to address because they do not involve the
    design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), the acceptability of
    the Work, or other engineering or technical matters.
- B. Submittal of Claim: The party submitting a Claim shall deliver it directly to the other party to the Contract promptly (but in no event later than 30 days) after the start of the event giving rise thereto; in the case of appeals regarding Change Proposals within 30 days of the decision under appeal. The party submitting the Claim shall also furnish a copy to the Engineer, for its information only. The responsibility to substantiate a Claim shall rest with the party making the Claim. In the case of a Claim by Contractor seeking an increase in the Contract Times or Contract Price, or both, Contractor shall certify that the Claim is made in good faith, that the supporting data are accurate and complete, and that to the best of Contractor's knowledge and belief the amount of time or money requested accurately reflects the full amount to which Contractor is entitled.
- C. Review and Resolution: The party receiving a Claim shall review it thoroughly, giving full consideration to its merits. The two parties shall seek to resolve the Claim through the exchange of information and direct negotiations. The parties may extend the time for resolving the Claim by mutual agreement. All actions taken on a Claim shall be stated in writing and submitted to the other party, with a copy to Engineer.

### D. Mediation:

- At any time after initiation of a Claim, Owner and Contractor may mutually agree to mediation of the underlying dispute. The agreement to mediate shall stay the Claim submittal and response process.
- If Owner and Contractor agree to mediation, then after 60 days from such agreement, either Owner or Contractor may unilaterally terminate the mediation process, and the Claim submittal and decision process shall resume as of the date of the termination. If the mediation proceeds but is unsuccessful in resolving the dispute, the Claim submittal

- and decision process shall resume as of the date of the conclusion of the mediation, as determined by the mediator.
- 3. Owner and Contractor shall each pay one-half of the mediator's fees and costs.
- E. *Partial Approval*: If the party receiving a Claim approves the Claim in part and denies it in part, such action shall be final and binding unless within 30 days of such action the other party invokes the procedure set forth in Article 17 for final resolution of disputes.
- F. Denial of Claim: If efforts to resolve a Claim are not successful, the party receiving the Claim may deny it by giving written notice of denial to the other party. If the receiving party does not take action on the Claim within 90 days, then either Owner or Contractor may at any time thereafter submit a letter to the other party indicating that as a result of the inaction, the Claim is deemed denied, thereby commencing the time for appeal of the denial. A denial of the Claim shall be final and binding unless within 30 days of the denial the other party invokes the procedure set forth in Article 17 for the final resolution of disputes.
- G. Final and Binding Results: If the parties reach a mutual agreement regarding a Claim, whether through approval of the Claim, direct negotiations, mediation, or otherwise; or if a Claim is approved in part and denied in part, or denied in full, and such actions become final and binding; then the results of the agreement or action on the Claim shall be incorporated in a Change Order to the extent they affect the Contract, including the Work, the Contract Times, or the Contract Price.

## ARTICLE 13 - COST OF THE WORK; ALLOWANCES; UNIT PRICE WORK

## 13.01 *Cost of the Work*

- A. *Purposes for Determination of Cost of the Work*: The term Cost of the Work means the sum of all costs necessary for the proper performance of the Work at issue, as further defined below. The provisions of this Paragraph 13.01 are used for two distinct purposes:
  - 1. To determine Cost of the Work when Cost of the Work is a component of the Contract Price, under cost-plus-fee, time-and-materials, or other cost-based terms; or
  - 2. To determine the value of a Change Order, Change Proposal, Claim, set-off, or other adjustment in Contract Price. When the value of any such adjustment is determined on the basis of Cost of the Work, Contractor is entitled only to those additional or incremental costs required because of the change in the Work or because of the event giving rise to the adjustment.
- B. Costs Included: Except as otherwise may be agreed to in writing by Owner, costs included in the Cost of the Work shall be in amounts no higher than those prevailing in the locality of the Project, shall not include any of the costs itemized in Paragraph 13.01.C, and shall include only the following items:
  - 1. Payroll costs for employees in the direct employ of Contractor in the performance of the Work under schedules of job classifications agreed upon by Owner and Contractor. Such employees shall include, without limitation, superintendents, foremen, and other personnel employed full time on the Work. Payroll costs for employees not employed full time on the Work shall be apportioned on the basis of their time spent on the Work. Payroll costs shall include, but not be limited to, salaries and wages plus the cost of fringe benefits, which shall include social security contributions, unemployment, excise, and payroll taxes, workers' compensation, health and retirement benefits, bonuses, sick leave, and vacation and holiday pay applicable thereto. The expenses of performing

- Work outside of regular working hours, on Saturday, Sunday, or legal holidays, shall be included in the above to the extent authorized by Owner.
- 2. Cost of all materials and equipment furnished and incorporated in the Work, including costs of transportation and storage thereof, and Suppliers' field services required in connection therewith. All cash discounts shall accrue to Contractor unless Owner deposits funds with Contractor with which to make payments, in which case the cash discounts shall accrue to Owner. All trade discounts, rebates, and refunds and returns from sale of surplus materials and equipment shall accrue to Owner, and Contractor shall make provisions so that they may be obtained.
- 3. Payments made by Contractor to Subcontractors for Work performed by Subcontractors. If required by Owner, Contractor shall obtain competitive bids from subcontractors acceptable to Owner and Contractor and shall deliver such bids to Owner, who will then determine, with the advice of Engineer, which bids, if any, will be acceptable. If any subcontract provides that the Subcontractor is to be paid on the basis of Cost of the Work plus a fee, the Subcontractor's Cost of the Work and fee shall be determined in the same manner as Contractor's Cost of the Work and fee as provided in this Paragraph 13.01.
- 4. Costs of special consultants (including but not limited to engineers, architects, testing laboratories, surveyors, attorneys, and accountants) employed for services specifically related to the Work.
- 5. Supplemental costs including the following:
  - a. The proportion of necessary transportation, travel, and subsistence expenses of Contractor's employees incurred in discharge of duties connected with the Work.
  - b. Cost, including transportation and maintenance, of all materials, supplies, equipment, machinery, appliances, office, and temporary facilities at the Site, and hand tools not owned by the workers, which are consumed in the performance of the Work, and cost, less market value, of such items used but not consumed which remain the property of Contractor.
  - c. Rentals of all construction equipment and machinery, and the parts thereof, whether rented from Contractor or others in accordance with rental agreements approved by Owner with the advice of Engineer, and the costs of transportation, loading, unloading, assembly, dismantling, and removal thereof. All such costs shall be in accordance with the terms of said rental agreements. The rental of any such equipment, machinery, or parts shall cease when the use thereof is no longer necessary for the Work.
  - d. Sales, consumer, use, and other similar taxes related to the Work, and for which Contractor is liable, as imposed by Laws and Regulations.
  - e. Deposits lost for causes other than negligence of Contractor, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, and royalty payments and fees for permits and licenses.
  - f. Losses and damages (and related expenses) caused by damage to the Work, not compensated by insurance or otherwise, sustained by Contractor in connection with the performance of the Work (except losses and damages within the deductible amounts of property insurance established in accordance with Paragraph 6.05), provided such losses and damages have resulted from causes other than the negligence of Contractor, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or

indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable. Such losses shall include settlements made with the written consent and approval of Owner. No such losses, damages, and expenses shall be included in the Cost of the Work for the purpose of determining Contractor's fee.

- g. The cost of utilities, fuel, and sanitary facilities at the Site.
- h. Minor expenses such as communication service at the Site, express and courier services, and similar petty cash items in connection with the Work.
- i. The costs of premiums for all bonds and insurance that Contractor is required by the Contract Documents to purchase and maintain.
- C. Costs Excluded: The term Cost of the Work shall not include any of the following items:
  - 1. Payroll costs and other compensation of Contractor's officers, executives, principals (of partnerships and sole proprietorships), general managers, safety managers, engineers, architects, estimators, attorneys, auditors, accountants, purchasing and contracting agents, expediters, timekeepers, clerks, and other personnel employed by Contractor, whether at the Site or in Contractor's principal or branch office for general administration of the Work and not specifically included in the agreed upon schedule of job classifications referred to in Paragraph 13.01.B.1 or specifically covered by Paragraph 13.01.B.4. The payroll costs and other compensation excluded here are to be considered administrative costs covered by the Contractor's fee.
  - 2. Expenses of Contractor's principal and branch offices other than Contractor's office at the Site.
  - 3. Any part of Contractor's capital expenses, including interest on Contractor's capital employed for the Work and charges against Contractor for delinquent payments.
  - 4. Costs due to the negligence of Contractor, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, including but not limited to, the correction of defective Work, disposal of materials or equipment wrongly supplied, and making good any damage to property.
  - 5. Other overhead or general expense costs of any kind and the costs of any item not specifically and expressly included in Paragraph 13.01.B.
- D. Contractor's Fee: When the Work as a whole is performed on the basis of cost-plus, Contractor's fee shall be determined as set forth in the Agreement. When the value of any Work covered by a Change Order, Change Proposal, Claim, set-off, or other adjustment in Contract Price is determined on the basis of Cost of the Work, Contractor's fee shall be determined as set forth in Paragraph 11.04.C.
- E. Documentation: Whenever the Cost of the Work for any purpose is to be determined pursuant to this Article 13, Contractor will establish and maintain records thereof in accordance with generally accepted accounting practices and submit in a form acceptable to Engineer an itemized cost breakdown together with supporting data.

# 13.02 Allowances

A. It is understood that Contractor has included in the Contract Price all allowances so named in the Contract Documents and shall cause the Work so covered to be performed for such sums and by such persons or entities as may be acceptable to Owner and Engineer.

- B. *Cash Allowances*: Contractor agrees that:
  - the cash allowances include the cost to Contractor (less any applicable trade discounts)
    of materials and equipment required by the allowances to be delivered at the Site, and
    all applicable taxes; and
  - Contractor's costs for unloading and handling on the Site, labor, installation, overhead, profit, and other expenses contemplated for the cash allowances have been included in the Contract Price and not in the allowances, and no demand for additional payment on account of any of the foregoing will be valid.
- C. *Contingency Allowance*: Contractor agrees that a contingency allowance, if any, is for the sole use of Owner to cover unanticipated costs.
- D. Prior to final payment, an appropriate Change Order will be issued as recommended by Engineer to reflect actual amounts due Contractor on account of Work covered by allowances, and the Contract Price shall be correspondingly adjusted.

### 13.03 Unit Price Work

- A. Where the Contract Documents provide that all or part of the Work is to be Unit Price Work, initially the Contract Price will be deemed to include for all Unit Price Work an amount equal to the sum of the unit price for each separately identified item of Unit Price Work times the estimated quantity of each item as indicated in the Agreement.
- B. The estimated quantities of items of Unit Price Work are not guaranteed and are solely for the purpose of comparison of Bids and determining an initial Contract Price. Payments to Contractor for Unit Price Work will be based on actual quantities.
- C. Each unit price will be deemed to include an amount considered by Contractor to be adequate to cover Contractor's overhead and profit for each separately identified item.
- D. Engineer will determine the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor. Engineer will review with Contractor the Engineer's preliminary determinations on such matters before rendering a written decision thereon (by recommendation of an Application for Payment or otherwise). Engineer's written decision thereon will be final and binding (except as modified by Engineer to reflect changed factual conditions or more accurate data) upon Owner and Contractor, subject to the provisions of the following paragraph.
- E. Within 30 days of Engineer's written decision under the preceding paragraph, Contractor may submit a Change Proposal, or Owner may file a Claim, seeking an adjustment in the Contract Price if:
  - the quantity of any item of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor differs materially and significantly from the estimated quantity of such item indicated in the Agreement;
  - 2. there is no corresponding adjustment with respect to any other item of Work; and
  - Contractor believes that it is entitled to an increase in Contract Price as a result of having
    incurred additional expense or Owner believes that Owner is entitled to a decrease in
    Contract Price, and the parties are unable to agree as to the amount of any such increase
    or decrease.

## ARTICLE 14 – TESTS AND INSPECTIONS; CORRECTION, REMOVAL OR ACCEPTANCE OF DEFECTIVE WORK

#### 14.01 Access to Work

A. Owner, Engineer, their consultants and other representatives and personnel of Owner, independent testing laboratories, and authorities having jurisdiction will have access to the Site and the Work at reasonable times for their observation, inspection, and testing. Contractor shall provide them proper and safe conditions for such access and advise them of Contractor's safety procedures and programs so that they may comply therewith as applicable.

## 14.02 Tests, Inspections, and Approvals

- A. Contractor shall give Engineer timely notice of readiness of the Work (or specific parts thereof) for all required inspections and tests, and shall cooperate with inspection and testing personnel to facilitate required inspections and tests.
- B. Owner shall retain and pay for the services of an independent inspector, testing laboratory, or other qualified individual or entity to perform all inspections and tests expressly required by the Contract Documents to be furnished and paid for by Owner, except that costs incurred in connection with tests or inspections of covered Work shall be governed by the provisions of Paragraph 14.05.
- C. If Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction require any Work (or part thereof) specifically to be inspected, tested, or approved by an employee or other representative of such public body, Contractor shall assume full responsibility for arranging and obtaining such inspections, tests, or approvals, pay all costs in connection therewith, and furnish Engineer the required certificates of inspection or approval.
- D. Contractor shall be responsible for arranging, obtaining, and paying for all inspections and tests required:
  - 1. by the Contract Documents, unless the Contract Documents expressly allocate responsibility for a specific inspection or test to Owner;
  - to attain Owner's and Engineer's acceptance of materials or equipment to be incorporated in the Work;
  - 3. by manufacturers of equipment furnished under the Contract Documents;
  - 4. for testing, adjusting, and balancing of mechanical, electrical, and other equipment to be incorporated into the Work; and
  - 5. for acceptance of materials, mix designs, or equipment submitted for approval prior to Contractor's purchase thereof for incorporation in the Work.

Such inspections and tests shall be performed by independent inspectors, testing laboratories, or other qualified individuals or entities acceptable to Owner and Engineer.

- E. If the Contract Documents require the Work (or part thereof) to be approved by Owner, Engineer, or another designated individual or entity, then Contractor shall assume full responsibility for arranging and obtaining such approvals.
- F. If any Work (or the work of others) that is to be inspected, tested, or approved is covered by Contractor without written concurrence of Engineer, Contractor shall, if requested by Engineer, uncover such Work for observation. Such uncovering shall be at Contractor's expense unless Contractor had given Engineer timely notice of Contractor's intention to

cover the same and Engineer had not acted with reasonable promptness in response to such notice.

# 14.03 Defective Work

- A. Contractor's Obligation: It is Contractor's obligation to assure that the Work is not defective.
- B. *Engineer's Authority*: Engineer has the authority to determine whether Work is defective, and to reject defective Work.
- C. *Notice of Defects*: Prompt notice of all defective Work of which Owner or Engineer has actual knowledge will be given to Contractor.
- D. *Correction, or Removal and Replacement*: Promptly after receipt of written notice of defective Work, Contractor shall correct all such defective Work, whether or not fabricated, installed, or completed, or, if Engineer has rejected the defective Work, remove it from the Project and replace it with Work that is not defective.
- E. *Preservation of Warranties*: When correcting defective Work, Contractor shall take no action that would void or otherwise impair Owner's special warranty and guarantee, if any, on said Work.
- F. Costs and Damages: In addition to its correction, removal, and replacement obligations with respect to defective Work, Contractor shall pay all claims, costs, losses, and damages arising out of or relating to defective Work, including but not limited to the cost of the inspection, testing, correction, removal, replacement, or reconstruction of such defective Work, fines levied against Owner by governmental authorities because the Work is defective, and the costs of repair or replacement of work of others resulting from defective Work. Prior to final payment, if Owner and Contractor are unable to agree as to the measure of such claims, costs, losses, and damages resulting from defective Work, then Owner may impose a reasonable set-off against payments due under Article 15.

## 14.04 Acceptance of Defective Work

A. If, instead of requiring correction or removal and replacement of defective Work, Owner prefers to accept it, Owner may do so (subject, if such acceptance occurs prior to final payment, to Engineer's confirmation that such acceptance is in general accord with the design intent and applicable engineering principles, and will not endanger public safety). Contractor shall pay all claims, costs, losses, and damages attributable to Owner's evaluation of and determination to accept such defective Work (such costs to be approved by Engineer as to reasonableness), and for the diminished value of the Work to the extent not otherwise paid by Contractor. If any such acceptance occurs prior to final payment, the necessary revisions in the Contract Documents with respect to the Work shall be incorporated in a Change Order. If the parties are unable to agree as to the decrease in the Contract Price, reflecting the diminished value of Work so accepted, then Owner may impose a reasonable set-off against payments due under Article 15. If the acceptance of defective Work occurs after final payment, Contractor shall pay an appropriate amount to Owner.

### 14.05 Uncovering Work

- A. Engineer has the authority to require special inspection or testing of the Work, whether or not the Work is fabricated, installed, or completed.
- B. If any Work is covered contrary to the written request of Engineer, then Contractor shall, if requested by Engineer, uncover such Work for Engineer's observation, and then replace the covering, all at Contractor's expense.

- C. If Engineer considers it necessary or advisable that covered Work be observed by Engineer or inspected or tested by others, then Contractor, at Engineer's request, shall uncover, expose, or otherwise make available for observation, inspection, or testing as Engineer may require, that portion of the Work in question, and provide all necessary labor, material, and equipment.
  - If it is found that the uncovered Work is defective, Contractor shall be responsible for all claims, costs, losses, and damages arising out of or relating to such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection, and testing, and of satisfactory replacement or reconstruction (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others); and pending Contractor's full discharge of this responsibility the Owner shall be entitled to impose a reasonable set-off against payments due under Article 15.
  - 2. If the uncovered Work is not found to be defective, Contractor shall be allowed an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times, or both, directly attributable to such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection, testing, replacement, and reconstruction. If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount or extent thereof, then Contractor may submit a Change Proposal within 30 days of the determination that the Work is not defective.

## 14.06 Owner May Stop the Work

A. If the Work is defective, or Contractor fails to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment, or fails to perform the Work in such a way that the completed Work will conform to the Contract Documents, then Owner may order Contractor to stop the Work, or any portion thereof, until the cause for such order has been eliminated; however, this right of Owner to stop the Work shall not give rise to any duty on the part of Owner to exercise this right for the benefit of Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any other individual or entity, or any surety for, or employee or agent of any of them.

## 14.07 Owner May Correct Defective Work

- A. If Contractor fails within a reasonable time after written notice from Engineer to correct defective Work, or to remove and replace rejected Work as required by Engineer, or if Contractor fails to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, or if Contractor fails to comply with any other provision of the Contract Documents, then Owner may, after seven days written notice to Contractor, correct or remedy any such deficiency.
- B. In exercising the rights and remedies under this Paragraph 14.07, Owner shall proceed expeditiously. In connection with such corrective or remedial action, Owner may exclude Contractor from all or part of the Site, take possession of all or part of the Work and suspend Contractor's services related thereto, and incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the Site or for which Owner has paid Contractor but which are stored elsewhere. Contractor shall allow Owner, Owner's representatives, agents and employees, Owner's other contractors, and Engineer and Engineer's consultants access to the Site to enable Owner to exercise the rights and remedies under this paragraph.
- C. All claims, costs, losses, and damages incurred or sustained by Owner in exercising the rights and remedies under this Paragraph 14.07 will be charged against Contractor as set-offs against payments due under Article 15. Such claims, costs, losses and damages will include but not be limited to all costs of repair, or replacement of work of others destroyed or damaged by correction, removal, or replacement of Contractor's defective Work.

D. Contractor shall not be allowed an extension of the Contract Times because of any delay in the performance of the Work attributable to the exercise by Owner of Owner's rights and remedies under this Paragraph 14.07.

# ARTICLE 15 – PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR; SET-OFFS; COMPLETION; CORRECTION PERIOD

# 15.01 Progress Payments

A. Basis for Progress Payments: The Schedule of Values established as provided in Article 2 will serve as the basis for progress payments and will be incorporated into a form of Application for Payment acceptable to Engineer. Progress payments on account of Unit Price Work will be based on the number of units completed during the pay period, as determined under the provisions of Paragraph 13.03. Progress payments for cost-based Work will be based on Cost of the Work completed by Contractor during the pay period.

## B. Applications for Payments:

- 1. At least 20 days before the date established in the Agreement for each progress payment (but not more often than once a month), Contractor shall submit to Engineer for review an Application for Payment filled out and signed by Contractor covering the Work completed as of the date of the Application and accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents. If payment is requested on the basis of materials and equipment not incorporated in the Work but delivered and suitably stored at the Site or at another location agreed to in writing, the Application for Payment shall also be accompanied by a bill of sale, invoice, or other documentation warranting that Owner has received the materials and equipment free and clear of all Liens, and evidence that the materials and equipment are covered by appropriate property insurance, a warehouse bond, or other arrangements to protect Owner's interest therein, all of which must be satisfactory to Owner.
- Beginning with the second Application for Payment, each Application shall include an
  affidavit of Contractor stating that all previous progress payments received on account
  of the Work have been applied on account to discharge Contractor's legitimate
  obligations associated with prior Applications for Payment.
- 3. The amount of retainage with respect to progress payments will be as stipulated in the Agreement.

### C. Review of Applications:

- 1. Engineer will, within 10 days after receipt of each Application for Payment, including each resubmittal, either indicate in writing a recommendation of payment and present the Application to Owner, or return the Application to Contractor indicating in writing Engineer's reasons for refusing to recommend payment. In the latter case, Contractor may make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application.
- 2. Engineer's recommendation of any payment requested in an Application for Payment will constitute a representation by Engineer to Owner, based on Engineer's observations of the executed Work as an experienced and qualified design professional, and on Engineer's review of the Application for Payment and the accompanying data and schedules, that to the best of Engineer's knowledge, information and belief:
  - a. the Work has progressed to the point indicated;
  - b. the quality of the Work is generally in accordance with the Contract Documents (subject to an evaluation of the Work as a functioning whole prior to or upon

- Substantial Completion, the results of any subsequent tests called for in the Contract Documents, a final determination of quantities and classifications for Unit Price Work under Paragraph 13.03, and any other qualifications stated in the recommendation); and
- c. the conditions precedent to Contractor's being entitled to such payment appear to have been fulfilled in so far as it is Engineer's responsibility to observe the Work.
- 3. By recommending any such payment Engineer will not thereby be deemed to have represented that:
  - a. inspections made to check the quality or the quantity of the Work as it has been performed have been exhaustive, extended to every aspect of the Work in progress, or involved detailed inspections of the Work beyond the responsibilities specifically assigned to Engineer in the Contract; or
  - b. there may not be other matters or issues between the parties that might entitle Contractor to be paid additionally by Owner or entitle Owner to withhold payment to Contractor.
- 4. Neither Engineer's review of Contractor's Work for the purposes of recommending payments nor Engineer's recommendation of any payment, including final payment, will impose responsibility on Engineer:
  - a. to supervise, direct, or control the Work, or
  - b. for the means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or
  - c. for Contractor's failure to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to Contractor's performance of the Work, or
  - d. to make any examination to ascertain how or for what purposes Contractor has used the money paid on account of the Contract Price, or
  - e. to determine that title to any of the Work, materials, or equipment has passed to Owner free and clear of any Liens.
- 5. Engineer may refuse to recommend the whole or any part of any payment if, in Engineer's opinion, it would be incorrect to make the representations to Owner stated in Paragraph 15.01.C.2.
- Engineer will recommend reductions in payment (set-offs) necessary in Engineer's opinion to protect Owner from loss because:
  - a. the Work is defective, requiring correction or replacement;
  - b. the Contract Price has been reduced by Change Orders;
  - c. Owner has been required to correct defective Work in accordance with Paragraph 14.07, or has accepted defective Work pursuant to Paragraph 14.04;
  - d. Owner has been required to remove or remediate a Hazardous Environmental Condition for which Contractor is responsible; or
  - e. Engineer has actual knowledge of the occurrence of any of the events that would constitute a default by Contractor and therefore justify termination for cause under the Contract Documents.

## D. Payment Becomes Due:

 Ten days after presentation of the Application for Payment to Owner with Engineer's recommendation, the amount recommended (subject to any Owner set-offs) will become due, and when due will be paid by Owner to Contractor.

## E. Reductions in Payment by Owner:

- In addition to any reductions in payment (set-offs) recommended by Engineer, Owner is entitled to impose a set-off against payment based on any of the following:
  - a. claims have been made against Owner on account of Contractor's conduct in the performance or furnishing of the Work, or Owner has incurred costs, losses, or damages on account of Contractor's conduct in the performance or furnishing of the Work, including but not limited to claims, costs, losses, or damages from workplace injuries, adjacent property damage, non-compliance with Laws and Regulations, and patent infringement;
  - b. Contractor has failed to take reasonable and customary measures to avoid damage, delay, disruption, and interference with other work at or adjacent to the Site;
  - c. Contractor has failed to provide and maintain required bonds or insurance;
  - d. Owner has been required to remove or remediate a Hazardous Environmental Condition for which Contractor is responsible;
  - e. Owner has incurred extra charges or engineering costs related to submittal reviews, evaluations of proposed substitutes, tests and inspections, or return visits to manufacturing or assembly facilities;
  - f. the Work is defective, requiring correction or replacement;
  - g. Owner has been required to correct defective Work in accordance with Paragraph 14.07, or has accepted defective Work pursuant to Paragraph 14.04;
  - h. the Contract Price has been reduced by Change Orders;
  - i. an event that would constitute a default by Contractor and therefore justify a termination for cause has occurred;
  - j. liquidated damages have accrued as a result of Contractor's failure to achieve Milestones, Substantial Completion, or final completion of the Work;
  - k. Liens have been filed in connection with the Work, except where Contractor has delivered a specific bond satisfactory to Owner to secure the satisfaction and discharge of such Liens;
  - I. there are other items entitling Owner to a set off against the amount recommended.
- 2. If Owner imposes any set-off against payment, whether based on its own knowledge or on the written recommendations of Engineer, Owner will give Contractor immediate written notice (with a copy to Engineer) stating the reasons for such action and the specific amount of the reduction, and promptly pay Contractor any amount remaining after deduction of the amount so withheld. Owner shall promptly pay Contractor the amount so withheld, or any adjustment thereto agreed to by Owner and Contractor, if Contractor remedies the reasons for such action. The reduction imposed shall be binding on Contractor unless it duly submits a Change Proposal contesting the reduction.

3. Upon a subsequent determination that Owner's refusal of payment was not justified, the amount wrongfully withheld shall be treated as an amount due as determined by Paragraph 15.01.C.1 and subject to interest as provided in the Agreement.

### 15.02 Contractor's Warranty of Title

A. Contractor warrants and guarantees that title to all Work, materials, and equipment furnished under the Contract will pass to Owner free and clear of (1) all Liens and other title defects, and (2) all patent, licensing, copyright, or royalty obligations, no later than seven days after the time of payment by Owner.

## 15.03 Substantial Completion

- A. When Contractor considers the entire Work ready for its intended use Contractor shall notify Owner and Engineer in writing that the entire Work is substantially complete and request that Engineer issue a certificate of Substantial Completion. Contractor shall at the same time submit to Owner and Engineer an initial draft of punch list items to be completed or corrected before final payment.
- B. Promptly after Contractor's notification, Owner, Contractor, and Engineer shall make an inspection of the Work to determine the status of completion. If Engineer does not consider the Work substantially complete, Engineer will notify Contractor in writing giving the reasons therefor.
- C. If Engineer considers the Work substantially complete, Engineer will deliver to Owner a preliminary certificate of Substantial Completion which shall fix the date of Substantial Completion. Engineer shall attach to the certificate a punch list of items to be completed or corrected before final payment. Owner shall have seven days after receipt of the preliminary certificate during which to make written objection to Engineer as to any provisions of the certificate or attached punch list. If, after considering the objections to the provisions of the preliminary certificate, Engineer concludes that the Work is not substantially complete, Engineer will, within 14 days after submission of the preliminary certificate to Owner, notify Contractor in writing that the Work is not substantially complete, stating the reasons therefor. If Owner does not object to the provisions of the certificate, or if despite consideration of Owner's objections Engineer concludes that the Work is substantially complete, then Engineer will, within said 14 days, execute and deliver to Owner and Contractor a final certificate of Substantial Completion (with a revised punch list of items to be completed or corrected) reflecting such changes from the preliminary certificate as Engineer believes justified after consideration of any objections from Owner.
- D. At the time of receipt of the preliminary certificate of Substantial Completion, Owner and Contractor will confer regarding Owner's use or occupancy of the Work following Substantial Completion, review the builder's risk insurance policy with respect to the end of the builder's risk coverage, and confirm the transition to coverage of the Work under a permanent property insurance policy held by Owner. Unless Owner and Contractor agree otherwise in writing, Owner shall bear responsibility for security, operation, protection of the Work, property insurance, maintenance, heat, and utilities upon Owner's use or occupancy of the Work.
- E. After Substantial Completion the Contractor shall promptly begin work on the punch list of items to be completed or corrected prior to final payment. In appropriate cases Contractor may submit monthly Applications for Payment for completed punch list items, following the progress payment procedures set forth above.

F. Owner shall have the right to exclude Contractor from the Site after the date of Substantial Completion subject to allowing Contractor reasonable access to remove its property and complete or correct items on the punch list.

### 15.04 Partial Use or Occupancy

- A. Prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work, Owner may use or occupy any substantially completed part of the Work which has specifically been identified in the Contract Documents, or which Owner, Engineer, and Contractor agree constitutes a separately functioning and usable part of the Work that can be used by Owner for its intended purpose without significant interference with Contractor's performance of the remainder of the Work, subject to the following conditions:
  - At any time Owner may request in writing that Contractor permit Owner to use or occupy any such part of the Work that Owner believes to be substantially complete. If and when Contractor agrees that such part of the Work is substantially complete, Contractor, Owner, and Engineer will follow the procedures of Paragraph 15.03.A through E for that part of the Work.
  - At any time Contractor may notify Owner and Engineer in writing that Contractor considers any such part of the Work substantially complete and request Engineer to issue a certificate of Substantial Completion for that part of the Work.
  - 3. Within a reasonable time after either such request, Owner, Contractor, and Engineer shall make an inspection of that part of the Work to determine its status of completion. If Engineer does not consider that part of the Work to be substantially complete, Engineer will notify Owner and Contractor in writing giving the reasons therefor. If Engineer considers that part of the Work to be substantially complete, the provisions of Paragraph 15.03 will apply with respect to certification of Substantial Completion of that part of the Work and the division of responsibility in respect thereof and access thereto.
  - 4. No use or occupancy or separate operation of part of the Work may occur prior to compliance with the requirements of Paragraph 6.05 regarding builder's risk or other property insurance.

### 15.05 Final Inspection

A. Upon written notice from Contractor that the entire Work or an agreed portion thereof is complete, Engineer will promptly make a final inspection with Owner and Contractor and will notify Contractor in writing of all particulars in which this inspection reveals that the Work, or agreed portion thereof, is incomplete or defective. Contractor shall immediately take such measures as are necessary to complete such Work or remedy such deficiencies.

# 15.06 Final Payment

### A. Application for Payment:

 After Contractor has, in the opinion of Engineer, satisfactorily completed all corrections identified during the final inspection and has delivered, in accordance with the Contract Documents, all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, bonds, certificates or other evidence of insurance, certificates of inspection, annotated record documents (as provided in Paragraph 7.11), and other documents, Contractor may make application for final payment.

- 2. The final Application for Payment shall be accompanied (except as previously delivered) by:
  - a. all documentation called for in the Contract Documents;
  - b. consent of the surety, if any, to final payment;
  - c. satisfactory evidence that all title issues have been resolved such that title to all Work, materials, and equipment has passed to Owner free and clear of any Liens or other title defects, or will so pass upon final payment.
  - d. a list of all disputes that Contractor believes are unsettled; and
  - e. complete and legally effective releases or waivers (satisfactory to Owner) of all Lien rights arising out of the Work, and of Liens filed in connection with the Work.
- 3. In lieu of the releases or waivers of Liens specified in Paragraph 15.06.A.2 and as approved by Owner, Contractor may furnish receipts or releases in full and an affidavit of Contractor that: (a) the releases and receipts include all labor, services, material, and equipment for which a Lien could be filed; and (b) all payrolls, material and equipment bills, and other indebtedness connected with the Work for which Owner might in any way be responsible, or which might in any way result in liens or other burdens on Owner's property, have been paid or otherwise satisfied. If any Subcontractor or Supplier fails to furnish such a release or receipt in full, Contractor may furnish a bond or other collateral satisfactory to Owner to indemnify Owner against any Lien, or Owner at its option may issue joint checks payable to Contractor and specified Subcontractors and Suppliers.
- B. Engineer's Review of Application and Acceptance:
  - If, on the basis of Engineer's observation of the Work during construction and final inspection, and Engineer's review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation as required by the Contract Documents, Engineer is satisfied that the Work has been completed and Contractor's other obligations under the Contract have been fulfilled, Engineer will, within ten days after receipt of the final Application for Payment, indicate in writing Engineer's recommendation of final payment and present the Application for Payment to Owner for payment. Such recommendation shall account for any set-offs against payment that are necessary in Engineer's opinion to protect Owner from loss for the reasons stated above with respect to progress payments. At the same time Engineer will also give written notice to Owner and Contractor that the Work is acceptable, subject to the provisions of Paragraph 15.07. Otherwise, Engineer will return the Application for Payment to Contractor, indicating in writing the reasons for refusing to recommend final payment, in which case Contractor shall make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application for Payment.
- C. Completion of Work: The Work is complete (subject to surviving obligations) when it is ready for final payment as established by the Engineer's written recommendation of final payment.
- D. Payment Becomes Due: Thirty days after the presentation to Owner of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation, the amount recommended by Engineer (less any further sum Owner is entitled to set off against Engineer's recommendation, including but not limited to set-offs for liquidated damages and set-offs allowed under the provisions above with respect to progress payments) will become due and shall be paid by Owner to Contractor.

## 15.07 Waiver of Claims

- A. The making of final payment will not constitute a waiver by Owner of claims or rights against Contractor. Owner expressly reserves claims and rights arising from unsettled Liens, from defective Work appearing after final inspection pursuant to Paragraph 15.05, from Contractor's failure to comply with the Contract Documents or the terms of any special guarantees specified therein, from outstanding Claims by Owner, or from Contractor's continuing obligations under the Contract Documents.
- B. The acceptance of final payment by Contractor will constitute a waiver by Contractor of all claims and rights against Owner other than those pending matters that have been duly submitted or appealed under the provisions of Article 17.

#### 15.08 Correction Period

- A. If within one year after the date of Substantial Completion (or such longer period of time as may be prescribed by the terms of any applicable special guarantee required by the Contract Documents, or by any specific provision of the Contract Documents), any Work is found to be defective, or if the repair of any damages to the Site, adjacent areas that Contractor has arranged to use through construction easements or otherwise, and other adjacent areas used by Contractor as permitted by Laws and Regulations, is found to be defective, then Contractor shall promptly, without cost to Owner and in accordance with Owner's written instructions:
  - 1. correct the defective repairs to the Site or such other adjacent areas;
  - 2. correct such defective Work;
  - 3. if the defective Work has been rejected by Owner, remove it from the Project and replace it with Work that is not defective, and
  - 4. satisfactorily correct or repair or remove and replace any damage to other Work, to the work of others, or to other land or areas resulting therefrom.
- B. If Contractor does not promptly comply with the terms of Owner's written instructions, or in an emergency where delay would cause serious risk of loss or damage, Owner may have the defective Work corrected or repaired or may have the rejected Work removed and replaced. Contractor shall pay all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such correction or repair or such removal and replacement (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others).
- C. In special circumstances where a particular item of equipment is placed in continuous service before Substantial Completion of all the Work, the correction period for that item may start to run from an earlier date if so provided in the Specifications.
- O. Where defective Work (and damage to other Work resulting therefrom) has been corrected or removed and replaced under this paragraph, the correction period hereunder with respect to such Work will be extended for an additional period of one year after such correction or removal and replacement has been satisfactorily completed.
- E. Contractor's obligations under this paragraph are in addition to all other obligations and warranties. The provisions of this paragraph shall not be construed as a substitute for, or a waiver of, the provisions of any applicable statute of limitation or repose.

#### ARTICLE 16 – SUSPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION

#### 16.01 Owner May Suspend Work

A. At any time and without cause, Owner may suspend the Work or any portion thereof for a period of not more than 90 consecutive days by written notice to Contractor and Engineer. Such notice will fix the date on which Work will be resumed. Contractor shall resume the Work on the date so fixed. Contractor shall be entitled to an adjustment in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times, or both, directly attributable to any such suspension. Any Change Proposal seeking such adjustments shall be submitted no later than 30 days after the date fixed for resumption of Work.

#### 16.02 Owner May Terminate for Cause

- A. The occurrence of any one or more of the following events will constitute a default by Contractor and justify termination for cause:
  - Contractor's persistent failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, failure to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment or failure to adhere to the Progress Schedule);
  - 2. Failure of Contractor to perform or otherwise to comply with a material term of the Contract Documents;
  - 3. Contractor's disregard of Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction; or
  - 4. Contractor's repeated disregard of the authority of Owner or Engineer.
- B. If one or more of the events identified in Paragraph 16.02.A occurs, then after giving Contractor (and any surety) ten days written notice that Owner is considering a declaration that Contractor is in default and termination of the contract, Owner may proceed to:
  - declare Contractor to be in default, and give Contractor (and any surety) notice that the Contract is terminated; and
  - 2. enforce the rights available to Owner under any applicable performance bond.
- C. Subject to the terms and operation of any applicable performance bond, if Owner has terminated the Contract for cause, Owner may exclude Contractor from the Site, take possession of the Work, incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the Site or for which Owner has paid Contractor but which are stored elsewhere, and complete the Work as Owner may deem expedient.
- D. Owner may not proceed with termination of the Contract under Paragraph 16.02.B if Contractor within seven days of receipt of notice of intent to terminate begins to correct its failure to perform and proceeds diligently to cure such failure.
- E. If Owner proceeds as provided in Paragraph 16.02.B, Contractor shall not be entitled to receive any further payment until the Work is completed. If the unpaid balance of the Contract Price exceeds the cost to complete the Work, including all related claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals) sustained by Owner, such excess will be paid to Contractor. If the cost to complete the Work including such related claims, costs, losses, and damages exceeds such unpaid balance, Contractor shall pay the difference to Owner. Such claims, costs, losses, and damages incurred by Owner will be reviewed by Engineer as to their reasonableness and, when so approved by Engineer, incorporated in a Change Order. When

- exercising any rights or remedies under this paragraph, Owner shall not be required to obtain the lowest price for the Work performed.
- F. Where Contractor's services have been so terminated by Owner, the termination will not affect any rights or remedies of Owner against Contractor then existing or which may thereafter accrue, or any rights or remedies of Owner against Contractor or any surety under any payment bond or performance bond. Any retention or payment of money due Contractor by Owner will not release Contractor from liability.
- G. If and to the extent that Contractor has provided a performance bond under the provisions of Paragraph 6.01.A, the provisions of that bond shall govern over any inconsistent provisions of Paragraphs 16.02.B and 16.02.D.

## 16.03 Owner May Terminate For Convenience

- A. Upon seven days written notice to Contractor and Engineer, Owner may, without cause and without prejudice to any other right or remedy of Owner, terminate the Contract. In such case, Contractor shall be paid for (without duplication of any items):
  - completed and acceptable Work executed in accordance with the Contract Documents prior to the effective date of termination, including fair and reasonable sums for overhead and profit on such Work;
  - expenses sustained prior to the effective date of termination in performing services and furnishing labor, materials, or equipment as required by the Contract Documents in connection with uncompleted Work, plus fair and reasonable sums for overhead and profit on such expenses; and
  - 3. other reasonable expenses directly attributable to termination, including costs incurred to prepare a termination for convenience cost proposal.
- B. Contractor shall not be paid on account of loss of anticipated overhead, profits, or revenue, or other economic loss arising out of or resulting from such termination.

## 16.04 Contractor May Stop Work or Terminate

- A. If, through no act or fault of Contractor, (1) the Work is suspended for more than 90 consecutive days by Owner or under an order of court or other public authority, or (2) Engineer fails to act on any Application for Payment within 30 days after it is submitted, or (3) Owner fails for 30 days to pay Contractor any sum finally determined to be due, then Contractor may, upon seven days written notice to Owner and Engineer, and provided Owner or Engineer do not remedy such suspension or failure within that time, terminate the contract and recover from Owner payment on the same terms as provided in Paragraph 16.03.
- B. In lieu of terminating the Contract and without prejudice to any other right or remedy, if Engineer has failed to act on an Application for Payment within 30 days after it is submitted, or Owner has failed for 30 days to pay Contractor any sum finally determined to be due, Contractor may, seven days after written notice to Owner and Engineer, stop the Work until payment is made of all such amounts due Contractor, including interest thereon. The provisions of this paragraph are not intended to preclude Contractor from submitting a Change Proposal for an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times or otherwise for expenses or damage directly attributable to Contractor's stopping the Work as permitted by this paragraph.

#### **ARTICLE 17 – FINAL RESOLUTION OF DISPUTES**

#### 17.01 *Methods and Procedures*

- A. *Disputes Subject to Final Resolution*: The following disputed matters are subject to final resolution under the provisions of this Article:
  - 1. A timely appeal of an approval in part and denial in part of a Claim, or of a denial in full; and
  - 2. Disputes between Owner and Contractor concerning the Work or obligations under the Contract Documents, and arising after final payment has been made.
- B. *Final Resolution of Disputes*: For any dispute subject to resolution under this Article, Owner or Contractor may:
  - 1. elect in writing to invoke the dispute resolution process provided for in the Supplementary Conditions; or
  - 2. agree with the other party to submit the dispute to another dispute resolution process; or
  - 3. if no dispute resolution process is provided for in the Supplementary Conditions or mutually agreed to, give written notice to the other party of the intent to submit the dispute to a court of competent jurisdiction.

#### **ARTICLE 18 – MISCELLANEOUS**

### 18.01 Giving Notice

- A. Whenever any provision of the Contract Documents requires the giving of written notice, it will be deemed to have been validly given if:
  - 1. delivered in person, by a commercial courier service or otherwise, to the individual or to a member of the firm or to an officer of the corporation for which it is intended; or
  - 2. delivered at or sent by registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, to the last business address known to the sender of the notice.

# 18.02 Computation of Times

A. When any period of time is referred to in the Contract by days, it will be computed to exclude the first and include the last day of such period. If the last day of any such period falls on a Saturday or Sunday or on a day made a legal holiday by the law of the applicable jurisdiction, such day will be omitted from the computation.

## 18.03 Cumulative Remedies

A. The duties and obligations imposed by these General Conditions and the rights and remedies available hereunder to the parties hereto are in addition to, and are not to be construed in any way as a limitation of, any rights and remedies available to any or all of them which are otherwise imposed or available by Laws or Regulations, by special warranty or guarantee, or by other provisions of the Contract. The provisions of this paragraph will be as effective as if repeated specifically in the Contract Documents in connection with each particular duty, obligation, right, and remedy to which they apply.

## 18.04 Limitation of Damages

A. With respect to any and all Change Proposals, Claims, disputes subject to final resolution, and other matters at issue, neither Owner nor Engineer, nor any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors, shall be liable to Contractor for any claims, costs, losses, or damages sustained by Contractor on or in connection with any other project or anticipated project.

### 18.05 No Waiver

A. A party's non-enforcement of any provision shall not constitute a waiver of that provision, nor shall it affect the enforceability of that provision or of the remainder of this Contract.

## 18.06 Survival of Obligations

A. All representations, indemnifications, warranties, and guarantees made in, required by, or given in accordance with the Contract, as well as all continuing obligations indicated in the Contract, will survive final payment, completion, and acceptance of the Work or termination or completion of the Contract or termination of the services of Contractor.

### 18.07 Controlling Law

A. This Contract is to be governed by **Arkansas State law**.

## 18.08 Headings

A. Article and paragraph headings are inserted for convenience only and do not constitute parts of these General Conditions.

# **Supplementary Conditions**

These Supplementary Conditions amend or supplement the Standard General Conditions of the Construction Contract, EJCDC® C-700 (2013 Edition). All provisions that are not so amended or supplemented remain in full force and effect.

The terms used in these Supplementary Conditions have the meanings stated in the General Conditions. Additional terms used in these Supplementary Conditions have the meanings stated below, which are applicable to both the singular and plural thereof.

The address system used in these Supplementary Conditions is the same as the address system used in the General Conditions, with the prefix "SC" added thereto.

#### **ARTICLE 6 – BONDS AND INSURANCE**

SC-6.03 Contractor's Liability Insurance

Ctata.

- SC 6.03 Add the following new paragraph immediately after Paragraph 6.03.J:
  - K. The limits of liability for the insurance required by Paragraph 6.03 of the General Conditions shall provide coverage for not less than the following amounts or greater where required by Laws and Regulations:
    - 1. Workers' Compensation, and related coverages under Paragraphs 6.03.A.1 and A.2 of the General Conditions:

Ctatutami

State:	Statutory	
Federal, if applicable (e.g., Longshoreman's):	Statutory	
Jones Act coverage, if applicable:		
Bodily injury by accident, each accident	\$ 500,000	
Bodily injury by disease, aggregate	\$ 500,000	
Employer's Liability:		
Bodily injury, each accident	\$ 500,000	
Bodily injury by disease, each employee	\$ 500,000	
Bodily injury/disease aggregate	\$ 500,000	
For work performed in monopolistic states, stop- gap liability coverage shall be endorsed to either the worker's compensation or commercial general liability policy with a minimum limit of:	\$ 500,000	
Foreign voluntary worker compensation	Statutory	

2.	Contractor's Commercial General Liability under Paragraphs 6.03.B and 6.03.C of the General Conditions:					
	General Aggregate	\$	2,000,000			
	Products - Completed Operations Aggregate	\$	1,000,000			
	Personal and Advertising Injury	\$	1,000,000			
	Each Occurrence (Bodily Injury and Property Damage)	\$	1,000,000			
3.	Automobile Liability under Paragraph 6.03.D. of	the C	General Conditions:			
	Bodily Injury:					
	Each person	\$	1,000,000			
	Each accident	\$	1,000,000			
	Property Damage:					
	Each accident	\$	1,000,000			
4.	Excess or Umbrella Liability:					
	Per Occurrence	\$	5,000,000			
	General Aggregate	\$	5,000,000			
5.	Contractor's Pollution Liability:					
	Each Occurrence	\$				
	General Aggregate	\$				
	If box is checked, Contractor is not requipe Pollution Liability insurance under this C		•			
6.	Additional Insureds: In addition to Owner additional insureds the following: None	and	Engineer, include as			
7.	Contractor's Professional Liability:					
	Each Claim	\$				
	Annual Aggregate	\$				

#### ARTICLE 8 - OTHER WORK AT THE SITE

#### SC-8.02 Coordination

# SC-8.02 Delete Paragraph 8.02.A in its entirety and replace with the following:

- A. Owner intends to contract with others for the performance of other work at or adjacent to the Site.
  - 1. The Engineer shall have authority and responsibility for coordination of the various contractors and work forces at the Site;
  - 2. The following specific matters are to be covered by such authority and responsibility: None.
  - 3. The extent of such authority and responsibilities is: Providing times and locations of work by others in relation to this Contract.

#### ARTICLE 10 - ENGINEER'S STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION

### SC-10.03 Project Representative

## SC-10.03 Add the following new paragraphs immediately after Paragraph 10.03.A:

- B. The Resident Project Representative (RPR) will be Engineer's representative at the Site, will act as directed by and under the supervision of Engineer, and will confer with Engineer regarding RPR's actions.
  - General: RPR's dealings in matters pertaining to the Work in general shall be with Engineer and Contractor. RPR's dealings with Subcontractors shall only be through or with the full knowledge and approval of Contractor. RPR shall generally communicate with Owner only with the knowledge of and under the direction of Engineer.
  - 2. Schedules: Review the progress schedule, schedule of Shop Drawing and Sample submittals, and Schedule of Values prepared by Contractor and consult with Engineer concerning acceptability.
  - Conferences and Meetings: Attend meetings with Contractor, such as preconstruction conferences, progress meetings, job conferences, and other Project-related meetings, and prepare and circulate copies of minutes thereof.

#### 4. Liaison:

- a. Serve as Engineer's liaison with Contractor. Working principally through Contractor's authorized representative or designee, assist in providing information regarding the provisions and intent of the Contract Documents.
- b. Assist Engineer in serving as Owner's liaison with Contractor when Contractor's operations affect Owner's on-Site operations.
- c. Assist in obtaining from Owner additional details or information, when required for proper execution of the Work.

5. Interpretation of Contract Documents: Report to Engineer when clarifications and interpretations of the Contract Documents are needed and transmit to Contractor clarifications and interpretations as issued by Engineer.

## 6. Shop Drawings and Samples:

- a. Record date of receipt of Samples and Contractor-approved Shop Drawings.
- b. Receive Samples which are furnished at the Site by Contractor, and notify Engineer of availability of Samples for examination.
- c. Advise Engineer and Contractor of the commencement of any portion of the Work requiring a Shop Drawing or Sample submittal for which RPR believes that the submittal has not been approved by Engineer.
- 7. Modifications: Consider and evaluate Contractor's suggestions for modifications in Drawings or Specifications and report such suggestions, together with RPR's recommendations, if any, to Engineer. Transmit to Contractor in writing decisions as issued by Engineer.
- 8. Review of Work and Rejection of Defective Work:
  - a. Conduct on-Site observations of Contractor's work in progress to assist Engineer in determining if the Work is in general proceeding in accordance with the Contract Documents.
  - b. Report to Engineer whenever RPR believes that any part of Contractor's work in progress is defective, will not produce a completed Project that conforms generally to the Contract Documents, or will imperil the integrity of the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated in the Contract Documents, or has been damaged, or does not meet the requirements of any inspection, test or approval required to be made; and advise Engineer of that part of work in progress that RPR believes should be corrected or rejected or should be uncovered for observation, or requires special testing, inspection or approval.

### 9. Inspections, Tests, and System Start-ups:

- a. Verify that tests, equipment, and systems start-ups and operating and maintenance training are conducted in the presence of appropriate Owner's personnel, and that Contractor maintains adequate records thereof.
- b. Observe, record, and report to Engineer appropriate details relative to the test procedures and systems start-ups.

### 10. Records:

a. Prepare a daily report or keep a diary or log book, recording Contractor's hours on the Site, Subcontractors present at the Site, weather conditions, data relative to questions of Change Orders, Field Orders, Work Change Directives, or changed conditions, Site visitors, deliveries of equipment or materials, daily activities, decisions,

- observations in general, and specific observations in more detail as in the case of observing test procedures; and send copies to Engineer.
- b. Record names, addresses, fax numbers, e-mail addresses, web site locations, and telephone numbers of all Contractors, Subcontractors, and major Suppliers of materials and equipment.
- c. Maintain records for use in preparing Project documentation.

## 11. Reports:

- a. Furnish to Engineer periodic reports as required of progress of the Work and of Contractor's compliance with the Progress Schedule and schedule of Shop Drawing and Sample submittals.
- b. Draft and recommend to Engineer proposed Change Orders, Work Change Directives, and Field Orders. Obtain backup material from Contractor.
- c. Immediately notify Engineer of the occurrence of any Site accidents, emergencies, acts of God endangering the Work, force majeure or delay events, damage to property by fire or other causes, or the discovery of any Constituent of Concern or Hazardous Environmental Condition.
- 12. Payment Requests: Review applications for payment with Contractor for compliance with the established procedure for their submission and forward with recommendations to Engineer, noting particularly the relationship of the payment requested to the Schedule of Values, Work completed, and materials and equipment delivered at the Site but not incorporated in the Work.
- 13. Certificates, Operation and Maintenance Manuals: During the course of the Work, verify that materials and equipment certificates, operation and maintenance manuals and other data required by the Contract Documents to be assembled and furnished by Contractor are applicable to the items actually installed and in accordance with the Contract Documents, and have these documents delivered to Engineer for review and forwarding to Owner prior to payment for that part of the Work.

### 14. Completion:

- a. Participate in Engineer's visits to the Site to determine Substantial Completion, assist in the determination of Substantial Completion and the preparation of a punch list of items to be completed or corrected.
- b. Participate in Engineer's final visit to the Site to determine completion of the Work, in the company of Owner and Contractor, and prepare a final punch list of items to be completed and deficiencies to be remedied.
- c. Observe whether all items on the final list have been completed or corrected and make recommendations to Engineer concerning acceptance and issuance of the notice of acceptability of the work.

#### C. The RPR shall not:

- 1. Authorize any deviation from the Contract Documents or substitution of materials or equipment (including "or-equal" items).
- 2. Exceed limitations of Engineer's authority as set forth in the Contract Documents.
- 3. Undertake any of the responsibilities of Contractor, Subcontractors, or Suppliers.
- Advise on, issue directions relative to, or assume control over any aspect of the means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures of Contractor's work.
- 5. Advise on, issue directions regarding, or assume control over security or safety practices, precautions, and programs in connection with the activities or operations of Owner or Contractor.
- 6. Participate in specialized field or laboratory tests or inspections conducted off-site by others except as specifically authorized by Engineer.
- 7. Accept Shop Drawing or Sample submittals from anyone other than Contractor.
- 8. Authorize Owner to occupy the Project in whole or in part.

#### ARTICLE 15 – PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR; SET-OFFS; COMPLETION; CORRECTION PERIOD

SC-15.03 Substantial Completion

### SC 15.03.B Add the following new subparagraph to Paragraph 15.03.B:

 If some or all of the Work has been determined not to be at a point of Substantial Completion and will require re-inspection or re-testing by Engineer, the cost of such re-inspection or re-testing, including the cost of time, travel and living expenses, shall be paid by Contractor to Owner. If Contractor does not pay, or the parties are unable to agree as to the amount owed, then Owner may impose a reasonable set-off against payments due under Article 15.

## **SECTION 010000**

### **GENERAL REQUIREMENTS**

#### PART 1 - GENERAL

### 1.1 SCOPE OF WORK

- A. The work embraced within these Contract Documents consists of furnishing all materials, labor, tools, supplies, and equipment to fully construct to the satisfaction of the Owner the following major elements of work for the Finished Water Supply Transmission Pipeline Contract A: New Water Treatment Plant to Hwy. 7.
  - 1. Clearing access
  - 2. Trenching for Pipeline (widths will vary)
  - 3. Installation of Pipeline
  - 4. Backfilling of trenches and restoration of all altered objects
  - 5. Connecting proposed 12-inch pipeline to existing water line.
- B. Location of the elements of Work is shown on the Drawings.
- C. Work or material not specifically mentioned in the Specifications, but designated on the Drawings, or forming an essential part of the Work mentioned or designated, shall be furnished and installed by the Contractor as though specifically mentioned.
- D. Construction of the work shall be by one General Contractor, utilizing Subcontractors for those specialties and portions of the Work that the General Contractor chooses to subcontract. All Subcontractors are subject to approval by the Owner in accordance with applicable sections of the General Conditions to these Specifications. The General Contractor shall maintain a responsible representative on-site whenever his subcontractors are on-site and engaged in the Work.
- E. All work on this Contract shall conform to the City of Hot Springs "Water and Wastewater, Standards and Specifications, Policies, and Procedures, Code," current edition, except as modified or augmented in these specifications. These standards may be referred to as the "City of Hot Springs Standard Specifications." These standards can be downloaded at https://www.cityhs.net/134/Engineering.

#### 1.2 COPIES OF DRAWINGS AND SPECIFICATIONS

- A. To Contractor: The Owner will furnish the Contractor three sets of full-size Drawings and Specifications at no cost to the Contractor. Additional sets may be obtained from the Engineer at the cost of reproduction and delivery.
- B. To Subcontractors: Upon written request from the Contractor, the Owner will furnish any Subcontractor, bonafide and approved for work on the Project, one set of Drawings and Specifications at no cost to the Contractor or Subcontractor. Additional sets may be obtained by the Contractor (or Subcontractor) from the Engineer at the cost of reproduction and delivery.

### 1.3 BUILDING PERMIT(S)

A. The Contractor shall be responsible for securing any required building permit(s) for the Project.

## 1.4 SAFETY REQUIREMENTS

- A. Contractor shall be totally responsible for all necessary safety measures and precautions as stipulated in the General Conditions to these Specifications, and in compliance with OSHA requirements applicable to the work of the various kinds as called for under this Contract. Particular attention is called to the APPENDIX of these Specifications pertinent to EXCAVATION AND TRENCH SAFETY.
- B. The Contractor shall be totally responsible for providing and maintaining any necessary and required barricades, signs, markers, shoring, bracing, etc. to provide for the protection of workmen and the Owner's personnel during the duration of the Work under this Contract.

## 1.5 NORMAL PROJECT WORKING HOURS

- A. Normal project working hours for this project are Monday through Friday between the hours of 7:00 am and 6:00 pm. Work shall not be permitted on Saturday, Sunday, or any of the following holidays: New Year's Day, Memorial Day, Independence Day, Labor Day, Thanksgiving Day, and Christmas Day, unless written permission is requested by the Contractor and approved by the Engineer and Owner at least 72 hours prior to work taking place. The Owner will require that a representative of the Engineer or Owner be present or available for work which occurs outside of the normal project working hours. The Contractor shall compensate the Owner for salary costs and expenses incurred by the Owner and Engineer as a result of the Contractor choosing to work outside of the normal project working hours.
- B. The Contractor shall compensate the Owner for the salary costs and expenses incurred as a result of the Contractor choosing to work outside the normal project working hours as follows:
  - 1. Labor costs multiplied by 3 plus expenses such as lodging, mileage, materials, meals, etc.
- C. The Contractor may perform clean-up work outside of regular hours with the approval of the Engineer and Owner. Clean-up work shall be approved by the Engineer at least 48 hours prior to work taking place.

## 1.6 ENVIRONMENTAL ASPECTS

- A. The work shall be planned and executed in full compliance with the requirements of the Federal Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), the Corps of Engineers 404 permit, the Arkansas Department of Environmental Quality (ADEQ), and all local authorities. The contractor shall secure a storm water permit and prepare a storm water pollution prevention plan in the name of the Owner.
- B. Siltation Control: The work shall be so planned and executed to prevent siltation of area streams and drainages. Reference Section 015713 Temporary Erosion and Sediment Control.
- C. Dust Control: During periods of dry, dusty conditions at the construction site, the work shall be planned and executed to minimize dust problems. Contractor shall provide for watering of the construction site, haul roads, and any other disturbed areas to prevent excessive dust problems within the vicinity. Water for such dust control shall be provided by the Contractor.
- D. Noise Control: The work shall be planned and executed to minimize noise on the construction site. All applicable measures for noise control as required by OSHA standards

shall be used.

E. Burning: Burning will be permitted on the construction site and is to comply with state and local fire department requirements.

#### 1.7 PROTECTION OF EXISTING FACILITIES

- A. The construction work encompassed in this Contract will require excavation and related activity in close proximity to existing buried utility lines (and some aerial facilities). The approximate location of such utilities is shown on the Drawings, but all such utilities and individual service lines are not shown. The Contractor is to be aware of the potential for such buried utility lines conflicting with his intended construction efforts, and use proper precautionary measures to locate, verify, and protect such buried lines so as to avoid damage.
- B. The Contractor shall contact the owners of the various existing buried utility lines (or aerial facilities) as impacted by his construction activities, and obtain their assistance in identifying, locating, and marking affected facilities prior to beginning any excavation which might endanger the existing facilities. The Contractor will bear all costs in connection with the location, marking, temporary protection, or support of such utility facilities. If such utilities are damaged or impaired due to the actions or omissions of the Contractor, then the Contractor is responsible for the cost of repairs or replacement of the affected or damaged utility lines.
- C. The Contractor must comply with the ARKANSAS ONE-CALL (800-482-8998) system, and alert the Utility Systems accordingly.

#### 1.8 STORAGE OF MATERIALS AND EQUIPMENT

- A. Protection of materials and equipment called for in Section 11 of the General Conditions to these Specifications shall extend to protection from exposure to the weather and damage from sun, rain, snow, water, wind, dust, vehicular traffic, or any other contaminants, during the process of unloading, handling, hauling, storage, and erection. Storage facilities shall be substantially constructed by the Contractor, and shall be fully weatherproof for the purpose intended. Any special requirements as called for by the manufacturer of equipment for short or long term storage shall be strictly followed by the Contractor; that is, including, but not limited to, provisions for special protection, lubrication, moisture control and removal, shaft and bearing rotation and movement, and such. The Contractor is advised that all critical materials and equipment must be properly stored and maintained as approved by the Engineer.
- B. Contractor may store materials and equipment at locations on the job site at locations which have been previously approved by the Engineer.

### 1.9 CONSTRUCTION CONTROL AND LAYOUT

A. The Contractor is responsible for all construction layout and both horizontal and vertical control of construction operations at all construction sites. The Engineer will provide surveys to establish reference points and bench marks which are in the Engineer's judgment necessary to enable the Contractor to proceed with the Work. Contractor will report to the Engineer when any reference point is lost or destroyed. The Contractor shall furnish necessary assistant(s) to aid the Engineer in the establishment of all reference points and the undertaking of surveys. Assistant(s) to serve as rodman. Such Assistant(s) to be provided by the Contractor shall be at no additional cost to the Owner or the Engineer. Contractor will be responsible for all street, drainage, and pipeline grade control. Contractor will set all grade stakes, "blue tops", slope stakes, etc. as necessary for the proper control of construction effort; all in such manner as to complete the structures and facilities to such line and grade as established on the Drawings or as directed by the Engineer.

#### 1.10 CLEANING AND DISPOSAL

A. Contractor shall clean up all construction sites, both inside buildings and exterior grounds, at least once per week. Contractor shall prevent trash and debris from blowing onto the grounds of the work area or adjacent property. All scrap, debris, and other trash resulting from the construction process shall be properly disposed by the Contractor. Contractor shall not dispose of construction debris by burying.

### **PART 2 - PRODUCTS**

Not Used.

#### **PART 3 - EXECUTION**

Not Used.

**END OF SECTION** 

### **SECTION 012900**

#### **MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT**

#### PART 1 - GENERAL

#### 1.1 SECTION INCLUDES

A. This Section stipulates the method of measurement and payment for items of Work for which Unit Prices and Lump Sum Prices are stated in the Bid Form.

## 1.2 SCOPE OF PAYMENT

- A. Units of measurement of items of Work for which Unit and/or Lump Sum Prices are stated will be as herein subsequently defined.
- B. The estimated quantities for items of Work for which Unit Prices are given in the Bid Form are subject to variation, and payment shall be based upon the final measurement of the items of work actually installed and approved by the Owner for payment.

### 1.3 MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT PROCEDURES

### A. FINISHED WATER TRANSMISSION OR BRANCH LINE

- 1. Unit of Measure: Linear feet.
- 2. Measurement determined by actual field measurement along the centerline of the pipe.
- 3. This item is for pipeline installed.
- 4. Payment for this item shall be full compensation to the Contractor for all material, labor, tools, equipment, vehicles, all consumables, and all skills and workmanship required to install the finished water transmission or branch line using the material type, and at the size and pressure class shown, complete in place. This includes, but isn't limited to, the cost of the pipe, shipping, unloading of pipe, storage, exterior coatings or wraps and cement lining of pipe, excavation of trenching, pipe laying and joining, granular bedding, normal backfilling, installation of utility markers, adjustment to existing water and sewer lines, pressure testing, bacteriological testing, and compaction effort associated with installing the pipe.
- 5. The cost for hauling, placing and compaction of gravel backfilling of trenches under roadways is included in this pay item.
- 6. The costs for all materials, labor, and equipment required for <u>road or driveway base</u> <u>repair</u> where installation of pipeline transects (crosses), or is within and along existing roadbeds (public or private), including but not limited to saw cut and removal of existing paving and base, preparation of subgrade, and compaction of base material shall be included in this pay item.
- 7. The cost associated with replacing asphalt pavement that is cut and removed from the existing roadway is paid for separately as "Road Asphalt Pavement".
- 8. The cost for thrust blocking at fittings and anchor collars (where required) shall be included in this item.
- 9. The cost for all jointing, fittings, tees, reducers, plugs, caps and Megalugs or other type of restraint shall be included in this item.

### B. GATE VALVE

- 1. Unit of Measure: Each.
- 2. Measure: Installed quantity.

- 3. This item shall fully compensate the Contractor for all material, labor, tools, equipment, vehicles, all consumables, and all skills and workmanship required to install the gate valves complete in place. This includes, but isn't limited to, the gate valve, cast iron valve box, concrete collar and water valve sign, fittings, restraining glands or Megalugs, and all accessories required to completely install and restrain the valve.
- 4. This item also includes all excavation and backfilling required to complete the installation.

## C. FIRE HYDRANT ASSEMBLIES AND POST HYDRANT ASSEMBLIES

- 1. Unit of Measure: Each.
- 2. Measure: Installed quantity.
- 3. Payment for "Fire Hydrant Assemblies" or "Post Hydrant Assemblies" shall be full compensation to the Contractor for all material, labor, tools, equipment, vehicles, all fittings, thrust blocks or anchors, all consumables, and all skills and workmanship required to connect the hydrant to the main and install fire hydrant assemblies, or post hydrant assemblies, as shown on the plans.
- 4. This item also includes all excavation and backfilling required to complete the installation.

### D. AIR RELEASE VALVE ASSEMBLY

- 1. Unit of Measure: Each.
- 2. This item shall compensate the Contractor for all material, labor, tools, equipment, vehicles, all consumables, and all skills and workmanship required to install the air release valve assembly as specified in the plans and verified by the Engineer. This includes, but is not limited to, the cost of the air release valve, piping, fittings, gate valves, gravel, vault, cover, accessories, water valve sign, bollards, installation, and all other work and materials incident thereto.
- 3. This item also includes all excavation and backfilling required to complete the installation.

### E. TAPPING SLEEVE AND VALVE

- 1. Unit of Measure: Each.
- 2. Measure: Installed quantity.
- 3. This item shall compensate the Contractor for installation of tapping sleeve and valve including tapping sleeve, concrete thrust blocking, tapping valve, cast iron valve box, concrete collar, thrust blocks, and pipe tapping procedure.
- 4. This item also includes all excavation and backfilling required to complete the installation.

# F. ROCK EXCAVATION (As Directed)

- 1. Unit of Measure: Cubic Yard.
- 2. Rock excavation will be measured on a unit basis in cubic yards (CY) and will be calculated using a maximum trench width of 48-inches and the actual depths of rock that are encountered. Payment for rock excavation will be made by the cubic yard. Unit Contract Price shall be inclusive of excavation, dynamite, blasting, equipment rental, etc., rock hauling, and all labor, materials, tools, equipment, and incidentals necessary to complete the work.
- 3. Rock excavation in bore pits will be measured by the actual (measured) quantity of rock that is encountered.

## G. ROAD ASPHALT PAVEMENT (2")

- 1. Unit of Measure: Square Yard.
- 2. Measure: Installed quantity.
- 3. Payment for this item shall be full compensation to the Contractor for all materials, labor, tools, equipment, vehicles, all consumables, and all skills and workmanship required to haul, deliver, place, spread and compact asphalt pavement (2" thick) in all areas shown in the plans, and as required to completely repair the roadway or driveway that is cut during the installation of the new water line.
- 4. Repair or replacement of road base is included in the water pipeline items that are in roadways.

## H. JACK AND BORE

- 1. Unit of Measure: Lump Sum.
- 2. This item shall compensate the Contractor for all material, labor, tools, equipment, vehicles, all consumables, and all skills and workmanship required to perform a jack and bore across Arkansas Highway 7. This includes, but isn't limited to, the excavation of boring pit, boring and jacking procedure, the steel encasement pipe, delivery, jointing, welding, spacers, end seals, and any additional installation costs associated with installing the carrier pipe through the encasement.
- 3. Repairs to paved surfaces caused by settlement on the boring process will be included in this unit price.
- 4. Carrier pipe through the encasement shall be measured and paid for separately.

#### I. HIGHWAY OPEN CUT AND REPAIR

- 1. Unit of Measure: Lump Sum.
- This item shall compensate the Contractor for all material, labor, tools, equipment, vehicles, all consumables, and all skills and workmanship required for the removal and replacement of the Highway section that was open cut in accordance with ARDOT and City of Hot Springs standards. This is to be followed at any location where open cut of an ARDOT owned highway / street occurs. All the steel encasement pipe, delivery, jointing, welding, spacers, end seals, and any additional installation costs associated with installing the carrier pipe through the encasement is included in this unit price.
- 3. All trenching, backfilling, and compaction effort associated with installing the encasement and carrier pipe is to be measured and paid for separately.
- 4. Carrier pipe through the encasement shall be measured and paid for separately.

## J. BONDS AND INSURANCE

- 1. Unit of Measure: Lump Sum.
- Payment of the lump sum amount shall be full compensation to the Contract for all costs of bonds and insurance.

### K. MOBILIZATION, DEMOBILIZATON

- 1. Unit of Measure: Lump Sum.
- 2. Payment of the lump sum amount shall be full compensation to the Contractor to include all labor, equipment, tools, skills, freight, and materials required to mobilize to, and demobilize from the site.

## L. CLEARING AND GRUBBING

- 1. Unit of Measure: Lump Sum.
- 2. Payment for this item shall be full compensation for "Clearing and Grubbing".
- 3. Final cleanup shall be paid for at the stated lump sum amount for clearing and grubbing of the pipeline easement.
- 4. The lump sum amount shall include all labor, equipment, tools, skills, and materials including but not limited, removal of all trees and vegetation, including stumps, from the pipeline easements prior to installation of the pipeline.

# M. SEEDING, MULCHING, AND FINAL CLEANUP

- 1. Unit of Measure: Lump Sum.
- 2. Final cleanup shall be paid for at the stated lump sum amount for the complete final cleanup and restoration of the site after installation of the pipe.
- 3. The lump sum amount shall include all labor, equipment, tools, skills, and materials including but not limited, removal of construction debris and waste, fine grading, preparation of seedbeds, delivery, placement, spreading of topsoil, mulching and seeding or sodding, and water in all areas disturbed by the construction activities.
- 4. This lump sum amount shall be paid based upon the percentage of construction that is completed excluding materials stored.

### N. STORM WATER PERMIT AND S.W.P.P.P.

- 1. Unit of Measure: Lump Sum.
- Preparation of the Storm Water Permit and Storm Water Pollution Prevention Plan and temporary erosion control shall be paid for at the stated lump sum amount for the job requirement as stated in the Bid Form.
- 3. The lump sum amount shall include all labor, equipment, tools, cost of storm water permit fees, preparation of the storm water permit and pollution prevention plan, water for vegetation, temporary erosion control, barriers and filters, silt fencing, maintenance, and compliance with all aspects of the storm water permit and pollution prevention plan.
- 4. The lump sum amount shall be paid based upon the percentage of construction that is completed excluding materials stored.

#### O. MAINTENANCE OF TRAFFIC

- 1. Unit of Measure: Lump Sum.
- 2. Payment for this item shall be full compensation for "Maintenance of Traffic".
- 3. The lump sum amount shall include all labor, equipment, tools, skills, and materials including but not limited, development of a traffic control plan, placement, relocation and removal of temporary signs, barricades, and other traffic control devices, as well as providing personnel to direct traffic around construction zones.
- 4. This lump sum amount shall be paid based upon the percentage of construction that is completed excluding materials stored.

## P. EXCAVATION AND TRENCH SAFETY SYSTEM

- 1. Unit of Measure: Lump Sum.
- 2. Excavation and trench safety systems shall be paid for at the stated lump sum amount for the job requirement as stated in the Bid Form.
- 3. The lump sum amount shall include all labor, equipment, tools, and materials necessary to comply with all safety standards in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- 4. This lump sum amount shall be paid based upon the percentage of construction

that is completed excluding materials stored.

### Q. MISCELLANEOUS AND INCIDENTAL ITEMS

- 1. Unit of Measure: Lump Sum.
- 2. Payment for this item shall be full compensation to the Contractor for all material, labor, tools, equipment, vehicles, all consumables, and all skills and workmanship required for all miscellaneous and incidental items not included in the other items of the project, as is required in order to complete the work.
- 3. This item shall include removal of existing culverts and replacing with new culverts including, but not limited to, removal and disposal of existing culverts, cost of new culvert pipe and flared end sections, trenching, backfilling, and compaction effort associated with installing the culvert and the flared end section(s) as shown in the plans and approved by the Engineer.
- 4. This item shall include all other incidental items required to complete the construction activities, such as relocation of mailboxes, repair of driveways (except for asphalt pavement), fences, tree removal, repair or replacement of landscaping, etc.
- 5. This item shall include all special considerations required by property owners and agreed to by the Owner during the easement acquisition process.
- 6. This item shall include all demolition required on the plans for installation of the pipeline.

#### **PART 2 - PRODUCTS**

Not Used.

### **PART 3 - EXECUTION**

Not Used.

**END OF SECTION** 

### **SECTION 013000**

## ADMINISTRATIVE REQUIREMENTS

#### 1.1 SUMMARY

- A. This Section includes administrative provisions for coordinating construction operations on the Project including, but not limited to, the following:
  - 1. General Project coordination procedures.
  - 2. Administrative and supervisory personnel.
  - 3. Project meetings.

### 1.2 WRITTEN NOTICES

A. Written notices, when required by the Contract Documents or for the purposes of project administration, shall be mailed by Certified Mail, return receipt requested, as follows:

1 If to the Owner: City of Hot Springs

133 Convention Boulevard Hot Springs, AR 71901

2. If to the Engineer: Crist Engineers, Inc.

205 Executive Court

Little Rock, Arkansas 72205

3. If to the Contractor: As stated in the CONTRACT AGREEMENT

## 1.3 COORDINATION

- A. Coordination: Coordinate construction operations included in various Sections of the Specifications to ensure efficient and orderly installation of each part of the Work. Coordinate construction operations, included in different Sections, that depend on each other for proper installation, connection, and operation.
- B. Administrative Procedures: Coordinate scheduling and timing of required administrative procedures with other construction activities and activities of other Contractors to avoid conflicts and to ensure orderly progress of the Work. Such administrative activities include, but are not limited to, the following:
  - 1. Preconstruction Meeting
  - 2. Delivery and processing of Submittals.
  - 3. Progress meetings.
  - 4. Project closeout activities.

### 1.4 SUBMITTALS

- A. Staff Names: 15 days before starting construction operations, submit a list of principal staff assignments, including superintendent and other personnel in attendance at Project site. Identify individuals and their duties and responsibilities; list addresses and telephone numbers, including home and office telephone numbers. Provide names, addresses, and telephone numbers of individuals assigned as standbys in the absence of individuals assigned to Project.
  - 1. Submit copies to Owner and Engineer.
  - 2. Post copies of list in temporary field office, and by each temporary telephone.

### 1.5 ADMINISTRATIVE AND SUPERVISORY PERSONNEL

A. General: In addition to Project superintendent, provide other administrative and supervisory personnel as required for proper performance of the Work.

### 1.6 PROJECT MEETINGS

- A. General: Engineer will schedule and conduct meetings and conferences at Project site, unless otherwise indicated.
- B. Preconstruction Conference: Engineer will schedule a preconstruction conference before starting construction, at a time convenient to Owner and Engineer.
  - Attendees: Authorized representatives of Engineer, and their consultants; Owner; Contractor and its superintendent; major subcontractors; manufacturers; suppliers; and other concerned parties shall attend the conference. All participants at the conference shall be familiar with Project and authorized to conclude matters relating to the Work.
  - 2. The Preconstruction Conference will be held in a location to be determined by the Owner. The Engineer will issue notice of location, date and time.
  - 3. Agenda:
    - a. Safety
    - b. Tentative construction schedule.
    - c. Critical work sequencing.
    - d. Designation of responsible personnel.
    - e. Procedures for processing field decisions and Change Orders.
    - f. Procedures for processing Applications for Payment.
    - g. Distribution of the Contract Documents.
    - h. Submittal procedures.
    - i. Preparation of Record Documents.
    - j. Use of the premises.
    - k. Responsibility for temporary facilities and controls.
    - I. Parking availability.
    - m. Office, work, and storage areas.
    - n. Equipment deliveries and priorities.
    - o. First aid.
    - p. Security.
    - q. Progress cleaning.
    - r. Working hours.
- C. Progress Meetings: Engineer will not conduct progress meetings

# **PART 2 - PRODUCTS**

Not Used.

# **PART 3 - EXECUTION**

Not Used.

**END OF SECTION** 

## **SECTION 013200**

#### CONSTRUCTION PROGRESS DOCUMENTATION

#### **PART 1 - GENERAL**

#### 1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General Conditions and other Division 1 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

### 1.2 SUMMARY

- A. This Section includes administrative and procedural requirements for documenting the progress of construction during performance of the Work, including the following:
  - Preliminary Construction Schedule.
  - 2. Contractor's Construction Schedule.
  - 3. Submittals Schedule.
  - 4. Daily construction reports.
  - 5. Material location reports.
  - 6. Field condition reports.
  - 7. Special reports.

### 1.3 RELATED SECTIONS

- A. Section 013000: Administrative Requirements.
- B. Section 013300: Submittal Procedures

### 1.4 SUBMITTALS

- A. Submittals Schedule: Submit three (3) copies of schedule. Arrange the following information in a tabular format:
  - 1. Scheduled date for first submittal.
  - 2. Specification Section number and title.
  - 3. Submittal category (action or informational).
  - Name of subcontractor.
  - 5. Description of the Work covered.
  - 6. Scheduled date for Engineer's final release or approval.
- B. Preliminary Construction Schedule: Submit two (2) printed copies; one (1) a single sheet of reproducible media, and one (1) a print.
- C. Contractor's Construction Schedule: Submit two (2) printed copies of initial schedule, one (1) a reproducible print and one (1) black-line print, large enough to show entire schedule for entire construction period.
- D. Daily Construction Reports: Submit two (2) copies at monthly intervals.
- E. Material Location Reports: Submit two (2) copies at monthly intervals.
- F. Field Condition Reports: Submit two (2) copies at time of discovery of differing conditions.

G. Special Reports: Submit two (2) copies at time of unusual event.

#### 1.5 COORDINATION

- A. Coordinate preparation and processing of schedules and reports with performance of construction activities and with scheduling and reporting of separate contractors.
- B. Coordinate Contractor's Construction Schedule with the Schedule of Values, list of subcontracts, Submittals Schedule, progress reports, payment requests, and other required schedules and reports.
  - Secure time commitments for performing critical elements of the Work from parties involved.
  - 2. Coordinate each construction activity in the network with other activities and schedule them in proper sequence.

# **PART 2 - PRODUCTS**

### 2.1 SUBMITTALS SCHEDULE

- A. Preparation: Submit a schedule of submittals, arranged in chronological order by dates required by construction schedule. Include time required for review, re-submittal, ordering, manufacturing, fabrication, and delivery when establishing dates.
  - Coordinate Submittals Schedule with list of subcontracts, the Schedule of Values, and Contractor's Construction Schedule.
  - 2. Initial Submittal: Submit concurrently with preliminary bar-chart schedule. Include submittals required during the first 60 days of construction. List those required to maintain orderly progress of the Work and those required early because of long lead time for manufacture or fabrication.
    - a. At Contractor's option, show submittals on the Preliminary Construction Schedule, instead of tabulating them separately.
  - 3. Final Submittal: Submit concurrently with the first complete submittal of Contractor's Construction Schedule.

## 2.2 CONTRACTOR'S CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULE, GENERAL

- A. Procedures: Comply with procedures contained in AGC's "Construction Planning & Scheduling."
- B. Time Frame: Extend schedule from date established for the Notice to Proceed to date of Final Completion.
- C. Activities: Treat each story or separate area as a separate numbered activity for each principal element of the Work. Comply with the following:
  - 1. Submittal Review Time: Include review and resubmittal times indicated in Division 1 Section "Submittal Procedures" in schedule. Coordinate submittal review times in Contractor's Construction Schedule with Submittals Schedule.
  - 2. Startup and Testing Time: Include time for startup and testing. Indicate date for making finished water.

- 3. Final Completion: Indicate completion in advance of date established for Final Completion, and allow time for Engineer's administrative procedures necessary for certification of Final Completion.
- D. Constraints: Include constraints and work restrictions indicated in the Contract Documents, and show how the sequence of the Work is affected.
- E. Milestones: Include milestones indicated in the Contract Documents in schedule, including, but not limited to, the Notice to Proceed, and Final Completion.
- F. Contract Modifications: For each proposed contract modification and concurrent with its submission, prepare a time-impact analysis using fragments to demonstrate the effect of the proposed change on the overall project schedule.

### 2.3 PRELIMINARY CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULE

- A. Bar-Chart Schedule: Submit preliminary horizontal bar-chart-type construction schedule within seven (7) days of date established for the Notice of Award.
- B. Preparation: Indicate each significant construction activity separately. Identify first workday of each week with a continuous vertical line. Outline significant construction activities for first sixty (60) days of construction. Include skeleton diagram for the remainder of the Work and a cash requirement prediction based on indicated activities.

#### 2.4 REPORTS

- A. Daily Construction Reports: Prepare a daily construction report recording the following information concerning events at Project site:
  - List of subcontractors at Project site.
  - 2. Approximate count of personnel at Project site.
  - 3. High and low temperatures and general weather conditions.
  - 4. Accidents.
  - 5. Meetings and significant decisions.
  - 6. Unusual events (refer to special reports).
  - 7. Stoppages, delays, shortages, and losses.
  - 8. Meter readings and similar recordings.
  - 9. Emergency procedures.
  - 10. Orders and requests of authorities having jurisdiction.
  - 11. Change Orders received and implemented.
  - 12. Construction Change Directives received.
  - 13. Services connected and disconnected.
  - 14. Equipment or system tests and startups.
- B. Material Location Reports: At monthly intervals, prepare a comprehensive list of materials delivered to and stored at Project site. List shall be cumulative, showing materials previously reported plus items recently delivered. Include with list a statement of progress on and delivery dates for materials or items of equipment fabricated or stored away from Project site.
- C. Field Condition Reports: Immediately on discovery of a difference between field conditions and the Contract Documents, prepare a detailed report. Include a detailed description of the differing conditions, together with recommendations for changing the Contract Documents.

### 2.5 SPECIAL REPORTS

- A. General: Submit special reports directly to Owner or Engineer within one (1) day of an occurrence. Distribute copies of report to parties affected by the occurrence.
- B. Reporting Unusual Events: When an event of an unusual and significant nature occurs at Project site, whether or not related directly to the Work, prepare and submit a special report. List chain of events, persons participating, response by Contractor's personnel, evaluation of results or effects, and similar pertinent information. Advise Owner in advance when these events are known or predictable.

#### **PART 3 - EXECUTION**

#### 3.1 CONTRACTOR'S CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULE

- A. Contractor's Construction Schedule Updating: At monthly intervals, update schedule to reflect actual construction progress and activities. Issue schedule one (1) week before each regularly scheduled progress meeting.
  - Revise schedule immediately after each meeting or other activity where revisions have been recognized or made. Issue updated schedule concurrently with the report of each such meeting.
  - 2. Include a report with updated schedule that indicates every change, including, but not limited to, changes in logic, durations, actual starts and finishes, and activity durations.
  - 3. As the Work progresses, indicate actual completion percentage for each activity.
- B. Distribution: Distribute copies of approved schedule to Engineer, Owner, separate contractors, testing and inspecting agencies, and other parties identified by Contractor with a need-to-know schedule responsibility.
  - 1. Post copies in Project meeting rooms and temporary field offices.
  - 2. When revisions are made, distribute updated schedules to the same parties and post in the same locations. Delete parties from distribution when they have completed their assigned portion of the Work and are no longer involved in performance of construction activities.

**END OF SECTION** 

#### SUBMITTAL PROCEDURES

#### **PART 1 - GENERAL**

#### 1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General Conditions and other Division 1 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

## 1.2 SUMMARY

A. This Section includes administrative and procedural requirements for submitting Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples, and other miscellaneous submittals.

## 1.3 RELATED SECTIONS

- A. Section 013000: Administrative Requirements.
- B. Section 013200: Construction Progress Documentation.

## 1.4 SUBMITTAL PROCEDURES

- A. Identification: Place a permanent label or title block on each submittal for identification.
  - 1. Indicate name of firm or entity that prepared each submittal on label.
  - 2. Provide a space approximately 4 by 5 inches on label or beside title block to record Contractor's review and approval markings and action taken by Engineer.
  - 3. Include the following information on label for processing and recording action taken:
    - a. Project name,
    - b. Date.
    - c. Name and address of Engineer,
    - d. Name and address of Contractor,
    - e. Name and address of subcontractor,
    - f. Name and address of supplier,
    - g. Name of manufacturer,
    - h. Unique identifier, including revision number,
    - i. Number and title of appropriate Specification Section,
    - j. Drawing number and detail references, as appropriate,
    - k. Other necessary identification.
- B. Transmittal: Package each submittal individually and appropriately for transmittal and handling. Transmit each submittal using a transmittal form. Engineer will discard submittals received from sources other than Contractor.

## 1.5 SUBMITTAL PROCEDURES

- A. Processing Time: Allow enough time for submittal review, including time for resubmittals, as follows:
  - 1. Initial Review: Allow fifteen (15) days for initial review of each submittal. Allow additional time if processing must be delayed to permit coordination with subsequent submittals. Engineer will advise Contractor when a submittal being processed must be delayed for coordination.
  - 2. Time for review shall commence on Engineer=s receipt of submittal.

#### **PART 2 - PRODUCTS**

#### 2.1 ACTION SUBMITTALS

- A. Product Data: Collect information into a single submittal for each element of construction and type of product or equipment.
  - 1. If information must be specially prepared for submittal because standard printed data are not suitable for use, submit as Shop Drawings, not as Product Data.
  - 2. Mark each copy of each submittal to show which products and options are applicable.
  - 3. Include the following information, as applicable:
    - a. Manufacturer's written recommendations.
    - b. Manufacturer's product specifications.
    - c. Manufacturer's installation instructions.
    - d. Color charts.
    - e. Manufacturer's catalog cuts.
    - f. Wiring diagrams showing factory-installed wiring.
    - g. Printed performance curves.
    - h. Operational range diagrams.
    - i. Mill reports.
    - j. Standard product operating and maintenance manuals.
- B. Shop Drawings: Prepare Project-specific information, drawn accurately to scale. Do not base Shop Drawings on reproductions of the Contract Documents or standard printed data.
  - 1. Preparation: Include the following information, as applicable:
    - a. Dimensions.
    - b. Identification of products.
    - c. Fabrication and installation drawings.
    - d. Roughing-in and setting diagrams.
    - e. Wiring diagrams showing field-installed wiring, including power, signal, and control wiring.
    - f. Shopwork manufacturing instructions.
    - g. Templates and patterns.
    - h. Schedules.
    - i. Design calculations.
    - j. Compliance with specified standards.
    - k. Notation of coordination requirements.
    - I. Notation of dimensions established by field measurement.

- 2. Wiring Diagrams: Differentiate between manufacturer-installed and field-installed wiring.
- 3. Sheet Size: Except for templates, patterns, and similar full-size drawings, submit Shop Drawings on sheets at least 8-1/2 by 11 inches but no larger than 30 by 40 inches.
- 4. Number of Copies: Submit four (4) minimum black-line prints of each submittal, unless prints are required for operation and maintenance manuals. Submit five (5) prints where prints are required for operation and maintenance manuals. Engineer will retain three (3) prints; remainder will be returned. Mark up and retain one (1) returned print as a Project Record.

## 2.2 INFORMATIONAL SUBMITTALS

- A. Manufacturer Certificates: Prepare written statements on manufacturer's letterhead certifying that manufacturer complies with requirements. Include evidence of manufacturing experience where required.
- B. Material Certificates: Prepare written statements on manufacturer's letterhead certifying that material complies with requirements.
- C. Material Test Reports: Prepare reports written by a qualified testing agency, on testing agency's standard form, indicating and interpreting test results of material for compliance with requirements.
- D. Maintenance Data: Prepare written and graphic instructions and procedures for operation and normal maintenance of products and equipment.
- E. Manufacturer's Instructions: Prepare written or published information that documents manufacturer's recommendations, guidelines, and procedures for installing or operating a product or equipment. Include name of product and name, address, and telephone number of manufacturer.
- F. Manufacturer's Field Reports: Prepare written information documenting factory-authorized service representative's tests and inspections.

## **PART 3 - EXECUTION**

## 3.1 CONTRACTOR'S REVIEW

- A. Review each submittal and check for compliance with the Contract Documents. Note corrections and field dimensions. Mark with approval stamp before submitting to Engineer.
- B. Approval Stamp: Stamp each submittal with a uniform, approval stamp. Include Project name and location, submittal number, Specification Section title and number, name of reviewer, date of Contractor's approval, and statement certifying that submittal has been reviewed, checked, and approved for compliance with the Contract Documents.

#### 3.2 ENGINEER'S ACTION

A. General: Engineer will not review submittals that do not bear Contractor's approval stamp and will return them without action.

- B. Action Submittals: Engineer will review each submittal, make marks to indicate corrections or modifications required, and return it. Engineer will stamp each submittal with an action stamp and will mark stamp appropriately to indicate action taken.
- C. Informational Submittals: Engineer will review each submittal and will not return it, or will reject and return it if it does not comply with requirements. Engineer will forward each submittal to appropriate party.
- D. Submittals not required by the Contract Documents will not be reviewed and may be discarded.

### **QUALITY REQUIREMENTS**

#### **PART 1 - GENERAL**

#### 1.1 GENERAL

#### A. SECTION INCLUDES:

- Quality assurance control of installation.
- 2. Tolerances
- References.
- 4. Testing laboratory services.
- 5. Manufacturer field services and reports.

## 1.2 QUALITY ASSURANCE - CONTROL OF INSTALLATION

- A. Monitor quality control over suppliers, manufacturers, Products, services, site conditions, and workmanship, to produce Work of specified quality.
- B. Comply with manufacturer's instructions, including each step in sequence.
- C. Should manufacturer's instructions conflict with Contract Documents, request clarification from Engineer before proceeding.
- D. Comply with specified standards as minimum quality for the Work except where more stringent tolerances, codes, or specified requirements indicate higher standards or more precise workmanship.
- E. Perform Work by persons qualified to produce workmanship of specified quality.
- F. Secure products in place with positive anchorage devices designed and sized to withstand stresses, vibration, physical distortion, or disfigurement.

## 1.3 TOLERANCES

- A. Monitor tolerance control of installed products to produce acceptable Work. Do not permit tolerances to accumulate.
- B. Comply with manufacturer's tolerances. Should manufacturer's tolerances conflict with Contract Documents, request clarification from Engineer before proceeding.
- C. Adjust products to appropriate dimensions; position before securing Products in place.

#### 1.4 REFERENCES

- A. For products or workmanship specified by association, trade, or other consensus standards, comply with requirements of the standard, except when more rigid requirements are specified or are required by applicable codes.
- B. Conform to reference standard by date of issue current on date of Contract Documents, except where a specific date is established by governmental body.
- C. Obtain copies of standards where required by specification sections.

D. The contractual relationship, duties, and responsibilities of the parties in the Contract nor those of the Engineer shall not be altered from the Contract Documents by mention or inference otherwise in any reference document.

#### 1.5 TESTING LABORATORY SERVICES

- A. Contractor will appoint and employ services of an independent firm to perform inspecting and testing.
- B. The independent firm will perform inspections, tests, and other services specified in individual Specification sections and as required by the Engineer and/or the Owner.
- C. Inspecting, testing, and source quality control may occur on or off the project site. Perform off-site inspecting or testing as required by the Engineer or the Owner.
- D. Reports will be submitted by the independent firm to the Owner, Engineer and Contractor indicating observations and results of tests and indicating compliance or non-compliance with Contract Documents.
- E. Cooperate with independent firm; furnish samples of materials, design mix, equipment, tools, storage, safe access, and assistance by incidental labor as requested.
  - 1. Contractor shall notify Engineer, Owner and independent firm 24 hours prior to expected time for operations requiring services.
  - 2. Make arrangements with independent firm and pay for additional samples and tests required for Contractor's use.
- F. Testing or inspecting does not relieve the Contractor of his responsibility to perform Work to Contract requirements.
- G. Retesting required because of non-conformance to specified requirements shall be performed by the same independent firm on instructions by the Engineer. Payment for retesting shall be the Contractor's responsibility.

#### 1.6 MANUFACTURER FIELD SERVICES AND REPORTS

- A. When specified, require material or product suppliers or manufacturers to provide qualified staff personnel to observe site conditions, conditions of surfaces and installation, quality of workmanship, start-up of equipment, as applicable, and to initiate instructions when necessary.
- B. Report observations and site decisions or instructions that are supplemental or contrary to manufacturer's written instructions.
- C. Submit report in duplicate within 30 days of observation to Engineer for information.

#### **PART 2 - PRODUCTS**

Not used.

# **PART 3 - EXECUTION**

Not used.

#### **TEMPORARY FACILITIES AND CONTROLS**

#### **PART 1- GENERAL**

#### 1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General Conditions and other Division 1 Sections, apply to this Section.

## 1.2 SUMMARY

- A. This Section includes requirements for temporary facilities and controls, including temporary utilities, and support facilities.
- B. Temporary utilities include, but are not limited to, the following:
  - 1. Water service and distribution.
  - 2. Sanitary facilities, including toilets.
- C. Support facilities include, but are not limited to, the following:
  - 1. Temporary roads and paving.
  - 2. Dewatering facilities and drains.
  - 3. Waste disposal facilities.
  - 4. Field offices, as applicable.
- D. Security and protection facilities include, but are not limited to, the following:
  - 1. Stormwater control.
  - 2. Temporary Construction Fencing (see Section 015610).

## 1.3 SUBMITTALS

- A. Informational Submittals:
  - 1. Copies of permits and approvals for construction as required by Laws and Regulations and governing agencies.
  - 2. Temporary Utility Submittals: None
  - 3. Temporary Construction Submittals:
    - a. Access Roads: Routes, cross-sections, and drainage facilities.
    - b. Parking area plans.
    - Contractor's field office, storage yard, and storage building plans, including gravel surfaced area.
    - d. Fencing and protective barrier locations and details (See Section 015610).
    - e. Staging area location plan.

## 1.4 USE CHARGES

- A. General: Cost or use charges for temporary facilities are not chargeable to Owner or Engineer and shall be included in the Contract Amount. Allow other entities to use temporary services and facilities without cost, including, but not limited to, the following:
  - 1. Testing agencies.
  - 2. Owner Personnel.
  - 3. Engineer Personnel.

## **PART 2 - PRODUCTS**

#### 2.1 MATERIALS

A. General: Provide new materials. Undamaged, previously used materials in serviceable condition may be used if approved by Engineer. Provide materials suitable for use intended.

## 2.2 EQUIPMENT

- A. Self-Contained Toilet Units:
  - Single-occupant units of chemical, aerated recirculation, or combustion type; vented; fully enclosed with a glass-fiber-reinforced polyester shell or similar nonabsorbent material.

#### **PART 3 - EXECUTION**

# 3.1 INSTALLATION, GENERAL

- A. Locate facilities where they will serve Project adequately and result in minimum interference with performance of the Work. Relocate and modify facilities as required.
- B. Provide each facility ready for use when needed to avoid delay. Maintain and modify as required. Do not remove until facilities are no longer needed or are replaced by authorized use of completed permanent facilities.

## 3.2 TEMPORARY UTILITY INSTALLATION

- A. Sanitary Facilities: Provide temporary toilets. Comply with regulations and health codes for type, number, location, operation, and maintenance of fixtures and facilities.
  - 1. Toilets: Install self-contained toilet units. Shield toilets to ensure privacy.

#### 3.3 PROTECTION WORK AND PROPERTY

- A. General:
  - 1. Maintain original Site drainage wherever possible.
- B. Site Security:
  - 1. Provide and maintain temporary security fences as necessary to protect the Work and Contractor-furnished products not yet installed.

# C. Waterways:

1. Keep ditches, culverts, and natural drainages continuously free of construction materials and debris.

#### TEMPORARY EROSION PREVENTION AND SEDIMENT CONTROL

#### PART 1 - GENERAL

#### 1.1 SUMMARY

- A. Preparation of Storm Water Pollution Prevention Plan (SWPPP) for Owner.
- B. Temporary measures required to prevent erosion and control sediment during construction. This includes measures to meet the requirements of the National Pollution Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) administered by the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA).
- C. Submittal of the Notice of Intent (NOI) and Notice of Termination (NOT) in the name of the Owner to the Arkansas Department of Environmental Quality to comply with the requirements of NPDES Construction General Permit #ARR150000.
- D. Restoration of areas eroded due to insufficient preventive measures.
- E. Compensation of Owner for fines levied by authorities having jurisdiction due to non-compliance by Contractor.

### 1.2 REFERENCES

- A. American Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials (AASHTO), 444 N Capitol St. NW, Suite 249, Washington, DC 20001.
  - AASHTO M288 Geotextiles.
- B. Arkansas Department of Environmental Quality (ADEQ), 5301 Northshore Drive, North Little Rock, AR 72118-5317.
  - 1. ADEQ ePortal site https://eportal.adeq.state.ar.us/
- C. ASTM International (ASTM), PO Box C700, West Conshohocken, PA, 19428-2959 USA.
  - ASTM A116 Standard Specification for Metallic-Coated, Steel Woven Wire Fence Fabric.
  - 2. ASTM D3786 Standard Test Method for Bursting Strength of Textile Fabrics—Diaphragm Bursting Strength Tester Method.
  - 3. ASTM D4355 Standard Test Method for Deterioration of Geotextiles by Exposure to Light, Moisture and Heat in a Xenon Arc Type Apparatus.
  - 4. ASTM D4491 Standard Test Methods for Water Permeability of Geotextiles by Permittivity.
  - 5. ASTM D4533 Standard Test Method for Trapezoid Tearing Strength of Geotextiles.

- ASTM D4632 Standard Test Method for Grab Breaking Load and Elongation of Geotextiles.
- 7. ASTM D4751 Standard Test Method for Determining Apparent Opening Size of a Geotextile.
- 8. ASTM D6241 Standard Test Method for Static Puncture Strength of Geotextiles and Geotextile-Related Products Using a 50-mm Probe.
- 9. ASTM D6461 Standard Specification for Silt Fence Materials.

## 1.3 RELATED SECTIONS

- A. Section 013000 Administrative Requirements.
- B. Section 013200 Construction Progress Documentation.
- C. Section 311100 Site Clearing and Grubbing.
- D. Section 312300 Trench Excavation, Backfill, and Compacting.
- E. Section 312319 Excavation Dewatering.
- F. Section 329219 Seeding.

## 1.4 SUBMITTALS

- A. Submit in accordance with Section 013300 Submittal Procedures.
- B. Submit SWPPP.
  - 1. Submit within two (2) weeks after Notice to Proceed.
  - 2. Include:
    - a. Site Map
    - b. Location of Best Management Practices.
    - c. Contractor and EPSC Inspector contact information and certifications.
    - d. Inspection Schedule.
    - e. BMP and SWPPP checklists.
    - f. Other information required by law.
  - 3. Obtain the approval of the Plan by Owner.
  - 4. Obtain the approval of the Plan by authorities having jurisdiction.

#### 1.5 PERMITS

- A. ADEQ Storm Water Construction General Permit #ARR1550000.
  - 1. The Contractor shall obtain Notice of Coverage (NOC) from ADEQ for the Storm Water Construction General Permit prior to the start of construction.
  - 2. The Contractor shall be responsible for and shall pay all costs associated with fines or penalties that may be imposed by the governmental authority for the failure of

the Contractor, the Contractor's Subcontractors, the Contractor's Suppliers, or the Contractor's Agents having access to the site to comply with the requirements of the Construction General Permit and/or comply with the SWPPP. The Owner shall be entitled to withhold such from Contract funds that may be due to the Contractor and/or claim through the appropriate court having jurisdiction.

3. Information regarding the NOI, SWPPP, and NOT and the pertinent regulation may be accessed at www.adeq.state.ar.us.

## 1.6 MAINTENANCE

A. Maintain Best Management Practices as necessary to comply with NPDES. This includes any revisions or modifications to the SWPPP. Any work required for modifications, revisions and maintenance shall be the responsibility of the Contractor and shall not be a basis for additional compensation.

#### PART 2 - PRODUCTS

## 2.1 GEOTEXTILE FABRIC

A. Geotextile fabric shall conform to **AASHTO M288**. Geotextile fabric must be a non-woven polypropylene fabric designed specifically for use as a soil filtration media. Fabric shall meet the following specifications:

<b>Test Method</b>	Property (Unit)	<u>Value</u>	Requirement
ASTM D4632	Grab Strength (N)	MARV	1100/700
ASTM D4632	Sewn Seam Strength (N)	MARV	990/630
ASTM D4533	Tear Strength (N)	MARV	400/250
ASTM D6241	Puncture Strength (N)	MARV	2200/137
ASTM D4751	Apparent Opening Size (mm)	MaxARV	0.60
<b>ASTM D4491</b>	Permittivity (sec <sup>-1</sup> )	MRV	0.02
ASTM D4355	UV Resistance @ 500 hrs (% strength retained)	MTV	>50

- B. Approved Manufacturers:
  - 1. Contech Engineered Solutions, North Little Rock, Arkansas,
  - 2. or approved equal.

## 2.2 SILT FENCE

A. Geotextile shall conform to **ASTM D6461** and meet the following material specifications:

Test Method	Property (Unit)	<u>Value</u>	Requirement
ASTM D4632	Grab Strength (lbs)	MARV	365/200
ASTM D4632	Grab Elongation (%)	MARV	24/10
ASTM D4533	Trapezoidal Tear Strength (lbs)	MARV	115/75
ASTM D6241	Puncture Strength (lbs)	MARV	675
ASTM D4751	Apparent Opening Size (mm)	MaxARV	0.425
ASTM D4491	Permittivity (sec <sup>-1</sup> )	MRV	2.0
ASTM D4491	Flow Rate (gal/min/ft <sup>2</sup> )	MRV	145
ASTM D4355	UV Resistance @ 500 hrs	MTV	>70
	(% strength retained)		

B. Fence posts shall be galvanized steel "T" posts of sufficient length to support the silt fence system.

- C. Woven wire support: W1.4, 4" x 4", zinc coated (galvanized) steel woven wire fabric conforming to **ASTM A116**.
- D. Approved manufacturers:
  - 1. TenCate Geosynthetics, Pendergrass, Georgia Mirafi ® FW402,
  - 2. or approved equal.

#### 2.3 TEMPORARY SEEDING

- A. Seed shall be either rye/cereal grasses or brown top millet depending upon the planting time. Seed mix shall be free of invasive species and/or noxious weeds.
- B. Mulch cover shall consist of straw from threshed, rice, oats, wheat, barley, or rye; of wood excelsior, or of hay obtained from various legumes or grasses such as lespedeza, clover, vetch, soybeans, bermuda, carpet sedge, bahia, fescue, or other legumes or grasses; or a combination thereof. Mulch shall be dry and reasonably free from noxious weeds.

## 2.4 SEDIMENT LOG

- A. Sediment Log consist of a specific cut of naturally seed free Great Lakes Aspen wood excelsior with 80% of the fiber > six (6) inches in length inside a durable, flexible tubular netting with knotted ends. Sediment Log is designed to provide intimate contact with the soil, which prevents blowouts and undermining. Sediment Log allows water to flow through the 100% excelsior matrix, minimizing overtopping, slowing high flow water velocities, and intercepting and stopping silt movement. Sediment Logs may be installed over bare soil, over rolled erosion control products, on steep slopes, or around jobsites for perimeter control. Sediment Log shall be manufactured in the U.S.A. at company locations where QA/QC is implemented and managed by the manufacturer. Field fabricated products made by anyone other than the manufacturer (i.e. distributors, dealers, etc.) shall not be accepted.
- B. Sediment logs shall have the following nominal material characteristics:

Property	US customary units	SI units
Product Name	20 in	50.1 cm
Minimum Diameter	18 in	45.7 cm
Log Density <sup>1</sup> (+/- 10%)	1.38 lb/f <sup>t3</sup>	22.00 kg/m <sup>3</sup>
Fiber Length (80% min.)	<u>&gt;</u> 6.0 in	≥ 15.2 cm
Log Dimensions (WxL)	20 in x 10.0 ft	0.508 m x 3.048 m
(+/- 10%)		

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Weight and density are based on a dry fiber weight basis at time of manufacture. Baseline moisture content of Great Lakes Aspen excelsior is 22%

- C. Stakes shall be wooden, 1 1/8 inch wide x 1 1/8 inch thick by a minimum of 48 inch long.
- D. Approved manufacturers:
  - 1. American Excelsior, Arlington, Texas Curlex ® Sediment Logs,
  - 2. Friendly Environment, Shelbyville, Tennessee Erosion Eel,
  - 3. Tensar NORTH AMERICAN GREEN, Alpharetta, Georgia Straw Wattle,
  - 4. or approved equal.

## 2.5 EROSION CONTROL BLANKET

- A. The Erosion Control Blanket shall meet Type 2.D specification requirements established by the Erosion Control Technology Council (ECTC) and Federal Highway Administration's (FHWA) **FP-03 Section 713.17.**
- B. The short-term double net erosion control blanket shall be a machine-produced mat of 100% agricultural straw with a functional longevity of up to 12 months. (NOTE: functional longevity may vary depending upon climatic conditions, soil, geographical location and elevation). The blanket shall be of consistent thickness with the straw evenly distributed over the entire area of the mat. The blanket shall be covered on the top and bottom sides with a 100% biodegradable woven natural fiber netting. The netting shall consist of machine directional strands formed from two intertwined yarns with cross directional strands interwoven through the twisted machine strands (commonly referred to as a Leno weave) to form an approximate 0.50 x 1.0 in. (1.27 x 2.54 cm) mesh. The blanket shall be sewn together on 1.50 inch (3.81 cm) centers with degradable thread. The blanket shall be manufactured with a colored thread stitched along both outer edges (approximately 2-5 inches [5-12.5 cm] from the edge) as an overlap guide for adjacent mats.

# C. Approved manufacturers:

- Tensar NORTH AMERICAN GREEN, Alpharetta, Georgia BioNet ® S150BN ECB.
- 2. or approved equal.

## 2.6 WATER

A. All water used on the project shall be free of any substances harmful to plant germination and growth or to the environment in general. It shall be free of any impurities. Contractor shall be responsible for furnishing and applying water that meets these requirements. Engineer may, at Contractor's expense, submit samples of water used on the project for laboratory analysis (of a reasonable number and kind) to ensure the quality of the water. Onsite water shall not be used unless approved by Owner or Owners Representative.

#### **PART 3 - EXECUTION**

## 3.1 EXAMINATION AND PREPARATION

- A. Examine site and identify existing features that contribute to erosion resistance; maintain such existing features to greatest extent possible.
- B. Schedule work so that soil surfaces are left exposed for the minimum amount of time.
- C. Locate and protect survey horizontal and vertical control.

## 3.2 STORM WATER POLLUTION PREVENTION PLAN (SWPPP)

- A. Prepare SWPPP on behalf of the Owner.
- B. Contractors SWPPP shall conform to the requirements of the Arkansas Department of Environmental Quality.

## 3.3 ADEQ CONSTRUCTION GENERAL PERMIT

- A. Submit Notice of Intent (NOI) at least a week prior to construction.
  - A completed ADEQ Electronic Signature Agreement form must be mailed to the Electronic Signature Agreement Committee, Arkansas Department of Environmental Quality, 5301 Northshore Drive, North Little Rock, AR 72118, prior to online submission. Most General NPDES Permits may be completed and submitted online through the ADEQ ePortal site at https://eportal.adeq.state.ar.us/
  - 2. A paper NOI may also be completed and mailed with the initial permit fee (if applicable) to:

Arkansas Department of Environmental Quality Permit Branch, Water Division 5301 Northshore Drive North Little Rock, AR 72118

- B. Submit a copy of the Notice of Coverage to the Engineer.
- C. Perform and document weekly inspections. Submit to Engineer with monthly Payment request.
- D. Submit Notice of Termination after date of Substantial Completion as required by NPDES regulations.

## 3.4 INSTALLATION

#### A. Silt Fence

- 1. Silt fence shall consist of nylon reinforced polypropylene netting supported by woven wire mesh, W1.4 x W1.4 and galvanized steel posts set a minimum depth of 2 feet and spaced not more than 6 feet on center.
- 2. A 6-inch wide trench is to be cut 6 inches deep at the toe of the fence on the uphill side to allow the fabric to be laid below the surface and backfilled with gravel.
- 3. Fabric shall overlap at abutting ends a minimum of 3 feet, and shall be joined such that no leakage or bypass occurs. Remove accumulated sediment when the depth reaches 6 inches.

#### B. Check Dam

## 1. Rock

- a. Dam shall consist of 2"-4" coarse aggregate rock with a #1 or #2 crushed gravel or stone face. Place rock either by hand or mechanically; do not simply dump into channel.
- b. Check dam should be keyed into the swale bottom. Place geotextile fabric between earth and coarse aggregate. Provide a 6-inch deep by 24-inch wide sump immediately upstream of the dam to capture sediment.

## 2. Sediment Log

a. Before placing sediment logs, the Contractor shall certify that the subgrade has been properly compacted, graded smooth, has no depressions, voids, soft or uncompacted areas, is free from obstructions such as tree roots, protruding stones or other foreign matter, and is seeded and fertilized according to project specifications where applicable. The Contractor shall not proceed until all unsatisfactory conditions have been remedied.

- By beginning construction, Contractor signifies that the preceding work is in conformance with this specification.
- b. No vehicular traffic shall be permitted directly on the sediment log.
- c. Sediment log shall be installed as directed by the owner's representative in accordance to manufacturer's Installation Guidelines, Staking Pattern Guide, and details shown on drawings. The extent of sediment logs shall be as shown on the project drawings.
- d. Sediment log should be installed to intercept water flow and collect sediment on site. They may be placed over bare soil or on top of erosion control blankets. Sediment logs are typically installed laying on flat ground and not trenched.
- e. They shall be secured to the subgrade by wood stakes every two lineal feet across the length of the sediment log. The stakes shall be intertwined with the outer mesh of the sediment log only and drive into the ground a minimum of 16 inches on the downstream side of the sediment log.
- f. Sediment log installed in a swale or channel bottom shall allow the installation to continue up the slopes three feet above the anticipated high water mark and perpendicular to the flow of water.
- g. Spacing of sediment logs shall be such that the elevation of the bottom of the sediment log upstream will be equal to the elevation of the top of the log downstream.
- h. Sediment log shall remain in place until fully established vegetation and root systems are present.

## C. Temporary Seeding

- 1. Rye or Cereal grasses shall be applied between August 15 and January 20 at a seeding rate of 2.3 lb/1,000 ft<sup>2</sup>. Brown top millet shall be applied between January 21 and August 14 at a seeding rate of 1.25 lb/1,000 ft<sup>2</sup>.
- 2. Mulch cover shall be applied at the rate of 92 lb/1,000 ft<sup>2</sup> immediately after seeding and shall be spread uniformly over the entire area.
- 3. From April 1 to December 31, either the day before the temporary seeding is placed or on the day of the temporary seeding operation (either before the seed is placed or after the application of the mulch cover), a minimum of 0.5 M gal/1,000 ft<sup>2</sup> of water should be applied.

## D. Erosion Control Blanket

#### Channels

- a. Prepare soil before installing the erosion control blanket, including any necessary application of soil amendments such as lime or fertilizer.
- b. Installed erosion control blanket shall be seeded and soil-filled. After seeding, spread a layer of fine soil into the mat. Using the flat side of a rake, broom or other tool, completely fill the voids. Smooth soil-fill in order to just expose the top of the erosion control blanket. Do not place excessive soil above the mat. In the case of equipment use, no tracked equipment or sharp turns shall be allowed on the mat. Avoid any traffic over the mat if loose or wet soil conditions exist. Additional seed, hydraulic mulching or the use of a temporary erosion control blanket can be applied over the soil-filled mat for additional protection. Consult with a manufacturer's technical representative for installation assistance if unique conditions apply.
- c. Begin at the top of the channel by anchoring the blankets in a 6 in. (15 cm) deep x 6 in. (15 cm) wide trench with approximately 12 in. (30 cm) of blankets extended beyond the upslope portion of the trench. Use outlet

- protection at the channel/culvert outlet as needed. Anchor the blankets with a row of staples/stakes approximately 12 in. (30 cm) apart in the bottom of the trench. Backfill and compact the trench after stapling. Apply seed to the compacted soil and fold the remaining 12 in. (30 cm) portion of blankets back over the seed and compacted soil. Secure blankets over compacted soil with a row of staples/stakes spaced approximately 12 in. (30 cm) apart across the width of the blankets.
- d. Roll center blankets in direction of water flow in bottom of channel. Blankets will unroll with appropriate side against the soil surface. All blankets must be securely fastened to soil surface by placing staples/stakes in appropriate locations as shown in the staple pattern guide. Place consecutive blankets end-over-end (shingle style) with a 4 in.-6 in. (10-15 cm) overlap. Use a double row of staples staggered 4 in. (10 cm) apart and 4 in. (10 cm) on center to secure blankets.
- e. Full-length edge of REC Ps at top of side slopes must be anchored with a row of staples/stakes approximately 12 in. (30 cm) apart in a 6 in. (15 cm) deep x 6 in. (15 cm) wide trench. Backfill and compact the trench after stapling.
- f. Adjacent blankets must be overlapped approximately 2 in.-5 in. (5-12.5 cm) (depending on blanket type) and stapled. Note: In adverse soil conditions longer staples/stakes or earth anchors may be necessary to properly secure the blankets.
- g. In high flow channel applications a staple check slot is recommended at 30 to 40 ft. (9-12 m) intervals. Use a double row of staples staggered 4 in. (10 cm) apart and 4 in. (10 cm) on center over entire width of the channel.
- h. The terminal end of the blankets must be anchored with a row of staples/stakes approximately 12 in. (30 cm) apart in a 6 in. (15 cm) deep x 6 in. (15 cm) wide trench. Backfill and compact the trench after stapling.

## 2. Slopes

- a. Prepare soil before installing the erosion control blanket, including any necessary application of soil amendments such as lime or fertilizer.
- b. Installed erosion control blanket shall be seeded and soil-filled. After seeding, spread a layer of fine soil into the mat. Using the flat side of a rake, broom or other tool, completely fill the voids. Smooth soil-fill in order to just expose the top of the erosion control blanket. Do not place excessive soil above the mat. In the case of equipment use, no tracked equipment or sharp turns shall be allowed on the mat. Avoid any traffic over the mat if loose or wet soil conditions exist. Additional seed, hydraulic mulching or the use of a temporary erosion control blanket can be applied over the soil-filled mat for additional protection. Consult with a manufacturer's technical representative for installation assistance if unique conditions apply.
- c. Begin at the top of the slope by anchoring the blankets in a 6 in. (15 cm) deep x 6 in. (15 cm) wide trench with approximately 12 in. (30 cm) of blankets extended beyond the upslope portion of the trench. Anchor the blankets with a row of staples/stakes approximately 12 in. (30 cm) apart in the bottom of the trench. Backfill and compact the trench after stapling. Apply seed to the compacted soil and fold the remaining 12 in. (30 cm) portion of blankets back over the seed and compacted soil. Secure blankets over compacted soil with a row of staples/stakes spaced approximately 12 in. (30 cm) apart across the width of the blankets.
- d. Roll the blankets down or horizontally across the slope. Blankets will unroll with appropriate side against the soil surface. All blankets must be securely fastened to soil surface by placing staples/stakes in appropriate locations as shown in the staple pattern guide.

- e. The edges of parallel blankets must be stapled with approximately 2 in.-5 in. (5-12.5 cm) overlap depending on the blanket type.
- f. Consecutive blankets spliced down the slope must be end-over-end (shingle style) with an approximate 3 in. (7.5 cm) overlap. Staple through overlapped area, approximately 12 in. (30 cm) apart across entire blankets width. Note: In adverse soil conditions longer staples/stakes or earth anchors may be necessary to properly secure the blankets.

#### 3.5 MAINTENANCE

#### A. Silt Fence

- 1. Inspect weekly and after each rainfall.
- 2. Repair wherever fence is damaged.
- 3. Remove sediment when it reaches 1/3 the height of the fence.
- 4. Inspect silt fence when rain is forecast. Perform required maintenance before the storm event.
- 5. Remove silt fence when no longer needed. Fill and compact post holes and anchorage trench, remove sediment accumulation, and grade alignment to blend with adjacent ground

## B. Check Dam

#### 1. Rock

- a. Inspect for sediment buildup behind the check dam and signs of erosion around the check dam after each rain.
- b. Remove accumulated sediment whenever it reaches one half the sump depth by hand shoveling or backhoeing the silt.

# 2. Sediment Log

- a. Be aware that sediment control logs will eventually degrade. Remove accumulated sediment before the depth is one-half the height of the sediment log and repair damage to the sediment log, typically by replacing the damaged section
- b. Once the upstream area is stabilized, remove and properly dispose of the logs. Areas disturbed beneath the logs may need to be seeded and mulched. Sediment control logs that are biodegradable may occasionally be left in place (e.g. when logs are used in conjunction with erosion control blankets as permanent slope breaks). However, removal of sediment control logs after final stabilization is typically appropriate when used in perimeter control, inlet protection and check dam applications. Compost from compost sediment logs may be spread over the area and seeded as long as this does not cover newly established vegetation.

## C. Temporary Seeding

- 1. Inspect frequently within the first six weeks of planting to see if stands are uniform and dense and to assure that appropriate moisture levels are maintained.
- 2. Make provisions to water as needed to penetrate to a depth of 6 inches (15.2 cm).
- 3. Check for damage caused by equipment or heavy rains.
- 4. Damaged areas should be repaired, fertilized, seeded, and mulched. Tack or tie down mulch as necessary.

# D. Erosion Control Blanket

- Inspect erosion control blankets after rainstorms to check for movement of topsoil, movement of the mulch, or erosion. Continue inspections until vegetation is firmly established.
- 2. In the cases of washout, breakage, or erosion occurring, repair surface, re-seed, re-sod, re-mulch and/or replace topsoil, and install new blanket.

#### MATERIAL AND EQUIPMENT

#### **PART 1 - GENERAL**

#### 1.1 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. Transportation and handling.
- B. Storage and protection.
- C. Product options.
- D. Substitutions.

## 1.2 STANDARD SPECIFICAITONS

A. Storage and handling of materials shall comply with City of Hot Springs Standard Specifications, except as modified or augmented herein.

## 1.3 TRANSPORTATION AND HANDLING

- B. Transport and handle products in accordance with manufacturer's instructions and contract documents.
- C. Promptly inspect shipments to ensure that products comply with requirements, quantities are correct, and products are undamaged.
- D. Provide equipment and personnel to handle products by methods to prevent soiling, disfigurement, or damage.
- E. Pipe for potable water to be transported with exposed ends tarped or otherwise closed to prevent accumulation of airborne contaminates during transport.

## 1.4 STORAGE AND PROTECTION

- A. Store and protect products in accordance with manufacturer=s instructions, with seals and labels intact and legible.
- B. Store sensitive products in weather tight, climate controlled enclosures.
- C. For exterior storage of fabricated products, place on sloped supports, above ground.
- D. Provide off-site storage and protection when site does not permit on-site storage or protection.
- E. Cover products subject to deterioration with impervious sheet covering. Provide ventilation to avoid condensation or potential degradation of product.
- F. Store loose granular materials on solid flat surfaces in a well-drained area. Prevent mixing with foreign matter.
- G. Provide equipment and personnel to store products by methods to prevent soiling, disfigurement, or damage.

H. Arrange storage of products to permit access for inspection. Periodically inspect to verify products are undamaged and are maintained in acceptable condition.

#### 1.5 PRODUCT OPTIONS

- A. Products Specified by Reference Standards or by Description Only: Any Product meeting those standards or description.
- B. Products Specified by Naming One or More Manufacturers: Products of manufacturers named and meeting specifications, no options or substitutions allowed.
- C. Products Specified by Naming One or More Manufacturers with a Provision for Substitutions: Submit a request for substitution for any manufacturer not named in accordance with the following article. Where terms such as Aor equal,@ Aor equivalent@ are used in this Contract, they shall be taken to mean Aor approved equivalent.@ Proposed equivalents shall be offered as substitutions.

## 1.6 SUBSTITUTIONS

- A. Engineer will consider requests for substitutions only within 90 days after date established in Notice to Proceed.
  - 1. Substitutions may be considered when a product becomes unavailable through no fault of the Contractor.
- B. Document each request with complete data substantiating compliance of proposed substitution with Contract Documents.
- C. A request constitutes a representation that the Contractor:
  - 1. Has investigated proposed product and determined that it meets or exceeds the quality level of the specified product.
  - 2. Will provide the same warranty for the substitution as for the specified product.
  - 3. Will coordinate installation and make changes to other Work which may be required for the Work to be complete with no additional cost to Owner.
  - 4. Waives claims for additional costs or time extension which may subsequently become apparent.
- D. Substitutions will not be considered when they are indicated or implied on shop drawing or product data submittals, without separate written request, or when acceptance will require revision to the Contract Documents.
- E. Substitution Submittal Procedure:
  - 1. Submit copies of Request for Substitution for consideration. Number of copies as specified in Section 013300. Limit each request to one proposed substitution.
  - 2. Submit shop drawings, product data, and certified test results attesting to the proposed Product equivalence. Burden of proof is on proposer.
  - 3. The Engineer will notify Contractor in writing of decision to accept or reject request.

## **PART 2 - PRODUCTS**

#### 2.1 PRODUCT SELECTION PROCEDURES

- A. General Product Requirements: Provide products that comply with the Contract Documents, that are undamaged and, unless otherwise indicated, that are new at time of installation.
  - 1. Provide products complete with accessories, trim, finish, fasteners, and other items needed for a complete installation and indicated use and effect.
  - 2. Standard Products: If available, and unless custom products or nonstandard options are specified, provide standard products of types that have been produced and used successfully in similar situations on other projects.
  - 3. Owner reserves the right to limit selection to products with warranties not in conflict with requirements of the Contract Documents.
  - 4. Descriptive, performance, and reference standard requirements in the Specifications establish "salient characteristics" of products.
  - 5. Or Equal: Where products are specified by name and accompanied by the term "or equal" or "or approved equal" or "or approved," comply with provisions in Part 2 "Comparable Products" to obtain approval for use of an unnamed product.

#### B. Product Selection Procedures:

- 1. Product: Where Specifications name a single product and manufacturer, provide the named product that complies with requirements.
- 2. Manufacturer/Source: Where Specifications name a single manufacturer or source, provide a product by the named manufacturer or source that complies with requirements.
- 3. Products: Where Specifications include a list of names of both products and manufacturers, provide one of the products listed that complies with requirements.
- 4. Manufacturers: Where Specifications include a list of manufacturers' names, provide a product by one of the manufacturers listed that complies with requirements.
- 5. Available Products: Where Specifications include a list of names of both products and manufacturers, provide one of the products listed, or an unnamed product, that complies with requirements.
- 6. Available Manufacturers: Where Specifications include a list of manufacturers, provide a product by one of the manufacturers listed, or an unnamed manufacturer, that complies with requirements.
- 7. Product Options: Where Specifications indicate that sizes, profiles, and dimensional requirements on Drawings are based on a specific product or system, provide the specified product or system.
- 8. Basis-of-Design Product: Where Specifications name a product and include a list of manufacturers, provide the specified product or a comparable product by one of the other named manufacturers. Drawings and Specifications indicate sizes, profiles, dimensions, and other characteristics that are based on the product named.
- 9. Visual Selection Specification: Where Specifications include the phrase "as selected from manufacturer's colors, patterns, textures" or a similar phrase, select a product that complies with other specified requirements.
  - a. Standard Range: Where Specifications include the phrase "standard range of colors, patterns, textures" or similar phrase, Engineer will select color, pattern, density, or texture from manufacturer's product line that does not include premium items.
  - b. Full Range: Where Specifications include the phrase "full range of colors,

patterns, textures" or similar phrase, Engineer will select color, pattern, density, or texture from manufacturer's product line that includes both standard and premium items.

#### 2.2 PRODUCT SUBSTITUTIONS

- A. Conditions: Engineer will consider Contractor's request for substitution when the following conditions are satisfied. If the following conditions are not satisfied, Engineer will return requests without action, except to record noncompliance with these requirements:
  - Requested substitution offers Owner a substantial advantage in cost, time, energy conservation, or other considerations, after deducting additional responsibilities Owner must assume. Owner's additional responsibilities may include compensation to Engineer for redesign and evaluation services, increased cost of other construction by Owner, and similar considerations.
  - Requested substitution does not require extensive revisions to the Contract Documents.
  - 3. Requested substitution is consistent with the Contract Documents and will produce indicated results.
  - 4. Substitution request is fully documented and properly submitted.
  - 5. Requested substitution will not adversely affect the Construction Schedule.
  - 6. Requested substitution has received necessary approvals of authorities having jurisdiction.
  - 7. Requested substitution is compatible with other portions of the Work.
  - 8. Requested substitution has been coordinated with other portions of the Work.
  - 9. Requested substitution provides specified warranty.
  - 10. If requested substitution involves more than one contractor, requested substitution has been coordinated with other portions of the Work, is uniform and consistent, is compatible with other products, and is acceptable to all contractors involved.

## 2.3 COMPARABLE PRODUCTS

- A. Conditions: Engineer will consider Contractor's request for comparable product when the following conditions are satisfied. If the following conditions are not satisfied, Engineer will return requests without action, except to record noncompliance with these requirements:
  - Evidence that the proposed product does not require extensive revisions to the Contract Documents, that it is consistent with the Contract Documents and will produce the indicated results, and that it is compatible with other portions of the Work.
  - 2. Detailed comparison of significant qualities of proposed product with those named in the Specifications. Significant qualities include attributes such as performance, weight, size, durability, visual effect, and specific features and requirements indicated.
  - 3. Evidence that proposed product provides specified warranty.
  - 4. List of similar installations for completed projects with project names and addresses and names and addresses of architects and owners, if requested.
  - 5. Samples, if requested.

## **PART 3 - EXECUTION**

Not used.

#### **MAINTENANCE OF TRAFFIC**

#### PART 1 - GENERAL

#### 1.1 SCOPE OF WORK

- A. This item shall include the erection of signs and barricades, and the maintenance of, or nonintervention with, traffic in accordance with Article II Section 5 of the City of Hot Springs Water and Wastewater Standards and Specifications, Policies, and Procedures, except as augmented or modified herein.
- B. This item shall also include the temporary relocation of traffic and street signs, the maintenance of the temporarily relocated signs through the construction of the project, and the permanent relocation of the signs after the construction is complete.
- C. This item shall be accomplished according to the plans, this specification, and the Manual of Uniform Traffic Control Devices. It is also applicable to the furnishing, installing, maintaining, and removal of Temporary Culverts and to those traffic control devices and operations required to delineate temporary hazards that are a result of the Contractor's operations and which are not otherwise specified on the plans.
- D. The Contractor shall maintain the existing roads, including shoulders, bridges, and culverts, within the limits of the project from the date work is begum until the project has been completed and accepted. This maintenance of existing roads, including shoulder, bridges, and culverts, is the ordinary day to day maintenance, including minor repairs.
- E. The Contractor shall provide, under the item of Maintenance of Traffic, those traffic control devices and operations required to delineate temporary hazards that are a result of Contractor operations.

## 1.2 RELATED WORK

A. Maintenance of traffic as described above shall be accomplished in accordance with the applicable portions of Article II Section 5 of the City of Hot Springs Specifications, except as modified or augmented herein, or as directed by the Engineer.

## 1.3 SUBMITTALS

A. A maintenance of traffic plan is to be prepared by the Contractor. A submittal is required to the Engineer. The Contractor will be responsible for notifying governing authorities such as the county sheriff or police chief and the fire chief of plans to alter traffic flow during construction of this project.

## 1.4 REPETITIONS

A. For emphasis, protective actions are noted in other parts of these Contract Documents. These repetitions here are called to the attention of each bidder to the end that he shall avoid any duplication of costs in compiling his bid.

## **PART 2 - PRODUCTS**

#### 2.1 MATERIALS

A. Materials for maintenance of traffic shall be as required in Section 604 – Traffic Control Devices for Construction Zones, AHTD Standard Specifications for Highway Construction, current edition, except as directed by the Engineer in writing.

#### **PART 3 – EXECUTION**

# 3.1 RELOCATION AND REPLACEMENT OF TRAFFIC SIGNS

- A. During the construction of the project, the temporary relocation of street signs and traffic control signs will be performed by the Contractor. The Contractor shall maintain the signs at highly visible locations as near as practicable to the original locations. The latest edition of the Manual of Uniform Traffic Control Devices published by the Federal Highway Administration shall be used as guide to the placement of signs during construction.
- B. Immediately after the construction on any part of the project reaches a stage of completion such that the relocation of the street signs and traffic control signs is no longer necessary, the Contractor shall permanently relocate the street signs and traffic control signs at a site marked
- C. Street signs and traffic control signs shall be removed from such area of work as necessary to permit work on the project. Each sign shall be securely relocated by driving the sign into the ground with equipment approved by the Engineer.

## 3.2 MAINTENANCE OF TRAFFIC

- A. Maintenance of Traffic shall be accomplished by the Contractor in an expeditious manner to preserve the integrity of the traveled way and shoulders and to protect traffic from temporary hazards created by Contractor operations.
- B. The delineation of temporary hazards shall include the placement of any traffic control devices that are necessary for the protection from, and /or delineation of, such objects as open trenches or holes, stationary objects, drop-offs, parked equipment, stockpiled materials, fresh oil, etc. These traffic control devices shall be placed at locations where they will provide adequate warning to the traffic, including side roads that enter the work limits. All traffic control devices used shall comply with the applicable requirements of Section 604 of the AHTD Specifications.
- C. Passageways for traffic shall be maintained dust free by the application of water or other approved material.
- D. The Contractor shall make judicious use of pilot vehicles or properly attired and trained flaggers or sentinels, as necessary, to safely and conveniently guide traffic through the work limits.
- E. On unpaved traveled ways or shoulders, the Contractor shall keep the surface smooth and stable by blading, ditching, etc.
- F. Shoulder material shall be maintained to closely match the grade of the existing pavement.

# 3.3 DETOUR OR STAGE CONSTRUCTION

- A. Where shown on the plans for the maintenance of traffic, the Contractor shall construct and maintain detours or stage roadway sections to provide for the construction of the roadway, culverts, bridges, or miscellaneous items.
- B. Any temporary culvert shall be of sufficient length to provide the specified roadway width, but in no case be less than that required to provide a minimum 20' (6M) traveled way, and shall have a minimum design capacity as required by Engineer.
- C. Except as provided therein, a layout and working drawings shall be submitted to the Engineer for informational and record purposes for all temporary bridges and drainage structures, except standard pipe culverts. The layout submitted shall show the length and type of spans, and the type of substructure. Working drawings shall show all dimensions and details necessary to construct the structure, and the type and condition of all materials that will be used. The Contractor shall construct the temporary structures according to these drawings, or shall submit revised drawings if changes be come necessary.
- D. The materials and completed drainage structure shall be maintained in good serviceable conditions that will safely accommodate traffic using the facility for the durations of the work.
- E. Temporary pipes in detour or stage construction shall be as shown on the plans or approved before installation. No additional payment will be allowed if a bridge type structure is furnished in lieu of a temporary culvert at the Contractor's request.
- F. The detour or temporary roadway shall be maintained in a condition to allow the safe and convenient passage of vehicles. When the plans do not provide for a dust free surfacing, the passageway shall be maintained dust free by the application of water or other approved material to the roadway itself or to adjacent areas of construction activity that are the source of dust.
- G. Temporary culverts or bridges structures shall be removed when the new facility has been completed and opened to traffic.
- H. Materials from temporary culverts or temporary bridge structures shall remain the property of the Contractor. Materials used on the detours and in stage construction and not incorporated into the permanent work, shall be salvaged to the extent practicable and used for base on other detours, drives, approaches, islands or shoulders, or stockpiled as directed. Non- salvageable materials shall be disposed of by the Contractor according to these conditions and specifications.
- I. The Contractor shall provide the Engineer with a minimum of three calendar days advance notification of any non-emergency lane closure or lane width restriction.
- J. Where any operations result in a vertical differential at the centerline, land line, or edge of pavement, the Contractor shall immediately place traffic control devices or install a positive barrier according to the plans. Traffic control devices shall be maintained until the planned typical section is completed or until temporary shoulders are constructed.

#### WATER FOR DUST CONTROL

### PART 1 GENERAL

#### 1.1 DESCRIPTION

A. This item shall consist of the furnishing and placing of water for the purpose of dust control during period of dry weather.

# 1.2 REFERENCE STANDARDS

A. Arkansas Highway and Transportation Department Standard Specifications for Highway Construction.

#### **PART 2 - PRODUCTS**

## 2.1 MATERIALS

A. Control of dust is of extreme importance to the health and welfare of the project residents and it is intent of the Specification that the contractor will, upon a 24-hour notice by the Engineer, furnish a water truck and adequate personnel to control dust on the project as directed by the Engineer and to maintain the availability of the equipment on the job during periods of dry weather. A supply of water is available on-site.

## **PART 3 - EXECUTION**

## 3.1 CONSTRUCTION

A. Contractor is to apply water as is necessary to control dust in the area of construction traffic and other activities.

#### SITE CLEARING AND GRUBBING

#### **PART 1 - GENERAL**

#### 1.1 SUMMARY

- A. All work in this specification shall comply with the current edition of the City of Hot Springs "Water and Wastewater Standards and Specifications" except as modified or augmented herein.
- B. Clear, grub, and prepare site as required by the Contract Documents and as necessary for access, stringing of pipeline materials, and construction of pipelines and appurtenant structures. The Contractor shall not remove or disturb any vegetation except that required for the execution of the work.
- C. Remove and dispose of all debris.
- D. Remove interfering or objectionable material from designated areas of Work.
- E. In areas of maintained lawns, Contractor shall import topsoil or strip the top 6 inches of surface material from areas which will be disturbed by construction activities and stockpile for finish grading and revegetation.
- F. Preserve vegetation and existing objects designated to remain from injury or defacement.
- G. Unless specified otherwise, the Contractor shall replace all vegetation, shrubs, bushes, trees (excluding woods), and flowers disturbed or removed that are located upon public or private property. At the Owner's direction and approval, bushes, trees, etc. that intrude upon the Owner's ability to access the water line shall not be replaced.

## 1.2 DEFINITIONS

- A. Clearing shall consist of the felling, trimming, and cutting of trees into sections and the satisfactory disposal of the trees and other vegetation designated for removal including down timber, snags, and brush larger than 2 inches in diameter and all rubbish, trash, and fencing in the areas to be cleared.
- B. Grubbing shall consist of the removal and disposal of stumps, roots larger than 3 inches in diameter, and matted roots.
- C. Stripping shall consist of removing and stockpiling the top 6 inches of surface material from all areas which are disturbed by the construction operations. Stockpiled surface material will be used for finish grading.

## 1.3 SUBMITTALS

A. All agreements between the Contractor and Land Owners shall be in writing and shall be submitted to the Owner.

## 1.4 PROJECT CONDITIONS

A. Traffic: Minimize interference with adjoining roads, streets, walks, and other adjacent occupied or used facilities during site-clearing operations. See the Maintenance of Traffic

Specifications Section 017000.

- 1. Do not close or obstruct streets, walks, or other adjacent occupied or used facilities without permission from Owner and authorities having jurisdiction.
- 2. Provide alternate routes around closed or obstructed traffic ways if required by authorities having jurisdiction.
- B. Do not commence site clearing operations until temporary erosion and sedimentation control measures are in place.
- C. Contractor to be responsible for providing access to Owner and others as required to travel along easement for reviewing construction progress.
- D. Do not commence site clearing until the easement boundaries are clearly established and verified.
- E. The Contractor is to comply with any requirements specified in the special constitutions that were agreed to by the City with the property owner.

## **PART 2 - MATERIALS**

## 2.1 GENERAL

- A. Provide materials, suitable and in adequate quantity, required to accomplish Work of this Section.
- B. The Contractor shall replant vegetation and re-landscape or cause such to be performed throughout the work area as soon as possible after the pipe and appurtenances have been installed. All vegetation damaged by construction activities shall be replaced with healthy vegetation of the same kind or type. All plants shall be replanted in the original location.
- C. The Contractor shall maintain all such replanted vegetation by the application of water, fertilizers and topsoil. The vegetation shall be cultivated to prohibit the growth of foreign vegetation until a well-developed root system has been established and transplanted vegetation has overcome the "shock" resulting from transplanting. All vegetation which dies or becomes unhealthy shall be replaced by the Contractor. The contour of the ground shall be left as near the original contour as possible.

## **PART 3 - EXECUTION**

## 3.1 PREPARATION

- A. Review with Owner's representative the location, limits, and methods to be used prior to commencing Work under this Section.
- B. Protect and maintain benchmarks and survey control points from disturbance during construction.
- Locate and clearly flag trees and vegetation to remain or to be relocated.
- D. Protect existing site improvements to remain from damage during construction.
  - Restore damaged improvements to their original condition, as acceptable to Owner.

E. Exercise care when clearing near the clearing limits to avoid damage to existing trees, vegetation, structures, or utilities which are outside of the clearing limits.

## 3.2 TEMPORARY EROSION PREVENTION AND SEDIMENTATION CONTROL

- A. Provide temporary erosion and sedimentation control measures per Section 015713 of these specifications to prevent soil erosion and discharge of soil-bearing water runoff or airborne dust to adjacent properties and walkways, according to requirements of authorities having jurisdiction.
- B. All areas impacted by site preparation activities shall be immediately seeded if trenching activities do not occur within 30 days.
- C. Inspect, repair, and maintain erosion and sedimentation control measures during construction until permanent vegetation has been established.
- D. Remove erosion and sedimentation controls and restore and stabilize areas disturbed during removal.

## 3.3 CLEARING AND GRUBBING

- A. Remove obstructions, trees, and shrubs to permit installation of new construction.
  - Do not remove trees, shrubs, and other vegetation indicated to remain or to be relocated.
  - 2. Remove stumps, roots, obstructions, and debris extending to a minimum depth of 18 inches below exposed subgrade.

## 3.4 PRESERVATION OF TREES, SHRUBS, AND OTHER VEGETATION

A. Refer to Section 311300 - Tree Protection and Trimming.

## 3.5 CLEARING AND GRUBBING LIMITS

- A. The limits of clearing and grubbing shall be those actually required by the contractor to accomplish the work in accordance with these specifications. Leave undisturbed all remaining portion of the easement whether permanent or temporary. Remove all trees damaged or killed during construction.
- B. Fill depressions caused by clearing and grubbing operations with satisfactory soil material unless further excavation or earthwork is indicated.
- C. Clear and grub in stages. Avoid advancing clearing and grubbing unnecessarily too far in advance of pipe laying to reduce potential for erosion.

## 3.6 DISPOSAL OF CLEARING AND GRUBBING DEBRIS

- A. Haul the material from the Work site and dispose of in accordance with state, federal, and local laws. Off-site disposal shall be at the Contractor's sole expense.
- B. Do not leave material on the Project site, shove onto abutting private properties, or bury in embankments or trenches. If material is disposed onto adjoining private property with landowners agreement, such agreements shall be in writing and submitted to Owner.
- C. Burning of clearing and grubbing debris shall not be permitted.

# 3.7 TOPSOIL AND SURFACE MATERIAL

- A. Imported topsoil may be substituted for stockpiling and replacing of surface material.
- B. In areas of maintained lawns, remove surface material to a depth of 6 inches for full width of the disturbed area and stockpile for finish grading.
- C. Stockpile surface material to one side and do not mix with other excavated material. Seed stockpiled material to prevent erosion, if stockpile not utilized within 30 days.
- D. Locate stockpiles so that material of one ownership is not transported and stockpiled on property of another ownership.
- E. Use equipment capable of removing a uniform depth of material.
- F. Use topsoil or stockpiled material for finish grading for minimum depth of 6 inches.

#### TREE PROTECTION AND TRIMMING

#### **PART 1 - GENERAL**

#### 1.1 SUMMARY

- A. All work in the specification related to tree protection and trimming is to comply with the requirements in Article II Section 7 of the City of Hot Springs Standard Specifications except as modified or augmented herein.
- B. This Section includes the protection and trimming of existing trees, shrubbery, and other vegetation that interferes with, or are affected by, execution of the Work, whether temporary or permanent construction.
- C. Cut and remove tree branches only where, in the opinion of the Engineer, that cutting is necessary to effect construction operation.
- D. Remove branches other than those required to affect the Work to provide a balanced appearance of any tree, as approved prior to removal.
- E. Treat scars resulting from the removal of branches with an approved tree sealant.

#### 1.2 SUBMITTALS

A. All agreements between the Contractor and Land Owners shall be in writing and shall be submitted to the Owner and Engineer. Refer to Specifications Section 013300.

#### 1.3 DEFINITIONS

A. Tree Protection Zone: Area surrounding individual trees or groups of trees to remain during construction, and defined by the drip line of individual trees or the perimeter drip line of groups of trees, unless otherwise indicated.

## 1.4 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Tree Pruning Standard: Comply with ANSI A300 (Part 1), "Tree, Shrub, and Other Woody Plant Maintenance--Standard Practices (Pruning)."
- B. Before tree protection and trimming operations begin, meet with representatives of Owner and Engineer to review tree protection and trimming procedures and responsibilities.

### **PART 2 - PRODUCTS**

Not used.

### **PART 3 - EXECUTION**

#### 3.1 PREPARATION

- A. Contractor shall take extra measures to protect trees, shrubbery, and other vegetation designated to be preserved, such as erecting barricades, trimming to prevent damage from construction equipment, and installing pipe and other work by means of hand excavation.
- B. Temporary Barrier: Install temporary barriers around tree protection zones if required to protect remaining trees and vegetation from construction damage. Maintain temporary barrier and remove when construction is complete.
- C. Protect tree root systems from damage caused by runoff or spillage of noxious materials while mixing, placing, or storing construction materials. Protect root systems from ponding, eroding, or excessive wetting caused by dewatering operations.
- D. Do not store construction materials, debris, or excavated material inside tree protection zones. Do not permit vehicles or foot traffic within tree protection zones; prevent soil compaction over root systems.
- E. Maintain tree protection zones free of weeds and trash.
- F. Do not allow fires within tree protection zones.
- G. Do not allow fires from the site preparation activities to damage trees which are to remain.

#### 3.2 EXCAVATION

- A. Do not excavate within tree protection zones, unless otherwise indicated.
- B. Where excavation for new construction is required within tree protection zones, minimize damage to root systems. Use hand digging, slick bore, or other method approved by Engineer.

### 3.3 REGRADING

A. Maintain original grade around remaining trees.

#### 3.4 TREE PRUNING

- A. Prune trees to allow for operation of construction equipment.
- B. Pruning Standards: Prune trees according to ANSI A300 (Part 1).
- C. Cut branches with sharp pruning instruments; do not break or chop.
- D. Remove branches and dispose of off-site.
- Treat scars resulting from the removal of branches with an approved tree sealant.

#### 3.5 TREE REPAIR AND REMOVAL

- A. Downed trees and limbs will be the property of the Contractor unless removed from the easement by the property owner for his own purposes.
- B. Promptly repair trees damaged by construction operations within 24 hours.

- C. Repair damaged tree bark with an approved tree sealant.
- D. Remove trees to remain that die during construction operations and guarantee period, as a result of construction, when instructed by Engineer.

### TRENCH EXCAVATION, BACKFILL, AND COMPACTING

#### **PART 1 - GENERAL**

#### 1.1 SUMMARY

- A. This Section includes:
  - 1. Excavating trenches for water line.
  - 2. Crushed granular stone backfill required by over-excavation or for trench stabilization.
  - 3. Pipe zone embedment material.
  - Trench settlement repair, including roadway surfacing, sidewalks, or other structures.
  - 5. Replacing damaged culverts.
  - 6. Trench excavation and safety requirements
- B. Pipe zone includes full width of excavated trench from 6 inches below bottom of pipe to a point 6 inches above top outside surface of pipe barrel.
- C. Conform to federal, state, and local codes governing safe loading of trenches with excavated material. Refer to appendix for copy of Trench Excavation Safety Rules and Recommendations as required by Arkansas Act 291 of 1993.
- D. The right is reserved to modify the use, location, and quantities of the various types of backfill during construction as Engineer considers being in the best interest of Owner.
- E. The Contractor is responsible for excess excavated material disposal off-site.

# 1.2 RELATED SECTIONS

- A. City of Hot Springs "Water and Wastewater Standards and Specifications Policies and Procedures Code" except as modified or augmented herein.
- B. Section 312333 Trench and Excavation Safety System.

#### 1.3 REFERENCES

- A. Arkansas Highway and Transportation Department, P.O. Box 2261, Little Rock, Arkansas 72203.
  - 1. AHTD 303 Aggregate Base Course.
- B. American Society for Testing and Materials, 100 Barr Harbor Drive, West Conshohocken, Pennsylvania 19428.
  - ASTM D448 Standard Classification for Sizes of Aggregate for Road and Bridge Construction.
  - 2. ASTM D698 Standard Test Methods for Laboratory Compaction Characteristics of Soil Using Standard Effort (12 400 ft.-  $lbf/m^3$  (600 KN- $m/m^3$ )).
  - 3. ASTM D1557 Standard Test Methods for Laboratory Compaction Characteristics of Soil Using Modified Effort (56,000 ft-lbf/ft³ (2,700 kN-m/m³)).
  - 4. ASTM D2487- Standard Classification of Soils for Engineering Purposes.

- 5. ASTM D6938 Standard Test Methods for In-Place Density and Water Content of Soil and Soil-Aggregate by Nuclear Methods (Shallow Depth).
- C. American Water Works Association, 6666 West Quincy Avenue, Denver, CO 80235.
  - 1. M41 Ductile Iron Pipe and Fittings; Laying Conditions Type 2 and Type 3
- D. Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) Standard for Excavation and Trenches Safety System, 29 CFR 1926, Subpart P Excavations.
- E. The Contractor shall be solely responsible for trench and excavation safety systems in accordance with Act 291 of 1993.

#### **PART 2 - PRODUCTS**

#### 2.1 FOUNDATION STABILIZATION MATERIAL

- A. Coarse natural gravel or crushed quarry rock (sandstone or granite), angular or rounded.
- B. Foundation stabilization material will be free from dirt, clay balls, or organic material.
- C. Uniformly graded from 6 inches to approximately 1 inch and no more than 10 percent by weight passing the #200 sieve size.
- D. Similar or equal to "B" stone as defined by ASTM (or certain quarry nomenclature) or Stone Backfill as defined by the AHTD in Section 207.02 of the 2014 Standard Specifications.
- E. Used to bridge over unacceptably soft and yielding soils through granular interlocking and friction forces between the particles. Not intended for direct contact with the pipe. Cover with pipe zone material as defined below.

# 2.2 BACKFILL AND BEDDING

- A. Backfill is to comply with City of Hot Springs Standards, Article II Sections 22 and 23, except as modified or augmented herein.
- B. Pipe zone embedment material shall be in accordance with ASTM D 2487, latest edition and shall conform to class 1A embedment materials in accordance with ASTM D 2321, latest edition. Material shall meet the gradation requirements of ASTM C 33, gradation 57, commonly referred to as ASTM #57, or gradation 67, commonly referred to as ASTM #67. Maximum aggregate size shall be 3/4 inch. This includes materials such as crushed stone or rock.

### 2.3 COMPACTION EQUIPMENT

- A. Compaction wheel for bucket, or compaction bucket for compacting trench. Suitable type and adequate, as determined by the Engineer, to obtain the amount of compaction specified.
- B. Operate in strict accordance with manufacturer's instructions and recommendations and maintain conditions so that it delivers manufacturer's rated compacted effort.

### 2.4 IMPORTED SURFACE MATERIAL

A. Suitable sandy loam from an approved source.

- B. Possess friability and a high degree of fertility.
- C. Free of clods, roots, gravel, rocks, and other inert material.
- D. Free of quackgrass, horsetail, and other noxious vegetation and seed.
- E. Acidity range (pH) of 5.5 to 7.5.
- F. Minimum of 4 percent and maximum of 50 percent organic matter.

### **PART 3 - EXECUTION**

### 3.1 STRIPPING AND STOCKPILING OF SURFACE MATERIAL

A. In areas of maintained lawns, remove surface material to a depth of 6 inches for full width of disturbed areas and stockpile or finish grading. Imported topsoil may be substituted for stockpiling and replacing of surface material.

### 3.2 TRENCH WIDTH

- A. Width of trench shall be adequate for the installation of the pipe and make-up joints, but in no case shall the width of the trench at the top of the pipe be wider than the outside diameter of the pipe plus two (2) feet. The minimum clear width of an unsupported or supported trench measured at the centerline of the pipe shall be at least 18-inches or the pipe outside diameter plus 12-inches, whichever is greater. Where embedment compaction is required, the trench shall be wide enough to accommodate the compaction equipment.
- B. Maximum width at top of trench shall be limited, especially where excess width of excavation would cause damage to adjacent structures or property or cause undue stresses on the pipe.
- C. Confine trench widths to dedicated rights-of-way or construction easements, unless special written agreements have been made with affected property owner.

## 3.3 EXCAVATION

A. All pipe shall be laid in trenches of such depth as to provide 36 inches of minimum cover over the top of the pipe barrel unless otherwise shown on the Drawings.

#### B. Classification:

1. Rock excavation is defined as all solid rock formation that, in the opinion of the Engineer, cannot be excavated by using power shovels or other power excavators which are of recognized manufacturer and design, of adequate size and operated by qualified operations without continuous and systematic blasting or breaking up with a power-operated tool. No soft or disintegrated rock or slag which can be removed with a power-operated excavator or shovel equipped with bucket mounted rippers; no loose, shaken, or previously blasted rock or broken stone in rock fillings or elsewhere; and no rock exterior to the maximum limits of measurement allowed, which may fall into the excavation, will be measured or allowed. It shall include boulders or pieces of detached rock exceeding one (1) cubic yard in volume or solid rock formations which are interspersed with strata of clay or other material, provided that the solid rock constitutes at least seventy five (75) percent of the total volume of the particular formation. The Contractor is

- reminded that blasting before an attempt to excavate is made does not necessarily qualify the material to be excavated as "rock excavation" and no payment for "rock excavation" will be made unless the material excavated can conform to the above definition.
- All other excavation shall be unclassified regardless of the nature of materials encountered.
- C. Depth shall be increased as necessary for crossing other pipe lines, to provide for proper connection to existing lines and structures, and to provide required cover for valves and valve boxes. Depth shall be increased so as not to exceed the maximum permissible deflection joint as recommended by the pipe manufacturer.
- D. Excavate trench to lines and grades shown on the Drawings, or as established by Engineer, with proper allowance for pipe bells. The bottom of the trench shall be graded so that the pipe will be in continuous and uniform contact with and have a uniform bearing for the full length of the pipe.
- E. Trench preparation should proceed in advance of the pipe installation only as far as can be backfilled in the same day. The excavation of trenches shall not advance more than 100 feet ahead of the completed pipe work and backfill. All trenches and areas disturbed by construction activity shall be backfilled, settled, and the ground restored to its original condition as soon as possible after the pipe is installed. Any unnecessary delay in restoring trenches to their original condition shall constitute just cause for stopping all other work until the trenches are so restored.
- F. If trench is excavated below required grade whether due to instability of soils or other reason, the Contractor shall excavate below the lower extremity of the pipe as directed by the Engineer, and place a foundation stabilization material thoroughly in place to receive the pipe.
- G. Remove hard spots that would prevent a uniform thickness of bedding.
- H. Engineer may, if requested, allow changes in the trench alignment to avoid major unforeseen obstructions, if such alignment changes can be made within the easement or right-of-way without adversely affecting the future operation and maintenance of the pipeline.
- I. Any excavation which remains open overnight shall be properly barricaded and lighted in accordance with OSHA standards to avoid injury to persons and property.

### 3.4 SHORING, SHEETING, AND BRACING OF TRENCHES

A. Conform to safety requirements of federal, state, or local public agency having jurisdiction for sheeting, shoring, and bracing of trenches; the most stringent of these requirements shall apply. Refer to the guidance provided in the Appendix.

### 3.5 REMOVAL OF WATER

- A. Provide and maintain ample means and devices to promptly remove and dispose of water entering trench during time trench is being prepared for pipe laying, during laying of pipe, and until backfill at pipe zone is completed.
- B. Dispose of water in a manner to prevent damage to adjacent property.
- C. Drainage of trench water through the pipeline under construction is prohibited.

## 3.6 FOUNDATION STABILIZATION

- A. If trench is excavated below required grade whether due to instability of soils or other reason, the Contractor shall excavate below the lower extremity of the pipe as directed by the Engineer, and place foundation stabilization material thoroughly in place to receive the pipe.
- B. Backfill trench to subgrade of pipe base with foundation stabilization material.
- C. Place foundation stabilization material over the full width of trench and compact in layers not exceeding 6 inches deep to required grade by making passes with a vibratory compactor (or equivalent).
- D. Material shall be considered unsuitable when it contains more than 5 percent organic material by volumetric sampling or when it will not support a reading of 1.5 on a hand penetrometer or if deemed by the Engineer unable to adequately support the pipe.
- E. In areas where trench stabilization material is directed to be placed by the Engineer (or his representative) place a thin layer of pipe zone material on top to cushion the pipe and to prevent point bearing of the pipe on the trench stabilization material which may have sharp points.

### 3.7 ROCK IN TRENCH

- A. Do not allow pipe to be subjected to point bearing on rock anywhere along its length.
- B. No part of any bell or coupling shall be in contact with the trench bottom or trench walls when the pipe is jointed.
- C. Minimum Bedding Thickness: 6 inches.

#### 3.8 PIPE ZONE BACKFILL

- A. Pipe zone backfill shall be in full accordance with details on the Drawings.
- B. Particular attention shall be given to area of pipe zone from flow line to centerline of pipe to ensure firm support is obtained to prevent lateral movement of pipe during final backfilling of pipe zone.
- C. Backfill from bottom of pipe to horizontal centerline (springline) of pipe by hand-placing material around pipe in 4-inch layers.
- D. Achieve continuous support beneath pipe haunches by "walking in" and slicing with shovel. Lightly compact.(defined as 70 to 80 percent of standard proctor density).
- E. Backfill from horizontal centerline (springline) to 6 inches above crown of pipe with pipe zone material. Lightly compact.
- F. Pipe zone material shall be approved by the Engineer, and shall be free of trash, lumber, or other debris deemed unacceptable by the Engineer.
- G. Special attention shall be given to compactive efforts near ponds to prevent leakage from ponds.

### 3.9 TRENCH BACKFILL ABOVE PIPE ZONE

A. From a plane 6-inches above the crown of the pipe to the ground surface as shown on the

Drawings.

- B. Backfill shall be placed in a manner to avoid pipe damage. Do not push backfill into trench in a way to permit free fall of material until at least 2 feet of cover is provided over top of pipe.
- C. Under no circumstances allow sharp, heavy pieces of material to drop directly onto pipe or tamped material around pipe.
- Do not use backfill material of consolidated masses larger than 2 cubic foot.
- E. Use compaction equipment to obtain approximately 80 percent of standard proctor density on the backfill above the pipe zone up to the ground surface.
- F. Backfill of trenches shall be uniformly graded, conforming to adjacent natural ground or to required finished grade. In untraveled areas on private or public street or road rights-of-way, leave trench with backfill material neatly mounded not more than 6 inches above existing ground for entire width of trench. In lawn or garden areas, backfill trench and maintain it level with existing adjacent grade.
- G. Replace surface soil in top 6 inches.
- H. Excess or deficiency of backfill material which becomes apparent after settlement and within warranty period shall be corrected by regrading, disposal of excess material, and adding additional material where required.
- I. Remove rocks larger than 2 inches from upper 6 inches of backfill.
- J. Remove trash, construction debris, materials, brush, and other foreign objects.
- K. For trenches crossing paved streets, parking lots, and driveways:
  - 1. Backfill trench above pipe zone with granular backfill material as specified in lifts not exceeding 8 inches loose depth.
  - 2. Compact each lift with mechanical vibrating or impact tampers.
  - 3. Maintain surface of backfilled trench level with existing grade with granular backfill material until entire Project is accepted by Owner.
  - Subsequent settlement of finished surfacing during warranty period shall be considered to be a result of improper or insufficient compaction and shall be promptly repaired.
- L. Special attention shall be given to compactive efforts near ponds to prevent leakage from ponds.

#### 3.10 EXCESS EXCAVATED MATERIAL

- A. Dispose of excess or unsuitable excavated material off project site in an approved area. Do not leave rocks from excavation on ground surface.
- B. Broken concrete, asphalt, and other debris resulting from pavement or sidewalk removal, excavated rock in excess of the amount permitted to be installed in trench backfill above the pipe zone, debris encountered in excavation work and other similar waste materials shall be suitably disposed of away from the site of the Work.
- C. If acceptable to the Owner (and the property owner from whom the easement for this pipeline has been obtained), excess earth from the excavation may be distributed directly over the trench and within the temporary easement to a maximum depth of 6 inches above

- the original ground surface elevation at or across the trench and sloping uniformly each way.
- D. Material thus wasted shall be carefully finished with a drag, blade machine, or other suitable tool to a smooth, uniform surface without obstructing drainage as mentioned in subsequent articles of this specification.
- E. Wasting of excess material in the above manner will not be permitted where the line of trench crosses or is within a railroad, public road, or highway right of way or is within some other utilities pre-existing easement.
- F. The disposal of waste and excess excavated materials, including hauling, handling, grading, and surfacing, shall be incidental to the cost of the pipeline and no separate payment will be made therefore.

# 3.11 TEMPORARY CLEAN UP

- A. Contractor shall not leave trenches open overnight without approval of the Engineer. Contractor shall install temporary fencing around excavation at pipe end, at end of workday.
- B. Backfilling shall be a continuous operation. Contractor shall not have more than 100 feet of trench open at any given time.
- C. Clean-up shall be a continuous operation. If the Engineer determines clean-up activities are not proceeding in a timely manner, the Contractor shall suspend other work and devote his entire effort to clean up until the Engineer determines that clean-up work has been caught up.

## 3.12 DRAINAGE MAINTENANCE AND RESTORATION

- A. Bridges and other temporary structures required to maintain traffic across such unfilled trenches shall be constructed and maintained by the Contractor.
- B. Backfilling shall be done so that water will not accumulate in unfilled or partially filled trenches. All material deposited in roadway ditches or other watercourses crossed by the line of trench shall be removed immediately after backfilling is completed and the original section, grades, and contours of ditches or watercourses shall be restored. Surface drainage shall not be obstructed any longer than necessary and shall by no means be left obstructed overnight or for the weekend.
- C. Where indicated on Drawings, provide rip rap on ditch banks.

## 3.13 SETTLEMENT

- A. The Contractor shall be responsible for all settlement of backfills, fills, and embankments which may occur during the warranty period (one year) stipulated in the General Conditions.
- B. The Contractor shall refill trenches as often as necessary to bring them back to original grade.
- C. Where settlement occurs in streets, driveways, roads, parking areas, or other paved surfaces, the Contractor shall refill them frequently enough to maintain traffic without hazard at all times.

D. The Contractor shall make or cause to be made, all repairs or replacements made necessary by the settlement within 7 days after notice by the Engineer or Owner. **END OF SECTION** 

### **EXCAVATING, BACKFILLING, AND COMPACTING FOR PAVEMENT**

#### PART 1 - GENERAL

### 1.1 SECTION INCLUDES

A. Excavating, backfilling and compacting for establishing pavement subgrade elevations. Installation of flexible base material as a subgrade material for paving.

### 1.2 REFERENCES

- A. Arkansas Highway and Transportation Department (AHTD), P.O. Box 2261, Little Rock, Arkansas 72203
  - 1. AHTD Standards Standard Specifications for Highway Construction, latest edition as published by the Arkansas State Highway and Transportation Department.
- B. American Society for Testing and Materials, 100 Barr Harbor Drive, West Conshohocken, Pennsylvania 19428.
  - 1. ASTM D698 Standard Test Methods for Laboratory Compaction Characteristics of Soil Using Standard Effort (12 400 ft-lbf/ft³ (600 kN-m/m³)).
  - 2. ASTM D1557 Standard Test Methods for Laboratory Compaction Characteristics of Soil Using Modified Effort (56,000 ft-lbf/ft³ (2,700 kN-m/m³)).
  - 3. ASTM D4318 Standard Test Methods for Liquid Limit, Plastic Limit, and Plasticity Index of Soils.
  - 4. ASTM D6938 Standard Test Methods for In-Place Density and Water Content of Soil and Soil-Aggregate by Nuclear Methods (Shallow Depth).

# 1.3 SUBMITTALS

A. In accordance with Section 013000 - Submittal Procedures.

### 1.4 DEFINITIONS

- A. Classification: Earthwork materials are classified in accordance with definitions in this Section.
- B. Topsoil: Natural surface soil possessing the characteristics of representative soils on the site that produce growths of grass or other vegetation. Topsoil includes roots and other vegetation.
- C. Pavement Fill: Material excavated on-site or approved borrow material.
- D. Natural Subgrade: Consists of that portion of the surface on which a compacted embankment or pavement is constructed, after removal of topsoil layer.
- E. Compacted Fill: A subgrade under pavement consisting of fill placed and compacted between the top of compacted natural subgrade and underside of pavement and including fill areas adjacent to paving within limits shown on Typical Cross Sections.
- F. Borrow: Material taken from approved areas to make up any deficit of excavated material.

- G. Finish Grading: Operations required for smoothing disturbed areas that are not overlaid with pavement.
- H. Excavation: Excavation of every description and of whatever substance encountered within the grading limits of the project to the lines and grades indicated on the Drawings.
- I. Compaction: Compaction of soil materials shall be measured as a percent of Standard Proctor Density at the specified moisture content as determined by ASTM D698.

#### **PART 2 - PRODUCTS**

### 2.1 FILL MATERIALS

A. "Select Fill" shall be an approved, low-plasticity sandy clay (CL), clayey sand (SC), or clayey gravel (CG) with a liquid limit (LL) less than 45 and a maximum plasticity index (PI) of 20, with a maximum rock size of 2 inches or an alternate accepted by the Engineer.

### **PART 3 - EXECUTION**

#### 3.1 HANDLING OF TOPSOIL

A. Remove topsoil within limits of the paving section, and area adjacent to paving section as required, and stockpile. Protect stockpiles of topsoil from other excavated materials, dumping of unwanted material, and dumping by the public.

#### 3.2 STRIPPING OF GROUND SURFACE

A. All vegetation, all decayed vegetable matter, rubbish, and other unsuitable material within the areas to be graded, not removed by clearing, shall be stripped or otherwise removed to ground level before grading or other earthwork is started. In no case will such material be allowed to remain in or on the areas to be graded.

### 3.3 EXCAVATION

- A. Objective: Excavate to lines, grades, and elevations required for subsequent construction of pavement fill, flexible base, and pavement. Remove materials within the indicated limits and legally dispose.
- B. Drainage: During excavation, maintain grades for complete drainage. When directed, install temporary drains or drainage ditches to intercept or divert surface water and prevent interference or delay of the work.
- C. Stockpiling: If at time of excavation, it is not possible to place material in the proper section of permanent construction, stockpile the material in Owner or Engineer approved areas for later use.
- D. Stone or Rock: Stones or rock fragments larger than 2 inches in their greatest dimension will not be permitted in top 6 inches of subgrade.
- Dressing: Uniformly dress-cut and fill slope, cross section, and alignment.

### 3.4 NATURAL SUBGRADE UNDER PAVEMENTS

- A. Remove existing earth as required for placement of pavement section. Proof-roll excavated surface with a 20-ton or larger roller to identify soft or undesirable material and remove such soft or undesirable material to suitable material beneath. Break down sides of holes or depressions to flatten the slopes.
- B. Fill any such hole or depression with appropriate soil with similar classification, moistened and compacted as specified in this Section.
- C. Grade adjustments within pavement construction limits shall be accomplished with pavement fill, placed in maximum 8-inch lifts moistened and compacted as specified in this Section.
- D. After depressions have been filled, grade adjustments made, and immediately before placement of pavement section, thoroughly loosen the foundation material to a depth of 6 inches. Remove roots and debris turned up while loosening the soil. Adjust moisture and recompact the subgrade in accordance with this Section.

### 3.5 PLACING PAVEMENT FILL FOR GRADE ADJUSTMENTS

- A. Inspection of Natural Subgrade: Do not place pavement fill for grade adjustments to the natural subgrade until the surface has been examined by the Engineer.
- B. Prior to placing pavement fill, scarify the natural subgrade to a depth of 6 inches. As needed, adjust the moisture content to between optimum and optimum + 2 percent. Recompact the subgrade to a density of 98 percent of the maximum Standard Proctor Density, as determined by ASTM D698.
- C. Removing Debris: During the dumping and spreading process, remove all roots, stones, and debris that are uncovered in the fill material.
- D. Spreading Fill: After dumping, spread the pavement fill in horizontal layers over the entire fill area. The thickness of each layer before compaction shall not exceed 8 inches. Place fill adjacent to pavement section to elevations indicated.
- E. Attaining Proper Bond: If the compacted surface of a layer is too smooth to bond with succeeding layers, loosen the surface by harrowing or other approved method before continuing the work.

# 3.6 MOISTURE CONTROL

- A. Intent: Developing the maximum density obtainable with the natural moisture of the material is preferred. However, the moisture content of the pavement fill shall vary from the optimum, as determined by ASTM D698, by ranging between 0 and +2 percent of optimum. The moisture content of the natural subgrade under pavement sections, including grade adjustments with pavement fill, as determined by ASTM D698 shall range from optimum to +2 percent of optimum.
- B. Adjustment: If the moisture content is too high, adjust to within the specified limits by spreading the material and permitting it to dry. Assist the drying process by discing or harrowing if necessary. When the material is too dry, sprinkle each layer with water. Work the moisture into the soil by harrowing or other approved method.

# 3.7 COMPACTION

A. Compact each layer of pavement select fill with suitable rollers as necessary to obtain a dry density of 95 percent to 98 percent maximum dry density within the specified range of the moisture content, according to ASTM D698.

#### **EXCAVATION DEWATERING**

#### **PART 1 - GENERAL**

#### 1.1 DESCRIPTION

- A. This section specifies performance of dewatering required to lower and control ground water table levels and hydrostatic pressures to permit excavation, backfill, and construction to be performed in dry conditions. Control of surface water shall be considered as part of the work under this specification.
- B. All water pumped from the construction excavation shall be forced through a silt control system as approved by the Engineer before it is released.
- C. Surface water included in this work shall include water that appears on the surface as rainfall or snowmelt runoff, or ground water conditions below grade that appear at the surface in the form of weeps or springs.

### 1.2 REQUIREMENT

- A. Dewatering system shall be of sufficient size and capacity necessary to lower and maintain ground water table to an elevation at least 1 foot below lowest foundation subgrade or bottom of pipe trench and to allow material to be excavated in a reasonably dry condition. Materials to be removed shall be sufficiently dry to permit excavation to grades shown and to stabilize excavation slopes where sheeting is not required. Operate dewatering system continuously until backfill work has been completed.
- B. Reduce hydrostatic head below any excavation to extent that water level in the construction area is a minimum of 1 foot below prevailing excavation surface.
- C. Prevent loss of fines, seepage, boils, quick conditions or softening of foundation strata.
- D. Maintain stability of sides and bottom of excavation.
- E. Control of surface and subsurface water are part of dewatering requirements. Maintain adequate control so that the stability of excavated and constructed slopes are not adversely affected by saturated soil, that erosion is controlled and that flooding of excavations or damage to structures does not occur. Drain surface water away from excavations. Protect excavations from becoming wet from surface water, or ensure excavations are dry before additional work is undertaken.

### 1.3 SUBMITTALS

- A. In accordance with Section 013300 Submittal Procedures.
- B. Drawings and Design Data:
  - 1. Submit drawings and data showing the method to be employed in dewatering excavated areas 30 days before commencement of excavation.
  - 2. Material shall include location, depth and size of well points, headers, sumps, ditches, size and location of discharge lines, capacities of pumps and standby units, and detailed description of dewatering methods to be employed to convey the water from site to adequate disposal.

C. Provide details of silt control system.

#### **PART 2 - PRODUCTS**

### 2.1 FILTRATION DEWATERING PRODUCTS

A. A polypropylene nonwoven geotextile material sewn into a bag with a double needle matching using a high strength thread. The Adirt bag@ shall be designed to accept the discharge from dewatering pumps and filter the solids from the water before it is released to discharge.

### **PART 3 - EXECUTION**

### 3.1 INSTALLATION

A. Install a dewatering system to lower and control ground water in order to permit excavation, construction of structure and placement of backfill materials, to be performed under dry conditions. Make the dewatering system adequate to pre-drain the water-bearing strata above and below the bottom of structure foundations, utilities and other excavations.

# 3.2 WATER DISPOSAL

- A. Dispose water removed from the excavations in such a manner as will not endanger portions of work under construction or completed. Dispose water in such manner as will cause no inconvenience to Owner or to others working near site.
- B. All water pumped from the construction excavation shall be forced through a silt control system as approved by the Engineer before it is released.

### TRENCH AND EXCAVATION SAFETY SYSTEM

## **PART 1 - GENERAL**

#### 1.1 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. Requirements for a Trench and Excavation Safety System (System) to be designed and furnished by the Contractor for the safety and health of personnel.
- B. Submission of a written Plan describing the System in detail.

### 1.2 RELATED SECTIONS

A. Section 312300 - Trench Excavating, Backfill, and Compacting.

#### 1.3 REFERENCES

- A. 29 CFR 1926 Occupational Safety and Health Standards Excavations, United States Department of Labor, latest edition.
- B. Others Other applicable Federal, State, and local rules for Trench Construction or excavations.

### 1.4 REQUIREMENTS

- A. The Contractor shall develop, design, and implement a System. The Contractor shall bear the sole responsibility for the adequacy of the System.
- B. The requirements of 29 CFR 1926 shall be the minimum requirements for this specification and is adopted as a part of this specification. Other regulations relating to trench and excavation safety shall also be considered a part of this specification as if referenced directly.
- C. Should the System require wider trenches than shown, the Contractor shall be responsible for the costs associated with determining adequacy of pipe bedding and class, as well as, purchase and installation of alternate materials.

#### 1.5 SUBMITTALS

A. Submit copies of the System Plan for information only. The Engineer will not review the System Plan for sufficiency, adequacy, or other engineering aspects. Submission is only to record the presence or absence of the System Plan.

### **PART 2 - PRODUCTS**

Not Used.

# **PART 3 - EXECUTION**

# 3.1 GENERAL

A. Implement the system in accordance with the written System Plan and conduct affected work in accordance with the same.

#### **ASPHALT PAVEMENT REPAIR**

#### **PART 1 - GENERAL**

#### 1.1 SUMMARY

- A. Repair asphaltic concrete pavement disturbed during construction in accordance with this Section and details shown on the Drawings.
- B. Contractor shall comply with all requirements of county or city in which the work is being done and the Arkansas State Highway and Transportation Department.
- C. Contractor shall secure permits and inspections, post necessary bonds, and pay necessary fees.
- D. Where asphalt streets, driveways, or parking areas are disturbed during trench excavation, the surface shall be replaced as soon as practical after completion of backfilling so as to restore it to the original condition.

## 1.2 REFERENCES

- A. American Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials, 444 North Capitol Street North West, Suite 249, Washington, DC 20001.
  - AASHTO M82 Standard Specification for Cut-Back Asphalt (Medium-Curing Type).
- B. American Society of Testing and Materials, 100 Barr Harbor Drive, West Conshohocken, Pennsylvania 19428.
  - ASTM D698 Standard Test Methods for Laboratory Compaction Characteristics of Soil Using Standard Effort (12 400 ft-lbf/ft³ (600 kN-m/m³))
- C. Arkansas State Highway and Transportation Department, P.O. Box 2261, Little Rock, AR 72203.
  - 1. AHTD Standard Specifications for Highway Construction, Latest Edition.
  - 2. AHTD 303 Aggregate Base Course.
  - 3. AHTD Division 400 Asphalt Pavements
    - a. AHTD 407 Asphalt Concrete Hot Mix Surface Course
- D. Garland County Road Department standards and specifications.

# **PART 2 - PRODUCTS**

### 2.1 ASPHALTIC PAVING MATERIALS

- A. Base Course: Crushed stone conforming to AHTD Standard Specifications for Highway Construction Section 303, Class 7.
- B. Prime Coat: Medium curing cut-back asphalt; MC-30 or MC-70; AASHTO M82; heated

- and applied within the temperature range 80 degrees F. 150 degrees F.
- C. Hot-mix surfacing material shall meet the following requirements: Asphaltic Cement Hot Mix Surface Course (½") in accordance with Section 407 of the AHTD Standard Specifications for Highway Construction.

#### **PART 3 - EXECUTION**

### 3.1 GENERAL

- A. Asphalt surfaces for pavements, streets, roads, driveways, parking lots and walks shall be repaired with hot mix asphalt. Minimum thickness of asphalt surface replacement shall be 2-inches. The finished surface shall match and shall be level with surrounding pavement.
- B. Before replacing paved surfacing, the existing pavement shall be cut, sawed, or trimmed along straight and vertical lines along each side of the trench.
- C. Temporary repairs (if required) to paved surfaces shall be made with cold mix asphalt to allow access. Final repairs shall be made within 60 days weather permitting. Driveways shall be maintained to allow access during all weather conditions.

### 3.2 EXCAVATION AND BACKFILL

A. Excavate and backfill in accordance with Specifications Section 312300 Trench Excavation, Backfill, and Compacting.

#### 3.3 SUBGRADE PREPARATION

- A. Subgrade for asphalt paving improvements shall have organic silty and clayey topsoils and other unsuitable material removed and replaced with approved material.
- B. Fill and tamp traces of utility trenches.
- C. Replace soft spots as needed.

## 3.4 BASE COURSE FOR ASPHALTIC PAVING

- A. Per the planned detail place and compart aggregate base course over prepared subgrade, then asphalt concrete hot mix surface course shall be placed with a compacted thickness of 2 inches and rolled with a steel wheeled roller to a minimum density of 92% of maximum density by Modified Proctor method.
- B. Place material on prepared subgrade in accordance with details shown on the Drawings.
  - 1. Spread base course the same day the material is hauled. It shall be thoroughly mixed, either by repeated handling with a blade grader or by harrowing sufficiently to secure a uniform mixture or coarse and fine particles.
  - Compact base course by systematically rolling and watering as required to obtain a firm, uniform, smooth surface as specified in Division 300 of AHTD Standard Specifications for Highway Construction. Base course shall be compacted in 8inch lifts.
- C. Minimum density shall be 95 Percent Standard Proctor (ASTM D698).

# 3.5 HOT-MIX SURFACING FOR ASPHALTIC PAVING

- A. Plant Mixing and Transporting: Mixing, transportation, and temperature limitations for hotmix surface course materials shall be in accordance with the requirements of Division 400, Asphalt Pavements of the AHTD Standard Specifications for Highway Construction.
- B. Placing, compacting, and acceptance shall be in accordance with Division 400, Asphalt Pavements of the AHTD Standard Specifications for Highway Construction.
- C. Surface shall be uniform and shall match adjacent surfaces.

### 3.6 TEMPORARY REPAIRS TO PAVED SURFACES

- A. The surface shall match the surfaces on each side of the trench and shall be in accordance with applicable state, county, or local requirements.
- B. The Contractor shall maintain all temporary surfaces in good condition until permanent repairs are complete.

#### **CONCRETE PAVEMENT REPAIR**

#### **PART 1 - GENERAL**

#### 1.1 SUMMARY

- A. Repair concrete pavement disturbed during construction in accordance with this Section and details shown on the Drawings.
- B. Contractor shall comply with all requirements of state, county, city, or local authority having jurisdiction for the paved surface in which the work is being done.
- C. Contractor shall secure permits and inspections, post necessary bonds, and pay necessary fees.
- D. Where concrete streets, driveways, or parking areas are disturbed during trench excavation, the surface shall be replaced as soon as practical after completion of backfilling so as to restore it to the original condition. The Contractor shall refer to Part 3.10, Temporary Repairs to Paved Surfaces.

### 1.2 REFERENCES

- A. Article II Sections 20 and 21 of the City of Hot Springs Water Standards Specifications, except as modified or augmented herein.
- B. American Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials, 444 North Capitol Street North West, Suite 249, Washington, DC 20001
  - 1. AASHTO M33 Standard Specifications for Transportation Materials and Methods of Sampling and Testing.
- C. American Concrete Institute, 38800 Country Club Drive, Farmington Hills, Michigan 48331.
  - ACI 614 Recommended Practice for Mixing, Measuring and Placing Concrete.
- D. American Society for Testing and Materials, 100 Barr Harbor Drive, West Conshohocken, Pennsylvania 19428.
  - ASTM A615 Standard Specification for Deformed and Plain Carbon-Steel Bars for Concrete Reinforcement.
  - 2. ASTM A996 Standard Specification for Rail-Steel and Axle-Steel Deformed Bars for Concrete Reinforcement.
  - 3. ASTM A1064 Standard Specification for Carbon-Steel Wire and Welded Wire Reinforcement, Plain and Deformed, for Concrete.
  - 4. ASTM C33 Standard Specification for Concrete Aggregates.
  - 5. ASTM C94 Standard Specification for Ready-Mixed Concrete.
  - 6. ASTN C131 Standard Specification for Resistance to Degradation of Small-Size Coarse Aggregate by Abrasion and Impact in the Los Angeles Machine
  - 7. ASTM C150 Standard Specification for Portland Cement.
  - 8. ASTM C309 Standard Specification for Liquid Membrane-Forming Compounds for Curing Concrete.
  - 9. ASTM D698 Standard Test Methods for Laboratory Compaction of Soil Standard Effort.

- ASTM D1557 Standard Test Methods for Laboratory Compaction of Soil Modified Effort.
- 11. ASTM D994 Standard Specification for Preformed Expansion Joint Filler for Concrete (Bituminous Type).
- D. Arkansas State Highway and Transportation Department, P.O. Box 2261, Little Rock, AR 72203.
  - 1. AHTD Standard Specifications for Highway Construction, 2014.
  - 2. AHTD 303 Aggregate Base Course.

### 1.3 SUBMITTALS

A. Submit complete information regarding concrete mix to Engineer for review in accordance with the requirements of ASTM C94 and in accordance with Specifications Section 013300 - Submittal Procedures.

#### **PART 2 - PRODUCTS**

### 2.1 CRUSHED STONE BASE

A. Crushed stone conforming to Section 303, Class 7 of the AHTD Standard Specifications for Highway Construction.

## 2.2 EXPANSION JOINTS AND JOINT FILLER

A. Joints and Joint Filler shall meet Article II Section 21 of the City of Hot Springs Water Standard Specifications.

## 2.3 CONCRETE

A. Concrete shall comply with Article II Section 20 of the City of Hot Springs Water Standard Specifications..

#### 2.4 CURING COMPOUND

- A. Liquid membrane-forming, clear or translucent, suitable for spray application.
- B. Conform to ASTM C309, Type 1.

# 2.5 REINFORCEMENT

- A. Reinforcement shall be free from rust scale or other coatings that will destroy or reduce the bond.
- B. Reinforcing steel shall be steel of 60,000 psi minimum yield strength, conforming to the following ASTM Standards:
  - A615 Standard Specification for Deformed Billet-Steel Bars for Concrete Reinforcement
  - 2. A996 Standard Specification for Rail-Steel and Axle-Steel Deformed Bars for Concrete Reinforcement.
  - 3. A1064 Standard Specification for Carbon-Steel Wire and Welded Wire Reinforcement, Plain and Deformed, for Concrete.

- C. All reinforcing steel bars #3 (3/8" diameter) or larger shall be deformed bars conforming to these specifications. Plain (non-deformed) bars larger than 1/4" diameter shall not be used for reinforcing.
- D. The supplier of reinforcing steel shall furnish certification of compliance with these specifications.
- E. Reinforcement shall be shop bent, unless otherwise permitted by the Engineer. Reinforcement partially embedded in concrete shall not be bent.
- F. Reinforcement shall be accurately placed according to the Drawings or as specified herein and adequately secured in position by concrete, metal, or other approved chairs, spacers, or ties.
- G. Reinforcement shall not be welded unless specifically permitted by the Engineer.

#### 2.6 ACCEPTANCE OF MATERIALS

A. Materials shall be subject to inspection for suitability by the Engineer prior to or during incorporation into the work.

### **PART 3 - EXECUTION**

### 3.1 GENERAL

- A. Concrete surfaces for streets, roads, driveways, and parking lots that are removed and/or damaged by construction operations shall be repaired with concrete with a minimum thickness of 6-inches or as shown on the Drawings.
- B. Concrete surfaces for sidewalks, slope protection, and ditch paving that are removed and/or damaged by construction operations shall be repaired with concrete with a minimum thickness of 4-inches or as shown on the Drawings.
- C. Before replacing surfacing, the existing pavement shall be cut, sawed, or trimmed along straight and vertical lines using a concrete saw or other suitable tool.
- D. Temporary repairs to paved surfaces shall be made with cold mix asphalt to allow access. Final repairs shall be made within 60 days weather permitting. Driveways shall be maintained to allow access during all weather conditions.
- E. After removal of forms and finishing, backfill shall be placed around the structures and thoroughly compacted.

### 3.2 EXCAVATION AND BACKFILL

A. Excavate and backfill for Concrete Pavement Repair shall be in accordance with Specifications Section 312303 Excavating and Compacting.

#### 3.3 PREPARATION OF SUBGRADE

- A. Bring the areas where pavement, curbs, and sidewalks are to be constructed to required grade on undisturbed ground and compact by sprinkling and rolling or mechanical tamping.
- B. As depressions occur, refill with crushed stone base course material and recompact until the surface is at the proper grade.

C. Compact subgrade on fill to 95 percent of maximum density at optimum moisture content as determined by ASTM D698 Standard Proctor Density.

#### 3.4 PLACING CRUSHED STONE BASE

- A. After subgrade for sidewalks and curbs is compacted and at proper grade, spread at least 4 inches of crushed stone base course material and compact to at least 95 percent of maximum density as determined by ASTM D698 Standard Proctor Density.
- B. Sprinkle with water and compact by rolling or other method.
- C. Top of compact granular fill shall be at proper level to receive concrete after taking slab thickness and desired finished grade into account.

### 3.5 SETTING FORMS

- A. Construct forms to the shape, lines, grades, and dimensions called for on the Drawings, or match shape, lines, grades, and dimensions of cut curbs.
- B. Stake wood or metal forms securely in place, true to line and grade.
- C. Brace forms to prevent change of shape or movement in any direction resulting from the weight of the concrete during placement.
- Construct short-radius curved forms to exact radius.
- E. Tops of forms shall not depart from grade line more than 1/8 inch when checked with a 10 foot straightedge.
- F. Alignment of straight sections shall not vary more than 1/8 inch in 10 feet.
- G. Forms shall be cleaned and oiled thoroughly after each use and before concrete is placed.

#### **GRAVEL SURFACING**

#### **PART 1 - GENERAL**

#### 1.1 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. New gravel surfaces.
- B. Preparing gravel subgrade for paved areas disturbed by construction.

## 1.2 RELATED SECTIONS

- A. Section 320117 Asphalt Pavement Repair.
- B. Section 320129 Concrete Pavement Repair.

### 1.3 REFERENCES

- A. Arkansas Highway and Transportation Department, P.O. Box 2261, Little Rock, Arkansas 72203.
  - 1. AHTD Standard Specification Section 303 Aggregate Base Course, latest edition.
- B. American Society for Testing and Materials, 100 Barr Harbor Drive, West Conshohocken, Pennsylvania 19428.
  - 1. ASTM C136 Method for Sieve Analysis of Fine and Coarse Aggregates.

## 1.4 TESTS

A. Gradation of stone materials will be performed in accordance with ASTM C136.

#### **PART 2 - PRODUCTS**

# 2.1 MATERIALS

- A. Natural and artificial mixture of gravel and soil mortar.
- B. Gravel:
  - Crushed or uncrushed stone.
  - 2. Free from objectionable, deleterious, or other injurious matter.
  - 3. Graded to AHTD designation Class 7.

# **PART 3 - EXECUTION**

## 3.1 PLACING GRAVEL

- A. For compacted depths exceeding eight (8) inches, place material in multiple courses of equal depth which do not exceed eight (8) inches.
- B. Compact each course with mechanical compaction equipment approved by the Engineer. Compaction with wheel of backhoe or track of trackhoe is not acceptable.
- C. Finish grade to provide smooth transition with surrounding gravel. Avoid leaving any humps or ruts.
- D. Repair settling as required.

#### **SEEDING**

#### **PART 1 - GENERAL**

#### 1.1 GENERAL

- A. This section shall consist of furnishing and applying lime, fertilizer, seed, mulch cover, and water to all disturbed areas of construction that do not receive a final cover of sod, gravel, concrete, or asphalt paving.
- B. The work under this Section shall be accomplished as soon as practicable after the grading in order to deter erosion.

#### 1.2 RELATED SECTIONS

- A. Section 311100 Site Clearing and Grubbing
- B. Section 312300 Trench Excavation, Backfill, and Compacting
- C. Section 329223 Sodding

#### 1.3 QUALITY ASSURANCE

A. Furnish seed labeled in accordance with current rules and regulations of Arkansas State Plant Board.

## 1.4 DELIVERY, STORAGE, AND HANDLING

- A. Deliver grass seed in original containers showing analysis of seed mixture, percentage of pure seed, year of production, net weight, date of packaging, and location of packaging. Damaged packages are not acceptable.
- B. Deliver fertilizer in waterproof bags showing weight, chemical analysis, and name of manufacturer.

# **PART 2 - PRODUCTS**

#### 2.1 TOPSOIL

A. If imported topsoil is required for germination and sustained growth of grass, it shall be natural, fertile, agricultural soil capable of sustaining vigorous plant growth, not in frozen or muddy condition, containing not less than 3 percent organic matter, and corrected to pH value of 5.9 to 7.0. Free from subsoil, slag, clay, stones, live plants, roots, sticks, crabgrass, crabgrass, noxious weeds, and foreign matter. Very fine sandy loams and silt loams are not allowed.

### 2.2 SEED

- A. Shall have a minimum of 98% pure seed and 85% germination by weight.
- B. Labeled in accordance with current rules and regulations of Arkansas State Plant Board.

C. A combined total of 50 noxious weed seeds shall be the maximum amount allowed per pound of seed with the following exceptions: Johnson grass, wild onion, wild garlic, field bindweed, nut grass, sickle pod, sesbania, indigo, morning glory, and cocklebur will not be allowed in any amount.

#### 2.3 SEED MIXING

A. Seed shall be composed of the varieties and amounts by weight as follows:

SEED VARIETY:	LBS. PER ACRE			
March 1 - June 15				
Bermuda Grass (Common) Unhulled	10			
Bermuda Grass (Common) Hulled	5			
Lespedeza (Kobe)	35			
June 16 - August 31				
Bermuda Grass (Common) Unhulled	10			
Bermuda Grass (Common) Hulled	5			
Weeping Love Grass (Eragrostis Curvula)	10			
September 1 - February 28				
Wheat	30			
Crimson Clover (Dixie)	20			
Bermuda Grass (Common) Unhulled	20			
Lespedeza (Kobe)	35			

# 2.4 FERTILIZER

- A. Commercial Grade
- B. Proportions 10N-20P-10K

#### 2.5 LIME

A. Agricultural grade ground limestone ground to pass an 8-mesh sieve with 25 percent passing a 100-mesh sieve.

# 2.6 MULCHING MATERIAL

A. Straw from threshed rice, oats, wheat, barley, or rye; wood excelsior; hay obtained from various legumes or grasses. Material shall be free of debris and seed heads from Johnson grass or other noxious grasses and not be excessively brittle or in advanced state of decomposition. All material will be inspected and approved prior to use.

### 2.7 WATER

A. All water used on the project shall be free of any substances harmful to plant germination and growth or to the environment in general. It shall be free of any impurities. Contractor shall be responsible for furnishing and applying water that meets these requirements. Engineer may, at Contractor's expense, submit samples of water used on the project for laboratory analysis (of a reasonable number and kind) to ensure the quality of the water. Onsite water shall not be used unless approved by Owner or Owners Representative.

#### **PART 3 - EXECUTION**

### 3.1 PREPARATION

- A. Fine grade subgrade for seedbed, eliminating uneven areas and low spots. Maintain lines, levels, profiles and contours, allowing for thickness or topsoil. Make changes in grade gradual. Blend slopes into level areas.
- B. Remove foreign materials, undesirable plants and their roots, stones, and debris. Remove subsoil which has been contaminated with petroleum products.

### 3.2 TILLAGE

A. After spreading fertilizer and lime, areas to be seeded shall be tilled in order to incorporate the lime and fertilizer, break up soils compacted by construction, and promote rooting. The finished operation should result in a well-aggregated soil to retain moisture and protect the seed against temperature fluctuations. The soil shall be tilled to a depth of not less than 3 inches. Repeat cultivation in areas where equipment used for hauling and spreading topsoil has compacted subsoil. After tilling, the seedbed shall be smoothed by harrowing or dragging methods to eliminate clods or voids. All areas shall be brought to finished grade within a tolerance of  $\forall$  0.1 foot according to the grading plan, as indicated on the Drawings, or to match existing ground surface. If the surface is not acceptable to the Engineer, the Contractor shall recultivate the site at his own expense.

## 3.3 PLACING TOPSOIL

- A. Spread topsoil to minimum depth of 3 inches over entire area to be seeded.
- B. Place topsoil during dry weather on dry, unfrozen subgrade.
- C. Grade to eliminate rough and low areas, ensuring positive drainage. Maintain levels, profiles and contours of subgrade. Rake surface.

#### 3.4 LIME APPLICATION

- A. Apply lime at rate of 2,000 pounds per acre.
- B. Mix lime into top 3 inches of soil

#### 3.5 FERTILIZER APPLICATION

- A. Apply fertilizer at rate of 800 pounds per acre.
- B. Uniformly incorporate fertilizer into soil to depth of at least 3 inches.

# 3.6 SEEDING APPLICATION

- A. Apply grass seed mixture at a rate specified in this Section for time of year of application.
- B. Lightly firm seeded areas with cultipacker.
- C. Apply fine spray of water to seeded area immediately after sowing and rolling.

### 3.7 MULCH COVER APPLICATION

- A. Apply mulch at rate of 4,000 pounds per acre immediately after seeding.
- B. Spread uniformly over entire area using approved power mulching equipment.

### 3.8 MAINTENANCE

A. Maintain seeded areas by watering, mowing, and repairing until Contract Time ends or for a period of 90 days after germination occurs, if germination occurs less than 90 days before that time, by which time a stand of growing grass completely and uniformly covering entire area shall have been established.

#### MISCELLANEOUS OR INCIDENTAL WORK

### PART 1 GENERAL

#### 1.1 SCOPE OF WORK

- A. Furnish all labor, materials, equipment and incidentals required and perform the miscellaneous work not specified in other sections but obviously necessary for the proper completion of the work as shown on the Drawings.
- B. When applicable, perform the work in accordance with other related Sections. When no applicable specification exists, perform the work in accordance with the best modern practice and/or as directed by the Engineer.
- C. The work of this Section includes, but is not limited to, the following:
  - 1. Crossing and relocating existing utilities.
  - 2. Incidental work.
  - 3. Job photographs.
  - 4. Protection and bracing of utility poles.
  - 5. Relocation of street signs
  - 6. Relocation of mail boxes
  - 7. Relocation of guard rails or barriers
- D. Submit to the Engineer a breakdown of the miscellaneous work and cleanup including the above items as a minimum.
- E. Payment for these items is subsidiary to all other items in the project, and not paid for separately.

## PART 2 PRODUCTS

#### 2.1 MATERIALS

- A. Materials required for this Section shall be the same quality of materials that are to be restored. Where possible, re-use existing materials that are removed.
- B. New Mail Boxes shall meet the requirements in AHTD Section 637.
- C. New Guard Rails shall meet the requirements in AHTD Section 639.
- D. New street signs shall meet the requirements in AHTD Section 723 and 726, as well as the Garland County, Arkansas Road Department.

### PART 3 EXECUTION

## 3.1 CROSSING AND RELOCATING EXISTING UTILITIES

A. Perform any extra work required in crossing culverts; water courses including drainage ditches; storm drains; gas mains; water mains; electric, telephone, gas and water services; and other utilities. This work shall include: bracing, hand excavation, backfill and any other work required for crossing the utility or obstruction. Notification of utility companies shall be as specified in Section 01047.

- B. In locations where existing utilities cannot be crossed without interfering with the construction of the work as shown on the Drawings, remove and relocate the utility as directed by the Engineer or cooperate with the utility companies concerned if they relocate their own utility.
- C. At pipe crossings and where designated by the Engineer, furnish and place screened gravel bedding so that the existing utility or pipe is firmly supported for its entire exposed length. The bedding shall extend to the mid-diameter of the pipe crossed.

#### 3.3 INCIDENTAL WORK

A. Do all incidentals work not otherwise specified, but obviously necessary to the proper completion of the work as shown on the Drawings and as specified herein.

#### 3.4 PHOTOGRAPHS OF PROJECT

- A. Prior to excavation, document existing conditions using construction photographs.
- B. The photographs shall be retained in a secure location throughout the duration of the project and shall then be turned over to the Owner.

### 3.5 PROTECTION AND BRACING OF UTILITY POLES

A. Make all arrangements with the proper utility companies for bracing and protection of all utility poles that may be damaged or endangered by the operations. Work under this item shall include the related removal and reinstallation of guy wires or support poles whether shown on the Drawings or not.

#### 3.6 RELOCATION OF STREET SIGNS

- A. Temporarily remove and re-install existing street signs that interfere with the construction for this project.
- B. If the existing sign is damaged by the contractor during removal, the contractor shall replace the sign with a new sign that matches the existing sign in quality and detail, and meets local road department requirements.

### 3.7 RELOCATION OF MAIL BOXES

- A. Temporarily remove and re-install existing mail boxes that interfere with the construction for this project.
- B. Provide a temporary installation of the mail box in a location where mail can continue to be delivered during construction.
- C. If the existing mail box is damaged by the contractor during removal, the contractor shall replace the mail box with a new mail box that meets U.S. Postal Service requirements. Installation shall meet the requirements in AHTD Section 637.

## 3.8 RELOCATION OF GUARD RAILS OR BARRIERS

- A. Remove and re-install existing guard rails or traffic barriers that interfere with the construction for this project.
- B. If the existing guard rail or barrier is damaged by the contractor during removal, the contractor shall replace with a new guard rail or barrier matching the quality and construction methods used in the existing guard rail or barrier and meet requirements in AHTD Secton 639.

#### **BORED STEEL ENCASEMENT**

#### **PART 1 - GENERAL**

#### 1.1 SUMMARY

- A. Contractor shall install bored steel encasement pipe as shown on the Drawings.
- B. Contractor shall comply with all requirements of the Owner of the right-of-way. If the Owner has more stringent construction requirements, those shall apply.
- C. Prior to starting construction, required labor, materials, and equipment shall be on the site.

#### 1.2 REFERENCES

- A. American Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials, 444 North Capitol Street, North West, Suite 249, Washington, D.C. 20001
  - 1. AASHTO T99 Moisture-Density Relations of Soils Using a 5.5-lb (2.5-kg) Rammer and a 12-inch (305-mm) Drop. Also see ASTM D698.
- B. American Society for Testing and Material, 100 Barr Harbor Drive, West Conshohocken, Pennsylvania 19428.
  - 1. ASTM A53 Standard Specification for Pip, Steel, Black and Hot-Dipped, Zinc-Coated, Welded and Seamless.
  - 2. ASTM A139 Standard Specification for Electric-Fusion (Arc)-Welded Steel Pipe (NPS 4 and Over).
  - 3. ASTM C900 Test Method for Pullout Strength of Hardened Concrete.
  - 4. ASTM D698 Standard Test Methods for Laboratory Compaction Characteristics of Soil Using Standard Effort (12 400 ft-lbf/ft³ (600 kN-m/m³)).
  - ASTM D1157 Standard Test Methods for Laboratory Compaction Characteristics of Soil Using Modified Effort (56,000 ft-lbf/ft3 (2,700 kN-m/m3)).
- C. Section 18 Article II of the City of Hot Springs Standard Specification except as modified or augmented herein.

### 1.3 SUBMITTALS

- A. Submit in accordance with Section 013300 Submittals Procedures.
- B. Provide copies of all permits that the Contractor is required to obtain.

#### **PART 2 - MATERIALS**

## 2.1 STEEL CASING

- A. Steel encasement pipe shall be smooth wall, welded steel pipe conforming to ASTM A139, Grade B or ASTM A53, Grade B.
- B. Encasement pipe shall have a minimum wall thickness of 1/2-inches (0.50")

C. Joints shall be full penetration butt welds.

### 2.2 CASING SPACERS

- A. The casing spacers shall be designed to support the carrier pipe to clear the bell through the steel encasement.
- B. The spacers shall be fusion bonded epoxy coated carbon steel or T-304 stainless steel casing spacers.
- C. The casing spacers shall be model SI or SSI by Advanced Products and Systems, Inc. of Lafavette, Louisiana, or approved equal.

### 2.3 CASING END SEALS

- A. Casing end seals shall be made of synthetic rubber with T-304 stainless steel bands.
- B. Seals shall be model AC Pull-On End Seal or AW Wrap-around End Seal by Advanced Products and Systems, or equal.

### **PART 3 - EXECUTION**

#### 3.1 GENERAL

- A. Installation within the Arkansas Department of Transportation Department right-of-way shall be subject to the inspection and approval of ARDOT. Contractor shall comply with all requirements of the ARDOT permit. Contractor shall maintain a copy of the permit on the job site at all times while work is in progress in the ARDOT right-of-way.
- B. Contractor shall notify the permitting authority in accordance with the permit.
- C. Contractor shall locate all existing underground facilities prior to boring. Location shall include horizontal and vertical location. Expose existing utilities to confirm their depth.

## 3.2 STEEL CASING

- A. All joints in steel encasement pipe shall be made by full penetration butt welds and shall be watertight.
- B. Steel encasement pipe shall be installed utilizing a dry jacking and boring procedure. The steel encasement pipe is advanced as the hole is opened by horizontal auger. Technique shall be "dry bore" technique, and no wet boring shall be permitted. Earth displaced by the casing pipe shall be removed by hand, auger, or by other acceptable means.
- C. Borings shall be straight and true in alignment and grade as shown on the drawings. The Contractor shall remain fully responsible for the accuracy of the work and shall correct it if required.
- D. Carrier pipe shall be pulled or jacked through the encasement pipe such that there is no damage to the carrier pipe.
- E. Casing shall be installed to the proper grade to allow carrier pipe to be at the elevation as shown on the Drawings. Contractor shall allow for casing insulator height.

# 3.3 INSTALLATION OF CASING SPACERS

A. Polyethylene casing spacers shall be installed on the carrier pipe throughout the length of the steel encasement pipe. One polyethylene casing spacer shall be placed a maximum of one foot on each side of the bell joint and one placed every 8 to 12 feet thereafter.

# 3.4 INSTALLATION OF CASING END SEALS

- A. Annular space between the carrier pipe and encasement pipe shall be sealed at each end of the encasement.
- B. End seals shall be installed in accordance with the manufacturer's recommendations.

#### **UTILITY MARKERS**

#### **PART 1 - GENERAL**

#### 1.1 SUMMARY

A. This section includes requirements for furnishing and installing utility markers along the route of the existing and proposed water transmission mains to enable the Owner to easily identify the location of the water line and appurtenances after construction.

#### 1.2 SUBMITTALS

A. Submit in accordance with Specifications Section 013300 - Submittal Procedures.

### 1.3 REFERENCES

- A. American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM), 100 Barr Harbor Drive, West Conshohocken, Pennsylvania 19428.
  - 1. ASTM B209 Standard Specification for Aluminum and Aluminum-Alloy Sheet and Plate.

#### **PART 2 - MATERIALS**

### 2.1 WATER LINE LOCATION MARKERS

- A. Utility markers for marking the water line location shall be installed at certain locations as determined by the Owner and/or the Engineer.
- B. Signs shall be fiberglass reinforced composite, 3.75-inches wide, 66-inches long, and blue in color. Signs shall have standard decals for visible identification of buried water line day or night.
- C. Utility markers shall be by Carsonite International, or approved equal.

### 2.2 WATER VALVE SIGNS

- A. Water valve signs shall consist of a aluminum sign panel mounted to a steel post:
  - 1. Panel size: 16-inch x 16-inch
  - 2. Panel material: ASTM B209, Alloy 5052 H38 aluminum.
  - 3. Panel thickness: 0.080 inches.
  - 4. Engineering grade reflective sheeting.
  - 5. Lettering: "HOT SPRINGS WATER LINE CROSSING".
  - 6. Lettering size: 3-inches.
  - 7. Colors: Blue lettering on white background.
  - 8. Mounting post: 12 feet long, U-section channel, 2 pounds per foot, green enamel paint, all in accordance with AHTD Specifications.
  - 9. Mounting height: 7 feet to bottom of sign.

### 2.3 WATER LINE CROSSING SIGNS

- A. Water line crossing signs shall consist of a aluminum sign panel mounted to a steel post:
  - 1. Panel size: 16-inch x 16-inch
  - 2. Panel material: ASTM B 209, Alloy 5052 H38 aluminum.
  - 3. Panel thickness: 0.080 inches.
  - 4. Engineering grade reflective sheeting.
  - 5. Lettering: "HOT SPRINGS WATER LINE CROSSING".
  - 6. Lettering size: 3-inches.
  - 7. Colors: Blue lettering on white background.
  - 8. Mounting post: 12 feet long, U-section channel, 2 pounds per foot, green enamel paint, all in accordance with AHTD Specifications.
  - 9. Mounting height: 7 feet to bottom of sign.

### 2.3 INSTALLATION LOCATIONS

- A. Water Line Location Markers:
  - 1. One (1) marker installed every 1,000 linear feet along the water line route.
  - 2. Final location to be determined by the Engineer during construction.
- B. Water Valve Signs:
  - 1. One (1) sign installed at each existing gate valve.
  - 2. One (1) sign installed at each proposed gate valve.
  - 3. One (1) sign installed at each air release valve.
- C. Water Line Crossing Signs:
  - 1. One (1) sign installed on each side of encased highway crossings:
    - a. Arkansas Highway 7 Crossing

#### **PART 3 - EXECUTION**

- 3.1 INSTALLATION
  - A. Install markers in accordance with manufacturer's recommendations.
  - B. Install signs in concrete footing.
  - C. Install signs facing roadway.

# **WATER PIPE AND FITTINGS**

### **PART 1 - GENERAL**

### 1.1 SUMMARY

A. This specification includes Ductile iron and PVC water pipeline, valves, valve boxes, blocking, fittings, and other appurtenances, outside building limits.

#### 1.2 REFERENCES

- A. City of Hot Springs Engineering Standard Specifications and standard terms and conditions for Water and Wastewater Projects.
  - 1. All products and executed work must meet or exceed the City of Hot Springs Standard Specifications, except as modified or augmented herein.
- B. Ductile Iron Pipe Research Association (DIPRA), Birmingham, AL
  - 1. Handbook of Ductile Iron Pipe, Sixth Edition
- C. American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM), Philadelphia, PA
  - ASTM A53 Pipe, Steel, Black and Hot Dipped, Zinc-Coated Welded and Seamless.
  - 2. ASTM A126 Gray Iron Castings for Valves, Flanges and Pipe Fittings.
  - 3. ASTM A307 Carbon Steel Bolts and Studs 60,000 psi Tensile.
  - 4. ASTM A536 Ductile Iron Castings.
  - 5. ASTM D1784 Rigid Polyvinyl Chloride (PVC) Compounds and Chlorinated Polyvinyl Chloride (CPVC) Compounds.
  - 6. ASTM D1785 PVC Plastic Pipe, Schedules 40, 80, and 120.153
  - 7. ASTM D2241 PVC Plastic Pipe (SDR-PR).
  - 8. ASTM D2466 PVC Plastic Pipe Fittings, Schedule 40.
  - 9. ASTM D2564 Solvent Cement for PVC Plastic Pipe and Fittings.
  - 10. ASTM D2737 Polyethylene (PE) Plastic Tubing.
  - 11. ASTM D2855 Making Solvent-Cemented Joints with PVC Pipe and Fittings.
  - 12. ASTM D3139 Joints for Plastic Pressure Pipes Using Flexible Elastomeric Seals.
  - 13. ASTM F477 Elastomeric Seals (Gaskets) for Joining Plastic Pipe.
- D. American Water Works Association (AWWA)
  - 1. AWWA C104 Cement-Mortar Lining for Ductile-Iron Pipe and Fittings
  - 2. AWWA C105 Polyethylene Encasement for Ductile-Iron Pipe Systems
  - AWWA C110 Ductile-Iron and Gray-Iron Fittings, 3-in through 48-in for Water and Other Liquids
  - 4. AWWA C111 Rubber-Gasket Joints for Ductile-Iron and Gray-Iron Pressure Pipe and Fittings
  - 5. AWWA C115 Flanged Ductile-Iron Pipe with Ductile-Iron or Gray-Iron Threaded Flanges
  - 6. AWWA C150 Thickness Design of Ductile-Iron Pipe
  - 7. AWWA C151 Ductile-Iron Pipe, Centrifugally Cast in Metal Molds or Sand-Lined Molds
  - 8. AWWA C153 Ductile-Iron Compact Fittings, 3-in through 24-in and 54-in through 64-in for Water Service
  - 9. AWWA C500 Gate Valves for Water and Sewerage Systems
  - 10. AWWA C502 Dry Barrel Fire Hydrants

- 11. AWWA C509 Resilient-Seated Gate Valves
- 12. AWWA C510 Standard for Double Check Valve Backflow-Prevention Assembly
- 13. AWWA C511 Standard for Pressure-Reducing Principle Backflow-Prevention Assembly
- 14. AWWA C600 Installation of Ductile-Iron Water Mains and Their Appurtenances
- 15. AWWA C605 Underground Installation of Polyvinyl Chloride (PVC) Pressure Pipe and Fittings for Water
- 16. AWWA C651 Standard for Disinfecting Water Mains
- 17. AWWA C900 Standard for PVC Pressure Pipe, 4 Inch through 12 Inch
- 18. AWWA C905 Standard for PVC Water Transmission Pipe, Nominal Diameters 14 Inch through 36 Inch.
- E. American Welding Society
  - 1. AWS D11.2 Guide for Welding Iron Casting
- F. Manufacturers Standardization Society (MSS)
  - MSS SP-60- Connecting Flange Joint between Tapping Sleeves and Tapping Valves
  - 2. MSS SP-111- Gray Iron and Ductile Iron Tapping Sleeves

#### 1.3 SUBMITTALS

- A. Submit under provisions of Section 013300.
- B. Shop Drawings: The Contractor shall submit catalog cuts of pipe and fittings in accordance with the requirements of this Section.
  - 1. Certified dimensional drawings of all valves, fittings, and appurtenances.
  - 2. Certified dimensional drawings of joints, showing the manufacturer=s allowable deflections.
  - 3. Copies of the manufacturer=s approved installation instructions for the types of joints being used.
- C. Certificate of Compliance: Submit Certificates of Compliance attesting that materials provided are in compliance with referenced standards.
- D. Contract Closeout Submittals: Submit documents in accordance with Section 01700. Accurately record installed location of valves, piping, and accessories.

## 1.4 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Water line installation shall be in accordance with manufacturer's recommendations and as supplemented by these Specifications.
- B. Pipe shall be kept clean of all foreign matter.
  - 1. At temporary termination of pipe laying, provide suitable cover to close open end until burying operations are resumed.
- C. Jointing shall be by trained employees.
- D. All Ductile Iron Pipe and Fittings shall be "made in the USA." No foreign components will be accepted.

#### **PART 2 - PRODUCTS**

### 2.1 STEEL PIPE

A. Steel pipe for water transmission pipeline must comply with requirements in Section 331102.

## 2.2 DUCTILE IRON PIPE

- A. General: Ductile iron pipe (DIP) shall conform to AWWA C151, subject to the following supplemental requirements. The pipe shall be of the diameter and class shown, shall be furnished complete with rubber gaskets as indicated in the Contract Documents, and all specials and fittings shall be provided as required under the Contract Documents.
- B. All Ductile Iron Pipe shall be manufactured in an ISO 9001 Certified Plant. Contractor shall provide documentation from the Pipe and Fitting Manufacturer of ISO 9001 Certification prior to ordering Ductile Iron Pipe and Fittings.
- C. Laying Lengths: Pipe laying lengths shall be provided in 18 or 20-foot nominal lengths with allowable trim pipe lengths in accordance with AWWA C151 and special shorter lengths provided as required by the Drawings.
- D. Design Parameters: All ductile iron pipe shall be designed and manufactured in accordance with AWWA C150 and AWWA C151, respectively, for the following minimum operating conditions:
  - 1. The minimum internal design pressure shall be 150 psi with a 100-psi surge allowance, with a safety factor of 2, for a total internal design pressure of 500 psi. No reduction of safety factor for transient pressures shall be allowed.
  - 2. The external loads design criteria shall be a minimum of 4-foot depth of cover at 120 pounds per cubic feet soil weight and live load based on one AASHTO H-20 truck load. The thickness design of ductile iron pipe shall be in accordance with AWWA C150.
  - 3. The horizontal deflection of cement-mortar lined ductile iron pipe resulting from external load conditions shall not exceed 3 percent of the pipe diameter.
  - 4. The pipe trench, per AWWA C150, for design purposes only shall be:
    - a. Laying Condition Type 2- Flat Bottom Trench with Backfill Lightly consolidated (roughly 70 to 80% of standard proctor density) to centerline of pipe. As a minimum. For pipe installed in rock trenches the Laying Condition increases to Type 3 which is pipe bedded in 4 inches of loose soil (or trench bottom raked with bucket teeth to the equivalent depth) and backfill lightly consolidated to the top of the pipe. Actual pipe laying conditions are shown in the details of the plans.
- E. Polyethylene Encasement: All ductile iron pipe shall be installed with polyethylene encasement in accordance with AWWA C105.
- F. Pipe Class: All pipe shall have a minimum pressure rating as indicated below, or higher ratings as indicated on the drawings.

Pipe Sizes (inch)	Pressure Class (psi)		
4-12	350		
14-20	250		
24-64	200		
30-64	150		

G. Joint Design: Ductile iron pipe and fittings shall be furnished with push-on joints (non-restrained or restrained), mechanical joints (MJ), or flanged joints as detailed on the

### Drawings.

- 1. Push-on Joints: Any ductile iron pipe joint not specifically noted on the Drawings to be otherwise shall be considered to be push-on joint. Unless otherwise specified, gasket material shall be standard styrene butadiene copolymer (SBR). Non-restrained push-on joints shall be Fastite, as manufactured by American Ductile Iron Pipe, or approved equal. The pressure rating for push-on joints shall be a minimum of 350 psi or the specified pressure rating of the pipe, whichever is less
- Mechanical Joints: Mechanical joints shall conform to AWWA C111. Bolts shall be high-strength, low-alloy steel per AWWA C111. Unless otherwise specified, gasket material shall be standard styrene butadiene copolymer (SBR) per this standard.
- 3. Welded-on Thrust Collars: Welded-on thrust collars, for wall pipe and pipe thrust restraint, shall be welded steel collars designed for the thrust generated by 250 psi working pressure with a safety factor of at least two (2.0) against failure. Welded-on thrust collars shall be as manufactured by American Ductile Iron Pipe or pre-approved equal. The manufacturer shall qualify all welding procedures and welders per the requirements of a documented quality assurance system based on ANSI/AWS D11.2.
- 4. Restrained push-on joint pipe shall meet the requirements in section 2.5.

### H. Cement Mortar Lining

- 1. General: Ductile iron pipe shall be internally lined with cement-mortar lining in accordance with AWWA C104, by a high speed, centrifugal process. The quality system of the manufacturer shall be registered to an ISO 9000 quality standard by an accredited registrar. Grinding of linings shall not be allowed. The finished cement lining shall be uniformly smooth. In addition to complying with AWWA C104, the linings shall also comply with the following additional requirements:
- 2. Material: The cement used shall be a Portland Cement. Sand shall consist of inert, hard, strong, and durable silica grains. The water used in the cement mortar shall be potable, and free from injurious quantities of organic matter, alkali, salt or other impurities that might reduce the strength, durability, or other desirable qualities of the lining. All material in contact with water shall be certified to meet the requirements of ANSI/NSF Standard 61. The cement mortar shall contain not less than one part of cement to two parts of sand by volume.
- 3. Lining Thickness: Cement lining thicknesses shall be per AWWA C104 either single or double thickness and as shown in Table below:

Nominal Pipe Diameter	Minimum Lining Thickness		
3-12"	1/16"		
14-24"	3/32"		
30-64"	1/8"		

- 4. Surface Preparation: All surfaces to be mortar lined shall be cleaned as necessary to remove foreign matter that could interfere with the adherence of the cement mortar or protrude through the lining.
- 5. Repairs: All repairs of handling or other damage shall be made in accordance with the recommendations of the manufacturer and shall be reasonably smooth and may not project into the waterway.

## I. Exterior Coating:

1. All ductile iron shall have an external 200 g/m² (0.65 oz/ft²) or arc sprayed zinc base coat per ISO 8179 and shall have a manufacture mark indicating zinc application. All buried and below-floor DIP shall be furnished and installed with standard asphaltic top coating one mil thick in accordance with AWWAC151,

- AWWA C110 and AWWA C153.
- 2. All ductile iron pipe that will not be buried or encased in concrete shall have a shop applied primer. Primer shall be a bluish-grey color, single component moisture-cured urethane containing among other ingredients, micaceous iron oxide (MIO) pigments and zinc. Primer shall be specifically formulated and evaluated for use on ductile iron pipe and fittings, suitable for immersed and non-immersed applications. The primer must be compatible with metallic zinc coating, acrylic, coal tar, catalyzed epoxy, polyurethane, moisture-cure urethane and asphalt-based topcoats. The shop applied primer shall be MC-FerroCladJ Primer, manufactured by Wasser High Tech Coatings, Tnemec Series 1 Omnithane, or approved equal.
  - a. Surface Preparation & Application: Follow carefully manufacturer=s published surface preparation requirements for ductile iron pipe. Primer shall be applied per manufacturer=s recommendations to achieve a minimum dry film thickness of 3.5 mils as measured per Steel Structures Painting Council SSPC-PA2, Paint Application Specification No. 2, Measurement of Dry Paint Thickness with Magnetic Gages.

### 2.3 DUCTILE IRON FITTINGS

- A. General: Fittings shall be ductile iron in accordance with City of Hot Springs Standard Specifications.
- B. All Ductile Iron Fittings shall be manufactured in an ISO 9001 Certified Plant. Contractor shall provide documentation from the Pipe and Fitting Manufacturer of ISO 9001 Certification prior to ordering Ductile Iron Pipe and Fittings.
- C. Fittings shall have distinctly cast on them the manufacturer's identification, pressure rating, nominal diameter of openings, and the number of degrees or fraction of the circle on bends.
- D. Flanged Fittings: Flange fittings shall be ductile iron in accordance with AWWA C110 or AWWA C153, not ANSI B16.1. Bolt circle and bolt holes match those of ANSI B16.1 class 125 and ANSI B16.5 class 150 flanges. The flanges shall be rated for at least 250 psi working pressure. Bolts, gaskets and installation shall be in accordance with AWWA C110 or AWWA C115, Appendix A. Flanged gaskets for all water applications shall be NSF 61 certified 1/8" thick Toruseal gaskets as manufactured by American Ductile Iron Pipe. Gaskets shall be full face NSF 61 certified Toruseal design. Gaskets for flanged ductile iron pipe fittings must not have the larger inside diameters provided by the requirements of ANSI B16.21. Flange facing shall be smooth or with shallow serrations per AWWA C110 or AWWA C153, no raised face flanges.
- E. Fittings 2 Inches and Larger: Where taps are shown on fittings, tapping bosses shall be provided.
  - Flanged Joint: ANSI/AWWA C153 and ANSI B16.1, faced and drilled 125-pound ANSI standard.
  - 2. Mechanical Joint Megalugs: AWWA C153 (ANSI A21.53) and AWWA C110 (ANSI A21.10).
  - 3. Push-on Joint: American Fastite, or US Pipe Tyton ANSI/AWWA C153 or equal. Restrained push-on joint pipe shall meet the requirements in section 2.5.

# F. Exterior Coating:

 All buried and below-floor DIP shall be furnished and installed with standard asphaltic top coating one mil thick in accordance with AWWAC151, AWWA C110 and AWWA C153.

- 2. All ductile iron pipe fittings that will not be buried or encased in concrete shall have a shop applied primer. Primer shall be a bluish-grey color, single component moisture-cured urethane containing among other ingredients, micaceous iron oxide (MIO) pigments and zinc. Primer shall be specifically formulated and evaluated for use on ductile iron pipe and fittings, suitable for immersed and non-immersed applications. The primer must be compatible with metallic zinc coatings, acrylic, coal tar, catalyzed epoxy, polyurethane, moisture-cure urethane and asphalt-based topcoats. The shop applied primer shall be MC-FerroClad Primer, manufactured by Wasser High Tech Coatings or approved equal.
  - a. Surface Preparation & Application: Follow carefully manufacturer's published surface preparation requirements for ductile iron pipe. Primer shall be applied per manufacturer's recommendations to achieve a minimum dry film thickness of 3.5 mils as measured per Steel Structures Painting Council SSPC-PA2, Paint Application Specification No. 2, Measurement of Dry Paint Thickness with Magnetic Gages.

### 2.4 RESTRAINING JOINT PIPE / FITTINGS

- A. Use EBAA 1100 MEGALUG or approved equal for all mechanically restrained DIP fittings. Restraint harnesses EBAA MEGALUG 1700 Series or approved equal for DIP waterlines rated for a minimum of 250 PSI to restrain the identified bell/spigot pipe lengths. Split bell restraint harness with a rating less than 250 PSI shall not be allowed. All mechanical restrained DIP fittings shall include the EBAA Seal Improvement Mechanical Joint Gasket or approved equal. .All mechanical restraints and harnesses shall be coated with a factory applied fusion bonded epoxy coating to no less than 3 mils in thickness. All bolts, washes, rods or any other incidental hardware shall be coated with a factory applied two (2) coat fluoropolymer coating to no less than 0.7 mils in thickness.
- B. Restrained joint with a precast or cast in place thrust block may be used, where appropriate, if pre-approved in writing by the engineer, in lieu of restrain harnesses. Use EBAA MEGALUG 1100 series or approved equal where all thrust blocks are approved for use. The Contractor must submit detailed thrust block calculations, dimensions and reinforcement with a site-specific geotechnical investigation demonstrating the minimum allowable bearing pressure. All thrust restraint calculations shall have a minimum safety factor of 2 to 1. All thrust blocks shall use rebar (mesh is not allowed) with a minimum of 3000 PSI concrete meeting all ACI codes for design and placement of reinforced concrete. All calculations shall be sealed by a licensed State of Arkansas Professional Engineer.
- C. Where restraining of mechanical joint fittings and/ or restraint harnesses is required or identified on the plans, the Contractor may use propriety restrained joint pipe/ fittings (equivalent restrained length) that is American Cast Iron Pipe Company FLEX-RING by American Cast Iron Pipe Company of Birmingham, AL or TR FLEX by U.S. Pipe of Birmingham, AL or TR Flex by McWane Ductile of Birmingham, AL. Written pre-approval from the engineer is required for all use of all other propriety restrained joint pipe/ fittings. Pre-approval must be obtained at least 15 days prior to the open of the bid. All proprietary restrained joint pipe shall be ductile iron pipe and conform to the requirements described in Section 2.2.

### 2.5 LOCATING TAPE

- A. Terra Tape "Extra Stretch", or equal.
- B. Blue in color and including the words AWater Line Below@ in black print.

## 2.6 TEMPORARY PIPE PLUGS

A. Non-pressure polyethylene plugs with handles sized to fit bells or spigots or sizes 6" to 60" shall be Taylor Made Plastics or equal.

### 2.7 CONCRETE FOR THRUST BLOCKS AND ANCHOR COLLARS

A. Concrete for thrust blocks and anchor collars shall conform to City of Hot Springs Standard Specifications Section 19, Article II.

## **PART 3 - EXECUTION**

#### 3.1 PIPE INSTALLATION

A. Pipe Installation shall conform to the City of Hot Springs Standard Specifications, except as modified or augmented herein.

## 3.2 LOCATING TAPE

- A. Shall be used on ALL pipe including ductile iron.
- B. Install 12 to 18 inches above the pipe as shown on Drawings.
- C. The tape shall be in addition to trace wire specified later for PVC pipe.

#### 3.3 TESTING

- A. Pressure lines shall be hydrostatically tested at the pressures listed in Section 331400.
- B. Engineer and Owner shall observe and document tests.
- C. Use pipe-locating equipment to test continuity of trace wire.

### 3.4 FIELD REPAIRS

A. In the event that testing reveals a leak either at the joint or anywhere in between field repairs shall utilize mechanical joint solid sleeves similar or equal to American Table 5-18 or 5-19 conforming to AWWA C153 and C110 respectively. Leaks originating with improperly installed or defective gaskets shall not be repaired with bell joint leaks clamps or other similar device. Leaks originating from a perforation in the pipe wall shall not be repaired with full circle clamps or similar. Instead the source of the leak shall be cut out and suitable length of new pipe inserted in place of the cut out section and then coupled together with the solid sleeves.

### 3.5 INSPECTION

A. Construction of the water line will be inspected by the Engineer and the Owner. Do not cover any work without approval of Inspector. Work covered prior to inspection will be uncovered and reworked as required at Contractor=s expense.

#### WATER VALVES AND APPURTENANCES

#### **PART 1 - GENERAL**

- 1.1 SUMMARY
  - A. Furnish and install manually operated buried service valves, outside building limits.
- 1.2 RELATED SECTIONS
  - A. Section 331100 Water Pipe and Fittings.
- 1.3 REFERENCES
  - A. City of Hot Springs Standard Specifications except as modified or augmented herein.
  - B. American Water Works Association (AWWA), 6666 West Quincy Ave., Denver, CO 80235
    - 1. AWWA C207- Hydrated Lime for Masonry Purposes
    - 2. AWWA C500 Gate Valves for Water and Sewerage Systems
    - 3. AWWA C501 Sluice Gates
    - 4. AWWA C504 Rubber-Seated Butterfly Valves
    - 5. AWWA C509 Resilient-Seated Gate Valve for Water and Sewage Systems
    - 6. AWWA C512 Test Method for Creep of Concrete in Compression
    - 7. AWWA C515 Reduced Wall, Resilient-Seated Gate Valves for Water Supply Service
    - 8. AWWA C550 Protective Interior Coatings for Valves and Hydrants
  - B. American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM), 100 Barr Harbor Drive, West Conshohocken, PA 19428
    - 1. ASTM A126 Gray Iron Castings for Valves, Flanges, and Pipe Fittings.
    - 2. ASTM B61 Steam of Valve Bronze Castings.
  - C. National Sanitation Foundation (NSF), 789 N. Dixboro Road Ann Arbor, MI 48105
    - NSF Standard 61 Drinking Water System Components Health Effects
  - D. Steel Structure Painting Council (SSPC), 800 Trumbull Drive, Pittsburgh, PA 15205
    - 1. SSPC-SP10 Near White Blast Cleaning

# 1.4 SUBMITTALS

- A. Submit under the provisions of Specifications Section 013300 Submittal Procedures.
- B. Product Data
  - 1. Listing of valve material and manufacturers
  - 2. Manufacturer's certificates for conformance to specified standards.
  - 3. Manufacturer's standard installation instructions.

C. Certificate of Compliance: Submit Certificates of Compliance attesting that materials provided are in compliance with referenced standards. Submit certificate that valve has been subjected to hydrostatic testing and meets specified level of performance per the standard.

### **PART 2 - PRODUCTS**

#### 2.1 GENERAL

- A. Items specified shall be the end products of one manufacturer in order to achieve standardization for operation, maintenance, spare parts, and manufacturer's services.
- B. Valves to be complete and arrive at job site assembled with all necessary operators, valve boxes, extension stems, operating nuts, etc., required for proper completion of the work.
- C. Valves of equal quality by other manufacturers will be considered in accordance with the General Conditions.
- D. Renewable parts including discs, packing, and seats shall be of types recommended by valve manufacturer for intended service.
- E. Units shall have name of manufacturer and size of valve cast on the body or bonnet or shown on a permanently attached plate in raised letters.

### 2.2 DESIGN FEATURES

A. Valve design is to comply with City of Hot Springs Standard Specifications.

## 2.3 VALVE OPERATORS

- A. Open by turning counterclockwise.
- B. Worm and gear operators to be of totally enclosed design, so proportioned as to permit operation of the valve under full operating head with a maximum pull of 40 pounds on the operator.
- C. Self-locking type to prevent the disc or plug from creeping.
- D. Self-locking worm gears to be a one-piece design of gear bronze material, accurately machine cut.
- E. Worm to be hardened alloy steel with thread ground and polished.
- F. Reduction gearing to run in a proper lubricant.
- G. Provide gear operators with position indicators, where specified, to show the position of the valve disc or plug.
- H. Buried valves to have 2-inch x 2-inch square operating nut.

# 2.4 GATE VALVES

A. Sizes of gate valves are 2" through 48" with resilient seat.

# 2.5 AIR RELEASE VALVE

- A. Air release valves shall me City of Hot Springs Standard Specifications except as modified or augmented herein.
- B. Air release valve shall adhere to AWWA C512 standards.
- C. Air and vacuum valves shall be fully automatic float operated valves designed to exhaust large quantities of air during the filling of the piping system and close upon liquid entry. The valve shall re-open during draining or if a negative pressure occurs.
- D. The valve body shall be constructed of NSF 61 Certified Reinforced Nylon.
- E. The internal parts shall be constructed of stainless steel and NSF 61 Certified Reinforced Nylon.

### **PART 3 - EXECUTION**

#### 3.1 GENERAL

A. Joints shall be watertight at test pressures before acceptance.

### 3.2 VALVE INSTALLATION

- A. All valves installation shall conform to City of Hot Springs Standard Specifications, except as modified or augmented herein.
- B. Buried valves shall have bolts protected by wrapping in polyethylene material.

### 3.3 ACCESS

A. Location of valves shall be as required to provide accessibility for control and maintenance.

## 3.4 TESTING

- A. General: It is the intention that all valves used in this contract be tested in the manufacturer's plant before shipping. This is in accordance with the AWWA standards. The manufacturer will follow the procedures outlined in the standard (or in conformance with ASME, ANSI or other recognized standards producing body). The Contractor shall be responsible for conveying this requirement to the Manufacturer.
- B. The manufacturer will test each and every valve used in this contract before it leaves the factory where it was built. The valves shall be subjected to the test procedures stated in the AWWA or other applicable standard. If the valve fails to meet the requirements of the test it shall be re-worked, overhauled or otherwise repaired and or replaced until a valve passing the test is produced. The passing valve shall be shipped bound together with the test certificate enclosed in a packing envelope. The valve shall be clearly marked with serial number or other identifying mark which shall match the test certificate. The test certificate shall document the name of the standard to which the valve was held, the name of the test to which the valve was subjected, the numerical value or criteria which represents the threshold between passing and failing the test, and then the actual value which was obtained from the test of this valve.

C. If requested by the Engineer, the valve manufacturer shall furnish an affidavit stating the materials options furnished and/or that he has complied with these and other referenced Specifications.